

Qualitative study of solutions of the system of Navier-Stokes equations with variable density Xin Zhang

▶ To cite this version:

Xin Zhang. Qualitative study of solutions of the system of Navier-Stokes equations with variable density. Numerical Analysis [math.NA]. Université Paris-Est, 2017. English. NNT: 2017PESC1215. tel-01762929

HAL Id: tel-01762929 https://theses.hal.science/tel-01762929

Submitted on 10 Apr 2018

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.



École Doctorale MSTIC

Laboratoire d'Analyse et de Mathématiques Appliquées

Thèse

Présentée pour l'obtention du grade de DOCTEUR DE L'UNIVERSITE PARIS-EST

par

Xin ZHANG

Étude qualitative des solutions du système de Navier-Stokes incompressible à densité variable

Spécialité : Mathématiques

Soutenue le 29 September 2017 devant un jury composé de :

DANCHIN Raphaël	(Université Paris-Est Créteil)
ALAZARD Thomas	(l'ENS Paris-Saclay)
ZHANG Ping	(Institute of Mathematics, AMSS)
CHEMIN Jean-Yves	(Université Pierre et Marie Curie)
DALIBARD Anne-Laure	(Université Pierre et Marie Curie)
GALLAGHER Isabelle	(Université Paris Diderot)
LACAVE Christophe	(Université Grenoble Alpes)
	DANCHIN Raphaël ALAZARD Thomas ZHANG Ping CHEMIN Jean-Yves DALIBARD Anne-Laure GALLAGHER Isabelle LACAVE Christophe

© 2017 by Xin Zhang



Thèse effectuée au sein du Laboratoire d'Analyse et de Mathématiques Appliquées

de l'Université Paris-Est Créteil 61 avenue du Général de Gaulle 94010 Créteil France



Projet soutenu par l'attribution d'une allocation de recherche Région Ile-de-France

Résumé

Dans cette thèse, on s'intéresse à deux problèmes provenant de l'étude mathématique des fluides incompressibles visqueux : la propagation de la régularité tangentielle et le mouvement d'une surface libre.

La première question concerne plus particulièrement l'étude qualitative de l'évolution de quantités thermodynamiques telles que la température dans l'équation de Boussinesq sans diffusion et la densité dans le système de Navier-Stokes non homogène. Typiquement, on suppose que ces deux quantités sont, à l'instant initial, discontinues le long d'une interface à régularité höldérienne. Comme conséquence de résultats de propagation de régularité tangentielle pour le champ de vitesses, on établit que la régularité des interfaces persiste pour tout temps aussi bien en dimension deux d'espace, qu'en dimension supérieure (avec condition de petitesse). Notre approche suit celle du travail de J.-Y. Chemin dans les années 90 pour le problème des poches de tourbillon dans les fluides incompressibles parfaits. Dans le cas présent, outre cette hypothèse de régularité tangentielle, nous n'avons besoin que d'une régularité critique sur le champ de vitesses. La démonstration repose sur le calcul para-différentiel et les espaces de multiplicateurs.

Dans la dernière partie de la thèse, on considère le problème à frontière libre pour le système de Navier-Stokes incompressible à deux phases. Ce système permet de décrire l'évolution d'un mélange de deux fluides non miscibles tels que l'huile et l'eau par exemple. Différents cas de figure sont étudiés : le cas d'un réservoir borné, d'une goutte ou d'une rivière à profondeur finie. On établit l'existence et l'unicité à temps petit pour ce problème. Notre démonstration repose fortement sur des propriétés de régularité maximale parabolique de type L_p - L_q .

Mots-clé:

Équations de Navier-Stokes incompressible à densité variable, équations de Boussinesq sans diffusion, régularité critique, régularité stratifiée, problème à frontière libre, écoulement diphasique. Qualitative study of the solutions of density-dependent incompressible Navier-Stokes system viii

Abstract

This thesis is dedicated to two different problems in the mathematical study of the viscous incompressible fluids: the persistence of tangential regularity and the motion of a free surface.

The first problem concerns the study of the qualitative properties of some thermodynamical quantities in incompressible fluid models, such as the temperature for Boussinesq system with no diffusion and the density for the non-homogeneous Navier-Stokes system. Typically, we assume those two quantities to be initially piecewise constant along an interface with Hölder regularity. As a consequence of stability of certain directional smoothness of the velocity field, we establish that the regularity of the interfaces persist globally with respect to time both in the two dimensional and higher dimensional cases (under some smallness condition). Our strategy is borrowed from the pioneering works by J.-Y.Chemin in 1990s on the vortex patch problem for ideal fluids. Let us emphasize that, apart from the directional regularity, we only impose rough (critical) regularity on the velocity field. The proof requires tools from para-differential calculus and multiplier space theory.

In the last part of this thesis, we are concerned with the free boundary value problem for twophase density-dependent Navier-Stokes system. This model is used to describe the motion of two immiscible liquids, like the oil and the water. Such mixture may occur in different situations, such as in a fixed bounded container, in a moving bounded droplet or in a river with finite depth. We establish the short time well-posedness for this problem. Our result strongly relies on the L_p - L_q maximal regularity theory for parabolic equations.

Keywords:

Inhomogeneous incompressible Navier-Stokes equations, Boussinesq equations with no diffusion, critical regularity, striated regularity, free boundary value problem, two-phase flow. <u>x</u>_____

Acknowledgments

This thesis is completed under the direction of Professor Raphaël Danchin, for whom I want to express my deepest gratitude. Apart from his guidance in mathematics, correction of my manuscripts, finance support for my traveling to conferences, and strong recommendation for my job hunting, I also want to thank his patience, humility and encouragement. Especially, most of the time we discuss together without making any appointment in advance, which offers me a comfortable place and lights up my journey in mathematics.

I also would like to thank Professor Yoshihiro Shibata, who kindly invited me to visit Waseda University twice and also supported me for the workshop in Kyoto in the last year of my PhD course. Of course, I have to thank Hirokazu Saito, my collaborator and friend in Tokyo.

Next, I want to express my deep gratitude to the referees, Professor Thomas Alazard and Professor Ping Zhang, for their patience of my poor writings. Moreover, I would like to thank the following strong group of mathematicians : Jean-Yves Chemin, Anne-Laure Dalibard, Isabelle Gallagher and Christophe Lacave, for their interests upon joining the committee of my oral defense.

In my early graduate years in Beijing, I would like to mention my graduate mentor Ping Zhang in the institute of Mathematics and Professor Zhifei Zhang in Peking University, who have a great influence upon me. I learned the basis analysis tools from both of them, which is fundamental for this thesis. Besides, I also want to thank their interest on my doctoral works and their support for my stay in Beijing.

During the preparation of this thesis, I benefit a lot from the "Laboratoire d'Analyse et de Mathématiques Appliquées" (LAMA). Especially, I would like to thank Frédéric Charve for sharing his "works" with me, Yuxin Ge for his hospitality (in Paris and Toulouse), Lingmin Liao for his help in my daily life, our director Stéphane Sabourau and our sectary Anais Delgado, for their effective works. Besides, I also want to thank Sylvie Cash, the sectary of our graduate school, and Natsuko Ikezaki, the sectary in Waseda University for their kind help.

Now I want to take this opportunity to thank my (former and current) colleagues in LAMA for their sharing different culture and mathematics with me: Mohd Ali Khameini Ahmad, Laurent Bétermin, Cosmin Burtea, Khaled Chacouche, Marwa Koumaiha, Alaa Marachli, Rémy Rodiac, Guillaume Saës, Rana Tarhini, Peng Tian, Liping Xu, Yushun Xu, Zeina Yassine, Xiaochuan Yang, Peng Zhang. In particular, I would like to thank Cosmin for his simulation on PDE, Laurent for our friendship in the Bus 100, double "Peng"s for their discussions in our seminars, Xiaochuan for his kind help since my Master period in France.

For my life in China, France and Japan, there are also many other friends and professors, for whom I want to express my acknowledgments: Hammadi Abidi, Marco Cannone, Shilei Fan, Francesco Fanelli, Guilong Gui, Boris Haspot, Lingbin He, Taoufik Hmidi, Xijun Hu, Pierre Gilles Lemarié-Rieusset, Huanyuan Li, Shanna Li, Yang Long, Yong Lu, Marius Paicu, Linyu Peng, Yanqi Qiu, Ruxi Shi, Yukihito Suzuki, Patrick Tolksdorf, Chao Wang, Shengquan Xiang, Haiyan Xu, Jiang Xu, Li Xu, Xu Zhang.

Lastly, I want to make an apology to my parents and my wife for my absence in the past years.

Contents

In	trodu	ction		1
	0.1	ا Modélisation générale		
	0.2	0.2 Principaux résultats		
		0.2.1	Les poches de température pour le système de Boussinesq	8
		0.2.2	Poches de densité pour les fluides incompressibles non homogènes	12
		0.2.3	Un problème à frontière libre	14
1	Tem	peratu	re patch problem	19
	1.1	Introd	uction	19
	1.2	Basic	notations and linear estimates	26
	1.3	Propa	gation of striated regularity in the 2D-case	29
		1.3.1	A priori estimates for the Lipschitz norm of the velocity field \ldots	29
		1.3.2	A priori estimates for θ and ω	30
		1.3.3	A priori estimates for the striated regularity \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots	30
		1.3.4	Completing the proof of Theorem 1.1	33
1.4 Propagation of striated regularity in the general case $N\geq 3$ $\ .$		gation of striated regularity in the general case $N\geq 3$	35	
		1.4.1	Global existence in nonhomogeneous Besov spaces	36
		1.4.2	A priori estimates for striated regularity	38
		1.4.3	End of the proof of Theorem 1.3	44
	1.5	The te	mperature patch problem with Hölder regularity	45
		1.5.1	The 2-D case	46
		1.5.2	The N-D case	47
	1.6	Comm	nutator Estimates	49

	2.1	Introduction	55			
	2.2	Results	58			
	2.3	The density patch problem	65			
		2.3.1 The two-dimensional case	67			
		2.3.2 The three-dimensional case	69			
	2.4	The proof of persistence of striated regularity	72			
		2.4.1 Bounds involving multiplier norms	72			
		2.4.2 Estimates for the striated regularity	73			
		2.4.3 The regularization process	79			
	2.5	Multiplier spaces	80			
	2.6	Commutator Estimates	82			
3	Two	-phase inhomogeneous flow	80			
5	1.00		07			
	3.1		89			
		3.1.1 Description of the problem	89			
		3.1.2 Main results	92			
	3.2	Functional spaces and some linear estimates	97			
		3.2.1 Functional spaces	97			
		3.2.2 Linear estimates	98			
	3.3	Short time existence	100			
	3.4	Stability	112			
	3.5	Technical lemma	116			
	3.6	Interpolation property	122			
A	Vorte	ex patch problem	127			
B	Navi	ier-Stokes equations	133			
С	Maxi	imal regularity	139			
Bil	Bibliography					

Introduction

Le but de cette introduction est de replacer notre travail dans le contexte de la recherche mathématique actuelle portant sur la propagation des singularités dans des modèles de mécanique des fluides incompressibles et visqueux. Nous commençons par quelques rappels sur la dérivation formelle des modèles étudiés, puis exposons nos résultats princpaux ainsi que les techniques utilisées pour les démontrer. Des détails complémentaires sur ces techniques se trouvent en appendice.

0.1 Modélisation générale

Cette thèse est consacrée à plusieurs modèles *simples* décrivant le mouvement de fluides newtoniens. Tous ces modèles sont basés sur un principe expérimental, à savoir le *postulat d'état* (*postulat state* en anglais) stipulant que toutes les quantités thermodynamiques telles que la densité, l'énergie interne, la température, la pression et l'entropie, sont déterminées par des *équations d'état* mettant en jeu deux variables indépendantes. Bien sûr, les équations d'état utilisées dépendent de la situation physique considérée. Nous reviendrons sur ce point à la fin de cette section après une présentation des équations qui régissent le mouvement des fluides.

Pour dériver ces équations, il faut partir de plusieurs hypothèses physiques supplémentaires. La plus fondamentale est celle de *continuité*. Plus précisément, nous considérons le fluide comme un milieu continu, bien qu'un vrai gaz ou liquide soit composé de molécules (discrètes) à l'échelle microscopique. Pour nous, chaque *particule* de fluide sera infiniment petite par rapport à la propriété macroscopique qui nous intéresse, mais pourra néanmoins contenir un nombre très grand de molécules.

En partant de ce principe et de plusieurs lois de conservation, nous allons dériver des équations aux dérivées partielles régissant le mouvement des fluides. Nous suivrons la démarche de [4, 83] et, pour fixer les idées, nous nous concentrerons sur le cas physique de la dimension N = 3.

Conservation de la masse

Supposons que Ω soit un domaine simple (de classe \mathcal{C}^1) de \mathbb{R}^3 contenant un fluide. Soit n le vecteur normal extérieur à la frontière $\partial \Omega$ de Ω . Supposons que la densité ρ et le champ de vitesse u soient réguliers. S'il n'y a pas d'autre source de masse ou aucune réaction chimique à l'intérieur de Ω , la masse totale dans Ω vérifie

$$\frac{d}{dt} \int_{\Omega} \rho \, dx = -\int_{\partial \Omega} \rho \, \boldsymbol{u} \cdot \boldsymbol{n} \, dS. \tag{0.1}$$

L'équation (0.1) ci-dessus signifie que la variation de masse dans Ω est uniquement due à la perte (ou arrivée) de masse à travers la surface $\partial\Omega$. En physique, nous appelons ρu densité de moment, et $\rho u \cdot n$ est le flux de masse passant à travers $\partial\Omega$ par unité de temps. Par *la théorème de fluxdivergence*, (0.1) devient

$$\int_{\Omega} \partial_t \rho + \operatorname{div}\left(\rho \boldsymbol{u}\right) d\boldsymbol{x} = \int_{\Omega} D_t \rho + \rho \operatorname{div} \boldsymbol{u} \, d\boldsymbol{x} = 0, \tag{0.2}$$

où nous notons $D_t := \partial_t + \boldsymbol{u} \cdot \nabla$ la *dérivée particulaire*. La quantité $D_t \boldsymbol{u}$ représente l'accélération de la particule de fluide en mouvement.

Comme (0.2) est vraie pour tout domaine Ω de \mathbb{R}^3 , l'intégrand est nul presque partout, et l'on a donc *l'équation de continuité* suivante :

$$\partial_t \rho + \operatorname{div}\left(\rho \boldsymbol{u}\right) = D_t \rho + \rho \operatorname{div} \boldsymbol{u} = 0. \tag{0.3}$$

De toute évidence, si la densité du fluide est une constante (positive), alors (0.3) dégénère en une forme très simple :

$$\operatorname{div} \boldsymbol{u} = 0. \tag{0.4}$$

Par la suite, nous dirons que le fluide est *incompressible* si la condition (0.4) est satisfaite. Sinon, le fluide est dit *compressible*.

Conservation de la quantité de mouvement

En outre des définitions Ω , n, ρ , et u ci-dessus, nous devons rappeler la définition de *tenseur de contrainte*, désigné par \mathbb{T} ici, afin d'étudier la loi d'équilibre de la quantité de mouvement pour les fluides visqueux. En mécanique des milieux continus, le tenseur des contraintes décrit les forces internes entre des particules fluides adjacentes. Mathématiquement, cet effet de contrainte est représenté par un¹ tenseur d'ordre 2 qui peut être vu comme une matrice 3×3 . Ce tenseur des contraintes permet de décrire les *forces de surface* (par opposition aux *forces volumiques* comme la gravité par exemple).

¹Voir [24, le Chapitre 2] pour plus de discussions sur l'algèbre multilinéaire.

Supposons que Ω soit suffisamment petit. La variation de la quantité de mouvement dans Ω peut être causée par différents facteurs. Pour simplifier, considérons dans un premier temps un fluide *idéal* sans force interne et échange de chaleur. La force surfacique totale sur Ω se réduit alors à la pression p et est donnée par

$$-\int_{\partial\Omega}\mathfrak{p}\,\boldsymbol{n}\,dS=-\int_{\Omega}\nabla\mathfrak{p}\,dx.$$

La formule ci-dessous permet donc d'exprimer la pression comme une force volumique, à savoir $-\nabla \mathfrak{p}$. Plus généralement, si le fluide est aussi soumis à une force volumique f (telle que la gravité ou la force de Coriolis), la deuxième loi de motion de Newton donne

$$\rho D_t \boldsymbol{u} = -\nabla \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{p}} + \rho \boldsymbol{f}. \tag{0.5}$$

Dans le cas ρ constant, le système composé de (0.4) et (0.5) est appelé système d'Euler incompress*ible (homogène).* En combinant (0.5) et (0.3), nous arrivons à une forme équivalente²

$$\partial_t(\rho \boldsymbol{u}) = -\text{Div}\,\Pi + \rho \boldsymbol{f} \quad \text{avec} \quad \Pi := \mathfrak{p}\,\mathbb{I} + \rho \boldsymbol{u} \otimes \boldsymbol{u}.$$
 (0.6)

Pour les fluides visqueux, c'est-à-dire pour lesquels il existe des forces de friction entre les particules de fluide adjacentes, il faut prendre en compte la dissipation d'énergie et modifier le tenseur Π dans (0.6) comme ci-dessous :

$$\mathbb{T} := \sigma - \mathfrak{p}\mathbb{I}.$$

La matrice de σ (de taille 3 \times 3) est appelée *tenseur des contraintes visqueuses*, et dépend de la température θ , de la densité ρ et de la vitesse \boldsymbol{u} du fluide.

Déterminons maintenant la forme de σ sous quelques hypothèses simplificatrices. Tout d'abord, comme le frottement intérieur résulte des mouvements relatifs entre les particules de fluide, on suppose que σ est une fonction *linéaire* de ∇u (cette hypothèse est légitime si les variations de ∇u ne sont pas trop importantes). Cela signifie en particulier que $\sigma \equiv 0$ pour un fluide isotrope dans les deux situations physiques suivantes:

- 1. le fluide se déplace à une vitesse constante $u \equiv u_0$;
- 2. le fluide tourne avec une vitesse angulaire constante Ω_0 (i.e. ${}^3 u \equiv \Omega_0 \wedge x$).

D'autre part, par la conservation du *moment angulaire*, le tenseur des contraintes σ doit être symétrique (voir par exemple [4, le Chapitre 1]) et on peut donc l'écrire sous la forme :

²Pour toute matrice $\mathbb{A} = (A_k^j(x))_{N \times N}$ définie sur \mathbb{R}^N , le symbole Div \mathbb{A} est le vecteur de \mathbb{R}^N satisfaisant $(\operatorname{Div} \mathbb{A})^j := \sum_{k=1}^N \partial_k A_k^j.$ ³Dans \mathbb{R}^3 , nous notons $\boldsymbol{u} \wedge \boldsymbol{v} := (u^2 v^3 - u^3 v^2, u^3 v^1 - u^1 v^3, u^1 v^2 - u^2 v^1)^{tr}.$

$$\sigma := 2\mu d + \lambda \operatorname{div} \boldsymbol{u} \mathbb{I},$$

où $d := \frac{1}{2}\mathbb{D}(\boldsymbol{u}) := \frac{1}{2}(\nabla \boldsymbol{u} + \nabla \boldsymbol{u}^{tr})$ désigne le *tenseur de déformation*. Les fonctions μ et λ (qui dépendent de (θ, ρ)) sont appelées respectivement coefficients de *cisaillement* et de *viscosité dynamique*. Sous toutes ces hypothèses, on dit que le fluide est dit *Newtonien*.

En utilisant l'expression ci-dessus pour σ , on obtient finalement la relation d'équilibre suivante pour la quantité de mouvement des fluides newtoniens :

$$\partial_t(\rho \boldsymbol{u}) = -\text{Div}\left(\rho \boldsymbol{u} \otimes \boldsymbol{u}\right) + \text{Div}\,\mathbb{T} + \rho \boldsymbol{f}.$$
(0.7)

Conservation de l'énergie

Bien que les relations sur l'équilibre de la masse et de la quantité de mouvement suffisent à décrire l'évolution des fluides considérés dans cette thèse, il est instructif de présenter la loi de conservation de l'énergie dans le cas général. Nous supposons ici que les contributions de l'énergie totale par unité de volume sont données par

$$\rho \frac{|\boldsymbol{u}|^2}{2} + \rho \, e,$$

où le premier terme est *l'énergie cinétique* et *e* représente *l'énergie interne* par unité de masse. En règle générale, l'énergie interne est causée par les mouvements des molécules du matériau. En outre, la variation de l'énergie totale dans Ω ici est réduite à la somme de l'énergie totale transportée à travers de la surface $\partial\Omega$, aux travaux exercés par les forces surfaciques et par la force externe, et par la quantité d'énergie fournie par l'extérieur de Ω . Nous avons donc

$$\frac{d}{dt} \int_{\Omega} \rho\left(\frac{|\boldsymbol{u}|^2}{2} + e\right) dx = -\int_{\partial\Omega} \rho\left(\frac{|\boldsymbol{u}|^2}{2} + e\right) \boldsymbol{u} \cdot \boldsymbol{n} \, dS + \int_{\partial\Omega} (\mathbb{T}\boldsymbol{n}) \cdot \boldsymbol{u} \, dS \qquad (0.8)$$
$$+ \int_{\Omega} \rho \boldsymbol{f} \cdot \boldsymbol{u} \, dx - \int_{\partial\Omega} \boldsymbol{q} \cdot \boldsymbol{n} \, dS.$$

La quantité q est appelée vecteur de flux de chaleur et satisfait (dans notre modélisation) la loi de Fourier

$$\boldsymbol{q} = -\kappa \nabla \theta,$$

avec θ et κ désignant respectivement *la température absolue* et *le coefficient de conductivité*. À partir de (0.8), compte tenu de la loi de Fourier, on obtient par le théorème de flux-divergence, (0.3) et (0.7),

$$\rho D_t e = \mathbb{T} : d + \operatorname{div}(\kappa \nabla \theta), \tag{0.9}$$

où $\mathbb{A}:\mathbb{B}:=\sum_{j,k=1}^3 A_k^j B_k^j$ pour deux matrices \mathbb{A} et $\mathbb{B}.$

Relations complémentaires

Pour préciser les conditions que doivent vérifier les coefficients, μ , λ et κ , rappelons *la relation de Gibbs*,

$$\theta ds = de + \mathfrak{p} d(1/\rho) \tag{0.10}$$

avec *s* étant *l'entropie* par unité de masse. S'il n'y a pas d'autre source d'entropie, l'irréversibilité du processus de diffusion, c'est-à-dire *la deuxième loi de la thermodynamique*, se caractérise par *l'inégalité Clausius-Duhem* suivante :

$$\frac{d}{dt} \int_{\Omega} \rho s \, dx \ge -\int_{\partial \Omega} \left(\rho s \boldsymbol{u} \cdot \boldsymbol{n} + \frac{\boldsymbol{q} \cdot \boldsymbol{n}}{\theta} \right) dS$$

Donc, par la loi de Fourier et le théorème de flux-divergence, nous avons

$$\partial_t(\rho s) + \operatorname{div}(\rho s \boldsymbol{u}) \ge \operatorname{div}\left(\frac{\kappa \nabla \theta}{\theta}\right)$$
(0.11)

Puis, grâce à (0.3) et (0.9), la relation de Gibbs (0.10) entraîne

$$\partial_t(\rho s) + \operatorname{div}\left(\rho s \boldsymbol{u}\right) = \frac{1}{\theta} \left(\sigma : d + \operatorname{div}\left(\kappa \nabla \theta\right)\right) \cdot \tag{0.12}$$

Maintenant, profitant de (0.11) et (0.12), nous obtenons

$$\frac{\sigma:d}{\theta} + \frac{\kappa |\nabla \theta|^2}{\theta^2} \ge 0. \tag{0.13}$$

Il n'est pas difficile de vérifier que

$$\mu \ge 0, \quad 2\mu + 3\lambda \ge 0, \quad \kappa \ge 0, \tag{0.14}$$

est une condition suffisante pour la validité de (0.13).

Maintenant notons que (0.3), (0.7) et (0.9) ne peuvent pas former un système fermé. Comme nous l'avons mentionné au tout début, pour que le système ne soit pas sous-déterminé, il faut lui adjoindre des équations d'état enfin de pouvoir exprimer toutes les quantités thermodynamiques à l'aide de deux inconnues indépendantes. Prenons par exemple ρ et s comme variables indépendantes et écrivons l'énergie interne comme

$$e = e(\rho, s). \tag{0.15}$$

On déduit de (0.10) que

$$\theta = \partial_s e \quad \text{et} \quad \mathfrak{p} = \rho^2 \partial_\rho e.$$
 (0.16)

De cette manière, les équations (0.3), (0.7), (0.9), (0.15) et (0.16) forment un système fermé.

Il est également possible de prendre ρ et θ comme variables indépendantes, et les relations complémentaires

$$e = e(\rho, \theta)$$
 et $\mathfrak{p} = \mathfrak{p}(\rho, \theta),$ (0.17)

ferment le système. La relation de Gibbs (0.10) et (0.17), donnent la condition de compatibilité (cachée) suivante :

$$\rho^2 \partial_{\rho} e + \theta \partial_{\theta} \mathfrak{p} = \mathfrak{p}, \tag{0.18}$$

tant que s, e, \mathfrak{p} sont suffisamment lisses.

Un exemple classique d'équations d'état (0.17) est celui des gaz polytropiques visqueux parfaits. Un gaz est *parfait* si la pression \mathfrak{p} est donnée par l'équation

$$\mathfrak{p} = R \rho \theta$$
, pour une constante $R > 0$. (0.19)

En outre, si l'énergie interne satisfait

$$e = C_v \theta$$
, pour une constante strictement positive C_v , (0.20)

alors on dit que le gaz est polytropique.

Quelques modèles asymptotiques

Dans cette thèse, nous étudions principalement des modèles simplifiés obtenus (formellement) à partir du système de Navier-Stokes complet présenté ci-dessus. L'heuristique est que dans les utilisations concrètes de ce système, certaines quantités physiques jouent un rôle négligeable, et peuvent être éliminées dans les équations. D'un point de vue mathématique, les modèles simplifiés avec moins de grandeurs physiques nous aident à mieux comprendre la structure.

L'approche standard de la simplification consiste à utiliser les arguments de mise à l'échelle et asymptotiques. Tout d'abord, nous pouvons choisir des grandeurs de référence pour les différentes quantités physiques et faire un changement d'échelle dans les équations. On obtient ainsi un système *adimensionnalisé*. Ensuite, nous pouvons faire tendre certains paramètres du système vers à 0 ou $\pm \infty$, et écrire les équations obtenues, censées être bien appropriés à la description de certains cas physiques extrêmes.

Précisons d'abord les notations. Si \mathfrak{h} est une variable ou une inconnue scalaire, on désigne par \mathfrak{h}_{ref} la constante de référence correspondante. Par exemple, t_{ref} représente le temps de référence, etc. D'autre part, nous introduisons $(L_{ref}, U_{ref}, F_{ref})$ la longueur de référence, la vitesse et la force externe, respectivement. On peut alors introduire les paramètres sans dimension suivants : 1

$$\begin{array}{ll} (\textit{Nombre de Strouhal}) & Sr := \frac{L_{ref}}{\theta_{ref}U_{ref}}, & (\textit{Nombre de Mach}) & Ma := \sqrt{\frac{\rho_{ref}}{\mathfrak{p}_{ref}}}U_{ref}, \\ (\textit{Nombre de Reynolds}) & Re := \frac{\rho_{ref}U_{ref}L_{ref}}{\mu_{ref}}, & (\textit{Nombre de Froude}) & Fr := \frac{U_{ref}}{\sqrt{L_{ref}F_{ref}}}, \\ (\textit{Nombre de Péclet}) & Pe := \frac{\mathfrak{p}_{ref}L_{ref}U_{ref}}{\theta_{ref}\kappa_{ref}}. \end{array}$$

Ensuite, on introduit les nouvelles variables (scalaires ou vectorielles) $\hat{\mathfrak{h}} := \mathfrak{h}/\mathfrak{h}_{ref}$ avec \mathfrak{h} appartenant à $\{t, x, \rho, \mathfrak{p}, \theta, e, \mu, \lambda, \kappa, u, f\}$. Il est donc naturel de faire le changmenet d'échelle :

$$\widehat{\mathfrak{h}}(\widehat{x},\widehat{t}) = \frac{1}{\mathfrak{h}_{ref}} \mathfrak{h}(L_{ref}\widehat{x}, t_{ref}\widehat{t}).$$

En supposant $\mu_{ref} = \lambda_{ref}$ et $\mathfrak{p}_{ref} = \rho_{ref} e_{ref}$ (defini dans (0.18)), nous pouvons finalement écrire (0.3), (0.7) et (0.9) (en omettant les chapeaux par souci de lisibilité) comme suit :

$$\begin{cases} Sr \,\partial_t \rho + \operatorname{div}\left(\rho \boldsymbol{u}\right) = 0, \\ Sr \,\partial_t(\rho \boldsymbol{u}) + \operatorname{Div}\left(\rho \boldsymbol{u} \otimes \boldsymbol{u}\right) - \frac{1}{Re} \operatorname{Div} \sigma + \frac{1}{Ma^2} \nabla \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{p}} = \frac{1}{Fr^2} \rho \boldsymbol{f}, \\ Sr \,\partial_t(\rho e) + \operatorname{div}\left(\rho \boldsymbol{u} e\right) = \frac{Ma^2}{Re} \sigma : d - \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{p}} : d + \frac{1}{Pe} \operatorname{div}\left(\kappa \nabla \theta\right). \end{cases}$$
(0.21)

Le système (0.21) est *le système de Navier-Stokes complet* écrit sous forme adimensionnelle. Concentrons nous sur le cas

$$Sr = Re = Pe = Ma/\varepsilon = Fr/\sqrt{\varepsilon} = 1,$$

et sur l'asymptotique ε tend vers 0 (limite à faibles nombres de Mach et de Froude).

Dans le cas de gaz polytropiques parfaits avec $\mathfrak{p} = R\rho e/C_v$, nous obtenons formellement à la limite *les équations de Navier-Stokes inhomogènes* suivantes (voir les détails dans [89, Section 1.2]):

$$\left\{ egin{aligned} &\partial_t
ho + \operatorname{div}\left(
ho oldsymbol{u}
ight) = 0, &\operatorname{div}oldsymbol{u} = 0, \ &\partial_t(
ho oldsymbol{u}) + \operatorname{Div}\left(
ho oldsymbol{u} \otimes oldsymbol{u}
ight) - \operatorname{Div}\left(2\mu\,d
ight) +
abla P =
ho oldsymbol{f}. \end{aligned}
ight.$$

Une autre simplification largement utilisée est *l'approximation d'Oberbeck-Boussinesq*. Maintenant, nous supposons formellement que

$$\rho = \bar{\rho} + \varepsilon \rho^{(1)} + \varepsilon^2 \rho^{(2)} + ...,$$
$$\boldsymbol{u} = \boldsymbol{U} + \varepsilon \boldsymbol{u}^{(1)} + \varepsilon^2 \boldsymbol{u}^{(2)} + ...,$$
$$\boldsymbol{\theta} = \bar{\theta} + \varepsilon \boldsymbol{\theta}^{(1)} + \varepsilon^2 \boldsymbol{\theta}^{(2)} + ...,$$

où le couple constant $(\bar{\rho}, \bar{\theta})$ est un équilibre thermodynamique. En injectant ces développements dans (0.21) et ignorant les termes d'ordre ε , nous arrivons à (voir [52, le Chapitre 4]) à :

$$\begin{cases} \bar{\rho}\partial_t \boldsymbol{U} + \bar{\rho}\mathrm{Div}\left(\boldsymbol{U}\otimes\boldsymbol{U}\right) - \mathrm{Div}\left(2\mu(\bar{\theta})d\right)\nabla\Pi = r\nabla F, \ \mathrm{div}\,\boldsymbol{U} = 0,\\ \bar{\rho}c_p(\bar{\rho},\bar{\theta})\left(\partial_t\Theta + \mathrm{div}\left(\Theta\boldsymbol{U}\right)\right) - \mathrm{div}\left(G\boldsymbol{U}\right) - \mathrm{Div}\left(\kappa(\bar{\theta})\nabla\Theta\right) = 0, \end{cases}$$

où F est un potentiel, $\Theta = \theta^{(1)}, G := \bar{\rho}\bar{\theta}\alpha(\bar{\rho},\bar{\theta})F$ et r vérifie la *la relation de Boussinesq*

$$r + \bar{\rho}\alpha(\bar{\rho},\theta)\Theta = 0.$$

Dans la suite de cette thèse, nous nous concentrerons sur l'étude du modèle de Navier-Stokes inhomogène et sur une approximation de type Oberbeck-Boussinesq avec $\kappa = 0$.

0.2 Principaux résultats

Dans cette section, nous exposerons les principaux résultats obtenus dans la thèse concernant les trois problèmes suivants :

- (P_1) La persistance des "poches de température" pour le système de Boussinesq sans diffusion;
- (P_2) L'évolution des "poches de densité pour le système de Navier-Stokes inhomogène;
- $(P_3)\;$ Un problème à frontière libre pour le système de Navier-Stokes inhomogène à deux phases.

Les résultats obtenus pour (P_1) et (P_2) sont les fruits d'une collaboration avec Raphaël Danchin et ont été publiés récemment dans [40, 41]. Le problème (P_3) est un travail en cours avec Hirokazu Saito et Yoshihiro Shibata.

Dans la suite de cette section, nous présenterons successivement (P_1) - (P_3) . Cependant, l'objectif est seulement de décrire l'idée principale de nos résultats afin d'éviter les longues préparatifs pour des déclarations plus détaillées. Le lecteur intéressé peut trouver plus de références et des théorèmes plus précis dans les chapitres ultérieurs. Dans l'intervalle, nous aimerions également examiner d'autres contributions concernant les problèmes (P_1) et (P_2) après nos résultats [40, 41].

0.2.1 Les poches de température pour le système de Boussinesq

Le système de Boussinesq avec viscosité mais sans diffusion s'écrit

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t \theta + \operatorname{div} \left(\theta \boldsymbol{u} \right) = 0 & \text{dans} \quad \mathbb{R}^N \times]0, T[, \\ \partial_t \boldsymbol{u} + \operatorname{div} \left(\boldsymbol{u} \otimes \boldsymbol{u} \right) - \nu \Delta \boldsymbol{u} + \nabla P = \theta \boldsymbol{e}_N & \text{dans} \quad \mathbb{R}^N \times]0, T[, \\ \operatorname{div} \boldsymbol{u} = 0 & \text{dans} \quad \mathbb{R}^N \times]0, T[, \\ (\theta, \boldsymbol{u})|_{t=0} = (\theta_0, \boldsymbol{u}_0) & \text{dans} \quad \mathbb{R}^N. \end{cases}$$
(B)

Les inconnues (θ, u, P) désignent la température, la vitesse et la pression, respectivement, $e_N := (0, ..., 1)^{tr}$ est le dernier vecteur de la base canonique de \mathbb{R}^N , et $\nu > 0$ est la viscosité cinématique, supposée constante pour simplifier. Le système ci-dessus est couramment utilisé comme modèle simplifié pour décrire l'évolution de fluides géophysiques. Mais une autre motivation pour son étude est que dans le cas non visqueux, ce système présente des analogies frappantes avec le système d'Euler incompressible en dimension 3, en ce qui concerne le phénomène d'étirement du tourbillon (*vortex stretching* en anglais), voir par exemple [71].

Notre but ici est d'étudier si, à l'instar du système d'Euler incompressible, le système de Boussinesq préserve la régularité stratifiée et, plus précisément, la régularité des fonctions caractéristiques pour la température (poche de température) pour tout temps (voir l'appendice A pour une présentation plus précise de la notion de régularité stratifiée pour le système d'Euler).

Rappelons que dans le cas de la dimension deux, l'existence globale et l'unicité de solutions à régularité Sobolev élevée pour (*B*) a été établie dans [16, 71]. Ces hypothèses de régularité ont été affaiblies dans [2, 38] où il est démontré que (*B*) admet une unique solution globale si les données vérifient les propriétés *de régularité critique* suivantes (notées (\mathcal{H}_B) dans la suite) :

•
$$N = 2: (\theta_0, \boldsymbol{u}_0) \in B^0_{2,1}(\mathbb{R}^2) \times (L_2(\mathbb{R}^2) \cap B^{-1}_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R}^2))^2;$$

•
$$N \geq 3: (\theta_0, \boldsymbol{u}_0) \in \left(L_{\frac{N}{3}}(\mathbb{R}^N) \cap \dot{B}_{N,1}^0(\mathbb{R}^N)\right) \times \left(L_{N,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N) \cap \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{n}{p}-1}(\mathbb{R}^N)\right)^N$$
 avec $p \in [N, \infty]$, et

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}_0\|_{L_{N,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)} + \nu^{-1} \|\boldsymbol{\theta}_0\|_{L_{\frac{N}{3}}(\mathbb{R}^N)} \leq c\nu \quad \text{avec } c \text{ assez petit.}$$

La solution ainsi construite admet un flot ψ_u de classe C^1 . De ce fait, si l'on suppose que la température initiale est donnée par

$$\theta_0 = C_N \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0} \tag{0.22}$$

avec \mathcal{D}_0 un domaine simple de \mathbb{R}^N , alors $\theta_t = C_N \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_t}$ avec $\mathcal{D}_t = \psi_u(t, \mathcal{D}_0)$, et la régularité \mathcal{C}^1 est préservée pour tout temps (pourvu que C_N soit assez petite si $N \ge 3$).



Supposons maintenant que \mathcal{D}_0 soit un domaine simple de classe $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$ ($0 < \varepsilon < 1$). On se demande si cette régularité höldérienne supplémentaire est conservée au cours de l'évolution (voir la figure ci-dessus).

On ne peut pas espérer que l'hypothèse (\mathcal{H}_B) assure plus que la régularité \mathcal{C}^1 pour ψ_u . Mais nous allons démontrer que si θ_0 est donné par (0.22) et si u_0 est un plus régulier dans les directions tangentes à \mathcal{D}_0 alors il en est de même pour le flot ψ_u . Pour mettre en valeur cette régularité de type anisotrope, on va faire appel à la stratégie employée par J.-Y. Chemin dans [19] concernant le système d'Euler incompressible.

Supposons que $\partial \mathcal{D}_0$ soit une courbe de Jordan de \mathbb{R}^2 . Alors il existe une fonction f_0 de classe $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$ telle que $\partial \mathcal{D}_0 = f_0^{-1}(\{\mathbf{0}\})$. Pour mesurer la régularité tangentielle par rapport à la poche initiale d'une fonction g, il est donc naturel de considérer la dérivée de g par rapport au champ de vecteurs $\mathbf{X}_0 := \nabla^{\perp} f_0$, qui est bien tangent à $\partial \mathcal{D}_0$. En faisant évoluer \mathbf{X}_0 suivant le flot ψ_u , c'est-à-dire en considérant le champ de vecteurs \mathbf{X} dépendant du temps solution de l'équation⁴

$$D_t \boldsymbol{X} := (\partial_t + \boldsymbol{u} \cdot \nabla) \boldsymbol{X} = \partial_X \boldsymbol{u} := \sum_{k=1}^N X^k \partial_k \boldsymbol{u}, \quad X|_{t=0} = \boldsymbol{X}_0,$$

on constate que X_t coïncide avec $\nabla^{\perp} f_t$, où $f_t = f \circ \psi_u(t, \cdot)$. Etant donné que $\mathcal{D}_t = \psi_u(t, \mathcal{D}_0) = f_t^{-1}(\{\mathbf{0}\})$, pour démontrer la persistance de la régularité $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$ de la poche, il suffit donc de montrer la persistance de la régularité $\mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon}$ de \mathbf{X} . Vu l'équation ci-dessus, cette dernière est guarantie par le fait que $\partial_X u$ soit dans $\mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon}(\mathbb{R}^2)^2$ ou encore que $\partial_X \omega$ soit la dérivée d'une fonction de $\mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon}(\mathbb{R}^2)$, où ω désigne le tourbillon (ou rotationnel) associé à u, c'est-à-dire $\omega := \partial_2 u^1 - \partial_1 u^2$.

En dimension $N \ge 3$, la méthode est similaire, mais il faut plusieurs champs de vecteurs tangents pour caractériser la régularité de ∂D_t (voir le Chapitre 1 pour plus de détails).

La difficulté principale est donc de propager la regularité de $\partial_X \boldsymbol{u}$ ou de $\partial_X \omega$ sachant que les seules propriétés de régularité globales vérifiées par $(\theta_0, \boldsymbol{u}_0)$ sont critiques (i.e. données en (\mathcal{H}_B)). Dans le cas de la dimension 2, il est plus aisé de travailler avec div $(\boldsymbol{X}\omega)$ qui vérifie l'équation de type transport-diffusion suivante :

$$D_t \operatorname{div} (\mathbf{X}\omega) - \nu \Delta \operatorname{div} (\mathbf{X}\omega) =$$
terme source.

En suivant l'approche utilisée pour les poches de tourbillon visqueuses (voir [6, Chapitre 7]), nous obtiendrons les résultats souhaités.

En dimension $N \geq 3$, propager la régularité stratifiée est plus délicat à cause du phénomène d'étirement de la vorticité (de ce fait, un terme d'ordre maximal supplémentaire apparaît dans l'équation de div $(\mathbf{X}\omega)$). Pour cette raison, au lieu de chercher à démontrer directement que $\partial_X \mathbf{u}$ ou div $(\mathbf{X}\omega)$ a la régularité souhaitée, on va travailler avec le parachamp T_X et s'intéresser à $\mathcal{T}_X \mathbf{u} := T_{X^k} \partial_k \mathbf{u}$ qui, dans notre contexte, peut être vu comme la partie principale de $\partial_X \mathbf{u}$. Rappelons que T est l'opérateur de paraproduit introduit par J.-M. Bony (pour plus de détails sur la définition et les propriétés du paraproduit, voir par exemple [6, Chapitre 2]). En appliquant le

⁴La première égalité est équivalente au fait que le commutateur $[D_t, \partial_X]$ s'annule.

parachamp T_X à l'équation du moment de (*B*), on obtient finalement le système de type Stokes suivant :

$$D_t \mathcal{T}_X \boldsymbol{u} - \nu \Delta \mathcal{T}_X \boldsymbol{u} + \nabla \mathcal{T}_X P = \text{terme source}, \quad \text{div } \mathcal{T}_X \boldsymbol{u} = \text{div (terme d'erreur)}$$

Grâce aux estimations classiques pour le système de Stokes et à des estimations de commutateur, on parvient à boucler les estimations pour tout temps. Pour plus de détails, le lecteur peut se référer au résultat général de persistance de la régularité stratifiée énoncé dans le théorème 1.1, ainsi qu'au théorème 1.3 du chapitre 1.

Donnons tout de suite les résultats obtenus dans le cadre strict des poches de température.

Corollaire 0.1 (poche de température 2-D). Soit $(M_1, M_2) \in \mathbb{R}^2$. Supposons que $\theta_0 = M_1 \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0}$ avec $\partial \mathcal{D}_0$ courbe de Jordan de classe $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$, et que le tourbillon ω_0 de u_0 soit donné par

$$\omega_0 = M_2 \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0} - \widetilde{\omega}_0$$

avec $\widetilde{\omega}_0 \in L^r(\mathbb{R}^2)$ pour un r > 1, supporté dans $\overline{\mathcal{D}_0^{\star}}$ et tel que

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \widetilde{\omega}_0(x) \, dx = M_2 \, |\mathcal{D}_0|.$$

Alors il existe une unique solution (θ, u) à (B). De plus, on a $\theta(t, \cdot) = M_1 \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_t}$ avec $\mathcal{D}(t) := \psi_u(t, \mathcal{D}_0)$, et $\partial \mathcal{D}(t)$ demeure une courbe de Jordan de classe $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$ pour tout $t \ge 0$.

Corollaire 0.2 (poche de température N-D). Soit $N \ge 3$ et m_1, m_2 constantes suffisamment petites. Supposons que $\theta_0 = m_1 \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0}$ et que la *i*-ème composante de la vitesse initiale soit donnée par

$$u_0^i := -\sum_{j=1}^N (-\Delta)^{-1} \partial_j (\Omega_0)_j^i$$

avec $\Omega_0 := m_2 \mathbb{1}_{J_0} \mathbb{A}_0$ où \mathbb{A}_0 est la matrice anti-symétrique définie par $(\mathbb{A}_0)_j^i = 1$ si i < j, et J_0 est un domaine simple borné de classe \mathcal{C}^1 tel que $\overline{\mathcal{D}_0} \subset J_0$.

Alors $\theta(t, \cdot) = m_1 \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_t}$ où $\mathcal{D}(t) := \psi_u(t, \mathcal{D}_0)$, et $\mathcal{D}(t)$ demeure un domaine simple de classe $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$, pour tout $t \ge 0$.

A la suite de notre article [40], F. Gancedo et E. Garcia-Juarez [57] ont proposé une démonstration alternative et particulièrement simple pour la persistance de la régularité des poches de température dans le cas de la dimension 2. En supposant que la vitesse initiale est plus régulière : $u_0 \in H^{\varepsilon+s}(\mathbb{R}^2)^2$ avec s > 0 et $\varepsilon + s < 1$ et que $\theta_0 := \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0}$ comme ci-dessus, ils constatent que le flot ψ_u est $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$. De ce fait, la préservation de la régularité $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$ pour la poche devient triviale. Notons cependant que les hypothèses de [57] ne sont pas de même nature que les nôtres: dans leur article, il s'agit d'imposer suffisamment de régularité sur la vitesse pour avoir un flot globalement $C^{1,\varepsilon}$ alors que nos hypothèses sont vraiment de nature locale et anisotrope, la seule régularité globale disponible étant critique.

0.2.2 Poches de densité pour les fluides incompressibles non homogènes

Notre second travail concerne le système de Navier-Stokes incompressible inhomogène:

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t \rho + \operatorname{div}\left(\rho \boldsymbol{u}\right) = 0 & \text{dans} \quad \mathbb{R}^N \times]0, T[, \\ \partial_t(\rho \boldsymbol{u}) + \operatorname{div}\left(\rho \boldsymbol{u} \otimes \boldsymbol{u}\right) - \mu \Delta \boldsymbol{u} + \nabla P = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{dans} \quad \mathbb{R}^N \times]0, T[, \\ \operatorname{div} \boldsymbol{u} = 0 & \text{dans} \quad \mathbb{R}^N \times]0, T[, \\ (\rho, \boldsymbol{u})|_{t=0} = (\rho_0, \boldsymbol{u}_0) & \text{dans} \quad \mathbb{R}^N. \end{cases}$$
(INS)

La nouvelle inconnue ρ désigne la densité. Ce modèle peu être obtenu au moins formellement dans l'asymptotique à faible nombre de Mach à partir du système de Navier-Stokes compressible complet (voir par exemple [89, Chapitre 1]). Ce système a été abondamment étudié récemment. Nous renvoyons le lecteur au chapitre 2 pour plus de détails. Ici nous souhaitons uniquement présenter nos résultats principaux concernant la question (P_2).

Le problème des poches de densité pour (*INS*) a été proposé par P.-L. Lions dans son livre [89]. La théorie des solutions faibles exposée dans ce livre permet de construire une solution globale (ρ , \boldsymbol{u}) pour (*INS*) dès que la donnée initiale (ρ_0 , \boldsymbol{u}_0) vérifie

$$\sqrt{\rho_0} \boldsymbol{u}_0 \in L_2(\mathbb{R}^N)^N$$
 et $\rho_0 := \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0}$ pour un domaine simple $\mathcal{D}_0 \subset \mathbb{R}^N$.

De plus, à tout instant $t \ge 0$, on a $\rho(\cdot, t) = \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_t}$ avec $\mathcal{D}_t := \psi_u(t, \mathcal{D}_0)$, et ψ_u flot généralisé de u. La question posée par P.-L. Lions concerne la régularité de la frontière du domaine. Quelles sont les hypothèses sur les données assurant sa conservation pour tout temps ? Si u_0 est seulement L_2 , le flot correspondant est très peu régulier (et sa régularité est susceptible de se dégrader au cours du temps, voir le Theorem A.2 de l'Appendice A). Pour répondre à la question de P.-L. Lions, il est donc naturel de se placer dans un cadre de régularité suffisant pour avoir non seulement l'existence, mais aussi l'unicité, ainsi que suffisamment de régularité pour le flot.

Schématiquement, si le fluide considéré ne comporte pas de vide à l'instant initial, alors les résultats d'existence et d'unicité pour (INS) sont similaires à ceux du cas à densité constante. Considérons par exemple une densité initiale

$$\rho_0 := \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0} + \eta \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0^c} \tag{0.23}$$

avec \mathcal{D}_0 domaine simple de \mathbb{R}^N et $\eta > 0$ constant. Si l'on suppose de plus que $\eta - 1$ et que $\|\boldsymbol{u}_0\|_{\dot{B}^{N/p-1}_{p,1}(\mathbb{R}^N)}$ sont assez petits (avec $p \in N-1, 2N[$), alors R. Danchin et P. Mucha ont établi dans [36] la persistance de la régularité \mathcal{C}^1 de \mathcal{D}_t , pour tout temps. Cependant, sous de telles

hypothèses, le flot ψ_u n'est a priori que C^1 , et il n'est pas clair que l'on puisse propager plus de régularité sur \mathcal{D}_t .

Dans [96], M. Paicu, P. Zhang et Z. Zhang ont réussi à supprimer l'hypothèse de petitesse sur $\eta - 1$ présente dans [36], en supposant que $u_0 \in H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)^2$ pour un s > 0 (dans le cas de la dimension 2). Peu de temps après, X. Liao et P. Zhang dans [87, 88] ont utilisé les résutats de [96] pour traiter le problème des poches de densité associé à (*INS*). Plus précisément, ils supposent que la densité initiale est donnée par (0.23) avec \mathcal{D}_0 domaine borné de \mathbb{R}^2 de classe $W^{k+2,p}$ avec $k \geq 1$ et $p \in]2, \frac{2}{1-s}[$. Sous ces hypothèses, on peut trouver une fonction $f_0 \in W^{k+2,p}(\mathbb{R}^2;\mathbb{R})$ telle que

 $\partial \mathcal{D}_0 := f_0^{-1}(\{0\}) \quad \text{et} \quad \nabla f_0 \neq \mathbf{0} \text{ près de } \partial \mathcal{D}_0.$ (0.24)

Si $\pmb{X}_0 := \nabla^\perp f_0$ et la vitesse initiale u_0 vérifie

$$\boldsymbol{u}_0 \in B^{\varepsilon+s}_{2,1}(\mathbb{R}^2), \quad \partial^{\ell}_{X_0}\boldsymbol{u}_0 \in B^{s+\varepsilon \frac{k-\ell}{k}}_{2,1}(\mathbb{R}^2),$$

les articles [87, 88] assurent la persistance de la régularité $W^{k+2,p}$ ($\hookrightarrow C^{1+k,\varepsilon}$) de l'interface, sans condition de petitesse sur η .



Le but principal de notre travail est d'étudier la régularité intermédiaire entre les travaux de [36] (persistance de la régularité C^1) et ceux de X. Liao et P. Zhang dans [87] (persistance de la régularité $W^{k,p}$ avec $k \ge 3$ et $p \in [2, 4]$). Notre approche repose sur la méthode utilisée pour le système de Boussinesq et exposée plus haut, et sur [36]. L'étape clef consiste à démontrer la propagation pour tout temps d'une régularité Besov adéquate pour $\partial_X u$. Ensuite on utilise la quantité $\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X u = \dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X^k} \partial_k u$ pour retrouver la régularité tangentielle de $\partial_X u$ où $\dot{\mathcal{T}}$ désigne l'opérateur de paraproduit homogène. A noter que le couplage entre ρ et u est quasi-linéaire dans (INS), alors que celui entre θ et u était linéaire dans (B). A cause de cette non-linéarité, appliquer directement $\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X$ à l'équation du moment de (INS) donne des termes problématiques comme $\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X(\rho \partial_t u)$. Dans le cas d'une densité constante par morceaux et d'un champ de vitesse à régularité seulement critique, ce terme empêche de boucler les estimations pour tout temps.

En utilisant le fait que $[D_t, \partial_X] \equiv 0$, on peut récrire l'équation de $\partial_X u$ sous la forme

$$\rho D_t \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X \boldsymbol{u} - \mu \Delta \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X \boldsymbol{u} = \text{error terms.}$$
(0.25)

Ensuite, en s'inspirant de la technique d'espaces de multiplicateurs utilisée dans [34, 36], et, rappelée plus haut pour (*B*), on peut traiter (*INS*). Pour éviter de rentrer dans les détails techniques, donnons le résultat obtenu en dimension deux (le cas de la dimension $N \ge 3$ étant présenté dans le chapitre 2).

Corollaire 0.3. Soit \mathcal{D}_0 un domaine simplement connexe de \mathbb{R}^2 et une fonction f_0 dans $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}(\mathbb{R}^2;\mathbb{R})$ ($0 < \varepsilon < 1$) vérifiant (0.24). Il existe une constante η_0 ne dépendant que de \mathcal{D}_0 et telle que si

$$ho_0:=(1+\eta)\mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0}+\mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0^c}$$
 avec $\eta\in]-\eta_0,\eta_0[$

et si le champ de vecteurs à divergence nulle $u_0 \in S'_h(\mathbb{R}^2)$ a un tourbillon $\omega_0 := \partial_1 u_0^2 - \partial_2 u_0^1$ vérifiant

$$\omega_0 = \overline{\omega}_0 + \widetilde{\omega}_0 \, \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0} \quad \text{avec div} \, (\overline{\omega}_0 \nabla^\perp f_0) = 0 \quad \text{et} \quad \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \omega_0 \, dx = 0$$

pour des fonctions suffisamment petites $(\overline{\omega}_0, \widetilde{\omega}_0)$ de $L_p(\mathbb{R}^2) \times C^{\varepsilon'}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ avec $0 < \varepsilon' < \varepsilon$ et $1 , et à support compact, alors le système (INS) a une unique solution <math>(\rho, u, \nabla P)$. De plus pour tout $t \ge 0$,

 $\rho(t,\cdot) := (1+\eta) \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_t} + \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_t^c} \text{ avec } \mathcal{D}_t := \psi_u(t, \mathcal{D}_0),$

et \mathcal{D}_t demeure un domaine simplement connexe de classe $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$.

Pour clore cette section, signalons deux travaux très récents qui ont suivi [41]. Tout d'abord, dans [56], F. Gancedo et E. Garcia-Juarez ont considéré (*INS*) dans le cadre strict des poches de densité en dimension deux. En reprenant l'approche de [96], ils ont établi la persistance pour tout temps de la régularité $C^{1,\varepsilon}$ pour toute constante $\eta > -1$. La clef de la démonstration est que le flot ψ_u est globalement dans $C^{1,\varepsilon}$. Une autre contribution très récente de R.Danchin et P.B.Mucha [35] concerne le cas avec vide : les auteurs établissent en particulier que si $\rho_0 := \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0}$ avec \mathcal{D}_0 de classe $C^{1,\varepsilon}$, et si u_0 est H^1 alors le système admet une unique solution qui conserve la régularité $C^{1,\varepsilon}$ de \mathcal{D}_0 .

0.2.3 Un problème à frontière libre

On peut voir le problème des poches de tourbillon comme un modèle de mélange pour deux fluides incompressibles visqueux et non miscibles. Dans le cas sans tension de surface, un modèle plus élaboré est le suivant :

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t(\rho \boldsymbol{v}) + \operatorname{Div}\left(\rho \boldsymbol{v} \otimes \boldsymbol{v}\right) - \operatorname{Div} \mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{v}, \mathfrak{p}) = \rho \boldsymbol{f} & \operatorname{dans} \quad \dot{\Omega}_t, \\ \partial_t \rho + \operatorname{div}\left(\rho \boldsymbol{v}\right) = 0, \quad \operatorname{div} \boldsymbol{v} = 0 & \operatorname{dans} \quad \dot{\Omega}_t, \\ \llbracket \mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{v}, \mathfrak{p}) \boldsymbol{n}_t \rrbracket = \boldsymbol{0}, \quad \llbracket \boldsymbol{v} \rrbracket = \boldsymbol{0} & \operatorname{dans} \quad \Gamma_t, \\ \mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{v}_+, \mathfrak{p}_+) \boldsymbol{n}_{+,t} = \boldsymbol{0} & \operatorname{sur} \quad \Gamma_{+,t}, \\ \boldsymbol{v} = \boldsymbol{0} & \operatorname{on} \quad \Gamma_-, \\ (\rho, \boldsymbol{v})|_{t=0} = (\rho_0, \boldsymbol{v}_0) & \operatorname{sur} \quad \dot{\Omega}. \end{cases}$$
(INS_±)

Nous nous intéressons ici au problème à deux phases séparées par une interface $\Gamma_t \neq \emptyset$. Le système ci-dessus permet de rendre compte de trois situations physiques différentes : l'évolution d'une goutte de fluide dans un autre fluide, un mélange dans un récipient borné avec parois rigides, et deux couches infinies (voir la figure ci-dessous). Pour simplifier la présentation, on suppose qu'il n'y a pas de frontière rigide : $\Gamma_- = \emptyset$. Dans ce cas, le modèle (INS_{\pm}) décrit le mouvement de deux liquides ne se mélangeant pas dans le domaine $\Omega_t := \dot{\Omega}_t \cup \Gamma_t := \Omega_{\pm,t} \cup \Gamma_t$ entouré par une surface mobile $\Gamma_{+,t}$ à l'instant t. Dans cette description, Γ_t est l'interface entre les deux phases qui remplissent $\Omega_{+,t}$ et $\Omega_{-,t}$, respectivement. On note n_t et $n_{+,t}$ les vecteurs normaux extérieurs pour les surfaces Γ_t et $\Gamma_{+,t}$. Insistons sur le fait que le domaine de l'ensemble des fluides lui-même Ω_t dépend du temps : il est déterminé par

$$\Omega_{\pm,t} := \psi_{\boldsymbol{v}}(t, \Omega_{\pm})$$

avec $\dot{\Omega}:=\Omega_{\pm}$ domaine à l'instant initial.



Le tenseur des contraintes $\mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}})$ est donné par

 $\mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{v},\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}})(x,t) := \mu(\rho(x,t))\mathbb{D}(\boldsymbol{v})(x,t) - \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}(x,t)\mathbb{I},$

et le tenseur des déformations $\mathbb{D}(\boldsymbol{v})/2$ est défini par

$$\mathbb{D}(\boldsymbol{v}) = D_x \boldsymbol{v} + \nabla_x \boldsymbol{v}, \quad \text{avec} \quad (D_x \boldsymbol{v})_k^j \equiv (\nabla_x \boldsymbol{v})_j^k := \partial_{x_k} v^j \quad \text{pour} \quad j, k = 1, ..., N.$$

Dans le système (INS_{\pm}) , on a utilisé les notations classiques rappelées ci-dessous : pour tout couple de vecteurs \boldsymbol{u} et \boldsymbol{v} de \mathbb{R}^N , le produit tensoriel $\boldsymbol{u} \otimes \boldsymbol{v}$ est la matrice $N \times N$ définie par $(\boldsymbol{u} \otimes \boldsymbol{v})_k^j := u^j v^k$ $(1 \leq j, k \leq N)$. De plus, si $\mathbb{A} = (A_k^j(x))_{N \times N}$ est une fonction définie sur \mathbb{R}^N et à valeurs dans l'ensemble des matrices $N \times N$ alors Div \mathbb{A} désigne le champ de vecteurs sur \mathbb{R}^N donné par $(\text{Div }\mathbb{A})^j := \sum_{k=1}^N \partial_{x_k} A_k^j$. Finalement, le saut du vector \boldsymbol{g} à travers la surface \mathcal{S} est donné par la limite normale suivante :

$$\llbracket \boldsymbol{g} \rrbracket(x_0) := \lim_{\delta \to 0+} \left(\boldsymbol{g} \big(x_0 + \delta \boldsymbol{\nu}(x_0) \big) - \boldsymbol{g} \big(x_0 - \delta \boldsymbol{\nu}(x_0) \big) \right) \quad \forall \ x_0 \in \mathcal{S},$$

où ν est le vecteur normal extérieur unitaire pour la surface S.

En suivant la méthode classique pour le système de Navier-Stokes homogène avec conditions aux limites de Dirichlet (voir l'Appendice B), on cherche à résoudre (INS_{\pm}) . Notre stratégie consiste à passer en coordonnées Lagrangiennes, en suivant V. A. Solonnikov dans [113]. Dans ces coordonnées, le système (INS_{\pm}) peut être considéré dans un domaine fixe $\dot{\Omega}$, avec des conditions aux limites non linéaires. En s'appuyant sur les travaux [94, 107] concernant les propriétés de régularité maximale $L_p - L_q$ du système linéarisé (ce qui nécessite de faire appel aux techniques de \mathcal{R} -bornitude rappelées dans l'appendice C), puis en utilisant le théorème de point fixe contractant dans les espaces métriques complets, on parvient alors à résoudre (INS_{\pm}) à temps petit. A titre d'exemple, on donne ci-dessous le résultat obtenu lorsque la densité de référence η ne prend que deux valeurs (voir les hypothèses $(\mathcal{H}1) - (\mathcal{H}3)$ du Chapitre 3).

Théorème 0.4. Soit (p,q) dans $(I) \cup (II)$, avec

$$(I) := \{(p,q) \in]2, \infty[\times]N, \infty[\} \quad et \quad (II) := \Big\{(p,q) \in]1, 2] \times]N, \infty[: \frac{1}{p} + \frac{N}{q} > 1 \Big\} \cdot \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{1}{p_{i}} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \frac{1}{p_{j}} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{1}{p_{i}} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \frac{1}{p_{i}} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \frac{1}{p_{j}} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \frac{1}{p_{j}} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{1}{p_{i}} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \frac{1}{p_{i}}$$

Supposons que ρ_0 soit dans $W_q^1(\dot{\Omega})$ et vérifie

 $\|\eta - \rho_0\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})} \leq c \quad \text{pour une constante } c,$

que v_0 soit dans $\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2-2/p}(\dot{\Omega})^5$ et que \boldsymbol{f} appartienne à $L_p(0,2; W^1_{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)^N)$. Alors il existe un temps T et une constante C, ne dépendant que de p, q, v_0 et \boldsymbol{f} , tels que le système (INS_{\pm}) admette une unique solution ($\rho, \boldsymbol{u}, \mathfrak{q}$) telle que

$$\|\partial_t \boldsymbol{v}\|_{L_p(0,T;W_q^2(\dot{\Omega}_t))} + \|\nabla^2 \boldsymbol{v}\|_{L_p(0,T;L_q(\dot{\Omega}_t))} + \|\nabla \mathfrak{p}\|_{L_p(0,T;L_q(\dot{\Omega}_t))} \le C.$$

De plus, ρ est borné dans $W_q^1(\dot{\Omega}_t)$.

Quelques commentaires sur le théorème 0.4: l'hypothèse (I) est naturelle, vu le cas monophasique traité dans [106] (voir aussi les références mentionnées dans cet article). Cependant, il

⁵Voir le chapitre 3 pour la définition de $\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2-2/p}(\dot{\Omega})$.

s'avère que (II) marche aussi pour (INS_{\pm}) grâce à des propriétés d'interpolation supplémentaires. En fait, il n'est pas clair que l'on puisse construire une solution, même locale pour tout couple $(p,q) \in]1, \infty[^2$.

Finalement, mentionnons que nous cherchons maintenant à étendre le théorème 0.4 (en renforçant éventuellement les hypothèses sur les données), pour tout temps.

Chapter 1

Temperature patch problems for Boussinesq system without diffusion

1.1 Introduction

In this chapter, we are concerned with the following *incompressible Boussinesq system with partial viscosity:*

$$\begin{cases}
\partial_t \theta + u \cdot \nabla \theta = 0, \\
\partial_t u + u \cdot \nabla u - \nu \Delta u + \nabla \Pi = \theta e_N, \\
\operatorname{div} u = 0, \\
(\theta, u)|_{t=0} = (\theta_0, u_0).
\end{cases}$$
(B_{\nu,N})

Above, $e_N = (0, \dots, 0, 1)$ stands for the unit vertical vector in \mathbb{R}^N with $N \ge 2$. The unknowns are the scalar function θ (the so-called temperature), the velocity field $u = (u^1, u^2, ..., u^N)$ and the pressure Π , depending on the time variable $t \ge 0$ and on the space variable $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$. The viscosity ν is a positive constant.

The above Boussinesq system is a toy model for describing the convection phenomenon in geophysical flows (see e.g. [98]). It has been considered in a number of mathematical works in the last two decades, mainly in space dimension N = 2. In that setting, the existence of global strong (and unique) solutions has been established under different types of regularity assumptions, see e.g. [2, 16, 71, 80], and global weak solutions with finite energy (that is corresponding to initial data θ_0 and u_0 in $L^2(\mathbb{R}^2)$) have been constructed in [69]. Those 'weak' solutions have been proved to be unique shortly after, in [38], exactly as for the standard incompressible Navier-Stokes equations in \mathbb{R}^2 (see also [66] for a simpler proof). The reader may refer to [72] for an up-to-date review of results for System ($B_{\nu,2}$).

In contrast, only a few works have been dedicated to the higher dimensional case. As regards the strong solution theory, global existence and uniqueness statements for small data (in the sense of some critical norm) have been proved in [37, 38].

Our goal here is to investigate the propagation of a discontinuity of the temperature along an interface, both in the cases N = 2 and $N \ge 3$. We are interested in the stability of *temperature patches*, namely to initial temperatures θ_0 of the type $\mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0}$ with \mathcal{D}_0 being a bounded simply connected domain.

To better explain our approach, let us concentrate on the two-dimensional case for a while. Then, for any $\theta_0 = \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0}$ and u_0 in $(L^2(\mathbb{R}^2))^2$, the work in [38] guarantees the existence of a unique solution $(\theta, u) \in \mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}_+; L^2(\mathbb{R}^2))^3$ of $(B_{\nu,2})$ satisfying for all $t \ge 0$:

$$\|\theta(t)\|_{L^2} = \|\theta_0\|_{L^2} \quad \text{and} \quad \|u(t)\|_{L^2}^2 + 2\nu \int_0^t \|\nabla u\|_{L^2}^2 \, dt' = \|u_0\|_{L^2}^2 + 2\int_0^t \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \theta u_2 \, dx \, dt'.$$

In [38], it has been proved that the velocity u is 'almost' in $(L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; H^2))^2$ (it belongs to the slightly larger space $(\tilde{L}^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; H^2))^2$ defined in (1.12)). Consequently, according to a result of J.-Y. Chemin and N. Lerner in [23], u has a unique flow ψ_u , solution of the following (integrated) ordinary differential equation:

$$\psi_u(t,x) := x + \int_0^t u(t',\psi_u(t',x)) \, dt'.$$
(1.1)

As θ satisfies a transport equation along u and $\theta_0 = \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0}$, this guarantees that for all $t \ge 0$,

$$\theta(t, \cdot) = \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_t}$$
 where $\mathcal{D}_t := \psi_u(t, \mathcal{D}_0)$

The above flow being measure preserving (since div u = 0) and continuous, the topology and measure of the patch \mathcal{D}_t does not change through the time evolution. However, much less can be said concerning the regularity of the boundary of the patch, as the result of [23] just guarantees that ψ_u is in $(\mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathcal{C}^{0,1-\eta}))^2$ for all $\eta > 0$. Therefore, it is not clear that the initial regularity of the patch does not deteriorate, if assuming only that u_0 is in $(L^2(\mathbb{R}^2))^2$. Now, if θ_0 and u_0 are slightly more regular like for instance in the Besov space ${}^1 B_{2,1}^0$ then, according to [2], all the entries of ∇u are in $L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathcal{C}_b)$, and the flow $\psi_u(t, \cdot)$ is thus \mathcal{C}^1 . As a consequence, the \mathcal{C}^1 regularity of the temperature patch is preserved for all time.

Then a natural question arises: what if we assume that the patch has higher regularity ? Our concern has some similarity with the celebrated vortex patch problem for the 2-D incompressible Euler equations:

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t u + u \cdot \nabla u + \nabla \Pi = 0, \\ \operatorname{div} u = 0. \end{cases}$$
(E)

Indeed, the vorticity $\omega := \partial_1 u^2 - \partial_2 u^1$ associated to the velocity u of (E) satisfies the transport equation

¹See the definition of Besov spaces in the next section.

$$\partial_t \omega + u \cdot \nabla \omega = 0,$$

so that, at least formally, if one assumes that $\omega_0 = \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0}$ then we have $\omega(t) = \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_t}$ with $\mathcal{D}_t := \psi_u(t, \mathcal{D}_0)$. For (E), it has been proved (see e.g. [19, 20] and the references therein) that the $\mathcal{C}^{k,\varepsilon}$ Hölder regularity of the patch of vorticity persists for all time.

Proving that in our framework, too, the Hölder regularity of D_t is conserved is the main purpose of the present chapter. Just like for the vortex patch problem for Euler equations, our result will come up as a consequence of a much more general property of global-in-time persistence of regularity along a suitable family of vector fields that is tangent to the patch (this is the so-called *striated regularity*, a definition that originates from the work of J.-Y. Chemin in [17]).

In contrast with the Euler equations however, here we do not need a nondegenerate family of vector fields to ensure that the flow is Lipschitz, because we have that property for free whenever the initial data are in the Besov space $B_{2,1}^0$, see [2]. In fact, as the regularity result we want to achieve is *local in space*, it will be enough to consider vector fields that do not vanish *in a neighborhood of the patch*.

Before stating our main results, we need to introduce some notation, and to clarify what striated regularity is. Assume that $X = X^k(x)\partial_k$ is some vector field acting on functions in $\mathcal{C}^1(\mathbb{R}^N;\mathbb{R})$. As usual, vector fields are identified with vector valued functions from \mathbb{R}^N to \mathbb{R}^N , and $\partial_X f$ stands for the *directional derivative* of $f \in \mathcal{C}^1(\mathbb{R}^N;\mathbb{R})$ along the vector field X, namely

$$\partial_X f := X^k \partial_k f = X \cdot \nabla f.$$

The evolution $X_t(x) := X(t, x)$ of any continuous initial vector field X_0 along the flow of u is defined by:

$$X(t,x) := (\partial_{X_0}\psi_u)(\psi_u^{-1}(t,x)).$$

In the C^1 case, combining the chain rule and the definition of the flow in (1.1) implies that X satisfies the following transport equation (omitting the index t in X_t for notational simplicity):

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t X + u \cdot \nabla X = \partial_X u, \\ X|_{t=0} = X_0. \end{cases}$$
(1.2)

Applying operator div to (1.2) and remembering that div u = 0, we obtain in addition

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t \operatorname{div} X + u \cdot \nabla \operatorname{div} X = 0, \\ \operatorname{div} X|_{t=0} = \operatorname{div} X_0. \end{cases}$$
(1.3)

Therefore the divergence-free property is conserved through the evolution.

²We adopt Einstein summation convention in the whole text: summation is taken with respect to the repeated indices, whenever they occur both as a subscript and a superscript.
As explained into more details in Section 1.5, the temperature patch problem is closely related to the conservation of Hölder regularity $\mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon}$ for X. According to the classical theory of transport equations, if u is Lipschitz with respect to the space variable, then that property is equivalent to the fact that all the components of $\partial_X u$ have the regularity $\mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon}$ with respect to the space variable.

In the 2-D case, it is natural to recast the regularity of u along the vector field X in terms of the vorticity $\omega := \partial_1 u^2 - \partial_2 u^1$ as the simple transport-diffusion equation is fulfilled:

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t \omega + u \cdot \nabla \omega - \nu \Delta \omega = \partial_1 \theta, \\ \omega|_{t=0} = \omega_0, \end{cases}$$
(1.4)

and as it is known (see e.g. [6], Chap. 7) that³:

$$\|\partial_X u\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}} \lesssim \|\nabla u\|_{L^{\infty}} \|X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}} + \|\operatorname{div}(X\omega)\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-1}},\tag{1.5}$$

where for any real number s, we denote $\mathscr{C}^s \equiv \mathscr{C}^s(\mathbb{R}^N) := B^s_{\infty,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$.

Applying operators ∂_X and div $(X \cdot)$ to the temperature and vorticity equations, respectively, and denoting

$$f := \nu \operatorname{div} \left(X \Delta \omega - \Delta (X \omega) \right) + \operatorname{div} \left(X \partial_1 \theta \right)$$

we get the following system for $(\partial_X \theta, \operatorname{div}(X\omega))$:

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t \partial_X \theta + u \cdot \nabla \partial_X \theta = 0, \\ \partial_t \operatorname{div} (X\omega) + u \cdot \nabla \operatorname{div} (X\omega) - \nu \Delta \operatorname{div} (X\omega) = f. \end{cases}$$
(1.6)

Let us recap. Knowing that ∇u is in $L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; L^\infty)$, in order to propagate the $\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}$ regularity of X, it is enough to have $\partial_X u$ in $\left(L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+;\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})\right)^2$, and this may be achieved thanks to (1.5), if div $(X\omega)$ is in $L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-1})$. Now, assuming that div $(X_0\omega_0)$ is in $\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3}$ and taking advantage of smoothing properties of the heat flow, this latter information may be obtained if fis suitably bounded in the very negative space $L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3})$. This requires to have $\partial_X \theta$ in $L^{\infty}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})$, and thus $\partial_{X_0}\theta_0 \in \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}$.

The following theorem states that it is indeed possible to propagate this type of regularity, globally in time, in the 2-D case.

Theorem 1.1. Suppose that $(\varepsilon, q) \in]0, 1[\times]1, 2/(2 - \varepsilon)[$. Let θ_0 be in $B_{q,1}^{2/q-1}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ and u_0 be a divergence-free vector field in $(L^2(\mathbb{R}^2))^2$, with vorticity $\omega_0 := \partial_1 u_0^2 - \partial_2 u_0^1$ in $B_{q,1}^{2/q-2}(\mathbb{R}^2)$. There exists a unique global solution (θ, u) of System $(B_{\nu,2})$, such that

$$(\theta, u, \omega) \in \mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}_+; B_{q,1}^{\frac{2}{q}-1}) \times \left(\mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}_+; L^2)\right)^2 \times \left(\mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}_+; B_{q,1}^{\frac{2}{q}-2}) \cap L_{loc}^1(\mathbb{R}_+; B_{q,1}^{\frac{2}{q}})\right).$$
(1.7)

³In Chapter 1, we agree that $A \leq B$ means $A \leq CB$ for some harmless constant C. ⁴Recall that $B_{\infty,\infty}^{k+\varepsilon}$ coincides with the standard Hölder space $\mathcal{C}^{k,\varepsilon}$ whenever $k \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\varepsilon \in]0, 1[$, see [6].

Furthermore, for any vector field X_0 in $(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}(\mathbb{R}^2))^2$ such that

$$\partial_{X_0} \theta_0 \in \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}(\mathbb{R}^2) \quad \textit{and} \quad \operatorname{div}(X_0 \omega_0) \in \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3}(\mathbb{R}^2),$$

there exists a unique global solution $X \in (\mathcal{C}_w(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}))^2$ to (1.2) and we have

$$\left(\partial_X \theta, \operatorname{div}\left(X\omega\right)\right) \in \mathcal{C}_w(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}) \times \left(\mathcal{C}_w(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3}) \cap \widetilde{L}^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-1})\right).$$

Additionally, there is a constant $C_{0,\nu}$ depending only on the initial data and viscosity constant such that for any $t \ge 0$,

$$\|X\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})} \leq C_{0,\nu} \exp\left(\exp\left(\exp\left(\exp(C_{0,\nu}t^{4})
ight)
ight)$$

A few comments are in order:

- The Besov space $B_{q,1}^{\frac{2}{q}-1}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ for θ_0 contains the characteristic function of any bounded \mathcal{C}^1 domain. Thanks to that, it will be possible to obtain the persistence of regularity for temperature patches as a consequence of the above theorem (see Corollary 1.2 below).
- It may be seen by means of elementary paradifferential calculus that if

$$(\varepsilon,q)\in]0,1[\times]1,rac{2}{2-\varepsilon}[\,,$$

then div $(X_0\omega_0)$ and $\partial_{X_0}\theta_0$ are distributions of \mathscr{C}^{-3} and \mathscr{C}^{-2} , respectively, and that the following (sharp) estimates are fulfilled:

$$\|\operatorname{div} (X_0 \omega_0)\|_{\mathscr{C}^{-3}} \lesssim \|X_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}} \|\omega_0\|_{B^{\frac{2}{q}-2}_{q,1}} \quad \text{and} \quad \|\partial_{X_0} \theta_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{-2}} \lesssim \|X_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}} \|\theta_0\|_{B^{\frac{2}{q}-1}_{q,1}}.$$

Therefore, asking for div $(X_0\omega_0) \in \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3}$ and $\partial_{X_0}\theta_0 \in \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}$ is indeed additional hypothesis.

- The required level of regularity is much lower than for the 2-D vortex patch problem for (E) (there we need to have div (X₀ω₀) in C^{ε-1}(ℝ²)). This is because the smoothing effect of the heat flow allows to gain two full derivatives compared to the data. Another difference is that ∇u ∈ L¹_{loc}(ℝ₊; L[∞]), by embedding. Therefore, it is not necessary to consider a family of vector fields that does not degenerate on the whole ℝ², to solve the temperature patch problem.
- Just like for the Euler equation, we expect our approach to be relevant for showing persistency of higher order striated regularity (thus leading to the propagation of $\mathcal{C}^{k,\varepsilon}$ regularity

⁵If E is a Banach space with predual E^* then $\mathcal{C}_w(\mathbb{R}_+; E)$ stands for the set of measurable functions $h : \mathbb{R}_+ \to E$ such that for all $\phi \in E^*$, the function $t \mapsto \langle h(t), \phi \rangle_{E \times E^*}$ is continuous on \mathbb{R}_+ .

⁶To fully benefit from the smoothing properties of the heat flow, one has to work in (close) superspaces of $L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathscr{C}^s)$ denoted by $\widetilde{L}^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathscr{C}^s)$ and defined in (1.12).

for the temperature patches). We refrained from doing that here as it would make this chapter much more technical.

A similar issue has been addressed recently by X. Liao and P. Zhang in [87, 88] for the inhomogeneous Navier-Stokes equations. For technical reasons (the system under consideration therein is much more nonlinear), only higher order regularities can be propagated, which requires to study the action of iterated vector fields on the solution. At the same, whether one can propagate just C^{1,ε} regularity for that more complicated system is our main task in next chapter.

Let us now go to the temperature patch problem in the 2-D case. So consider a $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$ simply connected bounded domain \mathcal{D}_0 of \mathbb{R}^2 (hence $\partial \mathcal{D}_0$ is a $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$ Jordan curve on \mathbb{R}^2). Let \mathcal{D}_0^* be a bounded domain of \mathbb{R}^2 such that

$$\overline{\mathcal{D}_0} \cap \overline{\mathcal{D}_0^{\star}} = \emptyset. \tag{1.8}$$

Then the following result holds true.

Corollary 1.2. Let (M_1, M_2) be in \mathbb{R}^2 . Assume that $\theta_0 = M_1 \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0}$ and that the vorticity ω_0 of u_0 is given by

$$\omega_0 = M_2 \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0} - \widetilde{\omega}_0 \tag{1.9}$$

for some $\widetilde{\omega}_0 \in L^r(\mathbb{R}^2)$ with r > 1, supported in $\overline{\mathcal{D}_0^{\star}}$ and such that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \widetilde{\omega}_0(x) \, dx = M_2 \, |\mathcal{D}_0|. \tag{1.10}$$

Then there exists a unique solution (θ, u) to System $(B_{\nu,2})$, satisfying the properties listed in Theorem 1.1. Furthermore, we have $\theta(t, \cdot) = M_1 \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_t}$ where $\mathcal{D}(t) := \psi_u(t, \mathcal{D}_0)$, and $\partial \mathcal{D}(t)$ remains a $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$ for an curve of \mathbb{R}^2 for all $t \ge 0$.

Let us make some comments on that corollary.

- Hypothesis (1.10) ensures that the initial vorticity is mean free, which is needed to have u₀ ∈ (L²(ℝ²))². The more natural assumption ω₀ = M₂ 𝔅_{D₀} would require our extending Theorem 1.1 to infinite energy velocity fields. As for (E), it is feasible, but introduces additional technicalities.
- Assumption (1.9) on the vorticity may seem somewhat artificial as it has no time persistency whatsoever, even in the asymptotics ν → 0 (in contrast with the slightly viscous vortex patch problem, see [27]). This is just to have a concrete example of initial velocity for which one can give a positive answer to the temperature patch problem. In fact, Corollary 1.2 remains true if the initial velocity u₀ ∈ (L²(ℝ²))² is such that ω₀ ∈ B^{2/q-2}_{q,1}(ℝ²) for some 1 < q < ²/_{2-ε} and satisfies div (X₀ω₀) ∈ C^{ε-3}(ℝ²) for some vector field X₀ ∈ (C^ε(ℝ²))² that does not vanish on ∂D₀ and is tangent to ∂D₀.

Let us finally consider the case $N \ge 3$. Then, compared to the 2-D case, the main difference is that the vorticity equation has an additional stretching term, and it is thus less natural to measure the striated regularity by means of div $(X\Omega)$ with Ω denoting the matrix of curl u (even though our 2-D approach should be adaptable to the high-dimensional case, like in [55]). We shall thus look directly at $\partial_X u$. An additional (related) difficulty is that one cannot expect to prove global existence for general large initial data, since $(B_{\nu,N})$ contains the standard incompressible Navier-Stokes equations as a particular case. Therefore we shall prescribe some smallness condition on the data (the same one as in [38]) to achieve a global statement. This leads to the following theorem:

Theorem 1.3. Suppose that $N \ge 3$ and that $(\varepsilon, p) \in]0, 1[\times]N, N/(1-\varepsilon)[$. Assume that θ_0 is in $B^0_{N,1}(\mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\frac{N}{3}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ and that the divergence-free vector field u_0 is in $B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}(\mathbb{R}^N)^N$ and in the weak Lebesgue space $L^{N,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$. There exists a (small) positive constant c independent of p such that if

$$\|u_0\|_{L^{N,\infty}} + \nu^{-1} \|\theta_0\|_{L^{\frac{N}{3}}} \le c\nu$$

then Boussinesq system $(B_{\nu,N})$ has a unique global solution $(\theta, u, \nabla \Pi)$ in the space

$$\mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}_+; B^0_{N,1}) \times \left(\mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}_+; B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}) \cap L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; B^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}) \right)^N \times \left(L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}) \right)^N.$$

Moreover, for all vector field X_0 is in the space $\left(\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}(\mathbb{R}^N)\right)^N$ defined by

$$\left(\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}(\mathbb{R}^N)\right)^N := \{Y \in \left(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}(\mathbb{R}^N)\right)^N : \operatorname{div} Y \in \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}(\mathbb{R}^N)\},$$

and such that the components of $(\partial_{X_0}\theta_0, \partial_{X_0}u_0)$ are in $\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}(\mathbb{R}^N)$, System (1.2) has a unique solution X in $\mathcal{C}_w(\mathbb{R}_+; \widetilde{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon})$, and we have for some constant $C_{0,\nu}$ depending only on the initial data and on ν , and all $t \geq 0$,

 $\|X\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}})} \leq C_{0,\nu} \exp\big(\exp(C_{0,\nu}t)\big).$

Furthermore, the triplet $(\partial_X \theta, \partial_X u, \partial_X \nabla \Pi)$ belongs to

$$\mathcal{C}_w(\mathbb{R}_+;\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})\times \big(\mathcal{C}_w(\mathbb{R}_+;\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})\cap \widetilde{L}^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+;\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})\big)^N\times \big(\widetilde{L}^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+;\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})\big)^N.$$

As in the 2-D case, the above result will enable us to solve the temperature patch problem. Indeed, fix some simply connected domain \mathcal{D}_0 of class $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$ (that is such that $\partial \mathcal{D}$ is a compact hypersurface of class $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$) and consider another \mathcal{C}^1 simply connected bounded domain J_0 such that $\overline{\mathcal{D}_0} \subset J_0$. Then we have the following statement⁷:

Corollary 1.4. Let $N \ge 3$ and m_1, m_2 be sufficiently small constants. Assume that $\theta_0 = m_1 \mathbb{1}_{D_0}$ and that the *i*th component of initial velocity $u_0^i := -\sum_{j=1}^N (-\Delta)^{-1} \partial_j (\Omega_0)_j^i$ satisfies $\Omega_0 := m_2 \mathbb{1}_{J_0} \mathbb{A}_0$ where \mathbb{A}_0 stands for the anti-symmetric matrix defined by $(\mathbb{A}_0)_j^i = 1$ for i < j.

⁷Like in the 2-D case, much more general initial velocities may be considered.

Then $\theta(t, \cdot) = m_1 \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_t}$ where $\mathcal{D}(t) := \psi_u(t, \mathcal{D}_0)$, and $\mathcal{D}(t)$ remains a simply connected domain of class $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$, for any $t \ge 0$.

The rest of this chapter unfolds as follows. In the next section, we shortly introduce Besov spaces and present some linear or nonlinear estimates which will be needed to achieve our results. Then the proofs of main theorems for the propagation of striated regularity will be revealed in Section 1.3 (for 2-D case) and Section 1.4 (for N-D case). Section 1.5 is devoted to proving Corollaries 1.2 and 1.4. Some technical commutator estimates are proved at last.

1.2 Basic notations and linear estimates

We here introduce definitions and notations that are used throughout the text, and recall some properties of Besov spaces and transport or transport-diffusion equations.

Let us begin with the definition of the *nonhomogeneous Littlewood-Paley decomposition* (for more details see [6], Chap. 2). Set

$$\mathfrak{B} := \{\xi \in \mathbb{R}^N : |\xi| \le 4/3\} \ ext{and} \ \mathfrak{C} := \{\xi \in \mathbb{R}^N : 3/4 \le |\xi| \le 8/3\}.$$

We fix two smooth radial functions χ and φ , supported in \mathfrak{B} and \mathfrak{C} , respectively, and such that

$$\chi(\xi) + \sum_{j \ge 0} \varphi(2^{-j}\xi) = 1, \ \forall \, \xi \in \mathbb{R}^N.$$

We then introduce the Fourier multipliers $\Delta_{-1} := \chi(D)$ and $\Delta_j := \varphi(2^{-j}D)$ with $j \ge 0$ (the so-called *nonhomogeneous dyadic blocks*) and the low frequency cut-off operator

$$S_j := \sum_{j' \le j-1} \Delta_{j'}.$$

For $(s, p, r) \in \mathbb{R} \times [1, \infty]^2$, the nonhomogeneous Besov space $B^s_{p,r}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ is defined by

$$B_{p,r}^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{N}) := \left\{ u \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R}^{N}) : \|u\|_{B_{p,r}^{s}} := \|2^{js}\|\Delta_{j}u\|_{L^{p}}\|_{\ell^{r}(\mathbb{N}\cup\{-1\})} < \infty \right\}.$$

Let us next introduce the following *paraproduct* and *remainder* operators:

$$T_u v := \sum_{j \ge -1} S_{j-N_0} u \Delta_j v \quad \text{and} \quad R(u,v) \equiv \sum_{j \ge -1} \Delta_j u \widetilde{\Delta}_j v := \sum_{\substack{j \ge -1 \\ |j-k| \le N_0}} \Delta_j u \Delta_k v,$$

where N_0 stands for some large enough (fixed) integer.

The following decomposition, first introduced by J.-M. Bony in [11]:

$$uv = T_u v + T_v u + R(u, v), (1.11)$$

holds true whenever the product of the two tempered distribution u and v is defined. It will play a fundamental role in our study. Bilinear operators R and T possess continuity properties in a number of functional spaces (see e.g. Chap. 2 in [6]). We shall recall a few of them throughout the text, when needed.

When investigating evolutionary equations in Besov spaces and, in particular, parabolic type equations, it is natural to use the following *tilde Besov spaces* first introduced by J.-Y. Chemin in [21]: for any $t \in]0, \infty]$ and $(s, p, r, \rho) \in \mathbb{R} \times [1, \infty]^3$, we set

$$\widetilde{L}_{t}^{\rho}(B_{p,r}^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{N})) := \left\{ u \in \mathcal{S}'(]0, t[\times \mathbb{R}^{N}) : \|u\|_{\widetilde{L}_{t}^{\rho}(B_{p,r}^{s})} := \|2^{js}\|\Delta_{j}u\|_{L^{\rho}(]0,t[;L^{p})}\|_{\ell^{r}} < \infty \right\}.$$

In the particular case where p = r = 2 (resp. $p = r = \infty$), $B_{p,r}^s$ coincides with the Sobolev space H^s (resp. the generalized Hölder space \mathscr{C}^s), and we shall alternately denote

$$\widetilde{L}_{t}^{\rho}\left(H^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{N})\right) := \widetilde{L}_{t}^{\rho}\left(B_{2,2}^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{N})\right) \quad \text{and} \quad \widetilde{L}_{t}^{\rho}\left(\mathscr{C}^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{N})\right) := \widetilde{L}_{t}^{\rho}\left(B_{\infty,\infty}^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{N})\right). \tag{1.12}$$

The following a priori estimates for the transport and transport-diffusion equations in (nonhomogeneous) Besov spaces will be needed to establish our main results.

Proposition 1.5. Let v be a divergence free vector field. Let $(p, p_1, r, \rho, \rho_1) \in [1, \infty]^5$ and $s \in \mathbb{R}$ satisfy

$$-1 - \min\left(\frac{N}{p_1}, \frac{N}{p'}\right) < s < 1 + \min\left(\frac{N}{p}, \frac{N}{p_1}\right)$$
 and $\rho_1 \le \rho_2$

Let f be a smooth solution of the following transport-diffusion equation with diffusion parameter $\nu \geq 0$:

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t f + \operatorname{div} (fv) - \nu \Delta f = g, \\ f|_{t=0} = f_0. \end{cases}$$
(TD_{\nu})

Then there exists a constant C depending on N, p, p_1 and s such that for all $t \ge 0$,

$$\nu^{\frac{1}{\rho}} \|f\|_{\tilde{L}^{\rho}_{t}(B^{s+\frac{2}{\rho}}_{p,r})} \leq Ce^{C(1+\nu t)^{\frac{1}{\rho}} V_{p_{1}}(t)} \Big((1+\nu t)^{\frac{1}{\rho}} \|f_{0}\|_{B^{s}_{p,r}} + (1+\nu t)^{1+\frac{1}{\rho}-\frac{1}{\rho_{1}}} \nu^{\frac{1}{\rho_{1}}-1} \|g\|_{\tilde{L}^{\rho_{1}}_{t}(B^{s-2+\frac{2}{\rho_{1}}}_{p,r})} \Big), \quad (1.13)$$

where

$$V_{p_1}(t) := \int_0^t \|\nabla v\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p_1}}_{p_1,\infty} \cap L^{\infty}} dt'$$

In the limit case $s = -1 - \min\left(\frac{N}{p_1}, \frac{N}{p'}\right)$, one needs to refine $\|\nabla v\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p_1}}_{p_1,\infty} \cap L^{\infty}}$ by $\|\nabla v\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p_1}}_{p_1,1}}$ in the definition of V_{p_1} .

Proof. The above statement has been proved in [32] in the case $p \leq p_1$. That restriction came

from the following commutator estimate ⁸:

$$\left\|2^{js}\|[v\cdot\nabla,\Delta_j]f\|_{L^p}\right\|_{\ell^r} \lesssim \|\nabla v\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p_1}}_{p,1}} \|f\|_{B^s_{p,r}},$$

that has been proved only in the case $p \leq p_1$ therein.

To handle the case $p > p_1$, let us set $\tilde{v} := v - S_0 v$ and write $[v \cdot \nabla, \Delta_j] f = \sum_{i=1}^6 R_j^i$ with

$$\begin{split} R_j^1 &:= & [T_{\tilde{v}^k}, \Delta_j] \partial_k f, & R_j^2 &:= & T_{\partial_k \Delta_j f} \tilde{v}^k, \\ R_j^3 &:= & -\Delta_j T_{\partial_k f} \tilde{v}^k, & R_j^4 &:= & \partial_k R(\tilde{v}^k, \Delta_j f), \\ R_j^5 &:= & -\partial_k \Delta_j R(\tilde{v}^k, f), & R_j^6 &:= & [S_0 v^k, \Delta_j] \partial_k f. \end{split}$$

In [32], Condition $p \leq p_1$ is used only when bounding R_j^3 . Now, if $p > p_1$ and $s < 1 + \frac{N}{p}$ then combining standard continuity results for the paraproduct with the embedding $B_{p,r}^{s-1}(\mathbb{R}^N) \hookrightarrow B_{\infty,r}^{s-1-\frac{N}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ implies that

$$\left\|2^{j(s+\frac{N}{p_1}-\frac{N}{p})}\|R_j^3\|_{L^p}\right\|_{\ell^r} \lesssim \|\nabla v\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p_1}}_{p_1,\infty}}\|\nabla f\|_{B^{s-1}_{p,r}},$$

whence the desired inequality.

Remark 1.6. We shall often use the above proposition in the particular case

$$(\nu, p, r, \rho, \rho_1) = (0, \infty, \infty, \infty, 1).$$

Then Inequality (1.13) reduces to

$$\|f\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{s})} \leq C e^{CV_{p_{1}}(t)} \big(\|f_{0}\|_{\mathscr{C}^{s}} + \|g\|_{\widetilde{L}^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{s})}\big) \quad \textit{if} \quad -1 - \frac{N}{p_{1}} < s < 1.$$

We finally recall a refinement of Vishik's estimates for the transport equation [125] obtained by T. Hmidi and S. Keraani in [70], which is the key to the study of long-time behavior of the solution in critical spaces for Boussinesq system ($B_{\nu,N}$) (see [2, 38]).

Proposition 1.7. Assume that v is divergence-free and that f satisfies the transport equation (TD_0) . There exists a constant C such that for all $(p, r) \in [1, \infty]^2$ and t > 0,

$$\|f\|_{\widetilde{L}^{\infty}_{t}(B^{0}_{p,r})} \leq C\left(\|f_{0}\|_{B^{0}_{p,r}} + \|g\|_{\widetilde{L}^{1}_{t}(B^{0}_{p,r})}\right) \left(1 + \int_{0}^{t} \|\nabla v\|_{L^{\infty}} d\tau\right) \cdot$$

⁸We here adopt the usual notation [A, B] for the commutator AB - BA.

1.3 Propagation of striated regularity in the 2D-case

This section is devoted to the proof of Theorem 1.1. To simplify the computations, we shall first make the change of unknowns

$$\widetilde{\theta}(t,x) = \nu^2 \theta(\nu t,x), \quad \widetilde{u}(t,x) = \nu u(\nu t,x), \quad \widetilde{P}(t,x) = \nu^2 P(\nu t,x)$$
(1.14)

so as to reduce the study to the case $\nu = 1$.

Throughout this section, we always assume that

$$0 < \varepsilon < 1, \quad q > 1 \text{ and } \frac{\varepsilon}{2} + \frac{1}{q} > 1,$$
 (1.15)

in accordance with the hypotheses of Theorem 1.1.

1.3.1 A priori estimates for the Lipschitz norm of the velocity field

Those estimates will be based on the following global existence theorem (see [2]). **Theorem 1.8**. Let θ_0 and the divergence-free vector field u_0 satisfy

$$(\theta_0, u_0) \in B^0_{2,1}(\mathbb{R}^2) \times (L^2(\mathbb{R}^2) \cap B^{-1}_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R}^2))^2.$$

Then there exists a unique global solution $(u, \theta, \nabla \Pi)$ for System $(B_{1,2})$ such that

$$u \in \left(\mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; L^{2} \cap B_{\infty,1}^{-1}) \cap L_{loc}^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; H^{1}) \cap L_{loc}^{1}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; B_{\infty,1}^{1}) \right)^{2}, \\ \theta \in \mathcal{C}_{b}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; B_{2,1}^{0}) \text{ and } \nabla \Pi \in \left(L_{loc}^{1}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; B_{2,1}^{0}) \right)^{2}.$$

$$(1.16)$$

Moreover, for any t > 0, there exists a constant C_0 depending only on the initial data such that

$$\|u\|_{L^1_t(B^1_{\infty,1})} \le C_0 e^{C_0 t^4}.$$

We claim that the data (θ_0, u_0) of Theorem 1.1 fulfill the assumptions of the above theorem. Indeed, decompose $u_0 = \Delta_{-1}u_0 + (\text{Id} - \Delta_{-1})u_0$ and apply the following *Biot-Savart law*

$$\nabla u = -\nabla (-\Delta)^{-1} \nabla^{\perp} \omega \quad \text{with} \quad \nabla^{\perp} := (-\partial_2, \partial_1).$$

Then thanks to the obvious embedding $B_{q,1}^{\frac{2}{q}-2}(\mathbb{R}^2) \hookrightarrow B_{2,1}^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^2)$, we obtain that

$$\|u_0\|_{B^{-1}_{\infty,1}} \lesssim \|u_0\|_{B^0_{2,1}} \lesssim \|\Delta_{-1}u_0\|_{L^2} + \|(\mathrm{Id} - \Delta_{-1})\nabla u_0\|_{B^{-1}_{2,1}}$$

$$\lesssim \|u_0\|_{L^2} + \|\omega_0\|_{B^{\frac{2}{q}-2}_{q,1}}.$$
(1.17)

Besides, the obvious embedding $\theta_0 \in B_{q,1}^{\frac{2}{q}-1}(\mathbb{R}^2) \hookrightarrow B_{2,1}^0(\mathbb{R}^2)$ holds. Hence one may apply the above theorem to our data. The corresponding global solution (θ, u) fulfills (1.16) and the following inequality for all $t \geq 0$,

$$\|\nabla u\|_{L^{1}_{t}(L^{\infty})} \lesssim \|u\|_{L^{1}_{t}(B^{1}_{\infty,1})} \le C_{0}e^{C_{0}t^{4}}.$$
(1.18)

1.3.2 A priori estimates for θ and ω

We now want to prove that (θ, u) fulfills the additional property (1.7). To this end, the first observation is that θ satisfies a free transport equation. Hence, from the standard theory of transport equations (apply Proposition 1.5 with $\nu = 0$) and the bound (1.18), we deduce that θ is in $\mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}_+; B_{q,1}^{\frac{2}{q}-1})$ and that

$$\|\theta\|_{\widetilde{L}^{\infty}_{t}(B^{\frac{2}{q}-1}_{q,1})} \leq e^{C\|\nabla u\|_{L^{1}_{t}(L^{\infty})}} \|\theta_{0}\|_{B^{\frac{2}{q}-1}_{q,1}} \leq \|\theta_{0}\|_{B^{\frac{2}{q}-1}_{q,1}} \exp\left(C_{0}\exp(C_{0}t^{4})\right) \quad \text{for all } t \in \mathbb{R}_{+}.$$
(1.19)

In order to bound ω , one may apply Proposition 1.5 to the vorticity equation, which yields for all $t \ge 0$,

$$\|\omega\|_{\tilde{L}^{\infty}_{t}(B^{\frac{2}{q}-2}_{q,1})} + \|\omega\|_{L^{1}_{t}(B^{\frac{2}{q}}_{q,1})} \leq C(1+t)e^{C(1+t)\|\nabla u\|_{L^{1}_{t}(L^{\infty})}} \left(\|\omega_{0}\|_{B^{\frac{2}{q}-2}_{q,1}} + \|\nabla\theta\|_{L^{1}_{t}(B^{\frac{2}{q}-2}_{q,1})}\right) \cdot$$

Hence, taking advantage of (1.18) and (1.19), we get

$$\|\omega\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(B^{\frac{2}{q}-2}_{q,1})} + \|\omega\|_{L^{1}_{t}(B^{\frac{2}{q}}_{q,1})} \leq C \exp(\exp(C_{0}t^{4})) \left(\|\omega_{0}\|_{B^{\frac{2}{q}-2}_{q,1}} + \|\theta_{0}\|_{B^{\frac{2}{q}-1}_{q,1}}\right).$$
(1.20)

Then Biot-Savart law allows to improve the regularity of the velocity u as follows:

$$U_q(t) := \|\nabla u\|_{L^1_t(B^{\frac{2}{q}}_{q,1})} \lesssim \|\omega\|_{L^1_t(B^{\frac{2}{q}}_{q,1})} \le C_0 \exp\left(\exp(C_0 t^4)\right), \tag{1.21}$$

where C_0 depends only on the Lebesgue and Besov norms of the data in Theorem 1.1.

1.3.3 A priori estimates for the striated regularity

We shall need the following lemma which is a straightforward adaptation of Inequality (1.5) to time dependent functions.

Lemma 1.9. For any $\varepsilon \in]0,1[$, there exists a constant C such that the following estimate holds true:

$$\|\partial_X u\|_{\widetilde{L}^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})} \lesssim \int_0^t \|\nabla u\|_{L^{\infty}} \|X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}} dt' + \|\operatorname{div}(X\omega)\|_{\widetilde{L}^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-1})}.$$
 (1.22)

Therefore, in order to propagate the Hölder regularity of X, it suffices to derive appropriate

bounds for div $(X\omega)$ in $\tilde{L}^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-1})$, for all $t \ge 0$. This will be based on the fact that div $(X\omega)$ fulfills the transport-diffusion equation:

$$\partial_t \operatorname{div} (X\omega) + u \cdot \nabla \operatorname{div} (X\omega) - \Delta \operatorname{div} (X\omega) = f$$

with

$$f = \operatorname{div} F + \operatorname{div} \left(X \partial_1 \theta \right) \quad \text{and} \quad F := X \Delta \omega - \Delta (X \omega).$$

Now, thanks to Proposition 1.5 and to (1.15), we have

$$\begin{aligned} \|\operatorname{div}(X\omega)\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3})} + \|\operatorname{div}(X\omega)\|_{\widetilde{L}^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-1})} &\lesssim (1+t) \Big(\|\operatorname{div}(X_{0}\omega_{0})\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3}} \\ &+ \int_{0}^{t} U_{q}' \|\operatorname{div}(X\omega)\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3}} \, dt' + \|f\|_{\widetilde{L}^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3})} \Big), \end{aligned}$$
(1.23)

where U_q has been defined in (1.21).

Let us now bound the source term f in $\widetilde{L}^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3})$ of (1.23). It is not hard to estimate F via the following decomposition:

$$F = [T_X, \Delta]\omega + T_{\Delta\omega}X + R(X, \Delta\omega) - \Delta T_{\omega}X - \Delta R(\omega, X).$$

Using the commutator estimates of Lemma 1.11 and standard results of continuity for the paraproduct and remainder operators (see e.g. [6], Chap. 2), we get under Condition (1.15),

$$\|F\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} \lesssim \|\omega\|_{B^{\frac{2}{q}}_{q,1}} \|X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}.$$
(1.24)

The last part of f may be decomposed into

$$\operatorname{div} (X\partial_1 \theta) = \partial_1(\operatorname{div} (X\theta)) - \operatorname{div} (\theta \partial_1 X).$$

By Bony's decomposition (1.11),

$$\theta \partial_1 X = T_\theta \partial_1 X + T_{\partial_1 X} \theta + R(\theta, \partial_1 X).$$

As Condition (1.15) is fulfilled, we thus have

$$\|\theta\partial_1 X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} \lesssim \|\theta\|_{B^{\frac{2}{q}-1}_{q,1}} \|\partial_1 X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-1}}.$$
(1.25)

Next, we see that

$$\operatorname{div}\left(X\theta\right) = \partial_X\theta + \theta\operatorname{div}X$$

The last term may be bounded as in (1.25). Therefore, combining with Inequalities (1.24) and (1.25), integrating with respect to time, and using also $L_t^1(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3}) \hookrightarrow \widetilde{L}_t^1(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3})$, we end up with

$$\|f\|_{\widetilde{L}^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3})} \lesssim \int_{0}^{t} (\|\omega\|_{B^{\frac{2}{q}}_{q,1}} + \|\theta\|_{B^{\frac{2}{q}-1}_{q,1}}) \|X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}} dt' + \|\partial_{X}\theta\|_{L^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})}.$$
 (1.26)

Reverting to the transport equation (1.2) satisfied by X, combining with the last item of Proposition 1.5, and using also (1.22) and (1.23), we obtain

$$\begin{split} \|X\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})} &\leq \|X_{0}\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}} + C \int_{0}^{t} \|\nabla u\|_{L^{\infty}} \|X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}} dt' + C \|\partial_{X}u\|_{\tilde{L}^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})} \\ &\leq \|X_{0}\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}} + C \int_{0}^{t} \|\nabla u\|_{L^{\infty}} \|X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}} dt' + C \|\operatorname{div}(X\omega)\|_{\tilde{L}^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-1})} \\ &\leq \|X_{0}\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}} + C(1+t) \|\operatorname{div}(X_{0}\omega_{0})\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3}} \\ &+ C(1+t) \Big(\int_{0}^{t} U_{q}' \big(\|X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}} + \|\operatorname{div}(X\omega)\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3}}\big) dt' + \|f\|_{\tilde{L}^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3})} \Big). \end{split}$$
(1.27)

Thus let us set

$$Z(t) := \|X\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})} + \|\operatorname{div}(X\omega)\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3})}$$

and

$$W(t) := U_q(t) + \int_0^t (\|\omega\|_{B_{q,1}^{\frac{2}{q}}} + \|\theta\|_{B_{q,1}^{\frac{2}{q}-1}}) dt'.$$

Observe that the bounds (1.19), (1.20) and (1.21) imply that

$$W(t) \le C_0 \exp\left(\exp(C_0 t^4)\right) \left(\|\omega_0\|_{B_{q,1}^{\frac{2}{q}-2}} + \|\theta_0\|_{B_{q,1}^{\frac{2}{q}-1}} \right).$$
(1.28)

Then putting together (1.23), (1.26) and (1.27) yields

$$Z(t) \lesssim (1+t) \left(Z(0) + \|\partial_X \theta\|_{L^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} + \int_0^t W'(t') Z(t') \, dt' \right)$$

Hence, by virtue of Gronwall lemma,

$$Z(t) \le C(1+t)(Z(0) + \|\partial_X \theta\|_{L^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})})e^{C(1+t)W(t)}.$$
(1.29)

Now, Proposition 1.5 and the fact that $\partial_X \theta$ satisfies a free transport equation imply that

$$\|\partial_X \theta\|_{L^{\infty}_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} \le e^{CU_q(t)} \|\partial_{X_0} \theta_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}}.$$
(1.30)

Adding (1.28) and (1.30) to (1.29), we thus obtain

$$Z(t) \le C_0 \exp\left(\exp\left(\exp\left(\exp(C_0 t^4)\right)\right)\right).$$
(1.31)

Back to (1.23), one can eventually conclude that

$$\|\operatorname{div}(X\omega)\|_{\widetilde{L}^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-1})} + \|\operatorname{div}(X\omega)\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3})} \le C_{0}\exp\left(\exp\left(\exp\left(\exp(C_{0}t^{4})\right)\right)\right)$$
(1.32)

1.3.4 Completing the proof of Theorem 1.1

Of course, the previous computations require the solutions to be smooth enough. To justify them in the context of Theorem 1.1, we first solve System $(B_{1,2})$ with smoothed out initial data

$$(\theta_0^n, u_0^n) := (S_n \theta_0, S_n u_0).$$

It is clear by embedding and (1.17) that the components of (θ_0, u_0) belong to all Sobolev spaces $H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)$. Thanks to the result in [16], we thus get a unique global smooth solution $(\theta^n, u^n, \nabla \Pi^n)$ having Sobolev regularity of any order. Furthermore, as θ_0^n belongs to all spaces $B_{q,1}^s$ and satisfies a linear transport equation with a smooth velocity field, we are guaranteed that $\theta^n \in \mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}_+; B_{q,1}^s)$ for all $s \in \mathbb{R}$. Then as ω^n is the solution of the transport-diffusion equation with $\omega_0^n \in B_{q,1}^s(\mathbb{R}^2)$ and source term $\partial_1 \theta^n$ in $\mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}_+; B_{q,1}^s(\mathbb{R}^2))$ for all $s \in \mathbb{R}$, we conclude that (θ^n, ω^n) belongs to all sets E_q^s defined by

$$E_{q}^{s} := \Big\{ (\vartheta, \sigma) : \vartheta \in L^{\infty}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; B^{\frac{2}{q}-1+s}_{q,1}), \; \sigma \in \widetilde{L}^{\infty}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; B^{\frac{2}{q}-2+s}_{q,1}) \cap L^{1}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; B^{\frac{2}{q}+s}_{q,1}) \Big\} \cdot$$

Finally, regularizing X_0 into $X_0^n := S_n X_0$ and setting $X^n(t,x) := (\partial_{X_0^n} \psi_{u^n})(\psi_{u^n}^{-1}(t,x))$, we see that X^n belongs to Hölder spaces of any order, and satisfies (1.2) with velocity field u^n . The estimates that we proved so far are thus valid for (θ^n, u^n, X^n) . We have to check whether one can bound the r.h.s. independently of n, though. As regards (1.19) and (1.28), this is obvious, for S_n maps L^p to itself for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$, with a norm independent of n, which guarantees that

$$\|\theta_0^n\|_{B^{\frac{2}{q}-1}_{q,1}} \lesssim \|\theta_0\|_{B^{\frac{2}{q}-1}_{q,1}}, \quad \|u_0^n\|_{L^2} \lesssim \|u_0\|_{L^2} \quad \text{and} \quad \|\omega_0^n\|_{B^{\frac{2}{q}-2}_{q,1}} \lesssim \|\omega_0\|_{B^{\frac{2}{q}-2}_{q,1}}. \tag{1.33}$$

Hence the sequence $(\theta^n, \omega^n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is bounded in E_q^0 .

To justify the uniform boundedness of $(X^n, \partial_{X^n} \theta^n, \operatorname{div} (X^n \omega^n))_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ in

$$\left(L^{\infty}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+;\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})\right)^2 \times L^{\infty}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+;\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}) \times \left(L^{\infty}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+;\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3}) \cap \widetilde{L}^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+;\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-1})\right),$$

it is enough to check that the 'constant' C_0^n in the r.h.s. of (1.30) and (1.31) may be bounded independently of n. In fact, besides the norms appearing in (1.33), C_0^n depends only (and continuously) on

$$\|X_0^n\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}, \quad \|\partial_{X_0^n}\theta_0^n\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} \quad \text{and} \quad \|\operatorname{div} \left(X_0^n\omega_0^n\right)\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3}}.$$

Arguing as in (1.33), we see that $||X_0^n||_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}$ can be uniformly controlled by $||X_0||_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}$. Furthermore,

combining Lemma 1.13 and Lemma 2.97 in [6], we get

$$\|\partial_{X_0^n}\theta_0^n\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} \lesssim \|\partial_{X_0}\theta_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} + \|\theta_0\|_{B^{\frac{2}{q}-1}_{q,1}} \|X_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}$$

Finally, we claim that

$$\|\operatorname{div} \left(X_0^n \omega_0^n\right)\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3}} \lesssim \|\operatorname{div} \left(X_0 \omega_0\right)\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3}} + \|\omega_0\|_{B^{\frac{2}{q}-2}_{q,1}} \|X_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}.$$

This is a consequence of the decomposition

$$\operatorname{div}\left(Yf\right) - \mathcal{T}_Y f = \operatorname{div}\left(T_f Y + R(f, Y)\right) + [\partial_k, T_{Y^k}]f,$$

applied to $(Y, f) = (X_0^n, \omega_0^n)$ or (X_0, ω_0) , and of the fact that

$$\mathcal{T}_{X_0^n}\omega_0^n = S_n \mathcal{T}_{X_0}\omega_0 + [T_{(X_0^n)^k}, S_n]\partial_k\omega_0 + \mathcal{T}_{(X_0^n - X_0)}\omega_0^n,$$

where the last term $\mathcal{T}_{(X_0^n - X_0)} \omega_0^n$ vanishes if N_0 in (1.11) is taken larger than 1.

Let us now establish that $(\theta^n, u^n, \nabla \Pi^n)$ converges (strongly) to some solution $(\theta, u, \nabla \Pi)$ of $(B_{1,2})$ belonging to the space $F_2^0(\mathbb{R}^2)$ where, for all $s \in \mathbb{R}$, $p \in [1, \infty]$ and $N \ge 2$, we set

$$\begin{split} F_p^s(\mathbb{R}^N) &:= \Big\{ (\vartheta, v, \nabla P) : \vartheta \in \widetilde{L}^{\infty}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1+s}(\mathbb{R}^N)), \nabla P \in \Big(L^1_{loc}\big(\mathbb{R}_+; B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1+s}(\mathbb{R}^N)\big)\Big)^N \\ \text{and} \quad v \in \Big(\widetilde{L}^{\infty}_{loc}\big(\mathbb{R}_+; B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1+s}(\mathbb{R}^N)\big) \cap L^1_{loc}\big(\mathbb{R}_+; B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+1+s}(\mathbb{R}^N)\big)\Big)^N \Big\} \cdot \end{split}$$

Let us first prove that $(\theta^n, u^n, \nabla \Pi^n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is a Cauchy sequence in the space $F_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^2)$. Indeed, if setting

$$(\delta\theta_n^m, \delta u_n^m, \delta \Pi_n^m) := (\theta^m - \theta^n, u^m - u^n, \Pi^m - \Pi^n),$$

then we get from $(B_{1,N})$ that

$$\partial_t \delta \theta_n^m + \operatorname{div} \left(u^m \delta \theta_n^m \right) = -\operatorname{div} \left(\delta u_n^m \ \theta^n \right),$$

$$\partial_t \delta u_n^m + \operatorname{div} \left(u^m \otimes \delta u_n^m \right) - \Delta \delta u_n^m + \nabla \delta \Pi_n^m = \delta \theta_n^m \ e_N - \operatorname{div} \left(\delta u_n^m \otimes u^n \right), \qquad (B_{1,N}^{m,n})$$

$$\operatorname{div} \delta u_n^m = 0.$$

We infer from Bony decomposition (1.11) and continuity results for the paraproduct and remainder, that

$$\|\operatorname{div}\left(\delta u_{n}^{m}\theta^{n}\right)\|_{B_{2,1}^{-1}} \lesssim \|\delta u_{n}^{m}\|_{B_{2,1}^{1}} \|\theta^{n}\|_{B_{2,1}^{0}} \text{ and } \|\operatorname{div}\left(\delta u_{n}^{m} \otimes u^{n}\right)\|_{B_{2,1}^{-1}} \lesssim \|\delta u_{n}^{m}\|_{B_{2,1}^{-1}} \|u^{n}\|_{B_{2,1}^{2}}$$

Using the above two inequalities and the estimates for the transport and transport-diffusion equations stated in Proposition 1.5, we end up with

$$\begin{split} \|\delta\theta_{n}^{m}\|_{\widetilde{L}_{t}^{\infty}(B_{2,1}^{-1})} &\leq e^{C\|\nabla u^{m}\|_{L_{t}^{1}(B_{2,1}^{1})}} \left(\|\delta\theta_{n}^{m}(0)\|_{B_{2,1}^{-1}} + \int_{0}^{t} \|\delta u_{n}^{m}\|_{B_{2,1}^{1}} \|\theta^{n}\|_{B_{2,1}^{0}} dt'\right), \\ \mathscr{E}_{n}^{m}(t) &\lesssim (1+t^{2})e^{C(1+t)\|\nabla u^{m}\|_{L_{t}^{1}(B_{2,1}^{1})}} \left(\|\delta u_{n}^{m}(0)\|_{B_{2,1}^{-1}} + \|\delta\theta_{n}^{m}(0)\|_{B_{2,1}^{-1}} \\ &+ \int_{0}^{t} \left(\|u^{n}\|_{B_{2,1}^{1}} + \|\theta^{n}\|_{B_{2,1}^{0}}\right) \mathscr{E}_{n}^{m}(t') dt'\right) \end{split}$$

where $\mathscr{E}_{n}^{m}(t) := \|\delta u_{n}^{m}\|_{\widetilde{L}_{t}^{\infty}(B_{2,1}^{-1})} + \|\delta u_{n}^{m}\|_{L_{t}^{1}(B_{2,1}^{1})}.$

Combining Gronwall lemma with the bounds before, we deduce that $(\theta^n, u^n, \nabla \Pi^n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ strongly converges in the norm of $\|\cdot\|_{F_2^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^2)}$. Then, interpolating, we discover that strong convergence holds true in $F_2^{-\eta}(\mathbb{R}^2)$, too, for all $\eta > 0$, which allows to justify that $(\theta, u, \nabla \Pi)$ satisfies $(B_{1,2})$. Now, from Fatou property of Besov spaces, we gather that the limit $(\theta, u, \nabla \Pi)$ belongs to $F_2^0(\mathbb{R}^2)$. In addition, as the sequence (θ^n, ω^n) is bounded in E_q^0 , Fatou property also implies that (θ, ω) belongs to E_q^0 . Finally, using (complex) interpolation, we obtain that for any $0 < \eta, \delta < 1$, sequence $(\theta^n, \omega^n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ converges to (θ, ω) in the space $E_{q\delta}^{-\delta\eta}$ with $q_\delta := \frac{\delta}{2} + \frac{1-\delta}{q}$.

To complete the proof of Theorem 1.1, we have to check that the announced proprieties of striated regularity are fulfilled. In fact, taking advantage of the (uniform) Lipschitz-continuity of u^n , we may obtain that for all $\eta > 0$ (see [20]),

$$X = \lim_{n \to \infty} X^n \text{ in } L^{\infty}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon - \eta}),$$
(1.34)

which allows to justify that X satisfies (1.2). Moreover, we also have that for all $\eta' > 0$, Sequence $(\partial_{X^n} \theta^n, \operatorname{div}(X^n \omega^n))_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ converges in the space

$$L^{\infty}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2-\eta'}) \times L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-1-\eta'}).$$

As we know in addition that (1.30) and (1.32) are fulfilled by $\partial_{X^n} \theta^n$ and div $(X^n \omega^n)$ for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$, one can conclude that

$$\partial_X \theta \in L^\infty_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}) \quad \text{and} \quad \operatorname{div}(X\omega) \in L^\infty_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3}) \times \widetilde{L}^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-1}),$$

and that both (1.30) and (1.32) hold true.

1.4 Propagation of striated regularity in the general case $N \ge 3$

This section is dedicated to the proof of Theorem 1.3. The first step is to extend the global existence result of R. Danchin and M. Paicu in [38], to nonhomogeneous Besov spaces. The second step is to propagate striated regularity. As pointed out in the introduction, it suffices to bound $\partial_X u$ in the space $\widetilde{L}_t^1(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})$, which requires our using the smoothing properties of the heat flow. By applying the directional derivative ∂_X to the velocity equation, we discover that $\partial_X u$ may be seen as the solution to some evolutionary Stokes system with a *nonhomogeneous* divergence condition, namely (using the fact that div u = 0),

$$\operatorname{div}\left(\partial_X u\right) = \operatorname{div}\left(\partial_u X - u\operatorname{div} X\right).$$

In order to reduce our study to that of a solution to the standard Stokes system, it is thus natural to decompose $\partial_X u$ into

$$\partial_X u = z + \partial_u X - u \operatorname{div} X.$$

Now, z is indeed divergence free but the above decomposition introduces additional source terms in the Stokes system satisfied by z. One of those terms is $\Delta \partial_u X$, that we do not know how to handle without losing regularity. Moreover, this also leads to the failure of global estimates technically.

To overcome this difficulty, we here propose to replace the directional derivative ∂_X by the *para*vector field \mathcal{T}_X that is defined by

$$\mathcal{T}_X u := T_{X^k} \partial_k u.$$

The gain is that, as we shall see below, the aforementioned loss of regularity does not occur anymore when estimating $\mathcal{T}_X u$, and that $\mathcal{T}_X u$ may be seen of the leading order part of $\partial_X u$, as shown by the following two inequalities (that hold true whenever $\frac{N}{p} + \varepsilon - 1 \ge 0$, see Lemma 1.13):

$$\|\partial_X u - \mathcal{T}_X u\|_{L^{\infty}_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} \lesssim \|X\|_{L^{\infty}_t(\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}})} \|u\|_{L^{\infty}_t(B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1})},\tag{1.35}$$

$$\|\partial_X u - \mathcal{T}_X u\|_{L^1_t(\mathscr{C}^\varepsilon)} \lesssim \|X\|_{L^\infty_t(\mathscr{C}^\varepsilon)} \|u\|_{L^1_t(B^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1})}.$$
(1.36)

The second step of the proof of Theorem 1.3 will be mainly devoted to proving a priori estimates for $\mathcal{T}_X u$ in $\left(L_t^{\infty}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}) \cap \widetilde{L}_t^1(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})\right)^N$.

Finally, in the last step of the proof, we shall smooth out the data (as in the 2-D case) so as to justify that the a priori estimates of the first two steps are indeed satisfied.

1.4.1 Global existence in nonhomogeneous Besov spaces

The following result is an obvious modification of the work by R.Danchin and M. Paicu in [38].

Theorem 1.10. Let $N \ge 3$ and $p \in]N, \infty[$. Assume that $\theta_0 \in B^0_{N,1}(\mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\frac{N}{3}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ and that the initial divergence-free velocity field u_0 is in $(B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}(\mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{N,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N))^N$. There exists a (small) positive constant c independent of p such that if

$$\|u_0\|_{L^{N,\infty}} + \nu^{-1} \|\theta_0\|_{L^{\frac{N}{3}}} \le c\nu, \tag{1.37}$$

then the Boussinesq system $(B_{\nu,N})$ has a unique global solution $(\theta, u, \nabla \Pi)$ belonging to the space

$$\mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}_+; B^0_{N,1}) \cap \left(\mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}_+; B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}) \cap L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; B^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1})\right)^N \cap \left(L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1})\right)^N$$

Moreover, there exists some positive constant C independent on N such that for any $t \ge 0$, we have

$$\|\theta(t)\|_{L^{\frac{N}{3}}} = \|\theta_0\|_{L^{\frac{N}{3}}}, \quad \|u(t)\|_{L^{N,\infty}} \le C(\|u_0\|_{L^{N,\infty}} + \nu^{-1}\|\theta_0\|_{L^{\frac{N}{3}}}), \tag{1.38}$$

$$U_p(t) \le A(t),\tag{1.39}$$

$$\|\theta\|_{\widetilde{L}^{\infty}_{t}(B^{0}_{N,1})} \leq C \|\theta_{0}\|_{B^{0}_{N,1}}(1+\nu^{-1}A(t)),$$
(1.40)

$$\|(\partial_t u, \nabla \Pi)\|_{L^1_t(B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1})} \le C\nu^{-1}A^2(t) + Ct\|\theta_0\|_{B^0_{N,1}}(1+A(t)),$$
(1.41)

where

$$\begin{split} U_p(t) &:= \|u\|_{\widetilde{L}^{\infty}_t(B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1})} + \nu \|u\|_{L^1_t(B^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1})} \quad \text{and} \\ A(t) &:= C(\|u_0\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} + \nu)e^{C\nu^{-1}t\|\theta_0\|_{B^0_{N,1}}} + C\nu^2 \bigg(\frac{\|\theta_0\|_{B^0_{N,1}} + \nu^2}{\|\theta_0\|_{B^0_{N,1}}^2}\bigg) \bigg(e^{C\nu^{-1}t\|\theta_0\|_{B^0_{N,1}}} - 1\bigg) \cdot \end{split}$$

The above nonhomogeneous estimates are based on a very simple observation allowing to control the low frequency part of the velocity field : for r satisfying $1 + \frac{1}{p} = \frac{1}{N} + \frac{1}{r}$, we have as a consequence of refined Young's inequalities (see [6]):

$$\|\Delta_{-1}u(t)\|_{L^p} \lesssim \|\mathcal{F}^{-1}\chi\|_{L^r}\|u(t)\|_{L^{N,\infty}},\tag{1.42}$$

whose r.h.s. is bounded according to (1.38) thanks to Theorem 1.4 in [38].

For the reader convenience, let us outline the proof of (1.40) and (1.41) for a smooth solution of $(B_{\nu,N})$. Let $\mathbb{P} := \mathrm{Id} - \nabla \Delta^{-1} \mathrm{div}$ be the Leray projector onto divergence-free vector fields. On one hand, applying $\mathbb{P}\Delta_j$ to the momentum equation in $(B_{\nu,N})$ and noting that Lemma 4.4 in [38] still holds for nonhomogeneous Besov space, we get some constant C and sequence $(c_j)_{j \in \mathbb{N}}$ where $\|(c_j)\|_{\ell^1} \leq 1$ such that for any $j \geq 0$ and $t \geq 0$,

$$\begin{aligned} \|\Delta_{j}u(t)\|_{L^{p}} &\leq e^{-C\nu t2^{2j}} \|\Delta_{j}u_{0}\|_{L^{p}} + \int_{0}^{t} e^{-C\nu (t-t')2^{2j}} \left(\|\Delta_{j}\theta\|_{L^{p}} + C2^{j(\frac{N}{p}-1)}c_{j}\|u\|_{\mathscr{C}^{-1}}\|u\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}}\right) dt'. \end{aligned}$$
(1.43)

On the other hand, the low frequency part of u could be controlled according to (1.42), and we get assuming the smallness condition (1.37) on initial data,

$$\begin{aligned} \|\Delta_{-1}u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(L^{p})} + \nu\|\Delta_{-1}u\|_{L^{1}_{t}(L^{p})} &\lesssim (1 + \nu t)\|u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(L^{N,\infty})} \\ &\lesssim (1 + \nu t) \big(\|u_{0}\|_{L^{N,\infty}} + \nu^{-1}\|\theta_{0}\|_{L^{\frac{N}{3}}}\big). \end{aligned}$$
(1.44)

Putting (1.43) and (1.44) together thus implies that

$$U_{p}(t) \lesssim \|u_{0}\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} + \|\theta\|_{L^{1}_{t}(B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1})} + \nu^{-1} \|u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{-1})} U_{p}(t) + (1+\nu t) \big(\|u_{0}\|_{L^{N,\infty}} + \nu^{-1} \|\theta_{0}\|_{L^{\frac{N}{3}}} \big).$$

As $L^{N,\infty} \hookrightarrow \mathscr{C}^{-1}$ and (1.38) is fulfilled, the third term of the r.h.s. above may be absorbed by the l.h.s. if *c* is small enough in (1.37).

As regards θ , thanks to Proposition 1.7 and to the embedding $B_{N,1}^0 \hookrightarrow B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}$ for $p \ge N$, we have

$$\|\theta(t)\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|\theta\|_{\widetilde{L}^{\infty}_{t}(B^{0}_{N,1})} \lesssim \|\theta_{0}\|_{B^{0}_{N,1}} (1 + \|\nabla u\|_{L^{1}_{t}(L^{\infty})}) \quad \text{for all } t \ge 0.$$
(1.45)

Adding up the above estimates to the bound of $U_p(t)$ yields

$$U_p(t) \le C(\|u_0\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} + c\nu) + C(\|\theta_0\|_{B^0_{N,1}} + c\nu^2)t + C\nu^{-1}\|\theta_0\|_{B^0_{N,1}} \int_0^t U_p \, dt'.$$

The fact that $\int_0^t t' e^{B(t-t')} dt' \leq \frac{1}{B^2}(e^{Bt}-1)$ for any positive constant *B*, allows to bound the term $U_p(t)$ by A(t) according to Gronwall lemma.

The estimates for $\nabla\Pi$ can be deduced from the equation, as

$$abla \Pi = -\mathbb{Q}(u \cdot
abla u + heta e_N) \quad ext{with} \quad \mathbb{Q} := ext{Id} - \mathbb{P}.$$

Finally, the bound for $\partial_t u$ may be determined from the momentum equation.

1.4.2 A priori estimates for striated regularity

In this subsection, we assume that $\nu = 1$ for simplicity (which is not restrictive, owing to (1.14)). As explained at the beginning of this section, we shall concentrate on the proof of estimates for $\mathcal{T}_X u$ in $L_t^{\infty}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}) \cap \widetilde{L}_t^1(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})$, for all $t \geq 0$, and this will be (mainly) based on the smoothing properties of the heat flow. More precisely, applying the para-vector field \mathcal{T}_X to the velocity equation of $(B_{1,N})$, we discover that

$$\partial_t \mathcal{T}_X u + u \cdot \nabla \mathcal{T}_X u - \Delta \mathcal{T}_X u + \nabla \mathcal{T}_X \Pi = g,$$

with

$$g := -[\mathcal{T}_X, \partial_t + u \cdot \nabla] u + [\mathcal{T}_X, \Delta] u - [\mathcal{T}_X, \nabla] \Pi + (\mathcal{T}_X \theta) e_N.$$
(1.46)

In general, the divergence-free property is not satisfied by $\mathcal{T}_X u$ as

$$\operatorname{div} \mathcal{T}_X u = \operatorname{div} \left(T_{\partial_k X} u^k - T_{\operatorname{div} X} u \right).$$

In order to enter into the standard theory for the Stokes system, we set

$$v := \mathcal{T}_X u - w$$
 with $w := T_{\partial_k X} u^k - T_{\operatorname{div} X} u$

Now, \boldsymbol{v} satisfies:

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t v - \Delta v + \nabla \mathcal{T}_X \Pi = \tilde{g}, \\ \operatorname{div} v = 0, \\ v|_{t=0} = v_0, \end{cases}$$
(S)

with $\widetilde{g} := g - u \cdot \nabla \mathcal{T}_X u - (\partial_t w - \Delta w)$ and g defined in (1.46).

Based on that observation, proving a priori estimates for striated regularity involves three steps. The first step is dedicated to bounding \tilde{g} (which mainly requires the commutator estimates of the appendix). In the second step, we take advantage of the smoothing effect of the heat flow so as to estimate v. In the third step, we revert to $\mathcal{T}_X u$ and also bound X so as to complete the proof of our study of striated regularity.

First step: bounds of \widetilde{g}

To start with, let us bound g in $(\widetilde{L}^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}))^N$ for any positive t. According to Proposition 1.15 and to the remark that follows, the first commutator of g satisfies

$$\| [\mathcal{T}_{X}, \partial_{t} + u \cdot \nabla] u \|_{\widetilde{L}^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} \lesssim \| u \|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{-1})} \| \mathcal{T}_{X} u \|_{\widetilde{L}^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})} + \int_{0}^{t} \| u \|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}} \| \mathcal{T}_{X} u \|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} dt' + \int_{0}^{t} \| X \|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} \| u \|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}} \| u \|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} dt'.$$
(1.47)

Next, thanks to the commutator estimates (1.64) we have the following two bounds:

$$\|[\mathcal{T}_X, \Delta] u\|_{L^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} \lesssim \int_0^t \|\nabla X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-1}} \|\nabla u\|_{\mathscr{C}^0} \, dt', \tag{1.48}$$

$$\|[\mathcal{T}_X,\nabla]\Pi\|_{L^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} \lesssim \int_0^t \|\nabla X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-1}} \|\nabla\Pi\|_{\mathscr{C}^{-1}} dt'.$$
(1.49)

Taking Lemma 1.13 into account and integrating from 0 to t gives

$$\|\mathcal{T}_X\theta\|_{L^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} \lesssim \|\partial_X\theta\|_{L^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} + \int_0^t \|X\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} \|\theta\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \, dt'.$$
(1.50)

Putting together (1.47) to (1.50) thus yields

$$\begin{aligned} \|g\|_{\widetilde{L}^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} &\lesssim \|u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{-1})} \|\mathcal{T}_{X}u\|_{\widetilde{L}^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})} + \int_{0}^{t} \|u\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}} \|\mathcal{T}_{X}u\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} dt' \\ &+ \int_{0}^{t} \left(\|u\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}} (\|u\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} + 1) + \|\nabla\Pi\|_{\mathscr{C}^{-1}} + \|\theta\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \right) \|X\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} dt' + \|\partial_{X}\theta\|_{L^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})}. \end{aligned}$$

Bounding the second term of \tilde{g} is obvious : taking advantage of Bony's decomposition, and remembering that $\frac{N}{p} + \varepsilon > 1$ and that div u = 0, we get

$$\|u \cdot \nabla \mathcal{T}_X u\|_{\widetilde{L}^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} \lesssim \|u\|_{L^{\infty}_t(\mathscr{C}^{-1})} \|\mathcal{T}_X u\|_{\widetilde{L}^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})} + \int_0^t \|u\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}} \|\mathcal{T}_X u\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} dt'.$$

Finally, to bound the term $\partial_t w - \Delta w$ in $\widetilde{L}^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}),$ we use the decomposition

$$\partial_t w - \Delta w = \sum_{\alpha=1}^3 W_\alpha,$$

with

$$W_1 := T_{\partial_k X} \partial_t u^k - T_{\operatorname{div} X} \partial_t u, \quad W_2 := T_{\partial_k \partial_t X} u^k - T_{\operatorname{div} \partial_t X} u, \quad W_3 := \Delta \left(T_{\operatorname{div} X} u - T_{\partial_k X} u^k \right).$$

By embedding, it suffices to bound the components of W_α in $L^1_t(B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2})$ with $\alpha = 1, 2, 3.$

Now, standard continuity results for the paraproduct ensure that

$$\begin{split} \|W_1\|_{L^1_t(B^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}+\varepsilon-2)} &\lesssim \int_0^t \|\nabla X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-1}} \|\partial_t u\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}} dt' \\ \|W_2\|_{L^{\frac{1}{t}}(B^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}+\varepsilon-2)} &\lesssim \int_0^t \|\partial_t X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} \|u\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}} dt', \\ \|W_3\|_{L^{\frac{1}{t}}(B^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}+\varepsilon-2)} &\lesssim \int_0^t \|\nabla X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-1}} \|u\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}} dt'. \end{split}$$

To estimate $\partial_t X$ in the bound of W_2 , we use the fact that

$$\partial_t X = -u \cdot \nabla X + \partial_X u.$$

The convection term $u \cdot \nabla X = \operatorname{div}(u \otimes X)$ may be easily bounded (use Bony's decomposition and continuity results for the remainder and paraproduct operators) as follows:

$$\|u \cdot \nabla X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} \lesssim \|u\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \|X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}.$$

Bounding $\partial_X u$ according to Lemma 1.13 yields

$$\|W_2\|_{L^1_t(B^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1})} \lesssim \int_0^t (\|X\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} \|u\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} + \|\mathcal{T}_X u\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}}) \|u\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}} dt'.$$

Putting together all the above estimates and using (slightly abusively) the notation $U'_p(\tau) := \|u(\tau)\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}}$ for any $\tau \ge 0$, we eventually get the following estimate for \tilde{g} :

$$\begin{aligned} \|\widetilde{g}\|_{\widetilde{L}^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} &\lesssim \|u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{-1})} \|\mathcal{T}_{X}u\|_{\widetilde{L}^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})} + \|\partial_{X}\theta\|_{L^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} + \int_{0}^{t} U'_{p} \|\mathcal{T}_{X}u\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} dt' \\ &+ \int_{0}^{t} \left(U'_{p}(\|u\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} + 1) + \|(\partial_{t}u, \nabla\Pi, \theta)\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \right) \|X\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} dt'. \end{aligned}$$
(1.51)

Second step: Bounds for v

The second step is devoted to bounding v in $(L_t^{\infty}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}) \cap \widetilde{L}_t^1(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}))^N$. Granted with (1.51), this will essentially follow from the smoothing properties of the heat flow after spectral localization. More precisely, applying $\mathbb{P}\Delta_j$ to the equation (S) yields for all $j \ge -1$,

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t \Delta_j v - \Delta \Delta_j v = \mathbb{P} \Delta_j \widetilde{g} \\ \Delta_j v|_{t=0} = \Delta_j v_0. \end{cases}$$

Now, Lemma 2.1 in [21] implies that if $j \ge 0$,

$$\|\Delta_{j}v(t)\|_{L^{\infty}} \leq C \left(e^{-ct2^{2j}} \|\Delta_{j}v_{0}\|_{L^{\infty}} + \int_{0}^{t} e^{-c(t-t')2^{2j}} \|\Delta_{j}\widetilde{g}(t')\|_{L^{\infty}} dt' \right) \cdot$$

Therefore, taking the supremum over $j \ge 0$, we find that the high frequency part of v satisfies

$$\sup_{j\geq 0} 2^{j(\varepsilon-2)} \|\Delta_j v\|_{L^{\infty}_t(L^{\infty})} + \sup_{j\geq 0} 2^{j\varepsilon} \|\Delta_j v\|_{L^1_t(L^{\infty})} \lesssim \|v_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} + \|\widetilde{g}\|_{\widetilde{L}^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})}$$

Bounding the norm $||v_0||_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}}$ stems from the definition of v_0 and from Lemma 1.13: we get

$$\|v_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} \lesssim \|\mathcal{T}_{X_0}u_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} + \|u_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{-1}} \|X_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}} \lesssim \|\partial_{X_0}u_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} + \|u_0\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \|X_0\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}}.$$
 (1.52)

To handle the low frequencies of v, we first observe from the definition of $\|\cdot\|_{\mathscr{C}^s}$ that

 $\|\Delta_{-1}v\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(L^{\infty})} + \|\Delta_{-1}v\|_{L^{1}_{t}(L^{\infty})} \lesssim \|v\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{-2})} + \|v\|_{L^{1}_{t}(L^{\infty})}.$

Then we recall the definition $v = T_X u - T_{\partial_k X} u^k + T_{\text{div} X} u$, and hence continuity results for paraproduct yield

$$\|v\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{-2})} + \|v\|_{L^{1}_{t}(L^{\infty})} \lesssim \|X\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(L^{\infty})} (\|u\|_{\tilde{L}^{\infty}_{t}(B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1})} + \|u\|_{L^{1}_{t}(B^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1})}).$$

Moreover, the fact that X satisfies the transport equation (1.2) ensures

$$\|X\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(L^{\infty})} \leq \|X_{0}\|_{L^{\infty}} e^{\|\nabla u\|_{L^{1}_{t}(L^{\infty})}}.$$

Hence, using the notation U_p of Theorem 1.10, we control the low frequency part of v via

$$\|\Delta_{-1}v\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(L^{\infty})} + \|\Delta_{-1}v\|_{L^{1}_{t}(L^{\infty})} \lesssim \|X_{0}\|_{L^{\infty}}U_{p}(t)e^{CU_{p}(t)}$$

Putting the estimates for low and high frequency parts of v together with (1.52), we end up with

$$\widetilde{\mathscr{H}}(t) \lesssim \|\partial_{X_0} u_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} + \|u_0\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \|X_0\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} + \|\widetilde{g}\|_{\widetilde{L}^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} + \|X_0\|_{L^{\infty}} U_p(t) e^{CU_p(t)}, \quad (1.53)$$

where we denoted

$$\mathscr{H}(t) := \|v\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} + \|v\|_{\widetilde{L}^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})}.$$

Third step: bounds for striated regularity

Keeping (1.35) and (1.36) in mind, the core of the proof consists in deriving appropriate bounds for $\mathcal{T}_X u$ and X. Now, remembering that

$$\mathcal{T}_X u = v + w$$
 with $w = T_{\partial_k X} u^k - T_{\operatorname{div} X} u$,

it is easy to bound the following quantity:

$$\mathscr{H}(t) := \|\mathcal{T}_X u\|_{L^{\infty}_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} + \|\mathcal{T}_X u\|_{\widetilde{L}^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})}.$$

Indeed, continuity results for paraproduct operators guarantee that

$$\|w\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} + \|w\|_{\tilde{L}^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})} \lesssim \|u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{-1})} \|X\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})} + \int_{0}^{t} \|u\|_{\mathscr{C}^{1}} \|\nabla X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-1}} dt'.$$
(1.54)

Let us now bound X in $L_t^{\infty}(\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}})$. As X and div X satisfy (1.2) and (1.3), respectively, Hölder estimates for transport equations and Lemma 1.13 imply that

$$\begin{aligned} \|X\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}})} &\leq \|X_{0}\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} + \int_{0}^{t} \|\nabla u\|_{L^{\infty}} \|X\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} \, dt' + \|\partial_{X}u\|_{\widetilde{L}^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C^{\varepsilon}})} \\ &\leq \|X_{0}\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} + \int_{0}^{t} U'_{p} \|X\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} \, dt' + \|\mathcal{T}_{X}u\|_{\widetilde{L}^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C^{\varepsilon}})}. \end{aligned}$$
(1.55)

Inserting this in (1.54), one gets

$$\|w\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} + \|w\|_{\widetilde{L}^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})} \lesssim \|u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{-1})} \|\mathcal{T}_{X}u\|_{\widetilde{L}^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})} + \|X_{0}\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} + \int_{0}^{t} U'_{p} \|X\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} dt'.$$
(1.56)

By the embedding $L^{N,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N) \hookrightarrow \mathscr{C}^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ and smallness condition (1.37), we know that $\|u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{-1})}$ is small. Therefore, from (1.51), (1.53) and (1.56), we infer that

$$\mathscr{H}(t) \lesssim \|\partial_{X_{0}} u_{0}\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} + \|X_{0}\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} (\|u_{0}\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} + 1) + \|X_{0}\|_{L^{\infty}} U_{p}(t) e^{U_{p}(t)} + \|\partial_{X}\theta\|_{L^{1}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} + \int_{0}^{t} U_{p}' \mathscr{H} dt' + \int_{0}^{t} \left(U_{p}'(U_{p}+1) + \|(\partial_{t}u, \nabla\Pi, \theta)\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}}\right) \|X\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} dt'.$$
(1.57)

Denoting

$$\mathscr{K}(t) := \mathscr{H}(t) + \|X\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}})}$$

and using (1.55) and (1.57), we obtain that

$$\begin{aligned} \mathscr{K}(t) &\lesssim \left(\|\partial_{X_0} u_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} + \|X_0\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} (\|u_0\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} + 1) + \|X_0\|_{L^{\infty}} U_p(t) e^{CU_p(t)} + \|\partial_X \theta\|_{L^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} \right) \\ &+ \int_0^t \left(U_p'(U_p+1) + \|(\partial_t u, \nabla\Pi, \theta)\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \right) \mathscr{K}(t') \, dt'. \end{aligned}$$

In order to bound $\partial_X \theta$, it suffices to remember that

$$\partial_t \partial_X \theta + u \cdot \nabla \partial_X \theta = 0.$$

As $\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon>$ 1, applying Proposition 1.5 gives

$$\|\partial_X \theta\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} \lesssim \|\partial_{X_0} \theta_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} e^{CU_p(t)}.$$

Furthermore, using embedding and Vishik type estimate (1.45) for θ yields

$$\|\theta\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1})} \lesssim \|\theta\|_{\widetilde{L}^{\infty}_{t}(B^{0}_{N,1})} \lesssim \|\theta_{0}\|_{B^{0}_{N,1}}(1+U_{p}(t)).$$

Applying Gronwall lemma to $\mathscr{K}(t)$ and mingling with the above bounds for $(\partial_X \theta, \theta)$ and with the bounds of Theorem 1.10 for U_p and $(\partial_t u, \nabla \Pi)$ yields

$$\begin{aligned} \mathscr{K}(t) &\leq C \left(\|\partial_{X_0} u_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} + \|X_0\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} (\|u_0\|_{B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}} + 1) + \|X_0\|_{L^{\infty}} + \|\partial_{X_0} \theta_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} \right) \\ & \exp\left(C \left((A^2(t) + 1)(t+1)(\|\theta_0\|_{B_{N,1}^0} + 1) \right) \right) \leq C_0 \exp\left(\exp(C_0 t) \right) \end{aligned}$$

where A(t) has been defined in Theorem 1.10. Then we deduce from (1.35) and (1.36) that

$$\|\partial_X u\|_{L^{\infty}_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} + \|\partial_X u\|_{\widetilde{L}^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})} \lesssim (1 + A(t))\mathscr{K}(t).$$

Finally, in order to bound $\partial_X \nabla \Pi$, we use the identity

$$\partial_X \nabla \Pi - \nabla \mathcal{T}_X \Pi = \operatorname{div} R(X, \nabla \Pi) - R(\operatorname{div} X, \nabla \Pi) + T_{\nabla^2 \Pi} \cdot X - \mathcal{T}_{\nabla X} \Pi,$$

from which we deduce that

$$\|\partial_X \nabla \Pi - \nabla \mathcal{T}_X \Pi\|_{\widetilde{L}^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} \lesssim \|X\|_{L^\infty_t(\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}})} \|\nabla \Pi\|_{L^1_t(B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1})}.$$

Now, the fact that $\nabla \mathcal{T}_X \Pi$ may be estimated in $\left(\widetilde{L}^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+;\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})\right)^N$ is a consequence of

$$\nabla \mathcal{T}_X \Pi = \mathbb{Q}\widetilde{g}$$

and of (1.51) once noticed that the projector \mathbb{Q} on gradient-like vector fields is a 0-th order Fourier multiplier and that the Fourier transform of $\nabla \mathcal{T}_X \Pi$ is supported away from 0. This completes the proof of a priori estimates for striated regularity in Theorem 1.3.

1.4.3 End of the proof of Theorem 1.3

Like in the 2-D case, in order to prove the global existence in the desired spaces, we first smooth out the initial data:

$$(\theta_0^n, u_0^n) := (S_n \theta_0, S_n u_0).$$

Since S_n is a (uniformly) bounded operator on all Besov spaces $B_{q,r}^s$, Lebesgue spaces L^q and weak Lebesgue spaces $L^{q,\infty}$ with $1 < q < \infty$, we can apply Theorem 1.10 and obtain for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$ a unique global solution $(\theta^n, u^n, \nabla \Pi^n)$ which fulfills Inequalities (1.38) to (1.41) with right-hand sides independent of n. In particular, sequence $(\theta^n, u^n, \nabla \Pi^n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is bounded in the space $F_n^0(\mathbb{R}^N)$ of Subsection 1.3.4.

If we consider as in the 2-D case, System $(B_{1,N}^{m,n})$ satisfied by

$$(\delta\theta_n^m, \delta u_n^m, \delta \Pi_n^m) := (\theta^m - \theta^n, u^m - u^n, \Pi^m - \Pi^n),$$

and combine estimates for transport and transport-diffusion equations, and product laws like e.g.

$$\begin{split} \|\operatorname{div}\left(\delta u_{n}^{m}\theta^{n}\right)\|_{B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-2}} &\lesssim \|\delta u_{n}^{m}\|_{B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}}} \|\theta^{n}\|_{B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}} \\ \text{and} \quad \|\operatorname{div}\left(\delta u_{n}^{m}\otimes u^{n}\right)\|_{B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-2}} &\lesssim \|\delta u_{n}^{m}\|_{B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-2}} \|u^{n}\|_{B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+1}} \end{split}$$

then we can easily prove that the sequence $(\theta^n, u^n, \nabla \Pi^n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ strongly converges in $F_p^{-1}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ to some limit $(\theta, u, \nabla \Pi)$. By uniform estimates and interpolation, we see that convergence holds true in $F_p^{-\eta}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ for any $\eta > 0$, and functional analysis arguments similar to those of Subsection 1.3.4 allow to show that $(\theta, u, \nabla \Pi)$ is indeed a solution to $(B_{1,N})$ that belongs to F_p^0 . Moreover, $\theta \in \widetilde{L}_{loc}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; B_{N,1}^0)$, owing to (1.40).

Next, to establish conservation of striated regularity, we smooth out X_0 into $X_0^n := S_n X_0$ and define $X^n(t,x) := (\partial_{X_0^n} \psi_{u^n})(\psi_{u^n}^{-1}(t,x))$. By adapting the arguments of the 2-D case, it is easy to make all the bounds obtained in the previous step independent of n, and to conclude to the full statement of Theorem 1.3. The details are left to the reader.

1.5 The temperature patch problem with Hölder regularity

This section is devoted to solving the temperature patch problem, through Corollaries 1.2 and 1.4. We start with general considerations that will be useful both in the 2-D and in the N-D cases.

Because \mathcal{D}_0 is a simply connected bounded $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$ domain of \mathbb{R}^N (see Definition above Corollary 1.4), it is orientable (as $\partial \mathcal{D}_0$ is compact), and one can adopt the so-called level-set characterization (see Chap. 2 of [47] and references therein). More precisely, for any (bounded) open neighborhood V_0 of $\overline{\mathcal{D}}_0$, there exists some open set W_0 with $\overline{\mathcal{D}}_0 \subset W_0 \subset V_0$ and a function $f_0 \in \mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}(\mathbb{R}^N;\mathbb{R})$ such that $\partial \mathcal{D}_0 = f_0^{-1}(\{0\}) \cap W_0, \nabla f_0$ is supported in \overline{W}_0 and does not vanish on $\partial \mathcal{D}_0$. The key to that global characterization is the *tubular neighborhood theorem*. In the case N = 2, we fix V_0 so that in addition $V_0 \cap \overline{\mathcal{D}}_0^{\star} = \emptyset$ (see Corollary 1.2) while if $N \geq 3$, we assume that $\overline{V_0} \cap (\mathbb{R}^N \setminus J_0) = \emptyset$. Finally, we also fix some smooth cut-off function χ_0 with compact support in V_0 , and value 1 on W_0 .

As for the classical vortex patch problem for the incompressible Euler equations, the result will come up as a consequence of persistence of striated regularity. Indeed, at time t the boundary of $\mathcal{D}_t = \psi_u(t, \mathcal{D}_0)$ is the level set of the function $f(t, \cdot) := f_0(\psi_u^{-1}(t, \cdot))$ satisfying

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t f + u \cdot \nabla f = 0, \\ f|_{t=0} = f_0. \end{cases}$$
(1.58)

In order to control the regularity in $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$ of $\partial \mathcal{D}_t$, it is thus sufficient to show that the components of ∇f remain in $\mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon}$ for all time. In the 2-D case, the proof is rather direct because it will be possible to apply directly Theorem 1.1 with the (divergence free) vector field $X_0 := \nabla^{\perp} f_0$ provided u_0 satisfies suitable striated regularity properties with respect to X_0 . In the N-D case, more (not necessarily divergence-free) vector fields will be needed.

Before going to the proof of our corollaries, we would like to point out two important properties. The first one is that the characteristic function of any bounded C^1 bounded simply connected domain \mathcal{D} of \mathbb{R}^N for $N \ge 2$ satisfies (see [36] and references therein):

$$\mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}} \in B_{q,\infty}^{\frac{1}{q}}(\mathbb{R}^N) \hookrightarrow B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}(\mathbb{R}^N) \quad \text{whenever } (N-1) < q \le p \le \infty.$$
(1.59)

The second observation concerns L^N boundedness of velocity field u_0 . In the 2-D case, having the vorticity compactly supported, in L^r for some r > 1, and *mean free* ensures that $u_0 \in (L^2(\mathbb{R}^2))^2$ (see e.g. Chap.3 in [92]).

In dimension $N \ge 3$, that u_0 is in L^N is an easy consequence of Biot-Savart law and Hardy-Littlewood-Sobolev inequality. Indeed, we have

$$\|u_0\|_{L^N(\mathbb{R}^N)} \lesssim \||\cdot|^{1-N} \star \Omega_0\|_{L^N(\mathbb{R}^N)} \lesssim \|\Omega_0\|_{L^{\frac{N}{2}}(\mathbb{R}^N)}.$$
(1.60)

In what follows, whenever Y is a (tangential) vector field on \mathbb{R}^N , we shall denote by \widetilde{Y}_t its restriction along the surface $\partial \mathcal{D}_t$.

1.5.1 The 2-D case

This short paragraph is devoted to proving Corollary 1.2. Of course, one can assume with no loss of generality that the exponent r is in $]1, \frac{2}{2-\varepsilon}[$ so that we have $\omega_0 \in B_{q,1}^{\frac{2}{q}-2}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ for some $1 < q < \frac{2}{2-\varepsilon}$. Thus, remembering that u_0 is in $(L^2(\mathbb{R}^2))^2$ (as explained above), and using (1.59), we see that both θ_0 and u_0 fulfill the regularity assumptions of Theorem 1.1.

Next, we observe that the boundary ∂D_0 of the initial patch is some Jordan curve of the plane. Setting $X_0 := \nabla^{\perp} f_0$ provides us with a parametrization γ_0 of the curve ∂D_0 through the following ODE:

$$\begin{cases} \partial_{\sigma} \gamma_0(\sigma) = \widetilde{X}_0(\gamma_0(\sigma)), \ \forall \sigma \in \mathbb{S}^1, \\ \gamma_0(\sigma_0) = x_0 \in \partial \mathcal{D}_0. \end{cases}$$

It is obvious that $\partial_{X_0}\theta_0 = \operatorname{div}(X_0\theta_0) \equiv 0$ in the sense of distributions. Similarly, because $X_0 \equiv 0$ on some neighborhood of $\overline{\mathcal{D}_0^{\star}}$, we have $\operatorname{div}(X_0\omega_0) = \partial_{X_0}\omega_0 \equiv 0$. Hence Theorem 1.1 applies.

In order to conclude the proof of Corollary 1.2, we observe that a parametrization for ∂D_t is given by $\gamma_t(\sigma) := \psi_u(t, \gamma_0(\sigma))$ and that, obviously,

$$\begin{cases} \partial_{\sigma}\gamma_t(\sigma) = \widetilde{X}_t(\gamma_t(\sigma)), & \forall \sigma \in \mathbb{S}^1, \\ \gamma_t(\sigma_0) = \psi_u(t, x_0) \in \partial \mathcal{D}_t, \end{cases} \text{ with } X_t(x) := (\partial_{X_0}\psi_u) \big(\psi_u^{-1}(t, x)\big). \end{cases}$$

As pointed out before, X_t satisfies Equation (1.2), from which we can deduce that X_t is in $(\mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon}(\mathbb{R}^2))^2$ for all $t \ge 0$, and thus $\gamma_t \in \mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}(\mathbb{S}^1;\mathbb{R}^2)$.

1.5.2 The N-D case

If we take data θ_0 and u_0 fulfilling the hypotheses of Corollary 1.4 then (1.59) and standard embedding ensure that

$$\theta_0 \in B^0_{N,1}(\mathbb{R}^N) \quad \text{and} \quad (\Omega_0)^i_j \in B^{\frac{1}{p}}_{p,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N) \hookrightarrow B^{\frac{N}{p}-2}_{p,1}(\mathbb{R}^N) \quad \text{as long as} \ \ p > \frac{N-1}{2} \cdot \frac{N-1}{2}$$

Since in addition $u_0^i \in L^N(\mathbb{R}^N)$ (see (1.60)), we have $u_0^i \in B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ as may be seen through the following decomposition

$$u_0^i = \Delta_{-1} u_0^i - \sum_j (\mathrm{Id} - \Delta_{-1}) (-\Delta)^{-1} \partial_j (\Omega_0)_j^i,$$

and the fact that $(\mathrm{Id} - \Delta_{-1})(-\Delta)^{-1}\partial_j$ is a homogeneous multiplier of degree -1 away from a neighborhood of the origin. Indeed, we have for all $p > \frac{N-1}{2}$,

$$\|u_0\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|\Omega_0\|_{L^{\frac{N}{2}}} + \|\Omega_0\|_{B^{\frac{1}{p}}_{p,\infty}}.$$
(1.61)

Therefore, if m_1 and m_2 in Corollary 1.4 are sufficiently small, then one may apply the first part of Theorem 1.3 and get a unique global solution (θ, u) for System $(B_{\nu,N})$, satisfying (1.38), (1.39), (1.40) and (1.41).

In order to propagate the regularity of the temperature patch, we shall borrow the ideas of [28, 55] pertaining to the standard vortex patch problem. Firstly, we claim that if X_0 is in $(\widetilde{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}(\mathbb{R}^N))^N$ then having $\partial_{X_0}\Omega_0$ in $\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3}$ implies that $\partial_{X_0}u_0$ is in $(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}(\mathbb{R}^N))^N$. Indeed, Lemma 1.13 yields for $\frac{N}{n} + \varepsilon > 1$

$$\|\partial_{X_0}u_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} \lesssim \|\mathcal{T}_{X_0}u_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} + \|X_0\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} \|u_0\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}}.$$

Then by Biot-Savart Law, we have the following identity

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{T}_{X_0} u_0^i &= \sum_j T_{X_0^k} \partial_k \Delta^{-1} \partial_j (\Omega_0)_j^i \\ &= \sum_j \left(\Delta^{-1} \partial_j \psi_{N_0}(D) \right) \mathcal{T}_{X_0}(\Omega_0)_j^i + [T_{X_0^k}, \Delta^{-1} \partial_j \psi_{N_0}(D)] \partial_k (\Omega_0)_j^i, \end{aligned}$$

where ψ_{N_0} is some suitable (smooth) cut-off function away from 0. From the above identity and

Lemma 1.11, we deduce that

$$\|\mathcal{T}_{X_0}u_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} \lesssim \|\mathcal{T}_{X_0}\Omega_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3}} + \|X_0\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}}\|\Omega_0\|_{B^{\frac{1}{q}}_{q,\infty}} \quad \text{for } q \ge N-1,$$

whence, thanks to Lemma 1.13 and (1.61),

$$\|\partial_{X_0} u_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} \lesssim \|X_0\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} (\|\Omega_0\|_{L^{\frac{N}{2}}} + \|\Omega_0\|_{B^{\frac{1}{q}}_{q,\infty}}) + \|\partial_{X_0} \Omega_0\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-3}}.$$
 (1.62)

Now, let us construct a first family of vector fields $\{E_j\}_{j=1}^N$ according to (1.62) and Theorem 1.3. Let $\{e_1, \dots, e_N\}$ be the canonical basis of \mathbb{R}^N and assume (with no loss of generality) that the cut-off function χ_0 defined at the beginning of this section is supported in the domain J_0 . Let E_j be the solution to

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t E_j + u \cdot \nabla E_j = \partial_{E_j} u, \\ E_j|_{t=0} = E_{j,0} := \chi_0 e_j. \end{cases}$$

Taking $X_0 = E_{j,0}$ in (1.62), the last term $\partial_{E_{j,0}}\Omega_0$ on the r.h.s. vanishes by the definition of J_0 . Hence Theorem 1.3 applies and one can conclude that $E_j \in (L^{\infty}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}))^N$ for all $j = 1, \dots, N$. Furthermore, because $\nabla \theta_0 \in (B^{\frac{1}{q}-1}_{q,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N))^N$ for all $q \in [1, +\infty]$, we have $\nabla \theta_0 \in (\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}(\mathbb{R}^N))^N$ by embedding (just take $q \geq \frac{N-1}{1-\varepsilon}$). Of course, as $E_{j,0}$ is smooth and compactly supported, and as any nonhomogeneous Besov space is stable by multiplication by functions in \mathcal{C}^{∞}_c , one can conclude that $\partial_{E_{j,0}}\theta_0 \in \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}(\mathbb{R}^N)$.

Before constructing a second family of vector fields, let us introduce one more notation. For any family $\mathcal{P} = (P_1, ..., P_{N-1})$ of N - 1 vectors of \mathbb{R}^N , we define $\wedge \mathcal{P} \equiv P_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge P_{N-1}$ to be the unique vector of \mathbb{R}^N satisfying

$$\wedge \mathcal{P} \cdot Q = \det(P_1, ..., P_{N-1}, Q), \ \forall Q \in \mathbb{R}^N.$$

Assume that $\mathcal{X} = (X_1, \dots, X_{N-1})$ where the time dependent vector fields X_j satisfy System (1.2). Thanks to div u = 0, the vector field $\wedge \mathcal{X}$ satisfies the equation,

$$\partial_t \wedge \mathcal{X} + u \cdot \nabla \wedge \mathcal{X} = -(\nabla u)^{tr} \cdot (\wedge \mathcal{X}).$$
(1.63)

Set $\Lambda = \{\lambda = (\lambda_1, ..., \lambda_{N-1}) : 1 \le \lambda_1 < \cdots < \lambda_{N-1} \le N\}$. For any $\lambda \in \Lambda$, we define Y_{λ} to be the solution of

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t Y_{\lambda} + u \cdot \nabla Y_{\lambda} = \partial_{Y_{\lambda}} u, \\ Y_{\lambda}|_{t=0} = e_{\lambda_1} \wedge \dots \wedge e_{\lambda_{N-2}} \wedge \nabla f_0 \end{cases}$$

Extend λ to a permutation $\overline{\lambda} := (\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_{N-1}, \lambda_N)$ of $\{1, \dots, N\}$, with signature $\tau(\overline{\lambda})$. By definition of $\overline{\lambda}$, we have

$$Y_{\lambda,0} \equiv Y_{\lambda}|_{t=0} = \tau(\bar{\lambda})(\partial_{\lambda_{N-1}}f_0 e_N - \partial_{\lambda_N}f_0 e_{N-1}),$$

which is divergence free in $(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}(\mathbb{R}^N))^N$. Because $\widetilde{Y}_{\lambda,0}$ is a (non-degenerate) tangential vector field along $\partial \mathcal{D}_0$, the function $\partial_{Y_{\lambda,0}}\theta_0$ vanishes. In addition, from the fact that

$$\operatorname{Supp} \nabla(\Omega_0)_i^i \cap \operatorname{Supp} \chi_0 = \emptyset$$
 and $\nabla f_0 = \chi_0 \nabla f_0$

we gather that $\partial_{Y_{\lambda,0}}\Omega_0$ vanishes for any λ . Applying (1.62) with $X_0 = Y_{\lambda,0}$ and Theorem 1.3, we get $Y_\lambda \in \left(L_{loc}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})\right)^N$. Note that in fact $Y_\lambda \in \left(L_{loc}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; \widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}})\right)^N$ as all those vector fields are divergence free.

Finally, putting together what we proved hitherto, we deduce that the vector fields W_{λ} defined by

$$W_{\lambda} := E_{\lambda_1} \wedge \dots \wedge E_{\lambda_{N-2}} \wedge Y_{\lambda_N}$$

are in $(L_{loc}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}))^N$. Furthermore, according to the definition of E_j and Y_{λ} , they satisfy Equation (1.63). The expression of $Y_{\lambda,0}$ and the fact that $\nabla f_0 = \chi_0 \nabla f_0$ imply that

$$W_{\lambda,0} \equiv W_{\lambda}|_{t=0} = -(\partial_{\lambda_{N-1}} f_0 e_{N-1} + \partial_{\lambda_N} f_0 e_N),$$

and summing up over $\lambda \in \Lambda$ thus yields

$$\sum_{\lambda \in \Lambda} W_{\lambda,0} = -(N-1)\nabla f_0.$$

Therefore

$$W := -\frac{1}{N-1} \sum_{\lambda \in \Lambda} W_{\lambda} \in \left(L^{\infty}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}) \right)^{N},$$

coincides with ∇f thanks to (1.63) and to the uniqueness of solutions for the equation satisfied by ∇f , namely,

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t \nabla f + u \cdot \nabla(\nabla f) = -(\nabla u)^{tr} \nabla f, \\ \nabla f|_{t=0} = \nabla f_0. \end{cases}$$

This completes the proof of the conservation of $C^{1,\varepsilon}$ regularity for domain \mathcal{D}_t in dimension $N \geq 3$.

1.6 Commutator Estimates

We here prove some commutator estimates that were needed in the previous sections. They strongly rely on continuity results in Besov spaces for the paraproduct and remainder operators, and on the following classical result (see e.g. [6], Chap. 2).

Lemma 1.11. Let $A : \mathbb{R}^N \to \mathbb{R}$ be a smooth function, homogeneous of degree m away from a neighborhood of 0. Let $(\varepsilon, s, p, r, p_1, p_2) \in]0, 1[\times \mathbb{R} \times [1, \infty]^4$ with $\frac{1}{p} = \frac{1}{p_1} + \frac{1}{p_2}$. Then there exists

a constant C, depending only on s, ε, N and A such that,

$$\|[T_g, A(D)]u\|_{B^{s-m+\varepsilon}_{p,r}} \le C \|\nabla g\|_{B^{\varepsilon-1}_{p_1,\infty}} \|u\|_{B^s_{p_2,r}}.$$

Remark 1.12. A similar inequality holds for time-dependent distributions, as may be seen by following the proof of Lemma 1.11, treating the time as a parameter, and applying (time) Hölder inequality when appropriate. For example, for any $(\rho, \rho_1, \rho_2) \in [1, \infty]^3$ with $\frac{1}{\rho} = \frac{1}{\rho_1} + \frac{1}{\rho_2}$, and $(\varepsilon, s, p, r, p_1, p_2)$ as above, we have

$$\|[T_g, A(D)]u\|_{\widetilde{L}^{\rho}_T(B^{s-m+\varepsilon}_{p,r})} \le C \|\nabla g\|_{\widetilde{L}^{\rho_1}_T(B^{\varepsilon-1}_{p_1,\infty})} \|u\|_{\widetilde{L}^{\rho_2}_T(B^s_{p_2,r})}.$$
(1.64)

Lemma 1.13. Let the vector field X be in $(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}(\mathbb{R}^N))^N$ for some $\varepsilon \in]0,1[$, and f be in $B^s_{p,r}$ with $(s,p,r) \in]-\infty, 1+\frac{N}{p}[\times [1,\infty]^2$. Then we have:

1. If in addition $s + \varepsilon > 1$ or $\{s + \varepsilon = 1, r = 1\}$, then

$$\left\|\mathcal{T}_X f - \partial_X f\right\|_{\mathscr{C}^{s+\varepsilon-\frac{N}{p}-1}} \lesssim \left\|X\right\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}} \left\|\nabla f\right\|_{B^{s-1}_{p,r}}.$$

The previous estimate holds in the case $s = 1 + \frac{N}{p}$, if replacing $\|\nabla f\|_{B_{p,r}^{\frac{N}{p}}}$ by $\|\nabla f\|_{B_{p,\infty}^{\frac{N}{p}} \cap L^{\infty}}$.

2. If in addition div $X \in \mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ then for $s + \varepsilon > 0$ or $\{s + \varepsilon = 0, r = 1\}$, we have

$$\|\mathcal{T}_X f - \partial_X f\|_{\mathscr{C}^{s+\varepsilon-\frac{N}{p}-1}} \lesssim \|X\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} \|f\|_{B^{s,r}_{p,r}}.$$

Proof. One may start from the Bony decomposition as follows:

$$\partial_X f = \mathcal{T}_X f + T_{\partial_k f} X^k + R(X^k, \partial_k f)$$

= $\mathcal{T}_X f + T_{\partial_k f} X^k + \partial_k R(X^k, f) - R(\operatorname{div} X, f).$

Then applying standard continuity results for paraproduct and remainder operators (see e.g. [6], Chap. 2) yields the desired inequalities. \Box

If the integer N_0 in the definition of Bony's paraproduct and remainder is large enough (for instance $N_0 = 4$ does), then the following fundamental lemma holds.

Lemma 1.14. Let $(\varepsilon, s, s_k, p, p_k, r, r_k) \in]0, 1[\times \mathbb{R}^2 \times [1, \infty]^4$ for k = 1, 2 satisfying

$$\frac{1}{p} = \frac{1}{p_1} + \frac{1}{p_2} \text{ and } \frac{1}{r} = \frac{1}{r_1} + \frac{1}{r_2}$$

1. If $s_2 < 0$ then we have

$$\|\mathcal{T}_X T_g f - T_g \mathcal{T}_X f - T_{\mathcal{T}_X g} f\|_{B^{s_1+s_2+\varepsilon-1}_{p,r}} \le C \|X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}} \|f\|_{B^{s_1}_{p_1,r}} \|g\|_{B^{s_2}_{p_2,\infty}}.$$

The above inequality still holds in the case $(s_2, r_2) = (0, \infty)$, if one replaces $||g||_{B^0_{\infty,\infty}}$ by $||g||_{L^{\infty}}$.

2. If $s_1 + s_2 + \varepsilon - 1 > 0$ then we have

$$\|\mathcal{T}_{X}R(f,g) - R(\mathcal{T}_{X}f,g) - R(f,\mathcal{T}_{X}g)\|_{B^{s_{1}+s_{2}+\varepsilon-1}_{p,r}} \le C\|X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}\|f\|_{B^{s_{1}}_{p_{1},r_{1}}}\|g\|_{B^{s_{2}}_{p_{2},r_{2}}}.$$

The above inequality still holds in the limit case $s_{1} + s_{2} + \varepsilon - 1 = 0, r = \infty$ and $\frac{1}{r_{1}} + \frac{1}{r_{2}} = 1$

Proof. The key to our proof is a generalized Leibniz formula for the para-vector field operators which was derived by J.-Y. Chemin in [17]. Define the following Fourier multipliers for $k \in 1, ..., N$

$$\Delta_{k,j} := \begin{cases} \varphi_k(2^{-j}D) & j \ge 0, & \text{with } \varphi_k(\xi) := i\xi_k\varphi(\xi), \\ \chi_k(D) & j = -1, & \text{with } \chi_k(\xi) := i\xi_k\chi(\xi), \\ 0 & j \le -2. \end{cases}$$

Then we have

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{T}_X T_g f &= \sum_{j \ge -1} \left(S_{j-N_0} g \mathcal{T}_X \Delta_j f + \Delta_j f \mathcal{T}_X S_{j-N_0} g \right) + \sum_{j \ge -1} \left(T_{1,j} + T_{2,j} \right) \\ &= T_g \mathcal{T}_X f + T_{\mathcal{T}_X g} f + \sum_{\substack{j \ge -1 \\ \alpha = 1, \dots, 4}} T_{\alpha,j}, \end{aligned}$$

where

$$T_{1,j} := \sum_{\substack{j \le j' \le j+1 \\ j-N_0 - 1 \le j'' \le j' - N_0 - 1}} 2^{j'} \Delta_{j''} X^k (\Delta_{k,j'} (\Delta_j f S_{j-N_0} g) - \Delta_{k,j'} \Delta_j f S_{j-N_0} g),$$

$$T_{2,j} := \sum_{\substack{j' \le j-2 \\ j'-N_0 \le j'' \le j - N_0 - 2}} 2^{j'} \Delta_{j''} X^k (\Delta_j f) \Delta_{k,j'} S_{j-N_0} g,$$

$$T_{3,j} := S_{j-N_0} g[T_{X^k}, \Delta_j] \partial_k f,$$

$$T_{4,j} := \Delta_j f[T_{X^k}, S_{j-N_0}] \partial_k g.$$

Bounding $T_{1,j}$ and $T_{2,j}$ is straightforward : just use the definition of Besov norms. Lemma 2.100 of [6] allows to bound $T_{3,j}$ and $T_{4,j}$ provided $\varepsilon < 1$. We end up with the desired inequality. In order to prove the second item, let us set $A_{j,j'} := [j - N_0 - 1, j' - N_0 - 1] \cup [j' - N_0, j - 1]$

 $N_0-2]\cap\mathbb{Z}.$ We thus have

$$\mathcal{T}_X R(f,g) = \sum_{j \ge -1} (\widetilde{\Delta}_j g \mathcal{T}_X \Delta_j f + \Delta_j f \mathcal{T}_X \widetilde{\Delta}_j g) + \sum_{j \ge -1} (R_{1,j} + R_{2,j})$$
$$= R(\mathcal{T}_X f, g) + R(f, \mathcal{T}_X g) + \sum_{\substack{j \ge -1 \\ \alpha = 1, \dots, 4}} R_{\alpha,j},$$

where, denoting $\widetilde{\Delta}_j := \Delta_{j-N_0} + \cdots + \Delta_{j+N_0}$,

$$\begin{split} R_{1,j} &\coloneqq \sum_{\substack{|j'-j| \leq N_0+1\\j'' \in A_{j,j'}}} \operatorname{sgn}(j'-j+1) 2^{j'} \Delta_{j''} X^k \left(\Delta_{k,j'} (\Delta_j f \widetilde{\Delta}_j g) - \Delta_j f \Delta_{k,j'} \widetilde{\Delta}_j g\right) \\ &+ \sum_{\substack{j-1 \leq j' \leq j\\j'-N_0 \leq j'' \leq j-N_0}} 2^{j'} \Delta_{j''} X^k (\Delta_{k,j'} \Delta_j f) \widetilde{\Delta}_j g, \\ R_{2,j} &\coloneqq \sum_{\substack{j' \leq j-N_0-2\\j'-N_0 \leq j'' \leq j-N_0-2}} 2^{j'} \Delta_{j''} X^k \Delta_{k,j'} (\Delta_j f \widetilde{\Delta}_j g), \\ R_{3,j} &\coloneqq \widetilde{\Delta}_j g[T_{X^k}, \Delta_j] \partial_k f, \\ R_{4,j} &\coloneqq \Delta_j f[T_{X^k}, \widetilde{\Delta}_j] \partial_k g. \end{split}$$

Here again, bounding $R_{1,j}$ and $R_{2,j}$ follows from the definition of Besov norms, while Lemma 2.100 of [6] allows to estimate $R_{3,j}$ and $R_{4,j}$.

We are in position to prove our key commutator estimate that involves the convective derivative and some para-vector field evolving according to (1.2).

Proposition 1.15. Suppose that $(\varepsilon, p) \in (0, 1) \times [1, \infty]$ with $\frac{N}{p} + \varepsilon \ge 1$. Consider a couple of vector fields (X, v) such that div v = 0 and

$$(X,v) \in \left(L_{loc}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+;\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}})\right)^N \times \left(L_{loc}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+;B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}) \cap L_{loc}^1(\mathbb{R}_+;B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+1})\right)^N,$$

satisfying the following equation

$$\begin{cases} (\partial_t + v \cdot \nabla) X = \partial_X v, \\ X|_{t=0} = X_0. \end{cases}$$
(1.65)

Then there is a constant C such that:

$$\begin{aligned} \|[\mathcal{T}_{X},\partial_{t}+v\cdot\nabla]v\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} &\leq C(\|X\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}}\|v\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}}\|v\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \\ &+\|v\|_{\mathscr{C}^{-1}}\|\mathcal{T}_{X}v\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}+\|v\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}}\|\mathcal{T}_{X}v\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}}). \end{aligned}$$
(1.66)

Proof. A particular case has been considered in [27], as it was needed to study the viscous vortex patch problem. For the reader's convenience, let us here recall the main arguments. Because div v = 0, we may write

$$\begin{split} [\mathcal{T}_X, \partial_t + v^\ell \partial_\ell] v &= -v^\ell \partial_\ell T_{X^k} \partial_k v - T_{\partial_t X^k} \partial_k v + T_{X^k} \partial_k (v^\ell \partial_\ell v) \\ &= -T_{\partial_t X^k} \partial_k v + \partial_\ell \mathcal{T}_X (v^\ell v) - \mathcal{T}_{\partial_\ell X} (v^\ell v) - v^\ell \partial_\ell \mathcal{T}_X v. \end{split}$$

Hence, decomposing $v^{\ell}v$ according to Bony's decomposition, we discover that

$$[\mathcal{T}_X, \partial_t + v^\ell \partial_\ell] v = \sum_{\alpha=1}^{\alpha=5} R_\alpha$$

with

$$R_{1} := -T_{\partial_{\ell}X^{k}}\partial_{k}v, \qquad R_{2} := \partial_{\ell}(\mathcal{T}_{X}T_{v^{\ell}}v + \mathcal{T}_{X}T_{v}v^{\ell}),$$

$$R_{3} := \partial_{\ell}\mathcal{T}_{X}R(v^{\ell}, v), \qquad R_{4} := -\mathcal{T}_{\partial_{\ell}X}(v^{\ell}v),$$

$$R_{5} := -v^{\ell}\partial_{\ell}\mathcal{T}_{X}v.$$

To complete the proof, it suffices to check that all the terms R_{α} may be bounded by the r.h.s. of (1.66).

• Bound of R_1 :

From the equation (1.65), we have

$$R_1 = T_{v \cdot \nabla X^k} \partial_k v - T_{\partial_X v^k} \partial_k v.$$

Hence using standard continuity results for the paraproduct, we deduce that

$$\|R_1\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} \lesssim \|\nabla v\|_{\mathscr{C}^0} (\|v \cdot \nabla X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} + \|\partial_X v\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}}).$$

The last term may be bounded according to Lemma 1.13. As for the first term, we use div v = 0 and the following decomposition

$$v \cdot \nabla X = \mathcal{T}_v X + T_{\partial_\ell X} v^\ell + \partial_\ell R(v^\ell, X),$$

which allows to get, since $\varepsilon + \frac{N}{p} \geq 1,$

$$\|R_1\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} \lesssim \|\nabla v\|_{L^{\infty}} (\|v\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \|X\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} + \|\mathcal{T}_X v\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}}).$$

• Bound of R_2 :

Due to Lemma 1.14 (i) and continuity of paraproduct operator, we have

$$\|R_2\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} \lesssim \|X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}} \|v\|_{\mathscr{C}^1} \|v\|_{\mathscr{C}^{-1}} + \|v\|_{\mathscr{C}^{-1}} \|\mathcal{T}_X v\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}} + \|v\|_{\mathscr{C}^1} \|\mathcal{T}_X v\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}}.$$

• Bound of R_3 :

Applying Lemma 1.14 (ii) and continuity of remainder operator under the assumption $\frac{N}{p} + \varepsilon \ge 1$ yields

$$\|R_3\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} \lesssim \|X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}} \|v\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}} \|v\|_{\mathscr{C}^{-1}} + \|v\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}} \|\mathcal{T}_X v\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}}.$$

• **Bound of** R_4 :

From Bony decomposition, it is easy to get

$$\|v^l v\|_{B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}}} \lesssim \|v\|_{\mathscr{C}^{-1}} \|v\|_{B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+1}}.$$

Hence

$$\|R_4\|_{B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}} \lesssim \|\nabla X\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-1}} \|v\|_{\mathscr{C}^{-1}} \|v\|_{B_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+1}}.$$

• Bound of R_5 :

Applying Bony decomposition and using that $\operatorname{div} v = 0$ and $\frac{N}{p} + \varepsilon \geq 1$ give

$$\|R_5\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} \lesssim \|v\|_{\mathscr{C}^{-1}} \|\mathcal{T}_X v\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}} + \|v\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}} \|\mathcal{T}_X v\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}}$$

Combining the above estimates for all R_{α} , with $\alpha = 1, \ldots, 5$ yields (1.66).

Remark 1.16. Slight modifications of the above proof allow to handle time dependent functions with tilde type Besov norms. In particular, one may prove the following estimate for all t > 0:

$$\begin{split} \|[\mathcal{T}_X, \partial_t + v \cdot \nabla] v\|_{\widetilde{L}^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2})} &\lesssim \|v\|_{L^{\infty}_t(\mathscr{C}^{-1})} \|\mathcal{T}_X v\|_{\widetilde{L}^1_t(\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon})} \\ &+ \int_0^t \|v\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}} \|\mathcal{T}_X v\|_{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-2}} \, dt' + \int_0^t \|X\|_{\widetilde{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}} \|v\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}} \|v\|_{B^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \, dt'. \end{split}$$

Chapter 2

Density patch problem for inhomogeneous Navier-Stokes equations

2.1 Introduction

We are concerned with the following *inhomogeneous incompressible Navier-Stokes equations* in the whole space \mathbb{R}^N with $N \geq 2$:

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t \rho + u \cdot \nabla \rho = 0, \\ \rho(\partial_t u + u \cdot \nabla u) - \mu \Delta u + \nabla P = 0, \\ \operatorname{div} u = 0, \\ (\rho, u)|_{t=0} = (\rho_0, u_0). \end{cases}$$
(INS)

Above, the unknowns $(\rho, u, P) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^N \times \mathbb{R}$ stand for the density, velocity vector field and pressure, respectively, and the so-called viscosity coefficient μ is a positive constant.

A number of recent works have been dedicated to the mathematical analysis of System (*INS*). In particular, it is well-known that if ρ_0 is positive and bounded, and $\sqrt{\rho_0}u_0$ is in $L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$, then System (*INS*) admits a global weak solution with finite energy (see [4] and the references therein). That result has been extended by J. Simon in [109] to the case $\rho_0 \ge 0$, and by P.-L. Lions in [89] to viscosity coefficients depending on the density.

In [89], P.-L. Lions raised the so-called *density patch problem*. It may be stated as follows: assume that $\rho_0 = \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0}$ for some domain \mathcal{D}_0 . Can we find conditions on u_0 that ensure that

$$\rho(t) = \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_t} \quad \text{for all } t \ge 0 \tag{2.1}$$

for some domain \mathcal{D}_t with the same regularity as the initial one ?

Whenever $\sqrt{\rho_0}u_0$ is in $L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$, the renormalized solutions theory in [46] by R. Di Perna and P.-L. Lions for transport equations ensures that the global weak solutions mentioned above have a volume preserving generalized flow ψ and that we do have (2.1) with \mathcal{D}_t being the image of \mathcal{D}_0 by $\psi(t, \cdot)$. However, without assuming more on u_0 , it is very unlikely that one can get information on the persistence of regularity of \mathcal{D}_t for positive times.

The present chapter aims at making one more step toward solving P.-L.Lions' question, by considering the case where

$$\rho_0 = \eta_1 \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0} + \eta_2 \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0^c}, \tag{2.2}$$

for some simply connected bounded domain \mathcal{D}_0 of class $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$.

Our goal is to find as general as possible conditions on u_0 , that guarantee that for all time $t \ge 0$, the domain $\mathcal{D}_t := \psi(t, \mathcal{D}_0)$ remains $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$, and the density reads

$$\rho(t,\cdot) = \eta_1 \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_t} + \eta_2 \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_t^c}.$$
(2.3)

Several recent works give a partial answer to that issue if $|\eta_1 - \eta_2|$ is small enough. Indeed, the paper [36] by R.Danchin and P.B. Mucha ensures that if ρ_0 is given by (2.2) and u_0 belongs to the critical Besov space $\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ (see the definition below in (2.11)), then (2.3) is fulfilled for small time (and for all time if u_0 is small) and the C^1 regularity is preserved. Likewise, according to the work [73] by J. Huang, M. Paicu and P. Zhang (see also [39]), one may solve (*INS*) if the initial density is close (for the L^{∞} norm) to some positive constant and u_0 belongs to $\dot{B}_{p,r}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}(\mathbb{R}^N) \cap \dot{B}_{p,r}^{\frac{N}{p}+\delta-1}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ for some $1 < r < \infty$. As the flow of the corresponding solution is $C^{1,\delta'}$ for all $\delta' < \delta$, one can deduce that if ρ_0 is given by (2.2) then the $C^{1,\varepsilon}$ regularity of the boundary is preserved *provided that* $\varepsilon < \delta$ (as the flow need not be in $C^{1,\delta}$).

Finally, as noticed in [33] then improved by M. Paicu, P. Zhang and Z. Zhang [96], in the 2D case, if working *within the energy framework*, then one may avoid the smallness condition on the density and solve (*INS*) globally if ρ_0 and u_0 just satisfy

$$0 < \eta_1 \le \rho_0 \le \eta_2, \quad u_0 \in H^s(\mathbb{R}^2) \quad \text{for some } s > 0.$$
 (2.4)

As the constructed velocity field therein admits a C^1 flow, one can readily deduce that, if ρ_0 is given by (2.2) with $\mathcal{D}_0 \subset \mathbb{R}^2$ then the C^1 regularity of the boundary is preserved.

The common point between the above works is that the hypotheses on u_0 do not take into account the non-isotropic structure of ρ_0 . Consequently, the maximal regularity that can be propagated for the patch is limited by the overall regularity of the initial velocity. In two recent papers [88],[87] devoted to the 2D case (see also [86] for the 3-D case), X. Liao and P. Zhang pointed out that only tangential regularity along the boundary of \mathcal{D}_0 was needed to propagate high Sobolev regularity of the patch. They followed J.-Y. Chemin's approach in his work [19] dedicated to the vortex patches problem for the 2-D incompressible Euler equations, and characterized the regularity of the boundary of the domain by means of one (or several) tangent vector fields that evolve according to the flow of the velocity field.

More precisely, assume with no loss of generality that $\partial \mathcal{D}_0$ coincides with the level set $f_0^{-1}(\{0\})$ of some (at least \mathcal{C}^1) function $f_0 : \mathbb{R}^N \to \mathbb{R}$ that does not degenerate in a neighborhood of $\partial \mathcal{D}_0$, namely there exists some open neighborhood V_0 of \mathcal{D}_0 such that

$$\mathcal{D}_0 = f_0^{-1}(\{0\}) \cap V_0 \quad \text{and} \ \nabla f_0 \ \text{does not vanish on } V_0.$$
(2.5)

Then \mathcal{D}_t coincides with $f_t^{-1}(\{0\})$ where $f_t \equiv f(t, \cdot) := f_0 \circ \psi_t^{-1}$ with $\psi_t := \psi(t, \cdot)$ and ψ being the solution of the (integrated) ordinary differential equation:

$$\psi(t,x) = x + \int_0^t u\big(\tau,\psi(\tau,x)\big) \,d\tau.$$
(2.6)

Now, the tangent vector field $X_t := \nabla^{\perp} f_t$ coincides with the evolution of $X_0 := \nabla^{\perp} f_0$ along the flow of u, namely¹:

$$X(t,\cdot) := (\partial_{X_0}\psi_t) \circ \psi_t^{-1}, \tag{2.7}$$

and thus satisfies the transport equation

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t X + u \cdot \nabla X = \partial_X u, \\ X|_{t=0} = X_0. \end{cases}$$
(2.8)

Consequently, the problem of persistence of regularity for the patch reduces to that of the vector field X solution to (2.8).

In their first paper [88], X. Liao and P. Zhang justified that heuristics in the case where the jump $|\eta_1 - \eta_2|$ is small enough, and $u_0 \in (W^{1,p}(\mathbb{R}^2))^2$ for $2 . Their proof was essentially based on weighted <math>L_p - L_q$ estimates for the velocity and allowed to propagate Sobolev regularity $W^{k,p}$ of the boundary, with k large enough (in particular the boundary is at least $\mathcal{C}^{2,\varepsilon}$ for some $\varepsilon > 0$). In a second paper [87], after revisiting the approach of [96] (that is Sobolev spaces H^s with s > 0 and thus finite energy framework), X. Liao and P. Zhang succeeded in proving a similar result for general positive η_1 and η_2 in (2.2). The corresponding level set function f_0 has to be in $W^{2+k,p}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ for some integer number $k \ge 1$ and $p \in]2, 4[$, hence \mathcal{D}_0 is still at least $\mathcal{C}^{2,\varepsilon}$. As regards the initial velocity field u_0 , it has to satisfy the following striated regularity property along the vector field $X_0 := \nabla^{\perp} f_0$:

$$\left(\partial_{X_0}^{\ell}u_0\in B^{s+arepsilon rac{k-\ell}{k}}_{2,1}(\mathbb{R}^2)
ight)^2$$
 for all $\ \ell\in\{0,\cdots,k\}$

¹For any vector field $Y = Y^k(x)\partial_k$ and function f in $\mathcal{C}^1(\mathbb{R}^N; \mathbb{R})$, we denote by $\partial_Y f$ the *directional derivative* of f along Y, that is, with the Einstein summation convention, $\partial_Y f := Y^k \partial_k f = Y \cdot \nabla f$.
with $0 < s < 1 - \varepsilon$ and (s, p) in $]0, 1[\times]2, \min\{4, 2/(1 - s)\}[$.

In this chapter, we propose a simpler approach that allows to propagate just $C^{1,\varepsilon}$ Hölder regularity (for all $\varepsilon \in]0, 1[$), within a *critical* regularity framework. By critical, we mean that the solution space that we shall consider has the same scaling invariance by time and space dilations as (*INS*) itself, namely:

$$(\rho, u, P)(t, x) \to (\rho, \lambda u, \lambda^2 P)(\lambda^2 t, \lambda x) \text{ and } (\rho_0, u_0)(x) \to (\rho_0, \lambda u_0)(\lambda x).$$
 (2.9)

That framework is by now classical for the homogeneous Navier-Stokes equations (that is ρ is a positive constant in (*INS*)) in the whole space \mathbb{R}^N (see e.g. [6, 84] and the references therein). As observed by R.Danchin in [30] (see also H. Abidi in [1] and H. Abidi and M. Paicu in [3]), working in a suitable critical functional framework is still relevant in the inhomogeneous situation.

2.2 Results

Before stating our main result, we need to introduce a few notations. First, we recall the definition of Besov spaces : following [6, Section 2.2], we consider two smooth radial functions χ and φ supported in $\{\xi \in \mathbb{R}^N : |\xi| \le 4/3\}$ and $\{\xi \in \mathbb{R}^N : 3/4 \le |\xi| \le 8/3\}$, respectively, and satisfying

$$\sum_{j\in\mathbb{Z}}\varphi(2^{-j}\xi)=1, \ \forall \ \xi\in\mathbb{R}^N\setminus\{0\}, \quad \chi(\xi)+\sum_{j\geq 0}\varphi(2^{-j}\xi)=1, \ \forall \xi\in\mathbb{R}^N.$$
(2.10)

Then we define Fourier truncation operators as follows:

$$\dot{\Delta}_j := \varphi(2^{-j}D), \ \dot{S}_j := \chi(2^{-j}D), \ \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}; \qquad \Delta_j := \varphi(2^{-j}D), \ \forall j \ge 0, \quad \Delta_{-1} := \chi(D).$$

For all triplet $(s, p, r) \in \mathbb{R} \times [1, \infty]^2$, the homogeneous Besov space $\dot{B}_{p,r}^s(\mathbb{R}^N)$ (just denoted by $\dot{B}_{p,r}^s$ if the value of the dimension is clear from the context) is defined by

$$\dot{B}_{p,r}^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{N}) := \left\{ u \in \mathcal{S}_{h}'(\mathbb{R}^{N}) : \|u\|_{\dot{B}_{p,r}^{s}} := \left\| 2^{js} \|\dot{\Delta}_{j}u\|_{L^{p}} \right\|_{\ell^{r}(\mathbb{Z})} < \infty \right\},$$
(2.11)

where $\mathcal{S}'_h(\mathbb{R}^N)$ is the subspace of tempered distributions $\mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R}^N)$ defined by

$$\mathcal{S}'_{h}(\mathbb{R}^{N}) := \left\{ u \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R}^{N}) : \lim_{j \to -\infty} \dot{S}_{j}u = 0 \right\} \cdot$$

We shall also use sometimes the following inhomogeneous Besov spaces:

$$B_{p,r}^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{N}) := \left\{ u \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R}^{N}) : \|u\|_{B_{p,r}^{s}} := \left\| 2^{js} \|\Delta_{j}u\|_{L^{p}} \right\|_{\ell^{r}(\mathbb{N} \cup \{-1\})} < \infty \right\}.$$
 (2.12)

Throughout, we adopt the common notation $b_{p,r}^s(\mathbb{R}^N)$ to designate $B_{p,r}^s(\mathbb{R}^N)$ or $\dot{B}_{p,r}^s(\mathbb{R}^N)$.

It is well-known that Sobolev or Hölder spaces belong to the Besov spaces hierarchy. For instance $\dot{B}_{2,2}^s(\mathbb{R}^N)$ coincides with the homogeneous Sobolev space $\dot{H}^s(\mathbb{R}^N)$, and we have

$$B^{s}_{\infty,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{N}) = \mathcal{C}^{0,s}(\mathbb{R}^{N}) = L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{N}) \cap \dot{B}^{s}_{\infty,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{N}) \quad \text{if} \quad s \in]0,1[.$$

$$(2.13)$$

To emphasize that connection, we shall often use the notation $\dot{\mathscr{C}}^s := \dot{B}^s_{\infty,\infty}$ (or $\mathscr{C}^s := B^s_{\infty,\infty}$) for any $s \in \mathbb{R}$.

When investigating evolutionary equations in critical Besov spaces, it is wise to use the following tilde homogeneous Besov spaces first introduced by J.-Y. Chemin in [21]: for any $T \in]0, +\infty]$ and $(s, p, r, \gamma) \in \mathbb{R} \times [1, +\infty]^3$, we set²

$$\widetilde{L}^{\gamma}_{T}\left(\dot{B}^{s}_{p,r}\right) := \left\{ u \in \mathcal{S}'(]0, T[\times \mathbb{R}^{N}) : \lim_{j \to -\infty} \dot{S}_{j}u = 0 \text{ in } L^{\gamma}_{T}(L^{\infty}) \text{ and } \|u\|_{\widetilde{L}^{\gamma}_{T}(\dot{B}^{s}_{p,r})} < \infty \right\}.$$

where

$$||u||_{\widetilde{L}^{\gamma}_{T}(\dot{B}^{s}_{p,r})} := ||2^{js}||\dot{\Delta}_{j}u||_{L^{\gamma}_{T}(L^{p})}||_{\ell^{r}(\mathbb{Z})} < \infty.$$

The index T will be omitted if equal to $+\infty$, and we shall denote

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{C}}_b(\mathbb{R}_+; \dot{B}^s_{p,r}) := \widetilde{L}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; \dot{B}^s_{p,r}) \cap \mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}_+; \dot{B}^s_{p,r}).$$

We also need to introduce the following spaces for $(\sigma, p, T) \in \mathbb{R} \times [1, \infty] \times]0, \infty]$:

$$\dot{E}_p^{\sigma}(T) := \left\{ (v, \nabla Q) : v \in \widetilde{\mathcal{C}}_b \left([0, T[; \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1+\sigma}), \ (\partial_t v, \nabla^2 v, \nabla Q) \in L_T^1 \left(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1+\sigma} \right) \right\},$$

endowed with the norm

$$\|(v, \nabla Q)\|_{\dot{E}^{\sigma}_{p}(T)} := \|v\|_{\tilde{L}^{\infty}_{T}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\sigma-1}_{p,1}\right)} + \|(\partial_{t}v, \nabla^{2}v, \nabla Q)\|_{L^{1}_{T}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\sigma-1}_{p,1}\right)}$$

For notational simplicity, we shall omit σ or T in the notation $\dot{E}_p^{\sigma}(T)$ whenever σ is zero or $T = \infty$. For instance, $\dot{E}_p := \dot{E}_p^0(\infty)$.

Finally, we shall make use of *multiplier spaces* associated to couples (E, F) of Banach spaces included in the set of tempered distributions. The definition goes as follows:

Definition. Let E and F be two Banach spaces embedded in $S'(\mathbb{R}^N)$. The multiplier space $\mathcal{M}(E \to F)$ (simply denoted by $\mathcal{M}(E)$ if E = F) is the set of those functions φ satisfying $\varphi u \in F$ for all u in E and, additionally,

²For $T \in]0, +\infty[$, $p \in [1, +\infty]$ and E a Banach space, the notation $L_T^p(E)$ designates the space of L^p functions on]0, T[with values in E, and $L^p(\mathbb{R}_+; E)$ corresponds to the case $T = +\infty$. We keep the same notation for vector or matrix-valued functions.

$$\|\varphi\|_{\mathcal{M}(E\to F)} := \sup_{\substack{u\in E\\\|u\|_{E}\leq 1}} \|\varphi u\|_{F} < \infty.$$

$$(2.14)$$

It goes without saying that $\|\cdot\|_{\mathcal{M}(E\to F)}$ is a norm on $\mathcal{M}(E\to F)$ and that one may restrict the supremum in (2.14) to any *dense* subset of E.

The following result that has been proved in [36] is the starting point of our analysis³:

Theorem 2.1. Let $p \in [1, 2N[$ and u_0 be a divergence-free vector field with coefficients in $\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}$. Assume that ρ_0 belongs to the multiplier space $\mathcal{M}(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1})$. There exist two constants c and C depending only on p and on N such that if

$$\|\rho_0 - 1\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}\right)} + \|u_0\|_{\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}} \le c$$

then System (INS) in \mathbb{R}^N with $N \ge 2$ has a unique solution $(\rho, u, \nabla P)$ satisfying

$$\rho \in L^{\infty}\left(\mathbb{R}_{+}; \mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}\right)\right) \quad and \quad (u, \nabla P) \in \dot{E}_{p}.$$

Furthermore, the following inequality is fulfilled:

$$\|u\|_{\tilde{L}^{\infty}\left(\mathbb{R}^{+};\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}\right)} + \|\partial_{t}u,\nabla^{2}u,\nabla P\|_{L^{1}\left(\mathbb{R}^{+};\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}\right)} \leq C\|u_{0}\|_{\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}}.$$
(2.15)

By classical embedding, having $\nabla^2 u$ in $L^1(\mathbb{R}_+; \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1})$ implies that ∇u is in $L^1(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathcal{C}_b)$. Therefore the flow ψ of u defined by (2.6) is in \mathcal{C}^1 . Now, it has been observed in [36] that for any uniformly \mathcal{C}^1 bounded domain \mathcal{D}_0 , the function $\mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0}$ belongs to $\mathcal{M}(\dot{B}_{p,1}^s)$ whenever $-1 + \frac{1}{p} < s < \frac{1}{p}$. Therefore, one may deduce from Theorem 2.1 that if ρ_0 is given by (2.2), if u_0 is in $\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}$ for some N-1 and if

$$\|u_0\|_{\dot{B}^{rac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}}+|\eta_2-\eta_1|\quad ext{is small enough}$$

then System (*INS*) admits a unique global solution $(\rho, u, \nabla P)$ with $(u, \nabla P)$ in \dot{E}_p and ρ given by (2.3) with \mathcal{D}_t in \mathcal{C}^1 for all time $t \ge 0$.

The (parabolic type) gain of regularity for u pointed out in Theorem 2.1 is optimal, as well as the embedding of $\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}}$ in the set of continuous bounded functions. Therefore, one cannot expect the flow of u given by Theorem 2.1 to be in any Hölder space $\mathcal{C}^{1,\alpha}$ for some $\alpha > 0$, which prevents our propagating more than \mathcal{C}^1 regularity. Following [87, 88], it is natural to make an additional

³As the viscosity coefficient μ will be fixed once and for all, we shall set it to 1 for notational simplicity. Likewise, we shall assume the reference density at infinity to be 1.

tangential regularity assumption on u_0 . This motivates the following general result of persistence of geometric structures for (INS).

Theorem 2.2. Let ε be in]0,1[and p satisfy

$$\frac{N}{2}
(2.16)$$

Let u_0 be a divergence-free vector field with coefficients in $\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}$. Assume that the initial density ρ_0 is bounded and belongs to the multiplier space $\mathcal{M}(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}) \cap \mathcal{M}(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2})$. There exists a constant c depending only on p and N such that if

$$\|\rho_0 - 1\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}\right) \cap \mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}\right) \cap L^{\infty}} + \|u_0\|_{\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}} \le c,$$
(2.17)

then System (INS) in \mathbb{R}^N has a unique global solution $(\rho, u, \nabla P)$ with

$$\rho \in L^{\infty} \Big(\mathbb{R}_+; L^{\infty} \cap \mathcal{M} \big(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1} \big) \cap \mathcal{M} \big(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2} \big) \Big) \quad \textit{and} \quad (u, \nabla P) \in \dot{E}_p.$$

Moreover, for any vector field X_0 with $C^{0,\varepsilon}$ regularity (assuming in addition that $\varepsilon > 2 - \frac{N}{p}$ if div $X_0 \neq 0$), if the following conditions are fulfilled

$$\partial_{X_0} \rho_0 \in \mathcal{M} \big(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}
ightarrow \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+arepsilon-2} \big) \quad \textit{and} \quad \partial_{X_0} u_0 \in \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+arepsilon-2},$$

then System (2.8) in \mathbb{R}^N has a unique global solution $X \in C_w(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon})$, and we have

$$\partial_X \rho \in L^{\infty} \Big(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathcal{M} \big(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1} \to \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2} \big) \Big) \quad and \quad (\partial_X u, \partial_X \nabla P) \in \dot{E}_p^{\varepsilon-1}$$

Some comments are in order:

• The divergence-free property on X_0 is conserved during the evolution because if one takes the divergence of (2.8), then we get, remembering that div u = 0,

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t \operatorname{div} X + u \cdot \nabla \operatorname{div} X = 0 \\ \operatorname{div} X|_{t=0} = \operatorname{div} X_0. \end{cases}$$

- In the case div $X_0 \neq 0$, the additional constraint on (ε, p) is due to the fact that the product of a general $C^{0,\varepsilon}$ function with a $\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-2}$ distribution need not be defined if the sum of regularity coefficients, namely $\varepsilon + \frac{N}{p} - 2$, is negative.
- The vector field X given by (2.8) has the Finite Propagation Speed Property. Indeed, from the definitions of the flow and of the space \dot{E}_p , and from the embedding of $\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ in

 $\mathcal{C}_b(\mathbb{R}^N)$, we readily get⁴ for all $t \ge 0$ and $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$,

$$|\psi(t,x) - x| \lesssim \sqrt{t} \|u\|_{L^2_t(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1})} \le C\sqrt{t} \|u_0\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}}.$$

Therefore, if the initial vector field X_0 is supported in the set K_0 then X(t) is supported in some set K_t such that

diam
$$(K_t) \le$$
 diam $(K_0) + C\sqrt{t} \|u_0\|_{\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}}.$

• One can prove a similar result (only local in time) for large u_0 in $\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}$. Moreover, we expect our method to be appropriate for handling Hölder regularity $C^{k,\varepsilon}$ if making suitable assumptions on $\partial_{X_0}^j \rho_0$ and $\partial_{X_0}^j u_0$ for $j = 0, \dots, k$. We refrained from writing out here this generalization to keep the presentation as short as possible.

In the density patch situation (that is if ρ_0 is given by (2.2)) the condition on $\partial_{X_0}\rho_0$ is trivially satisfied as the derivative of the density along any continuous vector field that is tangent to ∂D_0 , vanishes. This implies the following statement of propagation of Hölder regularity of density patches for (*INS*) in the plane:

Theorem 2.3. Let \mathcal{D}_0 be a simply connected bounded domain of \mathbb{R}^2 satisfying (2.5) for some function $f_0 \in \mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}(\mathbb{R}^2;\mathbb{R})$ with ε in]0,1[. There exists a constant η_0 depending only on \mathcal{D}_0 and such that if

$$\rho_0 := (1+\eta) \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0} + \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0^c} \quad \text{with} \quad \eta \in] -\eta_0, \eta_0[\tag{2.18}$$

and if the divergence free vector-field $u_0 \in S'_h(\mathbb{R}^2)$ has vorticity $\omega_0 := \partial_1 u_0^2 - \partial_2 u_0^1$ given by

$$\omega_0 = \overline{\omega}_0 + \widetilde{\omega}_0 \, \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0} \quad \text{with } \operatorname{div}\left(\overline{\omega}_0 \nabla^{\perp} f_0\right) = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \omega_0 \, dx = 0 \tag{2.19}$$

for some small enough compactly supported functions $(\overline{\omega}_0, \widetilde{\omega}_0)$ in $L^p(\mathbb{R}^2) \times C^{\varepsilon'}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ with $0 < \varepsilon' < \varepsilon$ and $1 , then System (INS) has a unique solution <math>(\rho, u, \nabla P)$ with the properties listed in Theorem 2.1. Moreover, if we denote by $\psi(t, \cdot)$ the flow of u then for all $t \ge 0$, we have

$$\rho(t, \cdot) := (1+\eta) \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_t} + \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_t^c} \text{ with } \mathcal{D}_t := \psi(t, \mathcal{D}_0), \tag{2.20}$$

and \mathcal{D}_t remains a simply connected bounded domain of class $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$.

Remark 2.4. Of course, one can take $\overline{\omega}_0 \equiv 0$ or $\widetilde{\omega}_0 \equiv 0$ in the above statement.

The zero average condition guarantees that u_0 belongs to some homogeneous Besov space $\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{2}{p}-1}$ (so as to apply Theorem 2.2). It is not needed if we have constant vortex pattern in \mathbb{R}^2 (see Theorem 2.9)

⁴In this chapter as before, we agree that $\overline{A} \leq B$ means $A \leq CB$ for some harmless "constant" C, the meaning of which may be guessed from the context.

or if the dimension N = 3 (see Theorem 2.10).

Remark 2.5. We imposed the particular structure of the vorticity in Theorem 2.3 just to give an explicit example for which (2.3) with regularity $C^{1,\varepsilon}$ holds true. It goes without saying that one can consider a much more general class of initial velocities : according to Theorem 2.2, it suffices that u_0 satisfies the smallness condition of Theorem 2.1 and that div $(\nabla^{\perp} f_0 \otimes u_0)$ is in $\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{2}{p}+\varepsilon-2}$ for some $1 . In other words, we just need "<math>u_0$ to have ε more regularity in the direction that is tangential to the patch of density." This is of course satisfied if u_0 vanishes in a neighborhood of \mathcal{D}_0 . However, one may consider much more singular examples like the case where u_0 is compactly supported and behaves locally near some $x_0 \notin \partial \mathcal{D}_0$, like the function $|x - x_0|^{-1}(-\log|x - x_0|)^{-(1+\delta)}$ with $\delta > 0$.

Remark 2.6. Similar results, only local in time, hold true for large u_0 with critical regularity.

We end this section with a short presentation of the main ideas of the proof of Theorem 2.2. From Theorem 2.1, we have a global solution $(\rho, u, \nabla P)$ such that $\rho \in L^{\infty}\left(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathcal{M}(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1})\right)$ and $(u, \nabla P) \in \dot{E}_p$. As already explained, our main task is to prove that $X(t, \cdot)$ remains in $\mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon}$ for all time. Now, in light of (2.8), we have

$$X(t,x) = X_0(\psi_t^{-1}(x)) + \int_0^t \partial_X u(t',\psi_t'(\psi_t^{-1}(x))) dt'.$$

Therefore, because ψ_t is a \mathcal{C}^1 diffeomorphism, it suffices to show that $\partial_X u \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon})$. To this end, it is natural to look for a suitable evolution equation for $\partial_X u$. Since (2.8) means that $[D_t, \partial_X] = 0$, where $D_t := \partial_t + u \cdot \nabla$ stands for the material derivative associated to u, differentiating the momentum equation of (INS) along X yields

$$\rho D_t \partial_X u + \partial_X \rho D_t u - \partial_X \Delta u + \partial_X \nabla P = 0.$$
(2.21)

Even though (2.21) has some similarities with the Stokes system, it is not clear that it does have the same smoothing properties, as its coefficients have very low regularity. One of the difficulties lies in the product of the discontinuous function ρ with $D_t \partial_X u$, as having only $\partial_X u$ in $\mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon}$ suggests that $D_t \partial_X u$ has *negative* regularity. At the same time, the term with $\partial_X \rho$ is harmless as, owing to $[D_t, \partial_X] = 0$ and to the mass equation, we have

$$D_t \partial_X \rho = 0. \tag{2.22}$$

Hence any (reasonable) regularity assumption for $\partial_{X_0}\rho_0$ persists through the evolution.

Our strategy is to assume that ρ belongs to the multiplier space corresponding to the space to which $D_t \partial_X u$ is expected to belong. As the flow is C^1 , propagating multiplier informations is straightforward (see Lemma 2.14). This new viewpoint spares us the tricky energy estimates and iterated differentiation along vector fields (requiring higher regularity of the patch) that were the

cornerstone of the work by X. Liao and P. Zhang. In fact, *under the smallness assumption* (2.17) which, unfortunately, forces the fluid to have small density variations, we succeed in closing the estimates using *only one* differentiation along X. This makes the proof rather elementary and allows us to propagate low Hölder regularity.

Whether one can differentiate terms like Δu or ∇P along X within our critical regularity framework is not totally clear, though. Therefore, as in previous chapter dedicated to the incompressible Boussinesq system, we shall replace differentiation along vector-fields by *paradifferentiation*.

Let us briefly recall how it works. Fix some suitably large integer N_0 and introduce the following *paraproduct* and *remainder* operators (after J.-M. Bony in [11]):

$$\dot{T}_{u}v := \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} \dot{S}_{j-N_{0}} u \dot{\Delta}_{j} v \quad \text{and} \quad \dot{R}(u,v) \equiv \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} \dot{\Delta}_{j} u \widetilde{\dot{\Delta}}_{j} v := \sum_{\substack{j \in \mathbb{Z} \\ |j-k| \leq N_{0}}} \dot{\Delta}_{j} u \dot{\Delta}_{k} v.$$

Then any product may be formally decomposed as follows:

$$uv = \dot{T}_u v + \dot{T}_v u + \dot{R}(u, v).$$
 (2.23)

To overcome the problem with the definition of $\partial_X \Delta u$ and $\partial_X \nabla P$, we shall change the vector field X to the para-vector field operator $\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X \cdot := \dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X^k} \partial_k \cdot$ which, in our regularity framework, will turn out to be *the principal part* of operator ∂_X . Indeed, for any couple (X, f), Decomposition (2.23) ensures that

$$(\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X - \partial_X)f = \dot{\mathcal{T}}_{\partial_k f}X^k + \partial_k \dot{R}(f, X^k) - \dot{R}(f, \operatorname{div} X).$$

Therefore, taking advantage of classical continuity results for operators \dot{T} and \dot{R} (see [6]), we discover that

$$\|(\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X - \partial_X)f\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|f\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \|X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}}$$

$$(2.24)$$

whenever $(\varepsilon, p) \in]0, 1[\times[1, +\infty]$ fulfills:

$$\frac{N}{p} \in]1 - \varepsilon, 2[\text{ if } \operatorname{div} X = 0, \text{ and } \frac{N}{p} \in]2 - \varepsilon, 2[\text{ otherwise.}$$
(2.25)

In our situation, we will apply (2.24) with $f = \nabla P$ or Δu , which are in $L^1(\mathbb{R}_+; \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}(\mathbb{R}^N))$.

Now, incising the term $\partial_X u$ by the scalpel $\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X$ in (2.21) and applying $\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X$ to the third equation of (INS) yield

$$\begin{cases}
\rho D_t \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X u - \Delta \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X u + \nabla \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X P = g, \\
\operatorname{div} \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X u = \operatorname{div} (\dot{T}_{\partial_k X} u^k - \dot{T}_{\operatorname{div} X} u), \\
\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X u|_{t=0} = \dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X_0} u_0
\end{cases}$$
(2.26)

with

$$g := -\rho[\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X, D_t]u + [\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X, \Delta]u - [\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X, \nabla]P + (\partial_X - \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X)(\Delta u - \nabla P) - \partial_X \rho D_t u + \rho(\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X - \partial_X)D_t u.$$
(2.27)

This surgery leading to (2.26) is effective for three reasons. First, all the commutator terms in (2.27) are under control (see the last section of this chapter). Second, $D_t \partial_X u$ and $D_t \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X u$ are in the same Besov space, and the multiplier type regularity on the density that was pointed out before is thus appropriate. Last, Condition (2.17) ensures that $(\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X - \partial_X)u$ is a remainder term. Of course, the divergence free condition need not be satisfied by $\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X u$, but one can further modify (2.26) so as to enter in the standard maximal regularity theory. Then, under the smallness condition (2.17), one can close the estimates involving $\partial_X u$ or $\partial_X \rho$, globally in time.

The rest of this chapter unfolds as follows. In the next section, we show that Theorem 2.2 entails a general (but not so explicit) result of persistence of Hölder regularity for patches of density in any dimension. We shall then obtain Theorem 2.3, and an analogous result in dimension N = 3. Section 2.4 is devoted to the proof of our general result of all-time persistence of striated regularity (Theorem 2.2). Some technical results pertaining to commutators and multiplier spaces are postponed in last two sections.

2.3 The density patch problem

This section is devoted to the proof of results of persistence of regularity for patches of constant densities, taking Theorem 2.2 for granted. Throughout this section we shall use repeatedly the fact (proved in e.g. [36, Lemma A.7]) that for any (not necessarily bounded) domain \mathcal{D} of \mathbb{R}^N with uniform \mathcal{C}^1 boundary, we have

$$\mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}} \in \mathcal{M}(\dot{B}^{s}_{p,r}(\mathbb{R}^{N})) \quad \text{whenever} \quad (s,p,r) \in]\frac{1}{p} - 1, \frac{1}{p}[\times]1, \infty[\times[1,\infty]]$$

From that property, we deduce that if $(\varepsilon, p) \in]0, 1[\times]N - 1, \frac{N-1}{1-\varepsilon}[$, then the density ρ_0 given by (2.18) belongs to $\mathcal{M}(\dot{B}_{p,r}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}(\mathbb{R}^N)) \cap \mathcal{M}(\dot{B}_{p,r}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}(\mathbb{R}^N)).$

As a start, let us give a result of persistence of regularity, under rather general hypotheses.

Proposition 2.7. Assume that ρ_0 is given by (2.18) with small enough η and some $C^{1,\varepsilon}$ domain \mathcal{D}_0 of \mathbb{R}^N satisfying (2.5). Let u_0 be a small enough divergence free vector field with coefficients in

 $\dot{B}_{p,1}^{rac{N}{p}-1}$ for some

$$N - 1
(2.28)$$

Consider a family $(X_{\lambda,0})_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$ of $\mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon}$ divergence free vector fields tangent to \mathcal{D}_0 and such that $\partial_{X_{\lambda,0}} u_0 \in \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}$ for all $\lambda \in \Lambda$.

Then the unique solution $(\rho, u, \nabla P)$ of (INS) given by Theorem 2.1 satisfies the following additional properties:

- $\rho(t, \cdot)$ is given by (2.20),
- all the time-dependent vector fields X_{λ} solutions to (2.8) with initial data $X_{\lambda,0}$ belong to $L^{\infty}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon})$ and remain tangent to the patch for all time.

Proof. Assumptions (2.18) and (2.28) guarantee that ρ_0 is in $\mathcal{M}(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}) \cap (\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-2+\varepsilon})$, and that (2.17) is fulfilled if η and u_0 are small enough. Of course, $\partial_{X_{\lambda,0}}\rho_0 \equiv 0$ for all $\lambda \in \Lambda$ because the vector fields $X_{\lambda,0}$ are tangent to the boundary. Therefore, applying Theorem 2.2 ensures that all the vector fields X_{λ} are in $L^{\infty}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon})$. Now, if we consider a level set function f_0 in $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$ associated to \mathcal{D}_0 as in (2.5), then $f_t := f_0 \circ \psi_t$ is associated to the transported domain $\mathcal{D}_t = \psi_t(\mathcal{D}_0)$, and we have

$$D_t \nabla f = -\nabla u \cdot \nabla f$$
 with $(\nabla u)_{ij} = \partial_i u^j$. (2.29)

Therefore, as X_{λ} satisfies (2.8), we have

$$D_t(X_\lambda \cdot \nabla f) = (D_t X_\lambda) \cdot \nabla f + X_\lambda \cdot (D_t \nabla f) = 0,$$

which ensures that X_{λ} remains tangent to the patch for all time.

Example. As a consequence of Bony decomposition and of div $X_{\lambda,0} \equiv 0$, we have

$$\partial_{X_{\lambda,0}} u_0 = \dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X_{\lambda,0}} u_0 + \dot{T}_{\partial_k u_0} X_{\lambda,0}^k + \operatorname{div} \dot{R}(u_0, X_{\lambda,0}).$$

Hence, if $u_0 \in \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1} \cap \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-1}$ with p satisfying (2.28), then the conditions of Proposition 2.7 are fulfilled. In fact, the additional regularity $\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-1}$ of u_0 implies that the flow ψ_t is in $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$, because the solution $(u, \nabla P)$ lies in \dot{E}_q^{ε} for some $q > (N-1)/(1-\varepsilon)$. This is a consequence of the following result that may be obtained along the lines of the proof of Theorem 2.2.

Proposition 2.8. If the initial data (ρ_0, u_0) are as in Theorem 2.1 and if in addition u_0 is in $\dot{B}_{q,1}^{\frac{N}{q}+\varepsilon-1}$ and

$$\|\rho_0 - 1\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}_{q,1}^{\frac{N}{q}+\varepsilon-1}\right)} \leq c \quad \text{for small constant } c, \ 0 < \varepsilon < 1 \ \text{and} \ \frac{N-1}{1-\varepsilon} < q \leq \infty,$$

then, beside the properties listed in Theorem 2.1, the unique global solution $(\rho, u, \nabla P)$ of System (INS) satisfies

$$\rho \in L^{\infty} \Big(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathcal{M} \big(\dot{B}_{q,1}^{\frac{N}{q} + \varepsilon - 1} \big) \Big) \quad \textit{and} \quad (u, \nabla P) \in \dot{E}_q^{\varepsilon}.$$

2.3.1 The two-dimensional case

Here we prove Theorem 2.3. As a start, we have to show that if the vorticity ω_0 is given by (2.19) then u_0 is in $\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{2}{p}-1}(\mathbb{R}^2)$. This will be achieved by using the fact that u_0 can be computed from ω_0 by means of the following *Biot-Savart law*:

$$u_0 = K_2 * \omega_0$$
, with $K_2(x) := \frac{1}{2\pi |x|^2} \begin{pmatrix} -x_2 \\ x_1 \end{pmatrix}$. (2.30)

Recall that ω_0 is in $L^p(\mathbb{R}^2)$ and is supported in some ball B(0, R). Now, on the one hand, one may write for all x in B(0, 2R),

$$|u_0(x)| \le \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{B(0,3R)} |\omega_0(x-y)| \frac{dy}{|y|},$$

which, by convolution inequalities and our choice of p, implies that $|u_0| \mathbb{1}_{B(0,2R)}$ is in $L^r(\mathbb{R}^2)$ for any r satisfying

$$r \in \left[1, \frac{2p}{2-p}\right] \subset \left[1, \frac{2}{1-\varepsilon}\right].$$

$$(2.31)$$

On the other hand, for $|x| \ge 2R$, owing to the zero average condition for ω_0 , we have

$$u_0(x) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{|y| \le R} \left(K_2(x-y) - K_2(x) \right) \omega_0(y) \, dy$$

Therefore, by computing $K_2(x - y) - K_2(x)$, it is not difficult to see that we have for some constant C_R depending only on R,

$$|u_0(x)| \le \frac{C_R}{|x|^2} \|\omega_0\|_{L^1}$$
 for all x such that $|x| \ge 2R$.

Then putting the two informations together, we get u_0 in L^r for all r given by (2.31).

Next, let us write that

$$u_0 = \dot{S}_0 u_0 + (\mathrm{Id} - \dot{S}_0) u_0.$$

To handle the first term, we infer from the embedding of L^r in $\dot{B}_{p,\infty}^{\frac{2}{p}-\frac{2}{r}}$ for all 1 < r < p < 2,

$$\|\dot{S}_{0}u_{0}\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{2}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|\dot{S}_{0}u_{0}\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{2}{p}-\frac{2}{r}}_{p,\infty}} \lesssim \|\dot{S}_{0}u_{0}\|_{L^{r}} \lesssim \|u_{0}\|_{L^{r}} \lesssim \|\omega_{0}\|_{L^{p}}$$

As regards the high frequency part of u_0 , the Fourier multiplier $(\mathrm{Id} - \dot{S}_0) \nabla^{\perp} (-\Delta)^{-1}$ is homo-

geneous of degree -1 away from a neighborhood of 0, which yields

$$\begin{aligned} \| (\mathrm{Id} - \dot{S}_{0}) u_{0} \|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{2}{p}-1}_{p,1}} &= \| (\mathrm{Id} - \dot{S}_{0}) \nabla^{\perp} (-\Delta)^{-1} \omega_{0} \|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{2}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \\ &\lesssim \| (\mathrm{Id} - \dot{S}_{0}) \omega_{0} \|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{2}{p}-2}_{p,1}} \lesssim \| \omega_{0} \|_{L^{p}}. \end{aligned}$$
(2.32)

Next, consider the divergence free vector field $X_0 = \nabla^{\perp} f_0$ where f_0 is given by (2.5) and is (with no loss of generality) compactly supported. If it is true that

$$\partial_{X_0} u_0 \in \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{2}{p}-2+\varepsilon},\tag{2.33}$$

then one can apply Proposition 2.7 which ensures that the transported vector field X_t remains in $\mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon}$ for all $t \ge 0$. Now, it is classical that we have $X_t = (\nabla f_t)^{\perp}$ with $f_t = f_0 \circ \psi_t^{-1}$. Hence \mathcal{D}_t has a $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$ boundary.

Let us establish (2.33). First note that

$$X_0 \in \mathscr{C}_c^{\varepsilon} \hookrightarrow b_{p,\infty}^{\varepsilon} \cap b_{p,r}^{\alpha} \quad \text{provided} \quad 1 \le r \le \infty \text{ and } -\frac{2}{p'} < \alpha < \varepsilon \tag{2.34}$$

due to Proposition 2.13 and Proposition 2.12. Now, (2.24) ensures that

$$\|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X_0}u_0 - \partial_{X_0}u_0\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{2}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|u_0\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{2}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \|X_0\|_{\dot{\mathcal{C}}^{\varepsilon}} \quad \text{for any } 1 (2.35)$$

Then thanks to (2.30), we obtain

$$\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X_0}u_0 = \dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X_0}(-\Delta)^{-1}\nabla^{\perp}\omega_0 = (-\Delta)^{-1}\nabla^{\perp}\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X_0}\omega_0 + [\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X_0}, (-\Delta)^{-1}\nabla^{\perp}]\omega_0,$$

whence using Lemma 2.15 and (2.32),

$$\|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X_{0}}u_{0} - (-\Delta)^{-1}\nabla^{\perp}\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X_{0}}\omega_{0}\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{2}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|X_{0}\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}}\|\omega_{0}\|_{L^{p}}.$$
(2.36)

Next, we notice that

$$\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X_0}\omega_0 - \operatorname{div}\left(X_0\omega_0\right) = -\operatorname{div}\left(\dot{T}_{\omega_0}X_0 + \dot{R}(\omega_0, X_0)\right)$$

Therefore, taking advantage of standard continuity results for \dot{T} and $\dot{R},$ we have

$$\|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X_{0}}\omega_{0} - \operatorname{div}(X_{0}\omega_{0})\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{2}{p}+\varepsilon-3}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|\omega_{0}\|_{L^{p}}\|X_{0}\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}}, \quad \text{as } 1 (2.37)$$

Since div $(X_0 \overline{\omega}_0) \equiv 0$ by assumption, it is sufficient to study div $(X_0 \widetilde{\omega}_0 \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0})$. Recall that $\widetilde{\omega}_0 \in \mathscr{C}_c^{\varepsilon'}$ for some $0 < \varepsilon' < \varepsilon$, and that div $X_0 = 0$. As $\partial_{X_0} \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0} = 0$, Corollary 2.19 implies that

$$\operatorname{div}\left(X_0\,\widetilde{\omega}_0\,\mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0}\right)\in \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{2}{p}+\varepsilon-3}.$$

Putting (2.35), (2.36) and (2.37) together, we conclude that (2.33) is fulfilled, which completes the proof of Theorem 2.3. $\hfill \Box$

If dropping off the zero average condition for the function ω_0 in Theorem 2.3, then the corresponding initial velocity field u_0 cannot be in $L^r(\mathbb{R}^2)$ for any $r \in]1, 2]$. Still, one can get a similar statement in the particular case where $(\overline{\omega}_0, \widetilde{\omega}_0) \equiv (0, \eta')$ for some small enough η' . Indeed, from (2.30) and Hardy-Littlewood-Sobolev inequality, we deduce that u_0 belongs to all spaces $L^r(\mathbb{R}^2)$ with $r \in]2, \infty[$. Repeating the first part of the proof of Theorem 2.3 thus yields $u_0 \in \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{2}{p}-1}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ for any $2 . Now, as <math>\omega_0$ is bounded and compactly supported, it is in $\dot{B}_{q,1}^{\frac{2}{q}+\varepsilon-2}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ for any $0 < \varepsilon < 1$ and $1 < q < \infty$, which implies that $u_0 \in \dot{B}_{q,1}^{\frac{2}{q}+\varepsilon-1}$. Hence, applying Proposition 2.8, and using the fact that the flow of the solution constructed therein is in $C^{1,\varepsilon}$, we conclude to the following generalization of of [88, Remark 1.1].

Theorem 2.9. Let \mathcal{D}_0 satisfy (2.5) for some ε in]0, 1[. There exists a constant η_0 depending only on \mathcal{D}_0 so that for all $\eta, \eta' \in] - \eta_0, \eta_0[$ if

$$\rho_0 := (1+\eta) \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0} + \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0^c}$$

and if the divergence free vector-field u_0 in $W^{1,p}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ for some p > 2 is given by

$$u_0 := (-\Delta)^{-1} \nabla^{\perp} (\eta' \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0}),$$

then System (INS) has a unique solution $(\rho, u, \nabla P)$ with the properties listed in Proposition 2.8 for some suitable In addition, (2.3) is fulfilled for all $t \ge 0$, and \mathcal{D}_t remains a simply connected bounded domain of class $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$.

2.3.2 The three-dimensional case

As another application of Proposition 2.7, one can generalize Theorem 2.3 to the three dimensional case. Our result reads as follows.

Theorem 2.10. Let \mathcal{D}_0 be a $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$ simply connected bounded domain of \mathbb{R}^3 with $\varepsilon \in]0, 1[$. Let ρ_0 be given by (2.18) with small enough η . Assume that the initial velocity u_0 has coefficients in $\mathcal{S}'_h(\mathbb{R}^3)$ and vorticity⁵

$$\Omega_0 := \nabla \wedge u_0 = \widetilde{\Omega}_0 \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0},$$

for some small enough $\widetilde{\Omega}_0$ in $\mathcal{C}^{0,\delta}(\mathbb{R}^3;\mathbb{R}^3)$ ($\delta \in]0, \varepsilon[$) with div $\widetilde{\Omega}_0 = 0$ and $\widetilde{\Omega}_0 \cdot \boldsymbol{n}_{\mathcal{D}_0}|_{\partial \mathcal{D}_0} \equiv 0$ (here $\boldsymbol{n}_{\mathcal{D}_0}$ denotes the outwards unit normal of the domain \mathcal{D}_0).

⁵For any point $Y \in \mathbb{R}^3$, we set $X \wedge Y := (X^2Y^3 - X^3Y^2, X^3Y^1 - X^1Y^3, X^1Y^2 - X^2Y^1)$ where X stands for an element of \mathbb{R}^3 or for the ∇ operator.

There exists a unique solution $(\rho, u, \nabla P)$ to System (INS) with the properties listed in Theorem 2.1 for some suitable p satisfying

$$2
(2.38)$$

Furthermore, for all $t \ge 0$, we have (2.20) and \mathcal{D}_t remains a simply connected bounded domain of class $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$.

Proof. With no loss of generality, one may assume that $\widetilde{\Omega}_0$ is compactly supported. Like in the 2D case, we first have to check that u_0 fulfills the assumptions of Proposition 2.7. As it is divergence free and decays at infinity (recall that $u_0 \in S'_h$), it is given by the Biot-Savart law:

$$u_0 = (-\Delta)^{-1} \nabla \wedge \Omega_0, \quad \text{with } \Omega_0 = \widetilde{\Omega}_0 \, \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0}.$$
 (2.39)

We claim that u_0 belongs to $\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{3}{p}-1}$ for some p satisfying (2.38). Indeed, the characteristic function of any bounded domain with C^1 regularity belongs to all Besov spaces $B_{q,\infty}^{\frac{1}{q}}$ with $1 \le q \le \infty$ (see e.g. [123]). Hence combining Proposition 2.12 and the embedding (2.70) gives

$$\mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0} \in \mathcal{E}' \cap B_{q,\infty}^{\frac{1}{q}} \hookrightarrow \dot{B}_{q,1}^{\frac{3}{q}-2} \quad \text{for any } q \in]1,\infty[.$$
(2.40)

Now, using Bony's decomposition and standard continuity results for operators \dot{R} and \dot{T} , we discover that

$$\widetilde{\Omega}_0 \in \mathscr{C}_c^{\delta} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{M}(\dot{B}_{q,1}^{\frac{3}{q}-2}) \quad \text{for any } q \in \Big]\frac{3}{2}, \, \frac{3}{2-\delta}\Big[.$$

Hence the definition of Multiplier space and (2.40) yield

$$\Omega_0 = \widetilde{\Omega}_0 \, \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0} \in \dot{B}_{q,1}^{\frac{3}{q}-2} \quad \text{for any } q \in \left[\frac{3}{2}, \, \frac{3}{2-\delta}\right[. \tag{2.41}$$

As u_0 is in S'_h and $(-\Delta^{-1})^{-1}\nabla\wedge$ in (2.39) is a homogeneous multiplier of degree -1, one can conclude that

$$u_0 \in \dot{B}_{q,1}^{\frac{3}{q}-1} \hookrightarrow \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{3}{p}-1}, \quad \text{for any } p \ge q.$$

Note that for any δ in]0,1[, one can find some p satisfying the above conditions and (2.38) altogether.

Next, consider some (compactly supported) level set function f_0 associated to $\partial \mathcal{D}_0$, and the three $\mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon}$ vector-fields $X_{k,0} := e_k \wedge \nabla f_0$ with (e_1, e_2, e_3) being the canonical basis of \mathbb{R}^3 . It is clear that those vector-fields are divergence free and tangent to $\partial \mathcal{D}_0$. Let us check that we have $\partial_{X_{k,0}} u_0 \in \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{3}{p}-2+\varepsilon}$ for some p satisfying (2.38). As in the two-dimensional case, this will follow from Biot-Savart law and the special structure of Ω_0 . Indeed, from (2.24) and div $X_{k,0} = 0$, we have

$$\|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X_{k,0}}u_0 - \partial_{X_{k,0}}u_0\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{3}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|u_0\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{3}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \|X_0\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}}, \ \forall p \in \left]\frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{1-\varepsilon}\right[$$

Then (2.39) yields

$$\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X_{k,0}}u_0 = \dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X_{k,0}}(-\Delta)^{-1}\nabla \wedge \Omega_0 = (-\Delta)^{-1}\nabla \wedge \dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X_{k,0}}\Omega_0 + [\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X_{k,0}}, (-\Delta)^{-1}\nabla \wedge]\Omega_0.$$

Thanks to Lemma 2.15 and homogeneity of $(-\Delta^{-1})^{-1}\nabla\wedge$, it is thus sufficient to verify that $\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X_{k,0}}\Omega_0$ belongs to $\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{3}{p}+\varepsilon-3}$ for some p satisfying (2.38). In fact, from the decomposition

$$\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X_{k,0}}\Omega_0 - \operatorname{div}\left(X_{k,0}\Omega_0\right) = -\operatorname{div}\left(\dot{T}_{\Omega_0}X_{k,0} + \dot{R}(\Omega_0, X_{k,0})\right),$$

and continuity results for \dot{R} and \dot{T} , we get

$$\|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X_{k,0}}\Omega_0 - \operatorname{div}\left(X_{k,0}\Omega_0\right)\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{3}{q}+\varepsilon-3}_{q,1}} \lesssim \|\Omega_0\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{3}{q}-2}_{q,1}} \|X_{k,0}\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}}, \text{ for any } q \in \left]\frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2-\varepsilon}\right[.$$

Thus, remembering (2.41) and $0 < \delta < \varepsilon$, we have to choose some p satisfying (2.38), such that the following standard embedding holds

$$\dot{B}_{q,1}^{\frac{3}{q}+\varepsilon-3} \hookrightarrow \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{3}{p}+\varepsilon-3} \text{ for some } q \in \left[\frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2-\delta}\right[\text{ with } q \le p.$$
(2.42)

Now, because $\partial_{X_{k,0}} \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0} \equiv 0$ and $\widetilde{\Omega}_0$ is in \mathcal{C}^{δ} , Corollary 2.19 yields for all $0 < \delta_{\star} < \delta$,

$$\partial_{X_{k,0}}\Omega_0 = \operatorname{div}\left(X_{k,0} \otimes \Omega_0\right) = \operatorname{div}\left(X_{k,0} \otimes \widetilde{\Omega}_0 \,\mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0}\right) \in \dot{B}_{q,1}^{\delta_{\star}-1} \text{ for all } q \ge 1.$$

One can thus conclude that $\partial_{X_{k,0}} u_0 \in \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{3}{p}-2+\varepsilon}$ for any index p satisfying $p \ge q$ with q satisfying Condition (2.42) and $\frac{3}{q} + \varepsilon - 2 = \delta^* \in]0, \delta[$.

As one can require in addition the index p to fulfill (2.38), Proposition 2.7 applies with the family $(X_{k,0})_{1 \le k \le 3}$. Denoting by $(X_k)_{1 \le k \le 3}$ the corresponding family of divergence free vector fields in $\mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon}$ given by (2.8) with initial data $X_{0,k}$, and introducing $Y_1 := X_3 \land X_1, Y_2 := X_3 \land X_1$ and $Y_3 = X_1 \land X_2$, we discover that for $\alpha = 1, 2, 3$,

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t Y_{\alpha} + u \cdot \nabla Y_{\alpha} = -\nabla u \cdot Y_{\alpha}, \\ (Y_{\alpha})|_{t=0} = \partial_{\alpha} f_0 \,\nabla f_0. \end{cases}$$
(2.43)

By (2.29), it is clear that the time-dependent vector field $(\partial_{\alpha} f_0(\psi_t^{-1})) \nabla f_t$ also satisfies (2.43), hence we have, by uniqueness, $Y_{\alpha}(t, \cdot) = ((\partial_{\alpha} f_0)(\psi_t^{-1})) \nabla f_t$. So finally,

$$\left|\nabla f_0 \circ \psi_t^{-1}\right|^2 \nabla f_t = \sum_{\alpha=1}^3 Y_\alpha(t, \cdot) \,\partial_\alpha f_0 \circ \psi_t^{-1}.$$

As ψ_t^{-1} is \mathcal{C}^1 and as both Y_{α} and ∇f_0 are in $\mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon}$, one can conclude that ∇f_t is $\mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon}$ in some neighborhood of $\partial \mathcal{D}_0$. Therefore \mathcal{D}_t remains of class $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$ for all time.

Remark 2.11. In contrast with the 2D case, one cannot consider constant vortex patterns for the condition $\widetilde{\Omega}_0 \cdot \boldsymbol{n}_{D_0}|_{\partial D_0} \equiv 0$ is not fulfilled. One can define directly u_0 through $u_0 = (-\Delta)^{-1} \nabla \wedge e$ where e is a constant vector of \mathbb{R}^3 (as we did for the Boussinesq system in previous chapter), but then, $\nabla \wedge u_0$ does not coincides with e.

2.4 The proof of persistence of striated regularity

That section is devoted to the proof of Theorem 2.2. The first step is to apply Theorem 2.1. From it, we get a unique global solution $(\rho, u, \nabla P)$ with $\rho \in C_b(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathcal{M}(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}))$ and $(u, \nabla P) \in \dot{E}_p$, satisfying (2.15). Because the product of functions maps $\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1} \times \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}}$ to $\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}$, we deduce that $D_t u = \partial_t u + u \cdot \nabla u$ is also bounded by the right-hand side of (2.15). So finally,

$$\|(u, \nabla P)\|_{\dot{E}_{p}} + \|D_{t}u\|_{L^{1}_{t}\left(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}\right)} \leq C\|u_{0}\|_{\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}}.$$
(2.44)

In order to complete the proof of the theorem, it is only a matter of showing that the additional multiplier and striated regularity properties are conserved for all positive times. We shall mainly concentrate on the proof of a priori estimates for the corresponding norms, just explaining at the end how a suitable regularization process allows to make it rigorous.

2.4.1 Bounds involving multiplier norms

As already pointed out in the introduction, because ∇u is in $L^1(\mathbb{R}_+; \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}})$ and $\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}}$ is embedded in \mathcal{C}_b , the flow ψ of u is \mathcal{C}^1 and we have for all $t \ge 0$, owing to (2.15),

$$\|\nabla \psi_t^{\pm 1}\|_{L^{\infty}} \le \exp\left(\int_0^t \|\nabla u\|_{L^{\infty}} \, d\tau\right) \le C \tag{2.45}$$

for a suitably large universal constant C.

Now, from the mass conservation equation and (2.22), we gather that

$$\rho(t,\cdot) = \rho_0 \circ \psi_t^{-1} \quad \text{and} \quad (\partial_X \rho)(t,\cdot) = (\partial_{X_0} \rho_0) \circ \psi_t^{-1}.$$

Hence $\|\rho(t, \cdot)\|_{L^{\infty}}$ is time independent, and Lemma 2.14 (keeping in mind Condition (2.16)) guarantees that for all $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$,

$$\|\rho(t) - 1\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}\right)} \le C \|\rho_0 - 1\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}\right)},\tag{2.46}$$

$$\|\rho(t) - 1\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p} + \varepsilon - 2}\right)} \le C \|\rho_0 - 1\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p} + \varepsilon - 2}\right)},\tag{2.47}$$

$$\|(\partial_X \rho)(t)\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1} \to \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}\right)} \le C \|\partial_{X_0} \rho_0\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1} \to \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}\right)}.$$
(2.48)

2.4.2 Estimates for the striated regularity

Recall that $\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X u$ satisfies the Stokes-like system (2.26). As $\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X u$ need not be divergence free, to enter into the standard theory, we set

$$v := \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X u - w$$
 with $w := \dot{T}_{\partial_k X} u^k - \dot{T}_{\operatorname{div} X} u^k$

Denoting $\tilde{g} := g - \rho u \cdot \nabla \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X u - (\rho \partial_t w - \Delta w)$ with g defined in (2.27), we see that v satisfies:

$$\begin{cases} \rho \partial_t v - \Delta v + \nabla \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X P = \tilde{g}, \\ \operatorname{div} v = 0, \\ v|_{t=0} = v_0. \end{cases}$$
(S)

We shall decompose the proof of a priori estimates for striated regularity into three steps. The first one is dedicated to bounding \tilde{g} (which mainly requires the commutator estimates of the appendix). In the second step, we take advantage of the smoothing effect of the heat flow so as to estimate v. In the third step, we revert to $\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X u$ and eventually bound X.

First step: bounds of \widetilde{g}

Recall that
$$\tilde{g} := g - \rho u \cdot \nabla \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X u - (\rho \partial_t w - \Delta w)$$
 with
 $g = -\rho [\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X, D_t] u + [\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X, \Delta] u - [\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X, \nabla] P + (\partial_X - \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X) (\Delta u - \nabla P) - \partial_X \rho D_t u + \rho (\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X - \partial_X) D_t u.$

The first term of g may be bounded according to Proposition 2.17 and to the definition of multiplier spaces. We get, under assumption (2.25),

$$\begin{aligned} \|\rho[\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}, D_{t}]u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|\rho\|_{\mathcal{M}(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1})} \Big(\|u\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{-1}} \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon}_{p,1}} \\ &+ \|u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}} \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}u\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon-2}} + \|u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}} \|u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \|X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}} \Big). \end{aligned}$$
(2.49)

Next, thanks to the commutator estimates in Lemma 2.15, we have

$$\|[\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X, \Delta]u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|\nabla X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon-1}} \|\nabla u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}},$$
(2.50)

$$\|[\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X},\nabla]P\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|\nabla X\|_{\dot{\mathcal{C}}^{\varepsilon-1}} \|\nabla P\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}}.$$
(2.51)

Bounding the fourth term of g stems from (2.24): we have

$$\|(\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X - \partial_X)(\Delta u - \nabla P)\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|(\Delta u, \nabla P)\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \|X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}}.$$
(2.52)

Then the definition of multiplier spaces yields

$$\|\partial_{X}\rho D_{t}u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|\partial_{X}\rho\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}\to\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} \|D_{t}u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}}.$$
(2.53)

Finally, using again (2.24) and the definition of multiplier spaces, we may write

$$\|\rho(\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X - \partial_X)D_t u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|\rho\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} \|X\|_{\dot{\mathcal{C}}^{\varepsilon}} \|D_t u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}}.$$
(2.54)

Putting together (2.49) - (2.54) and integrating with respect to time, we end up with

$$\begin{aligned} \|g\|_{L^{1}_{t}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} &\lesssim \int_{0}^{t} \|\rho\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} \left(\|u\|_{\dot{\mathcal{C}}^{-1}} \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon}_{p,1}} + \|\nabla u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}} \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}u\|_{\dot{\mathcal{C}}^{\varepsilon-2}}\right) dt' \\ &+ \int_{0}^{t} \|X\|_{\dot{\mathcal{C}}^{\varepsilon}} \left(\left(\|\nabla u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}} \|u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} + \|D_{t}u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}}\right) \|\rho\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} + \|(\nabla^{2}u,\nabla P)\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}}\right) dt' \\ &+ \int_{0}^{t} \|\partial_{X}\rho\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1} \to \dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} \|D_{t}u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} dt'. \end{aligned}$$
(2.55)

Bounding the second term of \tilde{g} is obvious : taking advantage of Bony's decomposition (2.23) and remembering that $\frac{N}{p} + \varepsilon > 1$ and that div u = 0, we get

$$\|\rho u \cdot \nabla \dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X} u\|_{L^{1}_{t}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} \lesssim \int_{0}^{t} \|\rho\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} \left(\|u\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{-1}}\|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X} u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon}_{p,1}} + \|u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}}\|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X} u\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon-2}}\right) dt'. \quad (2.56)$$

To bound the last term of \widetilde{g} , we use the decomposition

$$\rho \partial_t w - \Delta w = \rho (W_1 + W_2) + W_3,$$

with

$$W_1 := \dot{T}_{\partial_k X} \partial_t u^k - \dot{T}_{\operatorname{div} X} \partial_t u, \quad W_2 := \dot{T}_{\partial_k \partial_t X} u^k - \dot{T}_{\operatorname{div} \partial_t X} u, \quad W_3 := \Delta \left(\dot{T}_{\operatorname{div} X} u - \dot{T}_{\partial_k X} u^k \right).$$

Continuity results for the paraproduct and the definition of $\mathcal{M}(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2})$ ensure that

$$\|\rho W_1\|_{L^1_t(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1})} \int_0^t \|\rho\|_{\mathcal{M}(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1})} \|\nabla X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon-1}} \|\partial_t u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} dt',$$
(2.57)

$$\|\rho W_2\|_{L^1_t(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1})} \lesssim \int_0^t \|\rho\|_{\mathcal{M}(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1})} \|\partial_t X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon-2}} \|u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}} dt',$$
(2.58)

$$\|W_3\|_{L^1_t(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1})} \lesssim \int_0^\varepsilon \|\nabla X\|_{\dot{\mathcal{C}}^{\varepsilon-1}} \|u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}} dt'.$$
(2.59)

To estimate $\partial_t X$ in (2.58), we use the fact that

$$\partial_t X = -u \cdot \nabla X + \partial_X u = -\operatorname{div}\left(u \otimes X\right) + \partial_X u.$$

Hence using (2.23), and continuity results for the remainder and paraproduct operators, we get under Condition (2.25),

$$\|\partial_t X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon-2}} \lesssim \|u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \|X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}} + \|\partial_X u\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon-2}}.$$

Therefore, taking advantage of (2.24) yields

$$\|\rho W_2\|_{L^1_t\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} \lesssim \int_0^t \|\rho\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} (\|X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}} \|u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} + \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X u\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon-2}}) \|\nabla u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}} dt'.$$
(2.60)

Combining (2.57), (2.58) and (2.60), we eventually obtain

$$\begin{aligned} \|\rho\partial_{t}w - \Delta w\|_{L^{1}_{t}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} &\lesssim \int_{0}^{t} \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}u\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon-2}} \|\nabla u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}} \|\rho\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} dt' \\ + \int_{0}^{t} \|X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}} \left(\left(\|\rho\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} \|u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} + 1\right) \|\nabla u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}} + \|\rho\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} \|\partial_{t}u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \right) dt', \end{aligned}$$

$$(2.61)$$

whence, putting together estimate (2.55), (2.56) and (2.61),

$$\begin{split} \|\widetilde{g}\|_{L^{1}_{t}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} &\lesssim \int_{0}^{t} \|\rho\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} \left(\|u\|_{\dot{\mathcal{C}}^{-1}} \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon}_{p,1}} + \|\nabla u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}} \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}u\|_{\dot{\mathcal{C}}^{\varepsilon-2}}\right) dt' \\ &+ \int_{0}^{t} \|X\|_{\dot{\mathcal{C}}^{\varepsilon}} \left(\|\nabla u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}} \|u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} + \|(\partial_{t}u,D_{t}u)\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}}\right) \|\rho\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} dt' \\ &+ \int_{0}^{t} \|X\|_{\dot{\mathcal{C}}^{\varepsilon}} \|(\nabla^{2}u,\nabla P)\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} dt' + \int_{0}^{t} \|\partial_{X}\rho\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1} \to \dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} \|D_{t}u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} dt'. \end{split}$$

$$(2.62)$$

Second step: bounds of v

We now want to bound v in $\widetilde{L}_{t}^{\infty}(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}) \cap L_{t}^{1}(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon})$, knowing (2.62). This will follow from the smoothing properties of the heat flow. More precisely, introduce the projector \mathbb{P} over divergence-free vector fields, and apply $\mathbb{P}\dot{\Delta}_{j}$ (with $j \in \mathbb{Z}$) to the equation (S). We get

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t \dot{\Delta}_j v - \Delta \dot{\Delta}_j v = \mathbb{P} \dot{\Delta}_j (\tilde{g} + (1 - \rho) \partial_t v) \\ \dot{\Delta}_j v|_{t=0} = \dot{\Delta}_j v_0. \end{cases}$$

Lemma 2.1 in [21] implies that if $p \in [1, \infty]$,

$$\|\dot{\Delta}_{j}v(t)\|_{L^{p}} \leq e^{-ct2^{2j}} \|\dot{\Delta}_{j}v_{0}\|_{L^{p}} + C \int_{0}^{t} e^{-c(t-t')2^{2j}} \|\dot{\Delta}_{j}(\widetilde{g}+(1-\rho)\partial_{t}v)(t')\|_{L^{p}} dt'.$$

Therefore, taking the supremum over $j \in \mathbb{Z}$, using the fact that

$$\partial_t v = \Delta v + \mathbb{P}(\tilde{g} + (1 - \rho)\partial_t v)$$

and that $\mathbb{P}: \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}\to \dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2},$ we find that

The smallness condition (2.17) combined with Inequality (2.47) ensure that the last term of (2.63) may be absorbed by the left-hand side, and we thus end up with

$$\|v\|_{\tilde{L}^{\infty}_{t}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)\cap L^{1}_{t}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon}_{p,1}\right)} + \|\partial_{t}v\|_{L^{1}_{t}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} \lesssim \|v_{0}\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} + \|\widetilde{g}\|_{L^{1}_{t}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)}.$$

Next, we use the fact that by definition of v_0 ,

$$\begin{aligned} v_0 &= \dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X_0} u_0 - \dot{T}_{\partial_k X_0} u_0^k + \dot{T}_{\text{div}\,X_0} u_0 \\ &= \partial_{X_0} u_0 - \dot{T}_{\partial_k u_0} X_0^k - \partial_k \dot{R}(X_0^k, u_0) + \dot{R}(\text{div}\,X_0, u_0) - \dot{T}_{\partial_k X_0} u_0^k + \dot{T}_{\text{div}\,X_0} u_0. \end{aligned}$$

Hence continuity results for the paraproduct yield, under Condition (2.25),

$$\|v_0\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|\partial_{X_0}u_0\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} + \|X_0\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}}\|u_0\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}}.$$

Thus

Third step: bounds for striated regularity

Remembering that

$$\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X u = v + w \quad \text{with} \quad w = \dot{T}_{\partial_k X} u^k - \dot{T}_{\text{div} X} u_y$$

it is now easy to bound the following quantity:

$$\mathscr{H}(t) := \left\| \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X u \right\|_{\tilde{L}^{\infty}_t \left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p} + \varepsilon - 2}_{p,1} \right)} + \left\| \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X u \right\|_{L^1_t \left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p} + \varepsilon}_{p,1} \right)} + \left\| \nabla \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X P \right\|_{L^1_t \left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p} + \varepsilon - 2}_{p,1} \right)}.$$

Indeed, we have

$$\nabla \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X P = (\mathrm{Id} - \mathbb{P})(\tilde{g} - \rho \partial_t v), \qquad (2.65)$$

and thus $\|\nabla \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X P\|_{L^1_t(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1})}$ may be bounded by the right-hand side of (2.64). Note also that continuity results for paraproduct operators guarantee that

$$\begin{aligned} \|w\|_{\widetilde{L}^{\infty}_{t}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} &\lesssim \|u\|_{\widetilde{L}^{\infty}_{t}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}\right)} \|X\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\left(\dot{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}\right)}, \\ \|w\|_{L^{1}_{t}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon}_{p,1}\right)} &\lesssim \int_{0}^{t} \|u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}} \|\nabla X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon-1}}} \, dt'. \end{aligned}$$

Hence we have

$$\begin{aligned} \mathscr{H}(t) \lesssim \|\partial_{X_{0}} u_{0}\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} + \|X_{0}\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}} \|u_{0}\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} + \|\widetilde{g}\|_{L^{1}_{t}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} \\ &+ \|u\|_{\widetilde{L}^{\infty}_{t}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}\right) \cap L^{1}_{t}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}\right)} \|X\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\left(\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}\right)}. \end{aligned}$$
(2.66)

Because X satisfies (2.8), standard Hölder estimates for transport equations imply that

$$\|X\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon})} \leq \|X_{0}\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}} + \int_{0}^{t} \|\nabla u\|_{L^{\infty}} \|X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}} dt' + \int_{0}^{t} \|\partial_{X}u\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}} dt'$$

Now, recall that

$$\partial_X u - \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X u = \dot{\mathcal{T}}_{\partial_k u} X^k + \dot{R}(\partial_k u, X^k).$$

Hence, using standard continuity results for operators \dot{T} and \dot{R} , and embedding,

$$\|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X u - \partial_X u\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}} \lesssim \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X u - \partial_X u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|\nabla u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}} \|X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}}.$$
(2.67)

Therefore we have

$$\|X\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon})} \leq \|X_{0}\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}} + \int_{0}^{t} \|\nabla u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}} \|X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}} dt' + \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}u\|_{L^{1}_{t}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon}_{p,1}\right)}.$$
 (2.68)

Then, using (2.44) and plugging the above inequality in (2.66), we get

$$\begin{aligned} \mathscr{H}(t) &\lesssim \|\partial_{X_{0}} u_{0}\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} + \|X_{0}\|_{\dot{\mathcal{C}}^{\varepsilon}} \|u_{0}\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} + \|\widetilde{g}\|_{L^{1}_{t}} (\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}) \\ &+ \|u_{0}\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \left(\|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X} u\|_{L^{1}_{t}} (\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon}_{p,1}) + \int_{0}^{t} \|\nabla u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}} \|X\|_{\dot{\mathcal{C}}^{\varepsilon}} dt' \right) \end{aligned}$$

Choosing c small enough in (2.17), we see that the first term of the second line may be absorbed by the left-hand side. Therefore, setting

$$\mathscr{K}(t) := \mathscr{H}(t) + \|X\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}(\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon})}$$

and using again (2.68) and the smallness of u_0 ,

$$\mathscr{K}(t) \lesssim \|\partial_{X_0} u_0\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} + \|X_0\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}} + \|\widetilde{g}\|_{L^1_t(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1})} + \int_0^t \|\nabla u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}} \|X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}} \, dt'.$$

In order to close the estimates, it suffices to bound \tilde{g} by means of (2.62). Then the above inequality becomes, after using (2.47) and (2.48) (and the fact that $\|\rho_0 - 1\|_{\mathcal{M}(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2})}$ is small implies that

 $\|\rho_0\|_{\mathcal{M}(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2})}$ is of order one),

$$\begin{aligned} \mathscr{K}(t) &\lesssim \|\partial_{X_{0}} u_{0}\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} + \|X_{0}\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}} + \int_{0}^{t} \left(\|u\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{-1}} \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon}_{p,1}} + \|\nabla u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}} \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}u\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon-2}}\right) dt' \\ &+ \int_{0}^{t} \|X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}} \left(\|\nabla u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}} \|u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} + \|(\partial_{t}u, D_{t}u, \nabla^{2}u, \nabla P)\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}}\right) dt' \\ &+ \|\partial_{X_{0}} \rho_{0}\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1} \to \dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} \int_{0}^{t} \|D_{t}u\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} dt'. \end{aligned}$$

The smallness of u_0 and (2.15) imply that all the terms of the right-hand side (except for the ones pertaining to the data), may be absorbed by the left-hand side. Therefore using the bounds for $D_t u$ in (2.44), we eventually get

$$\mathscr{K}(t) \lesssim \|\partial_{X_0} u_0\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} + \|X_0\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}} + \|\partial_{X_0} \rho_0\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1} \to \dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}\right)} \|u_0\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}}.$$
 (2.69)

From (2.67), we gather that $\partial_X u$ is bounded by the right-hand side of (2.69). Next, in order to control the whole nonhomogeneous Hölder norm of X, it suffices to remember that

$$\|X\|_{\mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon}} = \|X\|_{L^{\infty}} + \|X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}}}$$

and that Relation (2.7) together with (2.45) directly yield

$$||X_t||_{L^{\infty}} \le ||\partial_{X_0}\psi_t||_{L^{\infty}} \le C||X_0||_{L^{\infty}}.$$

Finally, to estimate $\partial_X \nabla P$, we use Inequality (2.24) and get

$$\|\partial_X \nabla P - \nabla \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X P\|_{L^1_t \left(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}\right)} \lesssim \|X\|_{L^\infty_t (\dot{\mathscr{C}}^\varepsilon)} \|\nabla P\|_{L^1_t (\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}-1})}.$$

Therefore $\|\partial_X \nabla P\|_{L^1_t\left(\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}\right)}$ may be bounded like $\mathscr{K}(t)$.

2.4.3 The regularization process

In all the above computations, we implicitly assumed that X and $\partial_X u$ were in $L^{\infty}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon})$ and $L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon})$, respectively. However, Theorem 2.1 just ensures continuity of those vector-fields, not Hölder regularity.

To overcome that difficulty, one may smooth out the initial velocity (not the density, not to destroy the multiplier hypotheses) by setting for example $u_0^n := \dot{S}_n u_0$. Then Condition (2.17) is satisfied by (ρ_0, u_0^n) and, as in addition u_0^n belongs to all Besov spaces $\dot{B}_{\tilde{p},r}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}$ with $\tilde{p} \ge p$ and $r \ge 1$, one can apply⁶ [39, Theorem 1.1] for solving (INS) with initial data (ρ_0, u_0^n) . This provides us with a unique global solution $(\rho^n, u^n, \nabla P^n)$ which, among others, satisfies

$$\nabla u^n \in L^r(\mathbb{R}_+; \dot{B}_{\widetilde{p},r}^{\frac{N}{p}}) \quad \text{for all } r \in]1, \infty[\ \text{and} \ \max\left(p, \frac{Nr}{3r-2}\right) \leq \widetilde{p} \leq \frac{Nr}{r-1}$$

By taking r sufficiently close to 1 and using embedding, we see that this implies that ∇u^n is in $L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \dot{\mathcal{C}}^{0,\delta})$ for all $0 < \delta < 1$ and thus the corresponding flow ψ^n is (in particular) in $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$. This ensures, thanks to (2.7), that X^n is in $L^\infty_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon})$ and thus that $\partial_{X^n} u^n$ is in $L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon})$.

From the previous steps and the fact that the data (ρ_0, u_0^n) satisfy (2.17) uniformly, we get uniform bounds for ρ^n , u^n , ∇P^n and X^n , and standard arguments thus allow to show that u^n tends to u in $L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; L^\infty)$ and thus $(\psi^n - \psi) \to 0$ in $L^\infty_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; L^\infty)$. Interpolating with the uniform bounds and using standard functional analysis arguments, one can conclude that $X^n \to X$ in $L^\infty_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon'})$ for all $\varepsilon' < \varepsilon$ (and similar results for $(u^n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$) and that all the estimates of the previous steps are satisfied. The details are left to the reader.

⁶That paper concerns the half-space; having the same result in the whole space setting is much easier.

2.5 Multiplier spaces

The following relationship between the nonhomogeneous Besov spaces $B_{p,r}^s(\mathbb{R}^N)$ and the homogeneous Besov spaces $\dot{B}_{p,r}^s(\mathbb{R}^N)$ for *compactly supported* functions or distributions has been established in [34, Section 2.1].

Proposition 2.12. Let $(p,r) \in [1,\infty]^2$ and $s > -\frac{N}{p'} := -N(1-\frac{1}{p})$ (or just $s \ge -\frac{N}{p'}$ if $r = \infty$). For any u in the set $\mathcal{E}'(\mathbb{R}^N)$ of compactly supported distributions on \mathbb{R}^N , we have

$$u \in B^s_{p,r}(\mathbb{R}^N) \iff u \in \dot{B}^s_{p,r}(\mathbb{R}^N).$$

Moreover, there exists a constant C = C(s, p, r, N, Supp u) such that

$$C^{-1} \|u\|_{\dot{B}^{s}_{p,r}} \le \|u\|_{B^{s}_{p,r}} \le C \|u\|_{\dot{B}^{s}_{p,r}}$$

A simple consequence of Proposition 2.12 and of standard embeddings for nonhomogeneous Besov spaces is that for any (s, p, r) as above, we have

$$\mathcal{E}'(\mathbb{R}^N) \cap \dot{B}^{s+\delta}_{p,r}(\mathbb{R}^N) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}'(\mathbb{R}^N) \cap \dot{B}^s_{p,r}(\mathbb{R}^N) \quad \text{for any } \delta > 0.$$
(2.70)

We also used the following statement:

Proposition 2.13. Let (s, p, r) be arbitrary in $\mathbb{R} \times [1, \infty]^2$. Then for all $u \in B^s_{\infty, r}(\mathbb{R}^N) \cap \mathcal{E}'(\mathbb{R}^N)$, we have $u \in B^s_{p, r}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ and there exists C = C(s, p, Supp u) such that

$$||u||_{B^s_{p,r}} \le C ||u||_{B^s_{\infty,r}}.$$

Proof. Let u be in $B^s_{\infty,r}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ with compact support. Fix some smooth cut-off function ϕ so that $\phi \equiv 1$ on Supp u. Being compactly supported and smooth, ϕ belongs to any nonhomogeneous Besov space. Then, using (the nonhomogeneous version of) the decomposition (2.23) and that $u = \phi u$, we get

$$u = T_{\phi}u + T_u\phi + R(u,\phi).$$

Because ϕ is in L^p and u in $B^s_{\infty,r}$, standard continuity results for the paraproduct ensure that $T_{\phi}u$ is in $B^s_{p,r}$. For the second term, we just use that u is in $\mathscr{C}^{-|s|-1}$ and ϕ in $B^{|s|+1+s}_{p,r}$ hence $T_u\phi$ is in $B^s_{p,r}$. For the remainder term, we use for instance the fact that ϕ is in $\mathscr{C}^{|s|+1}$. Putting all those informations together completes the proof.

The following result was the key to bounding the density terms in our study of (INS).

Lemma 2.14. Let $(s, s_k, p, p_k, r, r_k) \in] -1, 1[^2 \times [1, \infty]^4$ with $k = 1, 2, and Z : \mathbb{R}^N \to \mathbb{R}^N$ be a C^1 measure preserving diffeomorphism such that DZ and DZ^{-1} are bounded. When we consider the homogeneous Besov space $\dot{B}_{p,r}^s(\mathbb{R}^N)$ or $\dot{B}_{p_k,r_k}^{s_k}(\mathbb{R}^N)$, we assume in addition that $s \in] - \frac{N}{p'}, \frac{N}{p}[$ and $s_k \in] - \frac{N}{p'_k}, \frac{N}{p_k}[$ for k = 1, 2. Then we have:

1. If $b_{p,r}^s(\mathbb{R}^N)$ stands for $B_{p,r}^s(\mathbb{R}^N)$ or $\dot{B}_{p,r}^s(\mathbb{R}^N)$, then the mapping $u \mapsto u \circ Z$ is continuous on $b_{p,r}^s(\mathbb{R}^N)$: there is a positive constant $C_{Z,s,p,r}$ such that

$$\|u \circ Z\|_{b^{s}_{p,r}} \le C_{Z,s,p,r} \|u\|_{b^{s}_{p,r}}.$$
(2.71)

2. If $b_{p_k,r_k}^{s_k}$ with k = 1, 2, denote the same type of Besov spaces, then the mapping $\varphi \mapsto \varphi \circ Z$ is continuous on $\mathcal{M}(b_{p_1,r_1}^{s_1}(\mathbb{R}^N) \to b_{p_2,r_2}^{s_2}(\mathbb{R}^N))$, that is

$$\|\varphi \circ Z\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(b_{p_{1},r_{1}}^{s_{1}} \to b_{p_{2},r_{2}}^{s_{2}}\right)} \leq C_{Z^{-1},s_{1},p_{1},r_{1}}C_{Z,s_{2},p_{2},r_{2}}\|\varphi\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(b_{p_{1},r_{1}}^{s_{1}} \to b_{p_{2},r_{2}}^{s_{2}}\right)}.$$

3. We have the following equivalence for any $\varphi \in \mathcal{E}'(\mathbb{R}^N)$,

$$\varphi \in \mathcal{M}\big(B^{s_1}_{p_1,r_1}(\mathbb{R}^N) \to B^{s_2}_{p_2,r_2}(\mathbb{R}^N)\big) \Longleftrightarrow \varphi \in \mathcal{M}\big(b^{s_1}_{p_1,r_1}(\mathbb{R}^N) \to b^{s_2}_{p_2,r_2}(\mathbb{R}^N)\big).$$

Here $b_{p_1,r_1}^{s_1}$ and $b_{p_2,r_2}^{s_2}$ can be different type of Besov spaces but obey our convention on the index s_k for homogeneous Besov space.

Proof. Item (i) in the case $b = \dot{B}$ has been proved in [34, Lemma 2.1.1]. One may easily modify the proof to handle nonhomogeneous Besov spaces: use the finite difference characterization of [123, Page 98] if s > 0, argue by duality if s < 0 and interpolate for the case s = 0. We get $C_{Z,s,p,r} \approx 1 + \|DZ\|_{L^{\infty}}^{s+\frac{N}{r}}$ if s > 0, and $C_{Z,s,p,r} \approx 1 + \|DZ^{-1}\|_{L^{\infty}}^{-s+\frac{N}{r'}}$ if s < 0.

Part (ii) is immediate according to (2.14) and (2.71). Indeed we may write:

$$\begin{split} \|\varphi \circ Z\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(b_{p_{1},r_{1}}^{s_{1}} \to b_{p_{2},r_{2}}^{s_{2}}\right)} &= \sup_{\|u\|_{b_{p_{1},r_{1}}^{s_{1}}} \leq 1} \|(\varphi \circ Z) \, u\|_{b_{p_{2},r_{2}}^{s_{2}}} \\ &= \sup_{\|u\|_{b_{p_{1},r_{1}}^{s_{1}}} \leq 1} \|(\varphi \left(u \circ Z^{-1}\right)) \circ Z\|_{b_{p_{2},r_{2}}^{s_{2}}} \\ &\leq C_{Z,s_{2},p_{2},r_{2}} \sup_{\|u\|_{b_{p_{1},r_{1}}^{s_{1}}} \leq 1} \|\varphi \left(u \circ Z^{-1}\right)\|_{b_{p_{2},r_{2}}^{s_{2}}} \\ &\leq C_{Z,s_{2},p_{2},r_{2}} \|\varphi\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(b_{p_{1},r_{1}}^{s_{1}} \to b_{p_{2},r_{2}}^{s_{2}}\right)} \sup_{\|u\|_{b_{p_{1},r_{1}}^{s_{1}}} \leq 1} \|u \circ Z^{-1}\|_{b_{p_{1},r_{2}}^{s_{1}}} \\ &\leq C_{Z^{-1},s_{1},p_{1},r_{1}}C_{Z,s_{2},p_{2},r_{2}} \|\varphi\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(b_{p_{1},r_{1}}^{s_{1}} \to b_{p_{2},r_{2}}^{s_{2}}\right)}. \end{split}$$

To prove the last item, it suffices to check that if φ belongs to $\mathcal{E}' \cap \mathcal{M}(B^{s_1}_{p_1,r_1} \to B^{s_2}_{p_2,r_2})$, then φ is also in the multiplier space between the general type Besov spaces. Take $u \in b^{s_1}_{p_1,r_1}$ with compact support, and some smooth and compactly supported nonnegative cut-off function ψ satisfying $\psi \equiv 1$ on Supp φ . Then from Proposition 2.12 and (2.14), we have

$$\begin{split} \|\varphi u\|_{b_{p_{2},r_{2}}^{s_{2}}} &= \|\varphi \psi u\|_{b_{p_{2},r_{2}}^{s_{2}}} \lesssim \|\varphi \psi u\|_{B_{p_{2},r_{2}}^{s_{2}}} \\ &\lesssim \|\varphi\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(B_{p_{1},r_{1}}^{s_{1}} \to B_{p_{2},r_{2}}^{s_{2}}\right)} \|\psi u\|_{B_{p_{1},r_{1}}^{s_{1}}} \\ &\lesssim \|\varphi\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(B_{p_{1},r_{1}}^{s_{1}} \to B_{p_{2},r_{2}}^{s_{2}}\right)} \|\psi u\|_{b_{p_{1},r_{1}}^{s_{1}}} \\ &\lesssim \|\varphi\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(B_{p_{1},r_{1}}^{s_{1}} \to B_{p_{2},r_{2}}^{s_{2}}\right)} \|\psi\|_{\mathcal{M}\left(b_{p_{1},r_{1}}^{s_{1}}\right)} \|u\|_{b_{p_{1},r_{1}}^{s_{1}}} \end{split}$$

For the last inequality, we used $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}_{c} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{M}(b^{s_{1}}_{p_{1},r_{1}})$ (see [34, Corollary 2.1.1]).

2.6 Commutator Estimates

We here recall and prove some commutator estimates that were crucial in this Chapter. All of them strongly rely on continuity results in Besov spaces for the paraproduct and remainder operators, and on the following classical result (see e.g. [6, Section 2.10]).

Lemma 2.15. Let $A : \mathbb{R}^N \setminus \{0\} \to \mathbb{R}$ be a smooth function, homogeneous of degree m. Let $(\varepsilon, s, p, r, r_1, r_2, p_1, p_2) \in]0, 1[\times \mathbb{R} \times [1, \infty]^6$ with $\frac{1}{p} = \frac{1}{p_1} + \frac{1}{p_2}, \frac{1}{r} = \frac{1}{r_1} + \frac{1}{r_2}$ and

$$s-m+\varepsilon < rac{N}{p}$$
 or $\left\{s-m+\varepsilon < rac{N}{p} \text{ and } r=1
ight\}$.

There exists a constant C depending only on s, ε, N and A such that,

$$\|[\dot{T}_{g}, A(D)]u\|_{\dot{B}^{s-m+\varepsilon}_{p,r}} \le C \|\nabla g\|_{\dot{B}^{\varepsilon-1}_{p_{1},r_{1}}} \|u\|_{\dot{B}^{s}_{p_{2},r_{2}}}.$$

If the integer N_0 in the definition of Bony's paraproduct and remainder is large enough (for instance $N_0 = 4$ does), then the following fundamental lemma holds.

Lemma 2.16 (Chemin-Leibniz Formula). Let $(\varepsilon, s_k, p, p_k, p_3, r, r_k) \in]0, 1[\times \mathbb{R} \times [1, \infty]^5$ for k = 1, 2 satisfying

$$\frac{1}{p} = \frac{1}{p_1} + \frac{1}{p_2} + \frac{1}{p_3}$$
 and $\frac{1}{r} = \frac{1}{r_1} + \frac{1}{r_2}$

1. If $s_2 < 0$ and $s_1 + s_2 + \varepsilon - 1 < \frac{N}{p}$ or $\{s_1 + s_2 + \varepsilon - 1 = \frac{N}{p} \text{ and } r = 1\}$, then we have

$$\|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X \dot{T}_g f - \dot{T}_g \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X f - \dot{T}_{\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X g} f\|_{\dot{B}^{s_1 + s_2 + \varepsilon - 1}_{p,r}} \le C \|X\|_{\dot{B}^{\varepsilon}_{p_3,\infty}} \|g\|_{\dot{B}^{s_2}_{p_2,\infty}} \|f\|_{\dot{B}^{s_1}_{p_1,r}}.$$

The above inequality still holds for $s_2 = 0$, if one replaces $\|g\|_{\dot{B}^0_{p_2,\infty}}$ by $\|g\|_{L^{p_2}}$.

2. If
$$s_1 + s_2 + \varepsilon - 1 \in]0, \frac{N}{p}[\text{ or } \{s_1 + s_2 + \varepsilon - 1 = \frac{N}{p} \text{ and } r = 1\}, \text{ then we have } \}$$

$$\|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X \dot{R}(f,g) - \dot{R}(\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X f,g) - \dot{R}(f,\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X g)\|_{\dot{B}^{s_1+s_2+\varepsilon-1}_{p,r}} \le C \|X\|_{\dot{B}^{\varepsilon}_{p_3,\infty}} \|f\|_{\dot{B}^{s_1}_{p_1,r_1}} \|g\|_{\dot{B}^{s_2}_{p_2,r_2}}.$$

The above inequality still holds for
$$s_1 + s_2 + \varepsilon - 1 = 0$$
, $r = \infty$ and $\frac{1}{r_1} + \frac{1}{r_2} = 1$.

Proof. This is a mere adaptation of Lemma 1.14 to the homogeneous framework. The proof is based on a generalized Leibniz formula for para-vector field operators which was derived by J.-Y. Chemin in [17]. More precisely, define the following Fourier multipliers

$$\dot{\Delta}_{k,j} := \varphi_k(2^{-j}D) \quad \text{ with } \varphi_k(\xi) := i\xi_k\varphi(\xi) \text{ for } k \in \{1,\cdots,N\} \text{ and } j \in \mathbb{Z}.$$

Then we have

$$\begin{split} \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X \dot{T}_g f &= \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} (\dot{S}_{j-N_0} g \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X \dot{\Delta}_j f + \dot{\Delta}_j f \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X \dot{S}_{j-N_0} g) + \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} (\dot{T}_{1,j} + \dot{T}_{2,j}) \\ &= \dot{T}_g \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X f + \dot{T}_{\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X g} f + \sum_{\substack{j \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \alpha = 1, \dots, 4}} \dot{T}_{\alpha,j}, \end{split}$$

where

$$\begin{split} \dot{T}_{1,j} &:= \sum_{\substack{j \le j' \le j+1\\ j-N_0 - 1 \le j'' \le j' - N_0 - 1}} 2^{j'} \dot{\Delta}_{j''} X^k \big(\dot{\Delta}_{k,j'} (\dot{\Delta}_j f \dot{S}_{j-N_0} g) - \dot{\Delta}_{k,j'} \dot{\Delta}_j f \dot{S}_{j-N_0} g \big), \\ \dot{T}_{2,j} &:= \sum_{\substack{j' \le j-2\\ j'-N_0 \le j'' \le j - N_0 - 2}} 2^{j'} \dot{\Delta}_{j''} X^k (\dot{\Delta}_j f) \dot{\Delta}_{k,j'} \dot{S}_{j-N_0} g, \\ \dot{T}_{3,j} &:= \dot{S}_{j-N_0} g [\dot{T}_{X^k}, \dot{\Delta}_j] \partial_k f, \\ \dot{T}_{4,j} &:= \dot{\Delta}_j f [\dot{T}_{X^k}, \dot{S}_{j-N_0}] \partial_k g. \end{split}$$

Bounding $\dot{T}_{1,j}$ and $\dot{T}_{2,j}$ stems from the definition of Besov norms, and Lemmas 2.99, 2.100 of [6] allow to bound $\dot{T}_{3,j}$ and $\dot{T}_{4,j}$ provided $\varepsilon < 1$.

In order to prove the second item, let us set

$$A_{j,j'} := \{j - N_0 - 1, \cdots, j' - N_0 - 1\} \cup \{j' - N_0, \cdots, j - N_0 - 2\}$$

We have

$$\begin{split} \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X \dot{R}(f,g) &= \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} (\widetilde{\dot{\Delta}}_j g \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X \dot{\Delta}_j f + \dot{\Delta}_j f \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X \widetilde{\dot{\Delta}}_j g) + \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} (\dot{R}_{1,j} + \dot{R}_{2,j}) \\ &= \dot{R}(\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X f, g) + \dot{R}(f, \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X g) + \sum_{\substack{j \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \alpha = 1, \dots, 4}} \dot{R}_{\alpha,j}, \end{split}$$

where, denoting $\widetilde{\dot{\Delta}}_j := \dot{\Delta}_{j-N_0} + \dots + \dot{\Delta}_{j+N_0},$

$$\begin{split} \dot{R}_{1,j} &:= \sum_{\substack{|j'-j| \le N_0 + 1\\j'' \in A_{j,j'}}} \operatorname{sgn}(j' - j + 1) 2^{j'} \dot{\Delta}_{j''} X^k \left(\dot{\Delta}_{k,j'} (\dot{\Delta}_j f \widetilde{\Delta}_j g) - \dot{\Delta}_j f \dot{\Delta}_{k,j'} \widetilde{\Delta}_j g \right) \\ &+ \sum_{\substack{j - 1 \le j' \le j\\j' - N_0 \le j'' \le j - N_0}} 2^{j'} \dot{\Delta}_{j''} X^k (\dot{\Delta}_{k,j'} \dot{\Delta}_j f) \widetilde{\Delta}_j g, \\ \dot{R}_{2,j} &:= \sum_{\substack{j' \le j - N_0 - 2\\j' - N_0 \le j'' \le j - N_0 - 2}} 2^{j'} \dot{\Delta}_{j''} X^k \dot{\Delta}_{k,j'} (\dot{\Delta}_j f \widetilde{\Delta}_j g), \\ \dot{R}_{3,j} &:= \widetilde{\Delta}_j g [\dot{T}_{X^k}, \dot{\Delta}_j] \partial_k f, \\ \dot{R}_{4,j} &:= \dot{\Delta}_j f [\dot{T}_{X^k}, \widetilde{\Delta}_j] \partial_k g. \end{split}$$

Here again, bounding $\dot{R}_{1,j}$ and $\dot{R}_{2,j}$ follows from the definition of Besov norms, while Lemma 2.100 of [6] allows to bound $\dot{R}_{3,j}$ and $\dot{R}_{4,j}$.

Proposition 2.17. Let (ε, p) be in $]0, 1[\times[1, \infty]]$. Consider a couple of vector fields (X, v) in

$$\left(L^{\infty}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_{+};\dot{\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}})\right)^{N}\times\left(L^{\infty}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_{+};\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1})\cap L^{1}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_{+};\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1})\right)^{N},$$

satisfying div v = 0 and the transport equation

$$\begin{cases} (\partial_t + v \cdot \nabla) X = \partial_X v, \\ X|_{t=0} = X_0. \end{cases}$$
(2.72)

If in addition

$$\frac{N}{p} > 2 - \varepsilon$$
, or $\frac{N}{p} > 1 - \varepsilon$ and div $X \equiv 0$, (2.73)

then there exists a constant C such that:

$$\begin{aligned} \|[\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X},\partial_{t}+v\cdot\nabla]v\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} &\leq C(\|X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}}\|v\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}}\|v\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \\ &+\|v\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{-1}}\|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}v\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon}_{p,1}} + \|v\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}}\|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}v\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon-2}}). \end{aligned}$$
(2.74)

Proof. This is essentially the proof of [40, Proposition A.5]. For the reader convenience, we here give a sketch of it. Because div v = 0, we may write

$$\begin{split} [\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X,\partial_t + v^\ell \partial_\ell]v &= -v^\ell \partial_\ell \dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X^k} \partial_k v - \dot{\mathcal{T}}_{\partial_t X^k} \partial_k v + \dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X^k} \partial_k (v^\ell \partial_\ell v) \\ &= -\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{\partial_t X^k} \partial_k v + \partial_\ell \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X (v^\ell v) - \dot{\mathcal{T}}_{\partial_\ell X} (v^\ell v) - v^\ell \partial_\ell \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X v. \end{split}$$

Hence, decomposing $v^\ell v$ according to Bony's decomposition, we discover that

$$[\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X, \partial_t + v^\ell \partial_\ell] v = \sum_{\alpha=1}^{\alpha=5} \dot{R}_\alpha$$

with

$$\begin{split} \dot{R}_1 &:= -\dot{T}_{\partial_t X^k} \partial_k v, & \dot{R}_2 &:= \partial_\ell (\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X \dot{T}_{v^\ell} v + \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X \dot{T}_v v^\ell), \\ \dot{R}_3 &:= \partial_\ell \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X \dot{R}(v^\ell, v), & \dot{R}_4 &:= -\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{\partial_\ell X}(v^\ell v), \\ \dot{R}_5 &:= -v^\ell \partial_\ell \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X v. \end{split}$$

It suffices to check that all the terms \dot{R}_{α} may be bounded by the right-hand side of (2.74).

• Bound of \dot{R}_1 :

From the equation (2.72), we have

$$\dot{R}_1 = \dot{T}_{v \cdot \nabla X^k} \partial_k v - \dot{T}_{\partial_X v^k} \partial_k v$$

Hence using standard continuity results for the paraproduct, we deduce that

$$\|\dot{R}_1\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|\nabla v\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}} \left(\|v \cdot \nabla X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon-2}} + \|\partial_X v\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon-2}}\right)$$

Keeping in mind (2.73), the last term may be bounded according to (2.24), after using the embedding $\dot{B}_{p,1}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}(\mathbb{R}^N) \hookrightarrow \dot{\mathcal{C}}^{\varepsilon-2}(\mathbb{R}^N)$. We get

$$\|\partial_X v - \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X v\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon-2}} \lesssim \|\nabla v\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-2}_{p,1}} \|X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}}.$$

As for the first term, we use the fact div v = 0 and the following decomposition

$$v \cdot \nabla X = \dot{\mathcal{T}}_v X + \dot{\mathcal{T}}_{\partial_\ell X} v^\ell + \partial_\ell \dot{R}(v^\ell, X),$$

which allow to get, as long as (2.73) holds

$$\|\dot{R}_{1}\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|\nabla v\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}} (\|v\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}_{p,1}} \|X\|_{\dot{\mathcal{C}}^{\varepsilon}} + \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}v\|_{\dot{\mathcal{C}}^{\varepsilon-2}}).$$

• Bound of \dot{R}_2 :

Due to Lemma 2.16 (i) and continuity of paraproduct operator, we have

$$\|\dot{R}_{2}\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon}} \|v\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}} \|v\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{-1}} + \|v\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{-1}} \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}v\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon}_{p,1}} + \|v\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon}_{p,1}} \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}v\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon-2}}.$$

• Bound of R_3 :

Applying Lemma 2.16 (ii) and continuity of remainder operator under the condition $\frac{N}{p} + \varepsilon - 1 > 0$ yields

$$\|\dot{R}_{3}\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|X\|_{\dot{\mathcal{C}}^{\varepsilon}} \|v\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}} \|v\|_{\dot{\mathcal{C}}^{-1}} + \|v\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}} \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}v\|_{\dot{\mathcal{C}}^{\varepsilon-2}}.$$

• Bound of \dot{R}_4 :

From Bony decomposition (2.23), it is easy to get

$$\|v^l v\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|v\|_{\dot{\mathcal{C}}^{-1}} \|v\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}}.$$

Hence

$$\|\dot{R}_{4}\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|\nabla X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon-1}} \|v\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{-1}} \|v\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}}.$$

• Bound of \dot{R}_5 :

Applying Bony decomposition and using that div v = 0 and $\frac{N}{p} + \varepsilon > 1$ give

$$\|\dot{R}_{5}\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon-2}_{p,1}} \lesssim \|v\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{-1}} \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}v\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+\varepsilon}_{p,1}} + \|v\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{N}{p}+1}_{p,1}} \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}v\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{\varepsilon-2}}.$$

Combining the above estimates for all \dot{R}_{α} , with $\alpha = 1, \ldots, 5$ yields (2.74).

Another consequence of Lemma 2.16 is the following estimate of div (Xfg):

Proposition 2.18. Let (s, p, r) be in $]0, 1[\times[1, \infty]^2$ and η in]0, 1 - s[. Consider a bounded vector field X and two bounded functions f, g satisfying

$$X \in \left(\dot{B}^{s}_{p,r}(\mathbb{R}^{N}) \cap \mathscr{C}^{s+\eta}\right)^{N}, \ (f,g) \in \dot{B}^{s}_{p,r}(\mathbb{R}^{N}) \times \dot{B}^{-\eta}_{p,r}(\mathbb{R}^{N}) \ \text{and} \ \partial_{X}g \in \dot{B}^{s-1}_{p,r}(\mathbb{R}^{N}).$$

If in addition div X belongs to $\mathcal{M}(\dot{B}^{s}_{p,r}(\mathbb{R}^{N}) \to \dot{B}^{s-1}_{p,r}(\mathbb{R}^{N}))$, and there exists some $q \in [1, p[$ such that

div
$$X \in \dot{B}_{q,r}^{s_{p,q}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$$
 with $s_{p,q} := s - 1 + N(\frac{1}{q} - \frac{1}{p}) > 0,$ (2.75)

then we have $\operatorname{div}(Xfg) \in \dot{B}^{s-1}_{p,r}(\mathbb{R}^N)$, and the following estimate holds true:

$$\begin{aligned} |\operatorname{div} (Xfg)||_{\dot{B}^{s-1}_{p,r}} &\lesssim \|X\|_{\dot{B}^{s}_{p,r} \cap \mathscr{C}^{s+\eta}} \|f\|_{L^{\infty} \cap \dot{B}^{s}_{p,r}} \|g\|_{L^{\infty} \cap \dot{B}^{-\eta}_{p,r}} + \|f\|_{L^{\infty}} \|\partial_X g\|_{\dot{B}^{s-1}_{p,r}} \\ &+ \|\operatorname{div} X\|_{\dot{B}^{sp,q}_{q,r} \cap \mathcal{M}(\dot{B}^{s}_{p,r} \to \dot{B}^{s-1}_{p,r})} \|g\|_{L^{\infty}} \|f\|_{\dot{B}^{s}_{p,r} \cap L^{\infty}} \end{aligned}$$

Proof. In light of Bony's decomposition (2.23), and denoting $\dot{T}'_g f$:= $\dot{T}_g f + \dot{R}(f,g)$, we can

decompose $\operatorname{div}\left(Xfg\right)$ into

$$\operatorname{div}\left(Xfg\right) = \operatorname{div}\left(\dot{T}_{fg}'X + \dot{T}_X(fg)\right) = \sum_{\alpha=1}^4 \dot{F}_\alpha,$$

where

$$\begin{split} \dot{F}_1 &:= \operatorname{div} (\dot{T}'_{fg} X), & \dot{F}_2 &:= \dot{T}_{\operatorname{div} X} (fg), \\ \dot{F}_3 &:= \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X \dot{T}'_g f, & \dot{F}_4 &:= \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X \dot{T}_f g. \end{split}$$

• Bound of \dot{F}_1 :

As s>0, standard continuity results for \dot{T} and \dot{R} yield

$$\|\dot{F}_1\|_{\dot{B}^{s-1}_{p,r}} \lesssim \|\dot{T}'_{fg}X\|_{\dot{B}^s_{p,r}} \lesssim \|f\|_{L^{\infty}} \|g\|_{L^{\infty}} \|X\|_{\dot{B}^s_{p,r}}.$$

• Bound of \dot{F}_2 :

Thanks to continuity results for \dot{T} , we have for s < 1,

$$\|\dot{F}_2\|_{\dot{B}^{s-1}_{p,r}} \lesssim \|\operatorname{div} X\|_{\dot{B}^{s-1}_{p,r}} \|f\|_{L^{\infty}} \|g\|_{L^{\infty}}.$$

• Bound of \dot{F}_3 :

Because X and g are bounded and s > 0, we readily have

$$\|\dot{F}_3\|_{\dot{B}^{s-1}_{p,r}} \lesssim \|X\|_{L^{\infty}} \|\dot{T}'_g f\|_{\dot{B}^s_{p,r}} \lesssim \|X\|_{L^{\infty}} \|g\|_{L^{\infty}} \|f\|_{\dot{B}^s_{p,r}}$$

• Bound of \dot{F}_4 :

Because $0 < s < s + \eta < 1,$ Lemma 2.16 and continuity results for the paraproduct \dot{T} imply that

$$\begin{aligned} \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}\dot{T}_{f}g\|_{\dot{B}^{s-1}_{p,r}} &\lesssim \|X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{s+\eta}} \|f\|_{L^{\infty}} \|g\|_{\dot{B}^{-\eta}_{p,r}} + \|\dot{T}_{f}\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}g\|_{\dot{B}^{s-1}_{p,r}} + \|\dot{T}_{\mathcal{T}_{X}f}g\|_{\dot{B}^{s-1}_{p,r}} \\ &\lesssim \|X\|_{\dot{\mathscr{C}}^{s+\eta}} \|f\|_{L^{\infty}} \|g\|_{\dot{B}^{-\eta}_{p,r}} + \|f\|_{L^{\infty}} \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}g\|_{\dot{B}^{s-1}_{p,r}} + \|g\|_{L^{\infty}} \|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_{X}f\|_{\dot{B}^{s-1}_{p,r}}. \end{aligned}$$

To bound the last term, one may use the decomposition

$$\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X f = \operatorname{div}\left(\dot{T}_X f\right) - f \operatorname{div} X + \dot{T}_f \operatorname{div} X + \dot{R}(f, \operatorname{div} X).$$

Hence using continuity results for \dot{R} and \dot{T} and the fact that $(s_{p,q},q)$ satisfies (2.75),

$$\|\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X f\|_{\dot{B}^{s-1}_{p,r}} \lesssim \|f\|_{\dot{B}^s_{p,r}} \left(\|X\|_{L^{\infty}} + \|\operatorname{div} X\|_{\mathcal{M}(\dot{B}^s_{p,r} \to \dot{B}^{s-1}_{p,r})}\right) + \|f\|_{L^{\infty}} \|\operatorname{div} X\|_{\dot{B}^{sp,q}_{q,r}}.$$

Finally, to bound the term with $\dot{\mathcal{T}}_X g$, we use the fact that

$$\partial_X g - \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X g = \dot{T}_{\nabla g} \cdot X + \operatorname{div} \dot{R}(X,g) - \dot{R}(\operatorname{div} X,g),$$

whence

$$\|\partial_X g - \dot{\mathcal{T}}_X g\|_{\dot{B}^{s-1}_{p,r}} \lesssim \|g\|_{L^{\infty}} \big(\|X\|_{\dot{B}^s_{p,r}} + \|\operatorname{div} X\|_{\dot{B}^{s_{p,q}}_{q,r}} \big).$$
(2.76)

This completes the proof of the proposition.

Proposition 2.18 above reveals that the bounded function g may behave like some element in $\mathcal{M}(\dot{B}_{p,\infty}^{s-1})$ under a suitable additional structure assumption. If in addition g has compact support, then one can relax a bit the regularity of X and f to study $\partial_X(fg)$, and get the following generalization of [28, Lemma A.6].

Corollary 2.19. Consider a divergence-free vector field X with coefficients in $\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon}$, and some function f in $\mathscr{C}^{\varepsilon'}$ with $0 < \varepsilon, \varepsilon' < 1$. Let $g \in L^{\infty}$ be compactly supported and satisfy $\partial_X g \in \dot{B}_{p,r}^{\alpha-1}$ for some $(p,r) \in [1,\infty]^2$ and $\alpha \in]0, \min\{\varepsilon,\varepsilon'\}[$. Then $\operatorname{div}(Xfg) = \partial_X(fg) \in \dot{B}_{p,r}^{\alpha-1}$.

Proof. Let $\psi \in C_c^{\infty}$ be a cut-off function such that $\psi \equiv 1$ near Supp g. Denote $(\widetilde{X}, \widetilde{f}) := (\psi X, \psi f)$. From Proposition 2.12 and the proof of Proposition 2.13, we know that

$$(\widetilde{X},\widetilde{f},g)\in (B_{q,\infty}^{\varepsilon})^N\times B_{q,\infty}^{\varepsilon'}\times B_{q,r}^{-\eta}\hookrightarrow (\dot{B}_{q,1}^{\alpha}\cap L^{\infty})^{N+1}\times \dot{B}_{q,r}^{-\eta},$$

for any $q \in [1, \infty]$ and some $\eta \in]0, \min\{N/q', \varepsilon - \alpha\}[$. It is also clear that $\partial_X(fg) = \operatorname{div}(\widetilde{X}\widetilde{f}g)$ and $\partial_{\widetilde{X}}g = \partial_X g$. Hence applying Proposition 2.18 gives the result.

Chapter 3

Two-phase inhomogeneous flow

3.1 Introduction

3.1.1 Description of the problem

In this chapter, we consider the following Cauchy problem in \mathbb{R}^N ($N\geq 2$),

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t(\rho \boldsymbol{v}) + \operatorname{Div}\left(\rho \boldsymbol{v} \otimes \boldsymbol{v}\right) - \operatorname{Div} \mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{p}}) = \rho \boldsymbol{f} & \text{in } \dot{\Omega}_t, \\ \partial_t \rho + \operatorname{div}\left(\rho \boldsymbol{v}\right) = 0, & \operatorname{div} \boldsymbol{v} = 0 & \text{in } \dot{\Omega}_t, \\ \begin{bmatrix} \mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{p}}) \boldsymbol{n}_t \end{bmatrix} = \boldsymbol{0}, & \llbracket \boldsymbol{v} \end{bmatrix} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{in } \Gamma_t, \\ \mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{v}_+, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{p}}_+) \boldsymbol{n}_{+,t} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on } \Gamma_{+,t}, \\ \boldsymbol{v}_- = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on } \Gamma_-, \\ (\rho, \boldsymbol{v})|_{t=0} = (\rho_0, \boldsymbol{v}_0) & \text{on } \dot{\Omega}, \end{cases}$$
(INS_±)

which describes the motion of two immiscible viscous incompressible liquids at time instant t in some domain $\Omega_t := \dot{\Omega}_t \cup \Gamma_t := \Omega_{+,t} \cup \Omega_{-,t} \cup \Gamma_t$ surrounded by time-dependent surface $\Gamma_{+,t}$ and fixed boundary Γ_- without taking surface tension into account. For simplicity, we use the notations $\Omega := \dot{\Omega} \cup \Gamma := \Omega_{\pm} \cup \Gamma \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ for the initial domain with boundaries Γ_{\pm} by dropping off the subscript t = 0.

In fact there are three typical physical situations characterized by (INS_{\pm}) (see the figure below) but we only concentrate on (Ω_1) :

(Ω_1): Ω_t is some bounded domain surrounded by the free surface $\Gamma_{+,t}$ with $\Gamma_{-} \equiv \emptyset$;

(Ω_2): Ω_t is some bounded container with solid compact boundary Γ_- by assuming $\Gamma_{+,t} \equiv \emptyset$;

(Ω_3): Ω_{\pm} are two infinite layers with some rigid bottom Γ_{-} .

Besides, n_t and $n_{+,t}$ are outwards unit normals subject to the moving interface Γ_t between two bulks $\Omega_{\pm,t}$ and the free surface $\Gamma_{+,t}$ respectively at time instant t.



With above settings on domains $\dot{\Omega}_t$, our aim is to study the solvability of (INS_{\pm}) , that is to determine the unknowns $(\rho, \boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{p}, \dot{\Omega}_t)$: the density, the velocity field, the pressure and the domain with free surfaces, whenever the external force \boldsymbol{f} and initial states $(\rho_0, \boldsymbol{v}_0)$ are given. In addition, the standard stress tensor $\mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{q})$ is defined by

$$\mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{v},\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}})(x,t) := \mu(\rho(x,t))\mathbb{D}(\boldsymbol{v})(x,t) - \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}(x,t)\mathbb{I},$$

and the deformation tensor $\mathbb{D}(\boldsymbol{v})/2$ is given by

$$\mathbb{D}(\boldsymbol{v}) = D_x \boldsymbol{v} + \nabla_x \boldsymbol{v}, \quad \text{with} \quad (D_x \boldsymbol{v})_k^j \equiv (\nabla_x \boldsymbol{v})_j^k := \partial_{x_k} v^j \quad \text{for} \quad j, k = 1, ..., N.$$

In System (INS_{\pm}) , we also adopt the following standard notations. For any two vectors $\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v}$ in \mathbb{R}^N , the tensor product $\boldsymbol{u} \otimes \boldsymbol{v}$ stands for a $N \times N$ matrix with the (j, k)-entry $(\boldsymbol{u} \otimes \boldsymbol{v})_k^j := u^j v^k$ $(1 \leq j, k \leq N)$. Additionally, if $\mathbb{A} = (A_k^j(x))_{N \times N}$ is any $N \times N$ matrix defined in \mathbb{R}^N , then Div \mathbb{A} means a vector in \mathbb{R}^N satisfying $(\text{Div }\mathbb{A})^j := \sum_{k=1}^N \partial_{x_k} A_k^j$. Lastly, the jump of the vector \boldsymbol{g} across some surface \mathcal{S} is given by the non-tangential limit

$$\llbracket \boldsymbol{g} \rrbracket(x_0) := \lim_{\delta \to 0+} \left(\boldsymbol{g} \big(x_0 + \delta \boldsymbol{\nu}(x_0) \big) - \boldsymbol{g} \big(x_0 - \delta \boldsymbol{\nu}(x_0) \big) \right) \quad \forall \ x_0 \in \mathcal{S},$$

where ν is the unit outwards normal along the surface S.

Our main aim here is to investigate the solution of the two-phase model (INS_{\pm}) within $L_p - L_q$ maximal regularity, but one may modify our proof for two-phase problem to handle several classical one-phase cases. More precisely, assuming $\Gamma_t \equiv \emptyset$ and $\rho_0 \equiv 1$, let Ω satisfy either of the following physical settings:

(Ω_4): Ω is some bounded container with assuming $\Gamma_- = \emptyset$;

 (Ω_5) : Ω is some infinite layer with some rigid bottom Γ_- .

Before describing the main results in this context, let us recall the history of free boundary problem on the motion of viscous liquid for the cases (Ω_2)- (Ω_5). The first breakthrough is [113] by V.A. Solonnikov for the case (Ω_4), where the author first came up with Lagrangian coordinates approach and studied classical solutions with Hölder continuity. Indeed, V.A. Solonnikov in [113] succeeded in establishing the short time existence of a unique solution in some bounded domain Ω_t with free surface $\Gamma_{+,t}$, as long as the given data satisfy

$$\boldsymbol{v}_0 \in \mathcal{C}^{2,\varepsilon}(\Omega), \ \Gamma_+ \in \mathcal{C}^{2,\varepsilon} \ \text{and} \ \boldsymbol{f}, \nabla \boldsymbol{f} \in (\mathcal{C}_t^{\varepsilon/2} \cap \mathcal{C}_x^{\varepsilon})(\mathbb{R}^3 \times]0, T[)$$

for some $0 < \varepsilon < 1$ and some T > 0. Later, V.A. Solonnikov in [115] investigated the global solvability in the Sobolev space framework where the author assumed that Γ_+ is $W_p^{2-\frac{1}{p}}$ regular for some p > N. Compared with [113, 115], V.A. Solonnikov studied the role of the surface tension in [114, 116]. Undoubtedly, these early works [113–116] by V.A.Solonnikov on free boundary problems of the viscous flow have a profound impact on the further improvements.

Later, J.T.Beale considered the unbounded layer (Ω_5) filled with one-phase fluid, and he studied the (local and global) wellposedness issues in [7] without taking surface tension into account, and in [8] with surface tension involved. The author of [7, 8] used the L^2 framework, where the initial state v_0 lies in $W_2^s(\Omega)$ for some $s \in]2, 5/2[$ and satisfies some suitable compatibility boundary conditions. Of course, the global result in [8] is about the stability near the equilibrium state. Furthermore, A.Tani in [121] and A.Tani and N.Tanaka in [122] formulated the problem for (Ω_5) in fractional Sobolev-Slobodetskiĭ spaces and treated more carefully the regularity of moving surface $\Gamma_{+,t}$. More recently, Y.Guo and I.Tice gave a series of works [63–65] about the wellposedness issues and decay property of (Ω_5) based on a new energy method.

Besides, for the bounded domain occupied by two-phase inhomogeneous immiscible liquids in case of (Ω_2) , N.Tanaka in [119, 120] proved that the equilibrium state is stable in L_2 framework with including surface tension. Inspired by [119, 120], L.Xu and Z.Zhang in [127] studied the double-layer case (Ω_3) with gravity additionally involved. However, for the piecewise constant density, the work [42] by I.V.Denisova and her further result [44] with V.A.Solonnikov implied the global solvability in Hölder space with or without surface for the domain (Ω_2) .

Apart from the L_2 or Hölder framework, let us mention recent contributions [78, 100–103] to the L_p approach for two-phase problems by J. Prüss and his collaborators, especially for the case with surface tension. For instance, the authors in [102] showed that the interface between two immiscible liquids becomes instantaneously real analytic whenever the initial data lie in some Sobolev spaces W_p^s for large enough p. The L_p -approach by J. Prüss et al. is no longer based on the Lagrangian coordinate from V.A. Solonnikov. Instead, the so-called *Direct Mapping Method* via a *Hanzawa* transform plays a vital role.

Whether we can solve the two-phase problem within $L_p - L_q$ maximal regularity is the main task of this chapter, which will rely on the recent contributions [94, 107] to the linearized model problem. In [94, 107], the authors employed the Multiplier Theorem characterized by \mathcal{R} -boundedness theory in [126] to study the corresponding resolvent problems. For \mathcal{R} -boundedness theory, one may see [45, 78] for more discussions.

3.1.2 Main results

To state our main results in this context concerning the solution of $(INS_{\pm}^{\mathfrak{L}})$ with $L_p - L_q$ maximal regularity, we need to specify our assumptions on the domain Ω and on the viscosity μ as in [94]. First, the smoothness of domain Ω we need here reads as follows.

Definition 3.1. We say that a connected open subset Ω in \mathbb{R}^N $(N \ge 2)$ is of class $W_r^{2-1/r}$ for some $1 < r < \infty$, if and only if for any point $x_0 \in \partial \Omega$, one can choose a Cartesian coordinate system with origin x_0 (up to some translation and rotation) and coordinates $y = (y', y_N) := (y_1, ..., y_{N-1}, y_N)$, as well as positive constants α, β, K and some $W_r^{2-1/r}$ function h satisfying $\|h\|_{W_r^{2-1/r}} \le K$ such that the neighborhood of x_0

$$U_{\alpha,\beta,h}(x_0) := \{ (y', y_N) : h(y') - \beta < y_N < h(y') + \beta, |y'| < \alpha \}$$

satisfies

$$U^{-}_{\alpha,\beta,h}(x_{0}) := \{(y',y_{N}) : h(y') - \beta < y_{N} < h(y'), |y'| < \alpha\} = \Omega \cap U_{\alpha,\beta,h}(x_{0}),$$

and

$$\partial \Omega \cap U_{\alpha,\beta,h}(x_0) = \{ (y', y_N) : y_N = h(y'), |y'| < \alpha \}.$$

Above α, β, K, h may vary with respect to the different location on the boundary. Whenever the choices of α, β, K are independent of the location of x_0, Ω is called uniform $W_r^{2-1/r}$ domain. Note that if the boundary $\partial\Omega$ is compact, then the uniformness is satisfied automatically. Sometimes Ω is just called $W_r^{2-1/r}$ regular for simplicity.

Apart from the $W_r^{2-1/r}$ regularity on domain Ω , we need the unique solvability of the so-called weak elliptic transmission problem. To be more precise, some notations are introduced below. Here, consider some domain $\Omega := \dot{\Omega} \cup \Gamma := \Omega_{\pm} \cup \Gamma$ in \mathbb{R}^N surrounded by two disjoint surfaces Γ_{\pm} , and suppose that $\Gamma_+ \neq \emptyset$. Then the Banach space $X^1_{q,\Gamma_+}(\Omega)$ for any $1 < q < \infty$ with the word $X \in \{W, \widehat{W}\}$ is defined as below ¹,

$$X^{1}_{q,\Gamma_{+}}(\Omega) := \{ f \in X^{1}_{q}(\Omega) : f \equiv 0 \text{ on } \Gamma_{+} \} \text{ and } \| f \|_{X^{1}_{q,\Gamma_{+}}(\Omega)} := \| f \|_{X^{1}_{q}(\Omega)}.$$

Above the nonhomogeneous and homogeneous Sobolev spaces $W^1_q(\Omega)$ and $\widehat{W}^1_q(\Omega)$ are standard:

$$W_q^1(\Omega) := \{ f \in L_q(\Omega) : \|f\|_{W_q^1(\Omega)} := \|f\|_{L_q(\Omega)} + \|\nabla f\|_{L_q(\Omega)} < \infty \},$$

$$\widehat{W}_q^1(\Omega) := \{ f \in L_{q,loc}(\Omega) : \|f\|_{\widehat{W}_q^1(\Omega)} := \|\nabla f\|_{L_q(\Omega)} < \infty \}.$$

Definition 3.2. Consider some domain Ω as above with $\Gamma_+ \neq \emptyset$. Assume that $W_q^1(\Omega)$ is a closed subspace $\widehat{W}_{q,\Gamma_+}^1(\Omega)$ for some $1 < q < \infty$ and that $W_{q,\Gamma_+}^1(\Omega)$ is dense in $W_q^1(\Omega)$. Suppose that the

¹If $\Gamma_+ = \emptyset$, then set $X^1_{q,\Gamma_+}(\Omega) := X^1_q(\Omega)$.

step function $\eta := \eta_+ \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_+} + \eta_- \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_-}$ for some strictly positive constants η_{\pm} . Then we say that the weak elliptic transmission problem is uniquely solvable on $\mathcal{W}_q^1(\Omega)$ for η_{\pm} if the following assertions hold true: For any $\mathbf{f} \in L_q(\Omega)^N$, there is a unique $\theta \in \mathcal{W}_q^1(\Omega)$ satisfying variational equations ² as below,

$$(\eta^{-1}
abla heta,
ablaarphi)_{\dot\Omega}=(oldsymbol{f},
ablaarphi)_\Omega,\quad \textit{for all } arphi\in\mathcal{W}^1_{a'}(\Omega).$$

Moreover, there exists a constant C independent on the choices of θ , φ and f such that

$$\|\nabla\theta\|_{L_q(\Omega)} \le C \|\boldsymbol{f}\|_{L_q(\Omega)}$$

Remark 3.3. For some $1 < q < \infty$, we write

$$W^1_q(\dot{\Omega}) + \mathcal{W}^1_q(\Omega) := \{\theta_1 + \theta_2 : \theta_1 \in W^1_q(\dot{\Omega}) \text{ and } \theta_2 \in \mathcal{W}^1_q(\Omega)\}.$$

Suppose that the week elliptic transmission problem is uniquely solvable on $\mathcal{W}_q^1(\Omega)$ for η_{\pm} and Ω as in Definition 3.2. Then for any $(\alpha, \beta, \gamma) \in L_q(\dot{\Omega})^N \times W_q^{1-1/q}(\Gamma) \times W_q^{1-1/q}(\Gamma_+)$ and any test function $\varphi \in \mathcal{W}_{q'}^1(\Omega)$, there exists a unique $\theta \in W_q^1(\dot{\Omega}) + \mathcal{W}_q^1(\Omega)$ satisfying

$$(\eta^{-1}
abla heta,
ablaarphi)_{\dot\Omega}=(oldsymbollpha,
ablaarphi)_{\dot\Omega},\quad [\![heta]\!]=eta \,\,\, {\it on}\,\,\,\Gamma \quad {\it and}\quad heta=\gamma\,\,\,{\it on}\,\,\,\Gamma_+.$$

In addition, there is a positive constant C independent on the choices of α , β , γ and φ such that,

$$\|\nabla\theta\|_{L_{q}(\dot{\Omega})} \leq C\Big(\|\alpha\|_{L_{q}(\dot{\Omega})} + \|\beta\|_{W_{q}^{1-\frac{1}{q}}(\Gamma)} + \|\gamma\|_{W_{q}^{1-\frac{1}{q}}(\Gamma_{+})}\Big).$$

For brevity, we write $\theta := \mathcal{K}(\boldsymbol{\alpha}, \beta, \gamma)$, which satisfies above properties.

With above definitions, we will make the following three hypotheses to investigate System (INS_{\pm}) :

- $(\mathcal{H}1)$ The domain $\dot{\Omega}$ is uniformly $W_r^{2-1/r}$ regular for some r > N, i.e. Ω_{\pm} are uniform $W_r^{2-1/r}$ domains;
- $(\mathcal{H}2)$ The weak Elliptic transmission problem is uniquely solvable on $\mathcal{W}_q^1(\Omega)$ and $\mathcal{W}_{q'}^1(\Omega)$ for $\eta = \eta_+ \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_+} + \eta_- \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_-}$ and $q \in]1, \infty[$.
- (H3) $\mu(\rho_0(x))$ is a strictly positive function on $\dot{\Omega}$ satisfying

$$\widetilde{\mu}_{+}\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{+}} + \widetilde{\mu}_{-}\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{-}} \le \mu(\rho_{0}(\cdot)) \le \overline{\mu}_{+}\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{+}} + \overline{\mu}_{-}\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{-}},$$

where $\tilde{\mu}_{\pm}$ and $\bar{\mu}_{\pm}$ are all strictly positive constants. In addition, we assume that $\mu(\cdot) \in W^1_{r,loc}(\mathbb{R}_+)$ and r is given as in (\mathcal{H}_1) .

²Here for any vectors \boldsymbol{u} and \boldsymbol{v} defined in $G \subset \mathbb{R}^N$, $(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v})_G := \int_G \boldsymbol{u} \cdot \boldsymbol{v} \, dx = \sum_{j=1}^N \int_G u^j v^j \, dx$.
Motivated by the pioneering work [113] by Solonnikov, we shall take advantage of the so-called Lagrangian coordinates to study System (INS_{\pm}) under the previous fundamental assumptions (\mathcal{H}_1) - (\mathcal{H}_3) . Thus the fact that the surfaces Γ_t , $\Gamma_{+,t}$ and Γ_- consist of the exactly same fluid particles at all time instants t, is taken for granted. Indeed, if we denote $u(\xi, t) := v(\mathbf{X}_u(\xi, t), t)$ and consider the following transformation

$$\boldsymbol{X}_{u}(\xi,t) := \xi + \int_{0}^{t} \boldsymbol{u}(\xi,\tau) \, d\tau \quad \text{for all } \xi \in \Omega \cup \Gamma_{-}, \tag{3.1}$$

then $(\Gamma_t, \Gamma_{+,t}, \Gamma_{-}) \equiv \mathbf{X}_u((\Gamma, \Gamma_+, \Gamma_-), t)$. Of course, the unknown regions $\Omega_{\pm,t}$ at time instant t are also the image of Ω_{\pm} respectively under $\mathbf{X}_u(\cdot, t)$.

To rewrite System (INS_{\pm}) by (3.1), we adopt the similar notations as in [113] here and subsequently:

- For any C¹ vector Y(ξ) defined in Ω̂, we write D_ξY for the Jacobian matrix of Y, i.e. (D_ξY)^j_k := ∂_{ξk}Y^j with 1 ≤ j, k ≤ N, and ∇_ξY := (D_ξY)^{tr}.
- For simplicity, A_u stands for the cofactor matrix of D_ξX_u. Moreover, we use the following notations for the derivatives and stress tensors related to (3.1),

$$abla_u := \mathscr{A}_u
abla_{\xi}, \ \operatorname{div}_u = \operatorname{Div}_u :=
abla_u \cdot \ \ \operatorname{and} \ \ \mathbb{T}_u({m w}, {\mathfrak q}) := \muig(
ho_0(\xi)ig)\mathbb{D}_u({m w}) - \mathfrak{q}\mathbb{I},$$

where the entry of the matrix $\mathbb{D}_u(\boldsymbol{u})$

$$\mathbb{D}_{u}(\boldsymbol{w})_{k}^{j} := (D_{\xi}\boldsymbol{w} \cdot \mathscr{A}_{u}^{tr} + \mathscr{A}_{u} \cdot \nabla_{\xi}\boldsymbol{w})_{k}^{j} = \sum_{\ell=1}^{N} \Big((\mathscr{A}_{u})_{\ell}^{k} \frac{\partial w^{j}}{\partial \xi_{\ell}} + (\mathscr{A}_{u})_{\ell}^{j} \frac{\partial w^{k}}{\partial \xi_{\ell}} \Big).$$

• Suppose that n and n_+ are the unit normal for the interface Γ and the boundary Γ_+ respectively.

$$(\overline{\boldsymbol{n}},\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_{+})(\xi,t) := (\boldsymbol{n}_{t},\boldsymbol{n}_{+,t}) \left(\boldsymbol{X}_{u}(\xi,t) \right) = \left(\frac{\mathscr{A}_{u}\boldsymbol{n}}{|\mathscr{A}_{u}\boldsymbol{n}|}, \frac{\mathscr{A}_{u_{+}}\boldsymbol{n}_{+}}{|\mathscr{A}_{u_{+}}\boldsymbol{n}_{+}|} \right) (\xi,t), \quad \forall \xi \in \Gamma \cup \Gamma_{+}$$

• For any vector $\boldsymbol{\nu}$ and \boldsymbol{h} defined along some surface S, we define the operator

$$\mathcal{T}_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}\boldsymbol{h} := \boldsymbol{h} - (\boldsymbol{h} \cdot \boldsymbol{\nu})\boldsymbol{\nu},$$

which is a projection into the hypersurface orthogonal to ν .

Now, note that the mass conservation law in (INS_{\pm}) is reduced to $\rho(\mathbf{X}_u(\xi, t), t) \equiv \rho_0(\xi)$. Then introduce $\mathfrak{q}(\xi, t) := \mathfrak{p}(\mathbf{X}_u(\xi, t), t)$. Thanks to (INS_{\pm}) , it is not hard to verify that $(\mathbf{u}, \mathfrak{q})$ satisfies the following equations

$$\begin{cases} \rho_{0}\partial_{t}\boldsymbol{u} - \operatorname{Div}_{\boldsymbol{u}}\mathbb{T}_{\boldsymbol{u}}(\boldsymbol{u},\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}) = \rho_{0}\boldsymbol{f}\left(\boldsymbol{X}_{\boldsymbol{u}}(\boldsymbol{\xi},t),t\right) & \text{in} \quad \dot{\boldsymbol{\Omega}}\times]0,T[,\\ & \operatorname{div}_{\boldsymbol{u}}\boldsymbol{u} = 0 & \text{in} \quad \dot{\boldsymbol{\Omega}}\times]0,T[,\\ & \left[\!\left[\mathbb{T}_{\boldsymbol{u}}(\boldsymbol{u},\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}})\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}\right]\!\right] = \left[\!\left[\boldsymbol{u}\right]\!\right] = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{in} \quad \Gamma\times]0,T[,\\ & \mathbb{T}_{\boldsymbol{u}_{+}}(\boldsymbol{u}_{+},\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}_{+}})\overline{\boldsymbol{n}_{+}} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{in} \quad \Gamma_{+}\times]0,T[,\\ & \boldsymbol{u}_{-} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on} \quad \Gamma_{-},\\ & \boldsymbol{u}|_{t=0} = \boldsymbol{v}_{0} & \text{on} \quad \dot{\boldsymbol{\Omega}}. \end{cases} \end{cases}$$
(INS[£])

For $(INS_{\pm}^{\mathfrak{L}})_2$, we remark that $\mathscr{A}_u = (\nabla_{\xi} \mathbf{X}_u)^{-1}$ due to the fact $\det(D_{\xi} \mathbf{X}_u) \equiv 1$ and Liouville Theorem.

To give a suitable space for the initial data v_0 , let us recall the linear mapping \mathcal{K} in Remark 3.3. For any $1 < q < \infty$ and any vector $u \in W_q^2(\dot{\Omega})^N$, we consider

$$egin{aligned} oldsymbol{lpha}_u &:= \eta^{-1} ext{Div} \left(\mu \mathbb{D}(oldsymbol{u})
ight) -
abla ext{div} oldsymbol{u}, \ eta_u &:= ig \| \mu \mathbb{D}(oldsymbol{u}) oldsymbol{n} \| oldsymbol{n} - ig \| ext{div} oldsymbol{u} ig], \ \gamma_u &:= ig (\mu \mathbb{D}(oldsymbol{u}) oldsymbol{n}_+ ig) oldsymbol{n}_+ - ext{div} oldsymbol{u}, \end{aligned}$$

and write $K(\boldsymbol{u}) := \mathcal{K}(\boldsymbol{\alpha}_u, \beta_u, \gamma_u) \in W^1_q(\dot{\Omega}) + \mathcal{W}^1_q(\Omega)$ for short. This is the key step to handle the two-phase reduced Stokes system (for more details see [94]).

Next, keeping K(u) above in mind, we denote Stokes operator for two phase problem by $\mathcal{A}_q u := \eta^{-1}$ Div $\mathbb{T}(u, K(u))$, whose domain $\mathcal{D}(\mathcal{A}_q)$ is given by

$$\mathcal{D}(\mathcal{A}_q) := \{ oldsymbol{u} \in W_q^2(\dot{\Omega})^N \cap J_q(\dot{\Omega}) : \llbracket oldsymbol{u}
brace_{\Gamma} = \llbracket \mathcal{T}_{oldsymbol{n}} ildsymbol{(\mu \mathbb{D}(u)n)}
brace_{\Gamma_+} = oldsymbol{0} \quad and \quad oldsymbol{u}|_{\Gamma_-} = 0 \}.$$

Besides, recall the real interpolation functor (see next section) and the spaces

$$J_q(\dot{\Omega}) := \{ \boldsymbol{f} \in L_q(\Omega)^N : (\boldsymbol{f}, \nabla \varphi)_{\dot{\Omega}} = 0 \quad \forall \varphi \in \mathcal{W}_{q'}^1(\Omega) \}$$

Then the spaces for v_0 and for the solution u in some time interval $I \subset \mathbb{R}$ are defined by

$$\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2-\frac{2}{p}}(\dot{\Omega}) := \left(J_q(\dot{\Omega}), \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{A}_q)\right)_{1-\frac{1}{p},p} \text{ and } W_{q,p}^{2,1}(\dot{\Omega} \times I) := L_p\left(I; W_q^2(\dot{\Omega})\right) \cap W_p^1\left(I; L_q(\dot{\Omega})\right).$$

One may see more discussions on $\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2-2/p}(\dot{\Omega})$ later. Now we can state our main result upon the local solvability of System $(INS_{\pm}^{\mathfrak{L}})$ for the cases (Ω_1) - (Ω_3) :

Theorem 3.4. Let (p,q) be in $(I) \cup (II)$ with the sets (I) and (II) given by

$$(I) := \{(p,q) \in]2, \infty[\times]N, \infty[\} \quad and \quad (II) := \{(p,q) \in]1, 2] \times]N, \infty[: \frac{1}{p} + \frac{N}{q} > 1\}.$$

Additionally, the Hypothesis $(\mathcal{H}1) - (\mathcal{H}3)$ on the domain $\dot{\Omega}$ and the viscosity μ are fulfilled. Assume that ρ_0 lies in $W^1_q(\dot{\Omega})$ satisfying

$$\|\eta - \rho_0\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})} \leq c$$
 for some (small enough) constant c ,

 v_0 is in $\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2(1-\frac{1}{p})}(\dot{\Omega})$ and \mathbf{f} belongs to $L_p(0,2; W^1_{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)^N)$. There are some time instant T(<1) and constant C, only depending on p, q, v_0 and \mathbf{f} , such that the System $(INS^{\mathfrak{L}}_{\pm})$ admits a unique solution $(\mathbf{u}, \mathfrak{q})$ satisfying

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{W^{2,1}_{q,p}(\dot{\Omega}\times]0,T[)} + \|\nabla \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}\|_{L_p(0,T;L_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \le C.$$
(3.2)

In addition, if μ is piecewise constant, we can relax the condition $\rho_0 \in W^1_q(\dot{\Omega})$ to $\rho_0 \in L_{\infty}(\Omega)$.

As the case where μ is piecewise constant is simpler, we only prove more general situation with μ being density-dependent in following sections. Now let us indicate that Theorem 3.4 yields some local existence result for the system (INS_{\pm}).

By (3.2), we first note that X_u in (3.1) is well defined as long as T is small enough. Moreover, X_u is a C^1 diffeomorphism from $\dot{\Omega}$ onto $\dot{\Omega}_t$ and measure preserving. Denote X_u the inverse mapping of X_u . For any smooth function h over $\dot{\Omega}$ and $r \in [1, \infty]$, we have

$$\|h \cdot \boldsymbol{X}_{u}^{-1}\|_{L_{r}(\dot{\Omega}_{t})} \lesssim \|h\|_{L_{r}(\dot{\Omega})}.$$

Now recall the relation

$$(\rho, \boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{p}}) = (\rho_0, \boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}) \circ \boldsymbol{X}_u^{-1},$$

and the definition $\mathscr{A}_u := (D_{\xi} X_u)^{-1}$. By Lemma 3.7, (3.2) and

$$abla_x(oldsymbol{v},\mathfrak{p}) = \left(\mathscr{A}_u
abla_\xi(oldsymbol{u},\mathfrak{q})
ight) \circ oldsymbol{X}_u^{-1},$$

we obtain that the components of $\nabla_x(\boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{p}})$ belong to $L_p(0, T; L_q(\dot{\Omega}_t))$.

On the other hand, it is not hard to see

$$\partial_t \boldsymbol{v} = (\partial_t \boldsymbol{u}) \circ \boldsymbol{X}_u^{-1} + (\boldsymbol{u} \circ \boldsymbol{X}_u^{-1}) \cdot \nabla_x \boldsymbol{v}$$

Then combining the above estimates yields that $\partial_t v \in L_p(0,T;L_q(\dot{\Omega}_t))^N$. Finally, taking advantage of Lemma 3.7 and the equality

$$abla^2 oldsymbol{v} = \operatorname{div}\left(\mathscr{A}_u^{tr} \mathscr{A}_u
abla oldsymbol{u}
ight) \circ oldsymbol{X}_u^{-1},$$

one can verify that the second order derivatives of \boldsymbol{v} are bounded in $L_p(0,T;L_q(\dot{\Omega}_t))^N$. Therefore combining above discussions, we conclude the following result for system (INS_{\pm}). **Theorem 3.5.** Under the assumptions of Theorem 3.4, there are some time instant T(<1) and constant C, only depending on p, q, v_0 and f, such that the System (INS_{\pm}) admits a unique solution (ρ , u, q) satisfying

$$\|\partial_t \boldsymbol{v}\|_{L_p(0,T;W^2_q(\dot{\Omega}_t))} + \|\nabla^2 \boldsymbol{v}\|_{L_p(0,T;L_q(\dot{\Omega}_t))} + \|\nabla \mathfrak{p}\|_{L_p(0,T;L_q(\dot{\Omega}_t))} \le C,$$

and ρ bounded in $W_q^1(\dot{\Omega})$. In addition, if μ is piecewise constant, we can relax the condition $\rho_0 \in W_q^1(\dot{\Omega})$ to $\rho_0 \in L_{\infty}(\Omega)$.

3.2 Functional spaces and some linear estimates

3.2.1 Functional spaces

In order to prove our main results precisely, let us firstly introduce some notations for functional spaces setting, which will be used throughout this paper. For any domain $G \subset \mathbb{R}^m$ $(1 \le m \in \mathbb{N})$ and some Banach space E, the notations $W_p^k(G; E)$ with $p \in [1, \infty]$ and $k \in \mathbb{N}$ means standard E-valued Sobolev spaces. Whenever E coincides with \mathbb{R} or \mathbb{C} , we will just write $W_p^k(G)$ for the usual scalar valued Sobolev functions. Moreover, the $L_p(G)$ ($L_p(G; E)$) stands for usual (E-valued) Lebegue space in G. Of course, we will admit similar conventions for spaces $W_{p,loc}^k(G; E)$ and the usual homogeneous spaces $\widehat{W}_p^k(G; E)$. For some open (time) interval I in \mathbb{R} and some postive constant γ , we define the following exponentially weighted Lebesgue and Sobolev spaces,

$$L_{p,\gamma}(I;E) := \{f: I \to E : e^{-\gamma t} f \in L_p(I;E)\},\$$

$$L_{p,\gamma,0}(\mathbb{R};E) := \{f \in L_{p,\gamma}(\mathbb{R};E) : f(\cdot,t) = 0 \text{ for } t < 0\},\$$

$$W_{p,\gamma}^m(I;E) := \{f \in L_{p,\gamma}(I;E) : \partial_t^j f(\cdot,t) \in L_{p,\gamma}(I;E), \ 1 \le j \le m\},\$$

$$W_{p,\gamma,0}^m(\mathbb{R};E) := W_{p,\gamma}^m(\mathbb{R};E) \cap L_{p,\gamma,0}(\mathbb{R};E).$$

Moreover, the norm of $W^m_{p,0,\gamma}(\mathbb{R}; E)$ with $m \ge 0$ is given by

$$\|f\|_{W^m_{p,0,\gamma}(\mathbb{R};E)} := \sum_{0 \le j \le m} \|e^{-\gamma t} \partial_t^j f(\cdot,t)\|_{L_p(\mathbb{R};E)}.$$

Recall the notion of *Japanese* bracket $\langle y \rangle := (1 + |y|^2)^{\frac{1}{2}}$ for any point $y \in \mathbb{R}^m$ and $\langle D_y \rangle (\equiv (I - \Delta_y)^{\frac{1}{2}})$ denotes the Fourier Multiplier whose symbol is $\langle y \rangle$. With such kind of multiplier, the standard and also exponentially weighted Bessel potential spaces are defined for $s \geq 0$,

$$H_p^s(\mathbb{R}; E) := \{ f \in L_p(\mathbb{R}; E) : (\langle D_t \rangle^s f)(\cdot, t) \in L_p(\mathbb{R}; E) \},$$

$$H_{p,0,\gamma}^s(\mathbb{R}; E) := \{ f \in L_{p,0,\gamma}(\mathbb{R}; E) : e^{-\gamma t} (\langle D_t \rangle^s f)(\cdot, t) \in L_p(\mathbb{R}; E) \}$$

Above the norm of the space $H_p^s(\mathbb{R}; E)$ is given by

$$\|f\|_{H_p^s(\mathbb{R};E)} := |\langle D_t \rangle f|_{H_p^s(\mathbb{R};E)} + \|f\|_{L_p(\mathbb{R};E)} := \|\langle D_t \rangle f\|_{L_p(\mathbb{R};E)} + \|f\|_{L_p(\mathbb{R};E)}.$$

and the norm $\|\cdot\|_{H^s_{p,0,\gamma}(\mathbb{R};E)}$ is defined similarly. On the other hand, we can also define some "multiplier" operator via Laplace transform for smooth enough function f. We denote the complex parameter $\lambda = \gamma + i\tau$ in the following formulas for Laplace transform \mathcal{L} and its inverse \mathcal{L}^{-1} ,

$$\mathcal{L}f(\lambda) := \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} e^{-\lambda t} f(t) \, dt, \quad \mathcal{L}^{-1}g(t) := \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} e^{\lambda \tau} g(\lambda) \, d\tau.$$

Then we define $(\Lambda_{\gamma}^{s})f := \mathcal{L}^{-1}(\lambda^{s}\mathcal{L}f(\cdot))(t)$ for nonnegative real number s. Another type Bessel potential spaces related to Λ_{γ}^{s} can be defined as follows,

$$\mathcal{H}^{s}_{p,\gamma}(\mathbb{R}; E) := \{ f \in L_{p,\gamma}(\mathbb{R}; E) : e^{-\gamma t} (\Lambda^{s}_{\gamma} f)(\cdot, t) \in L_{p}(\mathbb{R}; E) \}, \\ \mathcal{H}^{s}_{p,0,\gamma}(\mathbb{R}; E) := \mathcal{H}^{s}_{p,\gamma}(\mathbb{R}; E) \cap L_{p,0,\gamma}(\mathbb{R}; E),$$

One can verify that $H^s_{p,0,\gamma}(\mathbb{R}; E)$ coincides with $\mathcal{H}^s_{p,0,\gamma}(\mathbb{R}; E)$ for γ large enough.

In addition, if I stands for some open (time) interval in \mathbb{R} and q belongs to $[1, \infty]$, then we set the following mixed derivative spaces for simplicity,

$$\begin{split} W^{2,1}_{q,p}(G \times I) &:= L_p \big(I; W^2_q(G) \big) \cap W^1_p \big(I; L_q(G) \big), \\ W^{2,1}_{q,p,0,\gamma}(G \times \mathbb{R}) &:= L_{p,0,\gamma} \big(\mathbb{R}; W^2_q(G) \big) \cap W^1_{p,0,\gamma} \big(\mathbb{R}; L_q(G) \big), \\ H^{1,1/2}_{q,p}(G \times \mathbb{R}) &:= L_p \big(\mathbb{R}; W^1_q(G) \big) \cap H^{1/2}_p \big(\mathbb{R}; L_q(G) \big), \\ H^{1,1/2}_{q,p,0,\gamma}(G \times \mathbb{R}) &:= L_{p,0,\gamma} \big(\mathbb{R}; W^1_q(G) \big) \cap H^{1/2}_{p,0,\gamma} \big(\mathbb{R}; L_q(G) \big). \end{split}$$

Here for any two Banach spaces E_0 and E_1 , each of which is embedded in tempered distribution $S'(\mathbb{R}^m)$, the norm of Banach space $E_0 \cap E_1$ is understood by $\|\cdot\|_{E_0 \cap E_1} := \|\cdot\|_{E_0} + \|\cdot\|_{E_1}$. Besides, $\mathcal{L}(E_0, E_1)$ stands for the space of all bounded linear mapping from E_0 to E_1 . Moreover, we also need to employ the notations $(E_0, E_1)_{\theta,p}$ and $(E_0, E_1)_{[\theta]}$ for the real and complex interpolation functors between some interpolation couple E_0 and E_1 respectively for some $\theta \in]0, 1[$ and $p \in]1, \infty[$. Here we avoid discussing the endpoint case $\theta = 0$ or 1 (for more details see [9]).

3.2.2 Linear estimates

Our main results will based on the results upon the following linear two phase Stokes equtions in fixed domain Ω ,

$$\begin{cases} \eta \,\partial_t \boldsymbol{u} - \operatorname{Div} \mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}) = \boldsymbol{f} & \text{in} \quad \Omega \times]0, T[, \\ \operatorname{div} \boldsymbol{u} = g = \operatorname{div} \boldsymbol{R} & \text{in} \quad \dot{\Omega} \times]0, T[, \\ [\mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}})\boldsymbol{n}] = [\![\boldsymbol{h}]\!], \quad [\![\boldsymbol{u}]\!] = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{in} \quad \Gamma \times]0, T[, \\ \mathbb{T}_+(\boldsymbol{u}_+, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}_+)\boldsymbol{n}_+ = \boldsymbol{k} & \text{on} \quad \Gamma_+ \times]0, T[, \\ \boldsymbol{u}_- = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on} \quad \Gamma_- \times]0, T[, \\ \boldsymbol{u}_{|t=0} = \boldsymbol{u}_0 & \text{on} \quad \dot{\Omega}. \end{cases}$$

$$(S_{\pm})$$

where η is a piecewise constant in $\dot{\Omega}$, i.e. $\eta = \eta_+ \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_+} + \eta_- \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_-}$ and $\eta_{\pm} \in]0, \infty[$. The following theorem proved in [94, Theorem 2.8] treated (S_{\pm}) above with $T = \infty$. However, we firstly need to refine the hypothesis upon the viscosity function as follows.

 $(\mathcal{H}3')$ $\mu(x)$ is a strictly positive functions on $\dot{\Omega}$ satisfying

$$\widetilde{\mu}_+ \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_+} + \widetilde{\mu}_- \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_-} \le \mu(\cdot) \le \overline{\mu}_+ \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_+} + \overline{\mu}_- \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_-},$$

where $\tilde{\mu}_{\pm}$ and $\bar{\mu}_{\pm}$ are all strictly positive constants. In addition, we assume that $\mu(\cdot) \in W_r^1(\dot{\Omega})$ and r as given in (\mathcal{H}_1) .

On the other hand, we denote the dual space of $\mathcal{W}_{q'}^1(\Omega)$ by $\mathcal{W}_q^{-1}(\Omega)$ for some $1 < q < \infty$ and set $\mathbf{W}_q^{-1}(\Omega) := L_q(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{W}_q^{-1}(\Omega)$. Thus the linear result in [94] reads:

Theorem 3.6. Let $(p,q) \in]1, \infty[^2$ and $r \geq \max\{q,q'\}$ with standard notation for conjugate index q' := q/(q-1). Assume that η are two strictly positive constants and Hypothesis $(\mathcal{H}1), (\mathcal{H}2)$ and $(\mathcal{H}3')$ hold for $\dot{\Omega}$ and η . Then there exists $\gamma_0 \geq 1$ such that the following assertions hold true with taking $T = \infty$ in System (S_{\pm}) :

1. For any initial data $u_0 \in \mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2-2/p}(\dot{\Omega})$ and $(\boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{R}, g, \boldsymbol{h}, \boldsymbol{k}) \equiv \boldsymbol{0}$, the System (S_{\pm}) admits a unique solution

$$(\boldsymbol{u},\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}) \in W^{2,1}_{q,p,\gamma_0}(\dot{\Omega} \times \mathbb{R}_+) \times L_{p,\gamma_0}\big(\mathbb{R}_+; W^1_q(\dot{\Omega}) + \mathcal{W}^1_q(\Omega)\big),$$

which satisfies the following inequalities for some constant C_{p,q,γ_0}

$$\|e^{-\gamma_0 t}(\partial_t \boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{u}, \nabla \boldsymbol{u}, \nabla^2 \boldsymbol{u}, \nabla \mathfrak{q})\|_{L_p(\mathbb{R}_+; L_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \leq C_{p,q,\gamma_0} \|\boldsymbol{u}_0\|_{\mathcal{D}^{2-2/p}_{q,p}(\dot{\Omega})}$$

2. Assume $u_0 = 0$ and $(f, R, g, h, k) \in \mathcal{Y}_{p,q,\gamma_0}$. In other words, (f, R, g, h, k) satisfying

$$\boldsymbol{f} \in L_{p,0,\gamma_0} \big(\mathbb{R}; L_q(\dot{\Omega})^N \big), \quad \boldsymbol{R} \in W^1_{p,0,\gamma_0} \big(\mathbb{R}; L_q(\dot{\Omega})^N \big), \\ g \in L_{p,0,\gamma_0} \big(\mathbb{R}; W^1_q(\dot{\Omega}) \cap \boldsymbol{W}_q^{-1}(\Omega) \big) \cap H^{\frac{1}{2}}_{p,0,\gamma_0} \big(\mathbb{R}; L_q(\dot{\Omega}) \big),$$

$$oldsymbol{h} \in L_{p,0,\gamma_0}ig(\mathbb{R}; W^1_q(\dot{\Omega})^Nig) \cap H^{rac{1}{2}}_{p,0,\gamma_0}ig(\mathbb{R}; L_q(\dot{\Omega})^Nig), \ oldsymbol{k} \in L_{p,0,\gamma_0}ig(\mathbb{R}; W^1_q(\Omega_+)^Nig) \cap H^{rac{1}{2}}_{p,0,\gamma_0}ig(\mathbb{R}; L_q(\Omega_+)^Nig),$$

where \mathbf{R} is some representative of $\mathcal{G}(g)$. Then the System (S_{\pm}) admits a unique solution

$$(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}) \in W^{2,1}_{q,p,0,\gamma_0} (\dot{\Omega} \times \mathbb{R}) \times L_{p,0,\gamma_0} (\mathbb{R}; W^1_q(\Omega) + \mathcal{W}^1_q(\Omega))$$

possessing the following estimates for some C_{p,q,γ_0} independent on t

$$\begin{aligned} \|e^{-\gamma_0 t} (\partial_t \boldsymbol{u}, \langle D_t \rangle^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla \boldsymbol{u}, \nabla^2 \boldsymbol{u}, \nabla \mathfrak{q})\|_{L_p(\mathbb{R}; L_q(\dot{\Omega}))} + \|e^{-\gamma_0 t} \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_p(\mathbb{R}; L_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \\ &\leq C_{p, q, \gamma_0} \|(\boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{R}, g, \boldsymbol{h}, \boldsymbol{k})\|_{\mathcal{Y}_{p, q, \gamma_0}}, \end{aligned}$$

with the corresponding norm $\|\cdot\|_{\mathcal{Y}_{p,q,\gamma_0}}$ defined by

$$\begin{split} \| (\boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{R}, g, \boldsymbol{h}, \boldsymbol{k}) \|_{\mathcal{Y}_{p,q,\gamma_0}} &:= \| e^{-\gamma_0 t} (\boldsymbol{f}, \partial_t \boldsymbol{R}) \|_{L_p(\mathbb{R}; L_q(\dot{\Omega}))} + \| e^{-\gamma_0 t} (g, \boldsymbol{h}) \|_{L_p(\mathbb{R}; W^1_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \\ &+ \| e^{-\gamma_0 t} \boldsymbol{k} \|_{L_p(\mathbb{R}; W^1_q(\Omega_+))} + \| e^{-\gamma_0 t} \langle D_t \rangle^{\frac{1}{2}} (g, \boldsymbol{h}) \|_{L_p(\mathbb{R}; L_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \\ &+ \| e^{-\gamma_0 t} \langle D_t \rangle^{\frac{1}{2}} \boldsymbol{k} \|_{L_p(\mathbb{R}; L_q(\Omega_+))}. \end{split}$$

3.3 Short time existence

As we mentioned above, our approach for construction of short time solution of $(INS_{\pm}^{\mathfrak{L}})$ will be based on Theorem 3.6 and Fixed Point Theorem. For convenience, we rewrite $(INS_{\pm}^{\mathfrak{L}})$ into "Stokes-like" form as follows:

$$\begin{cases} \eta \partial_{t} \boldsymbol{u} - \operatorname{Div}_{\xi} \mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}) = \boldsymbol{f}_{\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}} & \text{in } \dot{\Omega} \times]0, T[, \\ \operatorname{div}_{\xi} \boldsymbol{u} = g_{\boldsymbol{u}} = \operatorname{div}_{\xi} \boldsymbol{R}_{\boldsymbol{u}} & \text{in } \dot{\Omega} \times]0, T[, \\ [\mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}})\boldsymbol{n}] = [\![\boldsymbol{h}_{\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}}]\!], \quad [\![\boldsymbol{u}]\!] = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{in } \Gamma \times]0, T[, \\ \mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{u}_{+}, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}_{+})\boldsymbol{n}_{+} = \boldsymbol{k}_{\boldsymbol{u}_{+}, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}_{+}} & \text{in } \Gamma_{+} \times]0, T[, \\ \boldsymbol{u}_{-} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on } \Gamma_{-} \times]0, T[, \\ \boldsymbol{u}|_{t=0} = \boldsymbol{v}_{0} & \text{on } \dot{\Omega}, \end{cases}$$
(3.3)

where the nonlinear terms above $(\pmb{f}_{u,\mathfrak{q}},g_u,\pmb{R}_u,\pmb{h}_{u,\mathfrak{q}},\pmb{k}_{u_+\mathfrak{q}_+})$ are defined by

$$\begin{aligned} \boldsymbol{f}_{u,\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}} &:= \rho_0 \boldsymbol{f} \big(\boldsymbol{X}_u(\boldsymbol{\xi},t),t \big) + (\eta - \rho_0) \partial_t \boldsymbol{u} - \big(\operatorname{Div}_{\boldsymbol{\xi}} \mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{u},\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}) - \operatorname{Div}_u \mathbb{T}_u(\boldsymbol{u},\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}) \big), \\ g_u &:= D_{\boldsymbol{\xi}} \boldsymbol{u} : (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_u^{tr}), \quad \boldsymbol{R}_u := (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_u^{tr}) \boldsymbol{u}, \end{aligned}$$

$$egin{aligned} m{h}_{u, \mathfrak{q}} &:= \mathbb{T}(m{u}, \mathfrak{q})m{n} - \mathbb{T}_u(m{u}, \mathfrak{q})\overline{m{n}}, \ m{k}_{u_+, \mathfrak{q}_+} &:= \mathbb{T}(m{u}_+, \mathfrak{q}_+)m{n}_+ - \mathbb{T}_{u_+}(m{u}_+, \mathfrak{q}_+)\overline{m{n}}_+. \end{aligned}$$

As a start point, let us consider the following linear system with non-zero initial state,

$$\begin{cases} \eta \,\partial_t \boldsymbol{u}_L - \operatorname{Div}_{\xi} \mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{u}_L, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}_L) = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{in} \quad \dot{\Omega} \times \mathbb{R}_+, \\ & \operatorname{div}_{\xi} \boldsymbol{u}_L = 0 & \text{in} \quad \dot{\Omega} \times \mathbb{R}_+, \\ \mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{u}_L, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}_L) \boldsymbol{n} \mathbb{T} = [\![\boldsymbol{u}_L]\!] = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{in} \quad \Gamma \times \mathbb{R}_+, \\ & \mathbb{T}_+(\boldsymbol{u}_{L,+}, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}_{L,+}) \boldsymbol{n}_+ = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on} \quad \Gamma_+ \times \mathbb{R}_+, \\ & \boldsymbol{u}_{L,-} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on} \quad \Gamma_- \times \mathbb{R}_+, \\ & \boldsymbol{u}_L|_{t=0} = \boldsymbol{v}_0 & \text{on} \quad \dot{\Omega}. \end{cases}$$
(3.4)

Thanks to Theorem 3.6, we obtain a (unique) global solution $(\boldsymbol{u}_{\scriptscriptstyle L},\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}_{\scriptscriptstyle L})$ of (3.4) such that

$$(\boldsymbol{u}_{L},\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}_{L}) \in W^{2,1}_{q,p,\gamma_{0}}(\dot{\Omega} \times \mathbb{R}_{+}) \times L_{p,\gamma_{0}}\big(\mathbb{R}_{+}; W^{1}_{q}(\dot{\Omega}) + \mathcal{W}^{1}_{q}(\Omega)\big)$$

for some $\gamma_0 \geq 1.$ Moreover, there exists a positive constant C_{p,q,γ_0} such that

$$\|e^{-\gamma_0 t}(\partial_t \boldsymbol{u}_L, \boldsymbol{u}_L, \nabla \boldsymbol{u}_L, \nabla^2 \boldsymbol{u}_L, \nabla \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}_L)\|_{L_p(\mathbb{R}_+; L_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \le C_{p,q,\gamma_0} \|\boldsymbol{v}_0\|_{\mathcal{D}^{2-2/p}_{q,p}(\dot{\Omega})}.$$
(3.5)

By the definition of $\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2-2/p}(\dot{\Omega})$ and the classical embedding

$$L_p(I; E_1) \cap W_p^1(I; E_0) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{BUC}(I; (E_0, E_1)_{1-1/p, p}) \quad \forall p \in]1, \infty[,$$

we have the following inequality

$$\|e^{-\gamma_0 t} \boldsymbol{u}_L\|_{L_{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+;\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2-2/p}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim \|e^{-\gamma_0 t} \partial_t \boldsymbol{u}_L\|_{L_p(\mathbb{R}_+;L_q(\dot{\Omega}))} + \|e^{-\gamma_0 t} \boldsymbol{u}_L\|_{L_p(\mathbb{R}_+;W_q^2(\dot{\Omega}))}.$$

Thus above inequality and (3.5) yield

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}_{L}\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2-2/p}(\dot{\Omega}))} \leq C_{p,q,\gamma_{0}} e^{\gamma_{0}T} \|\boldsymbol{v}_{0}\|_{\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2-2/p}(\dot{\Omega})}, \quad \text{for any finite } T > 0.$$
(3.6)

Then combining (3.5) and (3.6), we arrive for any finite T > 0,

$$\begin{aligned} \|\boldsymbol{u}_{L}\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2-2/p}(\dot{\Omega}))} + \|(\partial_{t}\boldsymbol{u}_{L},\boldsymbol{u}_{L},\nabla\boldsymbol{u}_{L},\nabla^{2}\boldsymbol{u}_{L},\nabla\mathfrak{q}_{L})\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \\ &\leq C_{p,q,\gamma_{0}}e^{\gamma_{0}T}\|\boldsymbol{v}_{0}\|_{\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2-2/p}(\dot{\Omega})}. \end{aligned}$$
(3.7)

With $(\boldsymbol{u}_L, \boldsymbol{q}_L)$ defined as above, our main aim is to find some solution $(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{q})$ of (3.3) which coincides with $(\boldsymbol{u}_L + \boldsymbol{U}, \boldsymbol{q}_L + Q)$ in some short time interval. Here the equations of (\boldsymbol{U}, Q) are easily deduced from (3.3) and (3.4),

$$\begin{cases} \eta \,\partial_t \boldsymbol{U} - \operatorname{Div}_{\xi} \mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{U}, Q) = \overline{\boldsymbol{f}}_{U,Q} & \text{in} \quad \dot{\Omega} \times]0, T[, \\ \operatorname{div}_{\xi} \boldsymbol{U} = \overline{\boldsymbol{g}}_{U} = \operatorname{div}_{\xi} \overline{\boldsymbol{R}}_{U} & \text{in} \quad \dot{\Omega} \times]0, T[, \\ [\mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{U}, Q)\boldsymbol{n}] = [\![\overline{\boldsymbol{h}}_{U,Q}]\!], \quad [\![\boldsymbol{U}]\!] = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{in} \quad \Gamma \times]0, T[, \\ \mathbb{T}_{+}(\boldsymbol{U}_{+}, Q_{+})\boldsymbol{n}_{+} = \overline{\boldsymbol{k}}_{U_{+},Q_{+}} & \text{on} \quad \Gamma_{+} \times]0, T[, \\ [\mathbb{U}_{-} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on} \quad \Gamma_{-} \times]0, T[, \\ [\mathbb{U}_{t=0} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on} \quad \dot{\Omega}, \end{cases}$$
(3.8)

where $(\overline{f}_{U,Q}, \overline{g}_U, \overline{R}_U, \overline{h}_{U,Q}, \overline{k}_{U_+,Q_+}) \equiv (f_{u,\mathfrak{q}}, g_u, R_u, h_{u,\mathfrak{q}}, k_{u+\mathfrak{q}+})$ as we defined before (below (3.3)). Then the local solvability of System (3.3) is reduced to the existence of solution (U, Q) of (3.8) in some short time interval]0, T[. Hence we assume T < 1 hereafter for convenience.

Furthermore, let us introduce the solution space for System (3.8). For any given $(p,q) \in]1, \infty[^2$ and $\gamma_0 > 0$,

$$\mathscr{E}(T) := W_{q,p}^{2,1}(\dot{\Omega} \times]0, T[) \times L_p(0,T; W_q^1(\Omega) + \mathcal{W}_q^1(\Omega)) \times H_{q,p,0,\gamma_0}^{1,\frac{1}{2}}(\dot{\Omega} \times \mathbb{R}) \times H_{q,p,0,\gamma_0}^{1,\frac{1}{2}}(\dot{\Omega}_+ \times \mathbb{R})$$

with the norm $\|\cdot\|_{\mathscr{E}(T)}$ given by

$$\begin{aligned} \|(\boldsymbol{w}, \nabla P, \Pi, \Pi_{+})\|_{\mathscr{E}(T)} &:= \|\boldsymbol{w}\|_{W^{2,1}_{q,p}(\dot{\Omega} \times]0,T[)} + \|\nabla P\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \\ &+ \|\Pi\|_{H^{1,\frac{1}{2}}_{q,p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\dot{\Omega} \times \mathbb{R})} + \|\Pi_{+}\|_{H^{1,\frac{1}{2}}_{q,p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\dot{\Omega} + \times \mathbb{R})}. \end{aligned}$$

We say (w, P, Π, Π_+) belongs to $\mathscr{E}_L(T)$ for some L > 0, if and only if the following assertions hold true:

1. $(\boldsymbol{w}, P, \Pi, \Pi_+)$ belongs to $\mathscr{E}(T)$ satisfying

$$\boldsymbol{w}|_{\Gamma_{-}} = \boldsymbol{0} \text{ on } \Gamma_{-}, \quad \llbracket (P - \Pi)\boldsymbol{n} \rrbracket = \llbracket \boldsymbol{w} \rrbracket = \boldsymbol{0} \text{ on } \Gamma \times]0, T[,$$

and $P_{+}\boldsymbol{n}_{+} = \Pi_{+}\boldsymbol{n}_{+} \text{ on } \Gamma_{+} \times]0, T[;$

2. The norm of $(\boldsymbol{w}, \nabla P, \Pi, \Pi_+)$ is bounded by L, i.e. $\|(\boldsymbol{w}, \nabla P, \Pi, \Pi_+)\|_{\mathscr{E}(T)} \leq L$.

Now assume $(\boldsymbol{w}, P, \Pi, \Pi_+)$ belongs to $\mathscr{E}_L(T)$ for some $q \in]N, \infty[$ and choose some parameter L large enough such that for some small constant c

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}_{L}\|_{L_{\infty}(0,2;\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2-2/p}(\dot{\Omega}))} + \|\boldsymbol{u}_{L}\|_{W_{q,p}^{2,1}(\dot{\Omega}\times]0,2[)} + \|\boldsymbol{f},\nabla\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{q}}_{L}\|_{L_{p}(0,2;L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \leq L,$$

$$L^{-1} \|\boldsymbol{f}\|_{L_p(0,2;L_q(\mathbb{R}^N))} + \|\eta - \rho_0\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})} \le c.$$

Obviously, the choice of L also depends on the quantity $\|\boldsymbol{v}_0\|_{\mathcal{D}^{2-2/p}_{q,p}(\dot{\Omega})}$ from (3.7). For such $(\boldsymbol{w}, P, \Pi, \Pi_+)$ in $\mathscr{E}_L(T)$, consider the following *linearized* Stokes equations from (3.8),

$$\begin{cases} \eta \,\partial_t \boldsymbol{U} - \operatorname{Div}_{\xi} \mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{U}, Q) = \overline{\boldsymbol{f}}_{w, P} & \text{in} \quad \dot{\Omega} \times]0, T[, \\ \operatorname{div}_{\xi} \boldsymbol{U} = \overline{\boldsymbol{g}}_{w} = \operatorname{div}_{\xi} \overline{\boldsymbol{R}}_{w} & \text{in} \quad \dot{\Omega} \times]0, T[, \\ [\mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{U}, Q)\boldsymbol{n}] = [\overline{\boldsymbol{h}}_{w, P}]], \quad [\![\boldsymbol{U}]\!] = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{in} \quad \Gamma \times]0, T[, \\ \mathbb{T}_{+}(\boldsymbol{U}_{+}, Q_{+})\boldsymbol{n}_{+} = \overline{\boldsymbol{k}}_{w_{+}, P_{+}} & \text{on} \quad \Gamma_{+} \times]0, T[, \\ [\mathbb{U}_{-} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on} \quad \Gamma_{-} \times]0, T[, \\ [\mathbb{U}_{t=0} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on} \quad \dot{\Omega}, \end{cases} \end{cases}$$
(3.9)

where $(\overline{f}_{w,P}, \overline{g}_w, \overline{R}_w, \overline{h}_{w,P}, \overline{k}_{w_+,P_+})$ are defined like $(\overline{f}_{U,Q}, \overline{g}_U, \overline{R}_U, \overline{h}_{U,Q}, \overline{k}_{U_+,Q_+})$ with replacing (U, Q) by (w, P).

Let us first sketch the strategy. For any point (w, P, Π, Π_+) in $\mathscr{E}_L(T)$, our goal is to find some

$$(\boldsymbol{U}, \boldsymbol{Q}, \boldsymbol{\Xi}, \boldsymbol{\Xi}_+) := \Phi(\boldsymbol{w}, \boldsymbol{P}, \boldsymbol{\Pi}, \boldsymbol{\Pi}_+) \in \mathscr{E}_L(T)$$

with (U, Q) solving (3.9) in]0, T[. The construction of such mapping Φ will be a consequence of Theorem 3.6. Hence we need to find suitable extensions $(\tilde{f}_{w,P}, \tilde{g}_w, \tilde{R}_w, \tilde{h}_{w,P}, \tilde{k}_{w_+,P_+})$ over time interval \mathbb{R} such that

$$(\widetilde{\boldsymbol{f}}_{w,P}, \widetilde{g}_w, \widetilde{\boldsymbol{R}}_w, \widetilde{\boldsymbol{h}}_{w,P}, \widetilde{\boldsymbol{k}}_{w+,P_+})|_{]0,T[} = (\overline{\boldsymbol{f}}_{w,P}, \overline{g}_w, \overline{\boldsymbol{R}}_w, \overline{\boldsymbol{h}}_{w,P}, \overline{\boldsymbol{k}}_{w+,P_+})$$

More importantly, for some $\gamma_0 > 1$ and $q \in]N, \infty[$, we have

$$\|(\widetilde{f}_{w,P},\widetilde{g}_{w},\widetilde{R}_{w},\widetilde{h}_{w,P},\widetilde{k}_{w+,P_{+}})\|_{\mathcal{Y}_{p,q,\gamma_{0}}} < \infty$$
(3.10)

Thanks to (3.10), the solvability of the following equations is guaranteed by Theorem 3.6,

$$\begin{cases} \eta \,\partial_t \widetilde{U} - \operatorname{Div}_{\xi} \mathbb{T}(\widetilde{U}, \widetilde{Q}) = \widetilde{f}_{w,P} & \text{in} \quad \dot{\Omega} \times \mathbb{R}_+, \\ \operatorname{div}_{\xi} \widetilde{U} = \widetilde{g}_w = \operatorname{div}_{\xi} \widetilde{R}_w & \text{in} \quad \dot{\Omega} \times \mathbb{R}_+, \\ [\mathbb{T}(\widetilde{U}, \widetilde{Q}) \boldsymbol{n}] = [\![\widetilde{h}_{w,P}]\!], \quad [\![\widetilde{U}]\!] = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{in} \quad \Gamma \times \mathbb{R}_+, \\ \mathbb{T}_+(\widetilde{U}_+, \widetilde{Q}_+) \boldsymbol{n}_+ = \widetilde{k}_{w_+,P_+} & \text{on} \quad \Gamma_+ \times \mathbb{R}_+, \\ \widetilde{U}_- = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on} \quad \Gamma_- \times \mathbb{R}_+, \\ \widetilde{U}|_{t=0} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on} \quad \dot{\Omega}, \end{cases}$$

$$(3.11)$$

In other words, we can obtain some global solution $(\widetilde{U}, \widetilde{Q})$ of System (3.11). Moreover, $(U, Q) := (\widetilde{U}, \widetilde{Q})|_{[0,T]}$ for some small enough T is exactly the local solution of System (3.9). Next we define

$$\Xi := \left(\mu(\rho_0) \mathbb{D}(\widetilde{U}) \boldsymbol{n}\right) \cdot \boldsymbol{n} - \widetilde{\boldsymbol{h}}_{w,P} \cdot \boldsymbol{n}$$
(3.12)

$$\Xi_{+} := \left(\mu(\rho_{0})\mathbb{D}(\widetilde{U}_{+})\boldsymbol{n}_{+}\right) \cdot \boldsymbol{n}_{+} - \widetilde{\boldsymbol{k}}_{w_{+},P_{+}} \cdot \boldsymbol{n}_{+}.$$
(3.13)

With above definitions, we can set $\Phi(w, P, \Pi, \Pi_+) := (U, Q, \Xi, \Xi_+)$. Furthermore, by smallness of *T*, we can find that (U, Q, Ξ, Ξ_+) belongs to $\mathscr{E}_L(T)$ and that Φ is a contracting mapping. This will complete our proof for local solvability of System (3.8) (as well as System (3.3)) by standard fixed point arguments.

The main goal of this section is to find some solution mapping Φ from from $\mathscr{E}_L(T)$ into itself and the contracting property of Φ will be discussed in the next section.

To define our solution operator Φ , it is convenient to introduce some standard extension operator $E_{(t)}$ such as in [106, Theorem 3.2]. For any (scalar- or vector-valued) mapping \mathfrak{h} defined on]0, T[and any fixed parameter $t \in]0, T$],

$$E_{(t)}\mathfrak{h}(\cdot,s) := \begin{cases} \mathfrak{h}(\cdot,s) & \text{if} \quad s \in]0,t[,\\ \mathfrak{h}(\cdot,2t-s) & \text{if} \quad s \in]t,2t[,\\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

For any Banach space E and $(p, \gamma) \in]1, \infty[\times]0, \infty[, E_{(t)} \in \mathcal{L}(L_p(0, T; E), L_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R}; E))$. Indeed, we have

$$\|e^{-\gamma s}E_{(t)}\mathfrak{h}(\cdot,s)\|_{L_p(\mathbb{R};E)} \le 2\|\mathfrak{h}(\cdot,s)\|_{L_p(0,T;E)}, \quad \text{for any } \gamma \ge 0 \text{ and } t \in]0,T].$$
(3.14)

If $\mathfrak{h}(\cdot, 0) = 0$, then clearly

$$\partial_s E_{(t)} \mathfrak{h}(\cdot, s) = \begin{cases} \partial_s \mathfrak{h}(\cdot, s) & \text{if } s \in]0, t[, \\ -(\partial_s \mathfrak{h})(\cdot, 2t - s) & \text{if } s \in]t, 2t[, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Thus $E_{(t)}\in\mathcal{L}\big(\widehat{W}^1_{p,0}(0,T;E),\widehat{W}^1_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R};E)\big).$ In fact, we have

$$\|e^{-\gamma s}\partial_s \big(E_{(t)}\mathfrak{h}(\cdot,s)\big)\|_{L_p(\mathbb{R};E)} \le 2\|(\partial_s\mathfrak{h})(\cdot,s)\|_{L_p(0,T;E)}, \quad \forall \ \gamma \ge 0 \ \text{and} \ t \in]0,T].$$
(3.15)

For simplicity, we also introduce the notations $(\mathbf{W}, \Theta) := (\mathbf{u}_L + \mathbf{w}, \mathbf{p}_L + P)$. Thanks to (3.93) and previous conventions on (T, L), the following important decay properties holds

$$\|\nabla \boldsymbol{W}\|_{L_{1}(0,T;L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega}))} \leq C_{N}T^{\frac{1}{p'}} \|(\nabla \boldsymbol{w},\nabla \boldsymbol{u}_{L})\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega}))} \leq C_{N}T^{\frac{1}{p'}+\sigma_{p,q}}L,$$
(3.16)

where, for any $1 and <math>N < q < \infty$, the non-negative index $\sigma_{p,q}$ is given by

$$\sigma_{p,q} := \begin{cases} \frac{1}{2} \left(1 - \frac{N}{q} \right), & \text{for} \quad \frac{2}{p} + \frac{N}{q} > 1; \\ 0, & \text{for} \quad \frac{2}{p} + \frac{N}{q} \le 1. \end{cases}$$

Thus $X_{\scriptscriptstyle W}, \mathscr{A}_{\scriptscriptstyle W} \text{ and } \overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_{\scriptscriptstyle W} := (\mathscr{A}_{\scriptscriptstyle W} \boldsymbol{n}) / |\mathscr{A}_{\scriptscriptstyle W} \boldsymbol{n}|$ are well defined so long as T small enough satisfying

$$C_N T^{\frac{1}{p'} + \sigma_{p,q}} L \le 1/2.$$
 (3.17)

Combining this decay property and Condition (3.17), we infer from Lemma 3.7 and Lemma 3.9 that

$$\begin{aligned} \|(\mathscr{A}_{W} - \mathbb{I}, \overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_{W} - \boldsymbol{n})\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega} \times]0, T[)} &\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'} + \sigma_{p,q}} L, \end{aligned} \tag{3.18} \\ \|\nabla_{\xi}(\mathscr{A}_{W} - \mathbb{I}, \overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_{W} - \boldsymbol{n})\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} &\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'}} L, \\ \|\partial_{t}(\mathscr{A}_{W} - \mathbb{I}, \overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_{W} - \boldsymbol{n})\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega}))} &\lesssim T^{\sigma_{p,q}} L, \\ \|\partial_{t} \nabla_{\xi}(\mathscr{A}_{W} - \mathbb{I}, \overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_{W} - \boldsymbol{n})\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} &\lesssim L. \end{aligned}$$

In the rest of this subsection, we devote ourselves to verify the bound (3.10) with keeping bounds (3.14) and (3.15) in mind. The fact that $W_q^1(\dot{\Omega})$ is a Banach algebra for $N < q < \infty$ will be also constantly used without mention.

Bounds for $\widetilde{f}_{w,P}$

Now, we recall the definition of $\overline{f}_{w,P}$ as follows,

$$\overline{\boldsymbol{f}}_{w,P} = \rho_0 \boldsymbol{f} \left(\boldsymbol{X}_W(\xi, t), t \right) + (\eta - \rho_0) \partial_t \boldsymbol{W} - \operatorname{Div}_{\xi} \left(\mu(\rho_0) \left(\mathbb{H}_W + (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_W^{tr}) \mathbb{D}(W) \right) \right) \\ + \operatorname{Div}_{\xi} \left(\mu(\rho_0) (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_W^{tr}) \mathbb{H}_W \right) + \operatorname{Div}_{\xi} \left(\Theta(\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_W^{tr}) \right),$$

where we adopt the notation

$$\mathbb{H}_{W} := D_{\xi} \boldsymbol{W}(\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W}^{tr}) + (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W}) \nabla_{\xi} \boldsymbol{W} \equiv \mu(\rho_{0})^{-1} \big(\mathbb{T}(\boldsymbol{W}, \Theta) - \mathbb{T}_{W}(\boldsymbol{W}, \Theta) \big).$$

The main aim of this step is to seek some suitable extension $\tilde{f}_{w,P} \in L_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R}; L_q(\dot{\Omega}))$ of the source term $\overline{f}_{w,P}$. To this end, let us introduce some notations which are also very useful in the rest of this context. Assume that $\chi \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ is some cut-off function satisfying $\chi(t) \equiv 1$ for $|t| \leq 1$ and $\chi(t) \equiv 0$ for $|t| \geq 2$. Thanks to (3.7), we set

$$\widetilde{\boldsymbol{u}}_{L}(\cdot,t) := \chi(t)e^{-|t|\mathcal{A}_{q}}\boldsymbol{v}_{0}(\cdot) \text{ for } t \in \mathbb{R}.$$

From the definition of \tilde{u}_L , it is not hard to see that $\tilde{u}_L(\cdot, t) = u_L(\cdot, t)$ for any $t \in [0, 1]$. Moreover, the mixed derivative theorem implies that

$$\|\widetilde{\boldsymbol{u}}_{L}\|_{H_{p}^{\frac{1}{2}}(\mathbb{R};W_{q}^{1}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim \|\widetilde{\boldsymbol{u}}_{L}\|_{W_{q,p}^{2,1}(\dot{\Omega}\times\mathbb{R})} \lesssim \|\boldsymbol{u}_{L}\|_{W_{q,p}^{2,1}(\dot{\Omega}\times]0,2[)} \lesssim L.$$
(3.19)

Next with such $\widetilde{\boldsymbol{u}}_{\scriptscriptstyle L},$ consider $\widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}:=E_{\scriptscriptstyle (T)}\boldsymbol{w}+\widetilde{\boldsymbol{u}}_{\scriptscriptstyle L}$ which satisfies

$$\widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}(\cdot,t) \equiv \boldsymbol{W}(\cdot,t) \text{ for any } t \in [0,T[\text{ and } \widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}(\cdot,t) \equiv \boldsymbol{0} \text{ for any } t \notin]-2,2[.$$

Furthermore, (3.19) and the mixed derivative theorem yield

$$\|\widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}\|_{H^{\frac{1}{2}}_{p}(\mathbb{R};W^{1}_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim \|\widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}\|_{W^{2,1}_{q,p}(\dot{\Omega}\times\mathbb{R})} \lesssim \|E_{(T)}\boldsymbol{w}\|_{W^{2,1}_{q,p}(\dot{\Omega}\times]0,2T[)} + \|\widetilde{\boldsymbol{u}}_{L}\|_{W^{2,1}_{q,p}(\dot{\Omega}\times\mathbb{R})} \lesssim L.$$
(3.20)

Recalling (3.16), \widetilde{W} has the similar decay property due to (3.20)

$$\|\nabla_{\xi}\widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}\|_{L_{1}(0,2T;L_{\infty}(G))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'}} \|\nabla_{\xi}\widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}\|_{L_{p}(0,2T;L_{\infty}(G))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'}+\sigma_{p,q}}L.$$
(3.21)

Now, introduce the following two matrices to simplify our writing,

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_{W} &:= D_{\xi} \widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}} \cdot E_{(T)} (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W}^{tr}) + E_{(T)} (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W}) \cdot \nabla_{\xi} \widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}, \\ \widetilde{\mathbb{D}}_{W} &:= E_{(T)} (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W}^{tr}) \cdot \mathbb{D}(\widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}). \end{split}$$

Then the following vector will be one desired extension,

$$\widetilde{\boldsymbol{f}}_{w,P} := \rho_0 E_{(T)} \boldsymbol{f} \left(\boldsymbol{X}_W(\xi, t), t \right) + (\eta - \rho_0) E_{(T)} \partial_t \boldsymbol{W} - \operatorname{Div}_{\xi} \left(\mu(\rho_0) (\widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_W + \widetilde{\mathbb{D}}_W) \right)$$

$$+ \operatorname{Div}_{\xi} \left(\mu(\rho_0) E_{(T)} (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_W^{tr}) \widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_W \right) + \operatorname{Div}_{\xi} \left((E_{(T)} \Theta) E_{(T)} (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_W^{tr}) \right).$$
(3.22)

Obviously, $\widetilde{f}_{w,P}|_{t\in[0,T[} = \overline{f}_{w,P}$ is fulfilled. More importantly, we will demonstrate

$$\|\widetilde{f}_{w,P}\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R};L_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim cL + T^{\frac{1}{p'} + \sigma_{p,q}} L^2 \big(\|\mu\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})} + T^{\sigma_{p,q}} \|\nabla\mu\|_{L_q(\dot{\Omega})}\big) + T^{\frac{1}{p'}} L^2.$$
(3.23)

To verify (3.23), first note that Condition (3.17) (up to the choice of C_N) yields,

$$\left\| \det \left(\mathbb{I} + \int_0^t \nabla \boldsymbol{W}(\cdot, \tau) d\tau \right) \right\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T; L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega}))} \leq \frac{1}{2}$$

Thus we have for some $\gamma_0 > 0$,

$$\left\|E_{(T)}\boldsymbol{f}\left(\boldsymbol{X}_{W}(\xi,t),t\right)\right\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\mathbb{R};L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim \left\|\boldsymbol{f}\right\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim cL.$$
(3.24)

Next, the second term on the right hand side of (3.22) is easy bounded by

$$\|(\eta - \rho_0)E_{(T)}\partial_t \boldsymbol{W}\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R};L_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim \|\eta - \rho_0\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega}\times]0,T[)}L \lesssim cL.$$
(3.25)

To study the nonlinear terms in (3.22), we know from (3.18) and (3.21) that for any $1 \le j, k, \ell, m \le N$,

$$\left\| \left(E_{(T)} \left(\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W} \right) \right)_{k}^{j} \left(\nabla_{\xi} \widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}} \right)_{m}^{\ell} \right\|_{L_{p}(0,2T;W_{q}^{1}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'} + \sigma_{p,q}} L^{2}, \tag{3.26}$$

$$\left\| \left(E_{(T)} \left(\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W} \right) \right)_{k}^{j} (\nabla_{\xi} \widetilde{W})_{m}^{\ell} \right\|_{L_{p}(0,2T;L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'} + 2\sigma_{p,q}} L^{2}.$$

$$(3.27)$$

Then combining the bounds (3.26) and (3.27), we obtain that for any $\gamma_0 > 0$,

$$\|\mu(\rho_{0})(\widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_{W},\widetilde{\mathbb{D}}_{W})\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\mathbb{R};W^{1}_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'}+\sigma_{p,q}}L^{2}(\|\mu\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})}+T^{\sigma_{p,q}}\|\nabla\mu\|_{L_{q}(\dot{\Omega})}).$$
(3.28)

Moreover, compared with (3.28), $\mu(\rho_0)\widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_W \cdot E_{(T)}(\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_W)$ is higher order term with respect to time,

$$\|\mu(\rho_{0})\widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_{W} \cdot E_{(T)}(\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W})\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\mathbb{R};W^{1}_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\frac{2}{p'}+2\sigma_{p,q}}L^{3}(\|\mu\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})} + T^{\sigma_{p,q}}\|\nabla\mu\|_{L_{q}(\dot{\Omega})}).$$
(3.29)

Therefore, under Condition (3.17), (3.28) and (3.29) yield

$$\begin{split} \|\operatorname{Div}_{\xi}\left(\mu(\rho_{0})(\widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_{W}+\widetilde{\mathbb{D}}_{W})\right) - \operatorname{Div}_{\xi}\left(\mu(\rho_{0})E_{(T)}\left(\mathbb{I}-\mathscr{A}_{W}^{tr}\right)\widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_{W}\right)\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\mathbb{R};L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \\ \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'}+\sigma_{p,q}}L^{2}\left(\|\mu\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})}+T^{\sigma_{p,q}}\|\nabla\mu\|_{L_{q}(\dot{\Omega})}\right). \tag{3.30}$$

The bound of last term of $\tilde{f}_{w,P}$ is immediate from (3.18),

$$\|\operatorname{Div}_{\xi}\left((E_{(T)}\Theta)E_{(T)}(\mathbb{I}-\mathscr{A}_{W}^{tr})\right)\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\mathbb{R};L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'}}L^{2}.$$
(3.31)

At last, putting together the bounds (3.24), (3.25), (3.30) and (3.31) completes the proof of our claim (3.23).

Bound of \widetilde{g}_w

Based on the expression

$$\overline{g}_w = D_{\xi} \boldsymbol{W} : (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_W^{tr}) = \operatorname{div}_{\xi} \overline{\boldsymbol{R}}_w = \operatorname{div}_{\xi} \big((\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_W^{tr}) \boldsymbol{W} \big),$$

let us consider the following extension

$$\widetilde{g}_{w} := E_{(T)} \left(D_{\xi} \widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}} : (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W}^{tr}) \right) = \operatorname{div} \left(E_{(T)} \left((\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W}^{tr}) \widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}} \right) \right) =: \operatorname{div} \widetilde{\boldsymbol{R}}_{w}.$$
(3.32)

By (3.32), we immediately know that $\tilde{g}_w(\cdot, t) = \overline{g}_w(\cdot, t)$ for $t \in [0, T[$ and vanishes for $t \notin]0, 2T[$. To prove such \tilde{g}_w is an admissible extension, it is sufficient to verify for some $\gamma_0 > 1$,

$$\widetilde{g}_w \in L_{p,0,\gamma_0} \left(\mathbb{R}; W^1_q(\dot{\Omega}) \cap \boldsymbol{W}_q^{-1}(\Omega) \right) \cap H^{\frac{1}{2}}_{p,0,\gamma_0} \left(\mathbb{R}; L_q(\dot{\Omega}) \right).$$
(3.33)

In fact, the first part of (3.33) is guaranteed by our previous discussion (3.26),

$$\|\widetilde{g}_w\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R};W^1_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim \|\widetilde{g}_w\|_{L_p(0,2T;W^1_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'}+\sigma_{p,q}}L^2.$$
(3.34)

Next, to prove the assertion $\widetilde{g}_w \in L_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R}; W_q^{-1}(\Omega))$, note the fact that $\widetilde{W}|_{\Gamma_-} = \mathbf{0}$. Thus we obtain

$$\widetilde{\boldsymbol{R}}_w = \left(E_{(T)}(\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_W^{tr})\right)\widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}} = \boldsymbol{0} \text{ on } \Gamma_{-}.$$

On the other hand, we claim the following property

$$\llbracket \widetilde{\boldsymbol{R}}_{w} \cdot \boldsymbol{n} \rrbracket = \llbracket \left(E_{(T)} \left(\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W}^{tr} \right) \right) \widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}} \cdot \boldsymbol{n} \rrbracket = 0 \text{ on } \Gamma, \qquad (3.35)$$

holds true, which yields our desired result concerning $W_q^{-1}(\Omega)$ norm for \tilde{g}_w (for more discussions on $W_q^{-1}(\Omega)$, see [94, Section 1.2]).

Now, we assume $t \in]0, T]$ and the proof of the case $t \in]0, 2T[$ follows along the similar lines. As $[\widetilde{W}]$ is continuous across Γ , it is sufficient to check the fact

$$\llbracket \mathscr{A}_{\scriptscriptstyle W}^{tr} \boldsymbol{W} \cdot \boldsymbol{n} \rrbracket = \boldsymbol{W} \cdot \llbracket \mathscr{A}_{\scriptscriptstyle W} \boldsymbol{n} \rrbracket = 0 \ \text{ on } \ \boldsymbol{\Gamma}, \quad \forall \, t \in]0, T].$$

This is true due to [43, Remark 3.1], which completes the proof for (3.35).

Finally, it remains to check $\tilde{g}_w \in H^{\frac{1}{2}}_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R}_+; L_q(\dot{\Omega}))$. However, for technical reason, we here divide the proof into two cases:

$$(I):=\{(p,q)\in]2,\infty[\times]N,\infty[\} \quad \text{and} \quad (II):=\{(p,q)\in]1,2]\times]N,\infty[:1/p+N/q>1\}.$$

For the case (I), Lemma 3.11, (3.18) and (3.20) imply

$$\begin{split} \|\widetilde{g}_{w}\|_{H^{\frac{1}{2}}_{p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\mathbb{R};L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} &\lesssim \|\mathbb{I}-\mathscr{A}_{W}^{tr}\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega}\times]0,T[)}^{\frac{1}{2}} \Big(\|\nabla_{\xi}\mathscr{A}_{W}^{tr}\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} + \|\mathbb{I}-\mathscr{A}_{W}^{tr}\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega}\times]0,T[)} \\ &+ T^{\frac{q-N}{pq}} \|\partial_{t}\mathscr{A}_{W}^{tr}\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))}^{1-\frac{N}{2q}} \|\partial_{t}\mathscr{A}_{W}^{tr}\|_{L_{p}(0,T;H^{1}_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))}^{\frac{N}{2}} \|D_{\xi}\widetilde{W}\|_{H^{\frac{1}{2},\frac{1}{2}}_{q,p}(\dot{\Omega}\times\mathbb{R})} \\ &\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2p'}+\frac{\sigma_{p,q}}{2}} L^{\frac{3}{2}} \Big(T^{\frac{1}{p'}}L + T^{\frac{q-N}{pq}} \|W\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;W^{1}_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))}^{1-\frac{N}{2q}} L^{\frac{N}{2}}\Big)^{\frac{1}{2}}. \end{split}$$

As $\boldsymbol{W} \in L_{\infty}(0,T; \mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2-2/p}(\dot{\Omega})) \hookrightarrow L_{\infty}(0,T; W_{q}^{1}(\dot{\Omega})^{N})$ for p > 2, the above inequalities yield

$$\|\widetilde{g}_{w}\|_{H^{\frac{1}{2}}_{p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\mathbb{R};L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{pq-N}{pq}+\sigma_{p,q}\right)}L^{2}.$$
(3.36)

On the other hand, if $p \in]1,2]$ such that $\frac{1}{p} + \frac{N}{q} > 1$, then we infer from Lemma 3.12 and (3.18) that

$$\begin{split} \|\widetilde{g}_{w}\|_{H^{\frac{1}{2}}_{p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\mathbb{R};L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} &\lesssim \|\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W}^{tr}\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega}\times]0,T[)}^{\frac{1}{2}} \Big(\|\nabla_{\xi}\mathscr{A}_{W}^{tr}\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} + \|\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W}^{tr}\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega}\times]0,T[)} \\ &+ T^{\frac{3}{2} - \frac{1}{p} - \frac{N}{2q} - \frac{N}{2\beta}} \|\partial_{t}(\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W}^{tr})\|_{L_{p/\theta}(0,T;L_{\beta}(\dot{\Omega}))} \Big)^{\frac{1}{2}} \|D_{\xi}\widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}\|_{H^{\frac{1}{2},\frac{1}{2}}_{q,p}(\dot{\Omega}\times\mathbb{R})} \\ &\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2p'} + \frac{\sigma_{p,q}}{2}} L^{\frac{3}{2}} \Big(T^{\frac{1}{p'}}L + T^{\frac{3}{2} - \frac{1}{p} - \frac{N}{2q} - \frac{N}{2\beta}} \|\partial_{t}\mathscr{A}_{W}\|_{L_{p/\theta}(0,T;L_{\beta}(\dot{\Omega}))} \Big)^{\frac{1}{2}} \end{split}$$

for some θ and β such that $1 - \frac{2(1-\theta)}{p} = \frac{N}{q} - \frac{N}{\beta}$ and $\frac{N}{q} + \frac{N}{\beta} \leq 1$. Moreover, apply Lemma 3.7 and the comments below Proposition 3.10,

$$\|\partial_t \mathscr{A}_W\|_{L_{p/\theta}(0,T;L_{\beta}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim \|\nabla_{\xi} W\|_{L_{p/\theta}(0,T;L_{\beta}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim L.$$
(3.37)

Thus we conclude

$$\|\widetilde{g}_w\|_{H^{\frac{1}{2}}_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R};L_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'} + \frac{\sigma_{p,q}}{2}} L^2.$$
(3.38)

Finally, combining the estimates (3.34), (3.36) and (3.38) yields

$$\|\widetilde{g}_w\|_{H^{1,\frac{1}{p}}_{q,p,0,\gamma_0}(\dot{\Omega}\times\mathbb{R})} \lesssim (T^{\frac{1}{p'}+\sigma_{p,q}} + T^{s_{p,q}})L^2 \lesssim T^{s_{p,q}}L^2,$$
(3.39)

where the index $s_{p,q}$ is defined by

$$s_{p,q} := \begin{cases} \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{pq-N}{pq} + \sigma_{p,q} \right), & \text{for} \quad (p,q) \in (I); \\ \frac{1}{p'} + \frac{\sigma_{p,q}}{2}, & \text{for} \quad (p,q) \in (II). \end{cases}$$

Bound of $\widetilde{oldsymbol{R}}_w$

Recall the definition $\widetilde{\mathbf{R}}_w = (E_{(T)}(\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_W^{tr}))\widetilde{\mathbf{W}}$ in (3.32). Obviously $\widetilde{\mathbf{R}}_w(\cdot, t) \equiv \overline{\mathbf{R}}_w(\cdot, t)$ for $t \in]0, T[$. Besides, employing Lemma 3.7 and (3.18) implies that

$$\|\partial_t \widetilde{\boldsymbol{R}}_W\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R};L_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim \|\widetilde{W}^j \partial_{\xi_\ell} E_{(T)} W^k\|_{L_p(0,2T;L_q(\dot{\Omega}))} + T^{\frac{1}{p'} + \sigma_{p,q}} L^2.$$
(3.40)

So to handle the nonlinear term $\widetilde{W}^{j}\partial_{\xi_{\ell}}E_{(T)}W^{k}$ on the right hand side of (3.40), let us first consider the case where $N/q + 2/p \leq 1$. In this situation, we have the embeddings $\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2-2/p}(\dot{\Omega}) \hookrightarrow W_{q}^{1}(\dot{\Omega}) \hookrightarrow L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})$ and thus

$$\|\widetilde{W}^{j}\partial_{\xi_{\ell}}E_{(T)}W^{k}\|_{L_{p}(0,2T;L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p}}\|\widetilde{W}\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega}\times]0,2T[)}\|\nabla_{\xi}W\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p}}L^{2}.$$
 (3.41)

On the other hand, assuming N/q + 2/p > 1, we infer from (3.16),

$$\|\widetilde{W}^{j}\partial_{\xi_{\ell}}E_{(T)}W^{k}\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim \|\nabla_{\xi}W\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega}))}\|\widetilde{W}\|_{L_{\infty}(0,2T;L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\sigma_{p,q}}L^{2}.$$
 (3.42)

At last, adding (3.41) and (3.42) into (3.40) yields for all $(p,q) \in]1, \infty[\times]N, \infty[$,

$$\|\partial_t \widetilde{\boldsymbol{R}}_W\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R};L_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\widetilde{\sigma}_{p,q}} L^2 \quad \text{with } \widetilde{\sigma}_{p,q} := \min\left\{\frac{1}{p}, \frac{1}{2} - \frac{N}{2q}\right\} > 0.$$
(3.43)

Bound of $\widetilde{\boldsymbol{h}}_{w,P}$

Recall the symbol $\mathbb{H}_{\scriptscriptstyle W}=\mathbb{D}({\boldsymbol W})-\mathbb{D}_{\scriptscriptstyle W}({\boldsymbol W})$ and write out

$$\overline{\boldsymbol{h}}_{w,P} = \mu(\rho_0) \mathbb{H}_w \boldsymbol{n} + \mu(\rho_0) \mathbb{H}_w (\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_w - \boldsymbol{n}) - \mu(\rho_0) \mathbb{D}(\boldsymbol{W}) (\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_w - \boldsymbol{n}) + \Theta(\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_w - \boldsymbol{n})$$

In fact, this motivates us to introduce

$$\widetilde{\boldsymbol{h}}_{w,P} := \mu(\rho_0) \widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_W \boldsymbol{n} + \mu(\rho_0) \widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_W E_{(T)}(\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_W - \boldsymbol{n}) - \mu(\rho_0) \mathbb{D}(\widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}) E_{(T)}(\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_W - \boldsymbol{n}) + \Pi E_{(T)}(\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_W - \boldsymbol{n}).$$

Clearly $\llbracket \widetilde{h}_{w,P}(\cdot,t) \rrbracket = \llbracket \overline{h}_{w,P}(\cdot,t) \rrbracket$ on Γ for any $t \in]0, T[$. If the following property holds true,

$$\widetilde{\boldsymbol{h}}_{w,P} \in L_{p,0,\gamma_0}\left(\mathbb{R}; W_q^1(\dot{\Omega})^N\right) \cap H_{p,0,\gamma_0}^{\frac{1}{2}}\left(\mathbb{R}; L_q(\dot{\Omega})^N\right) \quad \text{for some } \gamma_0 > 1,$$
(3.44)

then $\tilde{h}_{w,P}$ is exactly one desired extension. In the rest of this step, our main task is to check (3.44).

Firstly, the inequalities (3.26), (3.27) and Lemma 3.9 imply that

$$\|\mu(\rho_0)(\widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_W,\widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_W\boldsymbol{n})\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R};W^1_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'}+\sigma_{p,q}}L^2\big(\|\mu\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})} + T^{\sigma_{p,q}}\|\nabla\mu\|_{L_q(\dot{\Omega})}\big).$$
(3.45)

Now thanks to (3.18), (3.45) and (3.21) yield respectively,

$$\begin{aligned} \|\mu(\rho_{0})\widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_{W}E_{(T)}(\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_{W}-\boldsymbol{n})\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\mathbb{R};W^{1}_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} &\lesssim T^{\frac{2}{p'}+2\sigma_{p,q}}L^{3}(\|\mu\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})}+T^{\sigma_{p,q}}\|\nabla\mu\|_{L_{q}(\dot{\Omega})}), \end{aligned}$$
(3.46)
$$\|\mu(\rho_{0})\mathbb{D}(\widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}})E_{(T)}(\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_{W}-\boldsymbol{n})\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\mathbb{R};W^{1}_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} &\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'}+\sigma_{p,q}}L^{2}(\|\mu\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})}+T^{\sigma_{p,q}}\|\nabla\mu\|_{L_{q}(\dot{\Omega})}). \end{aligned}$$
(3.47)

The estimate of the last term in $\widetilde{h}_{w,P}$ is immediate from (3.18),

$$\|\Pi E_{(T)}(\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_{W} - \boldsymbol{n})\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\mathbb{R};W^{1}_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'}}L^{2}.$$
(3.48)

Therefore, combining the bounds (3.45)-(3.48) and Condition (3.17), we arrive

$$\|\tilde{\boldsymbol{h}}_{w,P}\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R};W^1_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'} + \sigma_{p,q}} L^2 \big(\|\mu\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})} + T^{\sigma_{p,q}} \|\nabla\mu\|_{L_q(\dot{\Omega})}\big) + T^{\frac{1}{p'}} L^2, \qquad (3.49)$$

which completes the first part proof of the claim (3.44).

To verify the rest property in (3.44), we first recall the proof of (3.39) and obtain that

$$\|\widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_W\|_{H^{1,\frac{1}{2}}_{q,p,0,\gamma_0}(\dot{\Omega}\times\mathbb{R})} \lesssim T^{s_{p,q}}L^2.$$
(3.50)

Thus the bound (3.27) and Lemma 3.9 imply that

$$\|\mu(\rho_{0})(\widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_{W},\widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_{W}\boldsymbol{n})\|_{H^{1,\frac{1}{2}}_{q,p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\dot{\Omega}\times\mathbb{R})} \lesssim \|\mu\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})}T^{s_{p,q}}L^{2} + \|\nabla\mu(\rho_{0})\|_{L_{q}(\dot{\Omega})}T^{\frac{1}{p'}+2\sigma_{p,q}}L^{2}.$$
 (3.51)

Now, note that Lemma 3.9 and (3.37) yield

$$\|\partial_t(\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_W - \boldsymbol{n})\|_{L_{p/\theta}(0,T;L_{\beta}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim \|\partial_t \mathscr{A}_W\|_{L_{p/\theta}(0,T;L_{\beta}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim L.$$

Thus by means of (3.18), we can produce similar arguments as (3.36) and (3.38) with replacing $\mathscr{A}_W - \mathbb{I}$ by $\overline{n}_W - n$. Indeed, we can conclude

$$\|\mu(\rho_{0})\widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_{W}E_{(T)}(\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_{W}-\boldsymbol{n})\|_{H^{\frac{1}{2}}_{p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\mathbb{R};L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim \|\mu\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})}T^{2s_{p,q}}L^{3} + \|\nabla\mu(\rho_{0})\|_{L_{q}(\dot{\Omega})}T^{\frac{1}{p'}+2\sigma_{p,q}+s_{p,q}}L^{3}.$$
 (3.52)

$$\|\mu(\rho_0)\mathbb{D}(\widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}})E_{(T)}(\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_W-\boldsymbol{n})\|_{H^{\frac{1}{2}}_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R};L_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim \|\mu\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})}T^{s_{p,q}}L^2.$$
(3.53)

$$\|\Pi E_{(T)}(\overline{n}_{W} - n)\|_{H^{\frac{1}{2}}_{p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\mathbb{R};L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{s_{p,q}}L^{2}.$$
(3.54)

Lastly, keeping the following convention in mind

$$CT^{s_{p,q}}L \le 1$$
 for some constant C , (3.55)

we infer from (3.51)-(3.54)

$$\|\widetilde{\boldsymbol{h}}_{w,P}\|_{H^{\frac{1}{p}}_{p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\mathbb{R}_{+};L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim (\|\mu\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})} + 1)T^{s_{p,q}}L^{2} + \|\nabla\mu(\rho_{0})\|_{L_{q}(\dot{\Omega})}T^{\frac{1}{p'}+2\sigma_{p,q}}L^{2}.$$
(3.56)

Hence combining the estimates (3.49) and (3.56), we end up with

$$\|\tilde{\boldsymbol{h}}_{w,P}\|_{H^{1,\frac{1}{2}}_{q,p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\dot{\Omega}\times\mathbb{R})} \lesssim \|\mu\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})} T^{s_{p,q}} L^{2} + \|\nabla\mu(\rho_{0})\|_{L_{q}(\dot{\Omega})} T^{\frac{1}{p'}+2\sigma_{p,q}} L^{2} + T^{\min\{s_{p,q},\frac{1}{p'}\}} L^{2}.$$
(3.57)

Bound of \widetilde{k}_{w_+,P_+}

Inspired by previous step, we introduce the following notations,

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{K}_{W_{+}} &:= D_{\xi} \boldsymbol{W}_{+} E_{(T)} (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W_{+}}^{tr}) + E_{(T)} (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W_{+}}) \nabla_{\xi} \boldsymbol{W}_{+}, \\ \widetilde{\boldsymbol{k}}_{w_{+},P_{+}} &:= \mu(\rho_{0}) \widetilde{\mathbb{K}}_{W_{+}} \boldsymbol{n}_{+} + \mu(\rho_{0}) \widetilde{\mathbb{K}}_{W_{+}} E_{(T)} (\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_{W_{+}} - \boldsymbol{n}_{+}) \\ &- \mu(\rho_{0}) \mathbb{D}(\widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}_{+}) E_{(T)} (\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_{W_{+}} - \boldsymbol{n}) + \Pi_{+} E_{(T)} (\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_{W_{+}} - \boldsymbol{n}_{+}). \end{split}$$

In fact, \tilde{k}_{w_+,P_+} defined above is one desired extension. Indeed, taking advantage of similar arguments for $\tilde{h}_{w,P}$, we can find

$$\|\widetilde{\boldsymbol{k}}_{w_{+},P_{+}}\|_{H^{1,\frac{1}{2}}_{q,p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\dot{\Omega}_{+}\times\mathbb{R})} \lesssim \|\mu\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})} T^{s_{p,q}}L^{2} + \|\nabla\mu(\rho_{0})\|_{L_{q}(\dot{\Omega})} T^{\frac{1}{p'}+2\sigma_{p,q}}L^{2} + T^{\min\{s_{p,q},\frac{1}{p'}\}}L^{2}.$$
(3.58)

Finally, putting the bounds (3.23), (3.39), (3.43), (3.57) and (3.58) together yields

$$\begin{split} \| (\widetilde{f}_{w,P}, \widetilde{g}_{w}, \widetilde{R}_{w}, \widetilde{h}_{w,P}, \widetilde{k}_{w_{+},P_{+}}) \|_{\mathcal{Y}_{p,q,\gamma_{0}}} &\lesssim \| f \|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} + \| \eta - \rho_{0} \|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega} \times]0,T[)} L \\ &+ \| \mu \|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})} T^{s_{p,q}} L^{2} + \| \nabla \mu(\rho_{0}) \|_{L_{q}(\dot{\Omega})} T^{\frac{1}{p'} + 2\sigma_{p,q}} L^{2} + T^{\min\{\widetilde{\sigma}_{p,q}, s_{p,q}, \frac{1}{p'}\}} L^{2}. \end{split}$$

Thus taking the difference $\eta - \rho_0$ and T small enough, we find that

$$\|\widetilde{U}\|_{W^{2,1}_{q,p,0,\gamma_0}(\dot{\Omega}\times\mathbb{R})} + \|\nabla_{\xi}\widetilde{Q}\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R};L_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \le cL + C_{p,q,\gamma_0}T^{\min\{\widetilde{\sigma}_{p,q},s_{p,q},\frac{1}{p'}\}}L^2.$$
(3.59)

Recalling the definitions (3.12) and (3.13), we infer from above inequality that

$$\|\Xi\|_{H^{1,\frac{1}{2}}_{q,p,0,\gamma_0}(\dot{\Omega}\times\mathbb{R})} + \|\Xi_+\|_{H^{1,\frac{1}{2}}_{q,p,0,\gamma_0}(\dot{\Omega}_+\times\mathbb{R})} \le cL + C_{p,q,\gamma_0}T^{\min\{\widetilde{\sigma}_{p,q},s_{p,q},\frac{1}{p'}\}}L^2.$$
(3.60)

Combining (3.59) and (3.60), we know that for small enough T and for any (w, P, Π, Π_+) in $\mathscr{E}_L(T)$,

$$(\boldsymbol{U}, \boldsymbol{Q}, \boldsymbol{\Xi}, \boldsymbol{\Xi}_{+}) := (\widetilde{\boldsymbol{U}}|_{]0,T[}, \widetilde{\boldsymbol{Q}}|_{]0,T[}, \boldsymbol{\Xi}, \boldsymbol{\Xi}_{+}) \in \mathscr{E}_{L}(T).$$

3.4 Stability

In this section, we shall show the existence of a unique fixed point of $\Phi(\cdot)$ in $\mathscr{E}_L(T)$, as long as T small enough. Here our proof is still based on extension arguments. So let us introduce some notations for convenience. Assume $(\boldsymbol{w}_k, P_k, \Pi_k, \Pi_{+,k})$ with k = 1, 2, are any two distinct points in $\mathscr{E}_L(T)$ and $(\widetilde{\boldsymbol{U}}_k, \widetilde{\boldsymbol{Q}}_k)$ are corresponding solution (global in time) of System (3.9) provided with the extensions $(\widetilde{\boldsymbol{f}}_{w_k, P_k}, \widetilde{\boldsymbol{R}}_{w_k}, \widetilde{\boldsymbol{h}}_{w_k, P_k}, \widetilde{\boldsymbol{k}}_{w_{k,+}, P_{k,+}})$ as before. For k = 1, 2, set

$$\begin{split} (\delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{U}}, \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{Q}}, \delta \Pi, \delta \Pi_{+}, \delta \overline{\boldsymbol{n}}) &:= (\widetilde{\boldsymbol{U}}_{2} - \widetilde{\boldsymbol{U}}_{1}, \widetilde{\boldsymbol{Q}}_{2} - \widetilde{\boldsymbol{Q}}_{1}, \Pi_{2} - \Pi_{1}, \Pi_{+,2} - \Pi_{+,1}, \overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_{W_{2}} - \overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_{W_{1}}), \\ (\boldsymbol{W}_{k}, \Theta_{k}, \widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}_{k}, \delta \mathscr{A}_{W}) &:= (\boldsymbol{u}_{L} + \boldsymbol{w}_{k}, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{p}}_{L} + P_{k}, E_{(T)} \boldsymbol{w}_{k} + \widetilde{\boldsymbol{u}}_{L}, \mathscr{A}_{W_{2}} - \mathscr{A}_{W_{1}}), \\ (\delta \boldsymbol{w}, \delta P, \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}) &:= (\boldsymbol{w}_{2} - \boldsymbol{w}_{1}, P_{2} - P_{1}, \widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}_{2} - \widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}_{1}) \\ &\equiv (\boldsymbol{W}_{2} - \boldsymbol{W}_{1}, \Theta_{2} - \Theta_{1}, E_{(T)} \delta \boldsymbol{w}). \end{split}$$

Moreover, we know from Equations (3.9) that $(\delta \widetilde{U}, \delta \widetilde{Q})$ solves

$$\begin{cases} \eta \,\partial_t \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{U}} - \operatorname{Div}_{\xi} \mathbb{T}(\delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{U}}, \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{Q}}) = \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{f}} & \text{in } \dot{\Omega} \times \mathbb{R}_+, \\ \operatorname{div}_{\xi} \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{U}} = \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{g}} = \operatorname{div}_{\xi} \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{R}} & \text{in } \dot{\Omega} \times \mathbb{R}_+, \\ [\mathbb{T}(\delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{U}}, \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{Q}}) \boldsymbol{n}] = [\![\delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{h}}]\!], \ [\![\delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{U}}]\!] = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{in } \Gamma \times \mathbb{R}_+, \\ \mathbb{T}_+(\delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{U}}_+, \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{Q}}_+) \boldsymbol{n}_+ = \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{k}} & \text{on } \Gamma_+ \times \mathbb{R}_+, \\ \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{U}}_- = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on } \Gamma_- \times \mathbb{R}_+, \\ \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{U}}|_{t=0} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on } \dot{\Omega}, \end{cases}$$
(3.61)

where $(\delta \widetilde{f}, \delta \widetilde{g}, \delta \widetilde{R}, \delta \widetilde{h}, \delta \widetilde{k})$ are given by

$$\begin{split} (\delta\widetilde{\boldsymbol{f}},\delta\widetilde{\boldsymbol{h}},\delta\widetilde{\boldsymbol{k}}) &:= (\widetilde{\boldsymbol{f}}_{w_2,P_2} - \widetilde{\boldsymbol{f}}_{w_1,P_1},\widetilde{\boldsymbol{h}}_{w_2,P_2} - \widetilde{\boldsymbol{h}}_{w_1,P_1},\widetilde{\boldsymbol{k}}_{w_{2,+},P_{2,+}} - \widetilde{\boldsymbol{k}}_{w_{1,+},P_{1,+}}), \\ \delta\widetilde{\boldsymbol{g}} &:= D_{\boldsymbol{\xi}} E_{_{(T)}} \delta \boldsymbol{w} : E_{_{(T)}} (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W_2}^{tr}) - D_{\boldsymbol{\xi}} \widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}_1 : E_{_{(T)}} \delta \mathscr{A}_W^{tr}, \\ \delta\widetilde{\boldsymbol{R}} &:= E_{_{(T)}} (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W_2}^{tr}) E_{_{(T)}} \delta \boldsymbol{w} - E_{_{(T)}} \delta \mathscr{A}_W^{tr} \widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}_1. \end{split}$$

Therefore, to apply Theorem 3.6 to System (3.61), we need $(\delta \tilde{f}, \delta \tilde{g}, \delta \tilde{R}, \delta \tilde{h}, \delta \tilde{k}) \in \mathcal{Y}_{p,q,\gamma_0}$ for some $\gamma_0 > 0$. More importantly, setting

$$\mathfrak{L} := \| (\delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{U}}|_{]0,T[}, \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{Q}}|_{]0,T[}, \delta \Pi, \delta \Pi_{+}) \|_{\mathscr{E}(T)}$$

and taking T small enough, we can prove

$$\|\Phi(\delta \boldsymbol{w}, \delta P, \delta \Pi, \delta \Pi_{+})\|_{\mathscr{E}(T)} \leq \frac{1}{2}\mathfrak{L}.$$
(3.62)

which yields the mapping Φ is contracting. Therefore, Φ has a unique fixed point (U, Q, Ξ, Ξ_+) in $\mathscr{E}_L(T)$ such that (U, Q) solves the nonlinear System (3.8).

To prove (3.62), we will constantly use the decay estimate in the rest of this section,

$$\|\nabla_{\xi}\delta\boldsymbol{w}\|_{L_{1}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'}} \|\nabla_{\xi}\delta\boldsymbol{w}\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'}+\sigma_{p,q}}\mathfrak{L}.$$
(3.63)

Combining this decay property and Condition (3.17), we infer from Lemma 3.8 and Lemma 3.9 that

$$\begin{aligned} \|(\delta\mathscr{A}_{W},\delta\overline{\boldsymbol{n}})\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega}\times]0,T[)} &\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'}+\sigma_{p,q}}\mathfrak{L}, \quad \|\nabla_{\xi}(\delta\mathscr{A}_{W},\delta\overline{\boldsymbol{n}})\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'}}\mathfrak{L}, \quad (3.64)\\ \|\partial_{t}(\delta\mathscr{A}_{W},\delta\overline{\boldsymbol{n}})\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega}))} &\lesssim T^{\sigma_{p,q}}\mathfrak{L}, \quad \|\partial_{t}\nabla_{\xi}(\delta\mathscr{A}_{W},\delta\overline{\boldsymbol{n}})\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim \mathfrak{L}. \end{aligned}$$

Bound of $\delta \widetilde{f}$

The proof here is similar to the bound of $\tilde{f}_{w,P}$ before. So it is convenient to use the following notations for k = 1, 2,

$$\begin{split} \delta \widetilde{\mathbb{H}} &:= \widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_{W_2} - \widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_{W_1} = D_{\xi} E_{(T)} \delta \boldsymbol{w} \cdot E_{(T)} (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W_2}^{tr}) - D_{\xi} \widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}_1 \cdot E_{(T)} \delta \mathscr{A}_W^{tr} \\ &+ E_{(T)} (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W_2}) \cdot \nabla_{\xi} E_{(T)} \delta \boldsymbol{w} - E_{(T)} \delta \mathscr{A}_W \cdot \nabla_{\xi} \widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}_1, \\ \delta \widetilde{\mathbb{D}} &:= \widetilde{\mathbb{D}}_{W_2} - \widetilde{\mathbb{D}}_{W_1} = E_{(T)} (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{W_2}^{tr}) \cdot \mathbb{D}(E_{(T)} \delta \boldsymbol{w}) - E_{(T)} \delta \mathscr{A}_W^{tr} \cdot \mathbb{D}(\widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}_1). \end{split}$$

With above conventions in mind, we may write $\delta \widetilde{f}$ as below,

$$\begin{split} \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{f}} &:= \rho_0 E_{\scriptscriptstyle (T)} \left(\boldsymbol{f} \left(\boldsymbol{X}_{\scriptscriptstyle W_2}(\xi, t), t \right) - \boldsymbol{f} \left(\boldsymbol{X}_{\scriptscriptstyle W_1}(\xi, t), t \right) \right) \\ &+ (\eta - \rho_0) E_{\scriptscriptstyle (T)} \partial_t \boldsymbol{w} - \operatorname{Div}_{\xi} \left(\mu(\rho_0) (\delta \widetilde{\mathbb{H}} + \delta \widetilde{\mathbb{D}}) \right) \\ &+ \operatorname{Div}_{\xi} \left(\mu(\rho_0) \left(E_{\scriptscriptstyle (T)} (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{\scriptscriptstyle W_2}^{tr}) \cdot \delta \widetilde{\mathbb{H}} - E_{\scriptscriptstyle (T)} \delta \mathscr{A}_{\scriptscriptstyle W}^{tr} \cdot \widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_{\scriptscriptstyle W_1} \right) \right) \\ &+ \operatorname{Div}_{\xi} \left((E_{\scriptscriptstyle (T)} \delta P) E_{\scriptscriptstyle (T)} (\mathbb{I} - \mathscr{A}_{\scriptscriptstyle W_2}^{tr}) - (E_{\scriptscriptstyle (T)} \Theta_1) E_{\scriptscriptstyle (T)} \delta \mathscr{A}_{\scriptscriptstyle W}^{tr} \right). \end{split}$$

On one hand, it is clear from our conventions on \boldsymbol{f} that

$$\left\|\boldsymbol{f}\left(\boldsymbol{X}_{W_{2}}(\xi,t),t\right)-\boldsymbol{f}\left(\boldsymbol{X}_{W_{1}}(\xi,t),t\right)\right\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T \|\nabla_{\xi}\boldsymbol{f}\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{N}))} \|\delta\boldsymbol{w}\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))}.$$

On the other hand, it is not hard to see from (3.64) that for $1\leq j,k,\ell,m\leq N,$

$$\left\| \left(D_{\xi} \widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}_{1} \right)_{k}^{j} \left(E_{(T)} \delta \mathscr{A}_{W} \right)_{m}^{\ell} \right\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\mathbb{R};W^{1}_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'} + \sigma_{p,q}} L\mathfrak{L},$$
(3.65)

$$\left\| \left(D_{\xi} \widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}_{1} \right)_{k}^{j} \left(E_{(T)} \delta \mathscr{A}_{W} \right)_{m}^{\ell} \right\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\mathbb{R}; L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'} + 2\sigma_{p,q}} L \mathfrak{L}.$$

$$(3.66)$$

Putting together (3.65) and (3.66) implies

$$\|\mu(\rho_0)(\delta\widetilde{\mathbb{H}},\delta\widetilde{\mathbb{D}})\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R};W^1_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'}+\sigma_{p,q}} L\mathfrak{L}\big(\|\mu\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})} + T^{\sigma_{p,q}}\|\nabla\mu\|_{L_q(\dot{\Omega})}\big),$$
(3.67)

Therefore, applying the similar computations as $\widetilde{f}_{w,P},$ we conclude

$$\|\delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{f}}\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R};L_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim c\mathfrak{L} + T^{\frac{1}{p'} + \sigma_{p,q}} L\mathfrak{L}\big(\|\mu\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})} + T^{\sigma_{p,q}} \|\nabla\mu\|_{L_q(\dot{\Omega})}\big) + T^{\frac{1}{p'}} L\mathfrak{L}.$$
(3.68)

Bound of $\delta \widetilde{g}$

To verify the estimates of $\delta \tilde{g}$, we immediately know from the bound (3.65) that

$$\|\delta \widetilde{g}\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R};W^1_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{p'} + \sigma_{p,q}} L\mathfrak{L}.$$
(3.69)

Next, remembering Lemma 3.8 and (3.63), we obtain for $1 \le j, k, \ell, m \le N$,

$$\left\| \left(D_{\xi} \widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}_{1} \right)_{k}^{j} \left(E_{(T)} \delta \mathscr{A}_{W} \right)_{m}^{\ell} \right\|_{H^{\frac{1}{2}}_{p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\mathbb{R};L_{q}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{s_{p,q}} L \mathfrak{L}.$$

$$(3.70)$$

On the other hand, thanks to Lemma 3.8,(3.63) and (3.17), we have the similar assertion as (3.37),

$$\|\partial_t \delta \mathscr{A}_W\|_{L_{p/\theta}(0,T;L_{\beta}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim \mathfrak{L}.$$
(3.71)

Thus the arguments for the bounds (3.36) and (3.38) imply that

$$\|\delta \widetilde{g}\|_{H^{\frac{1}{2}}_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\dot{\Omega}\times\mathbb{R})} \lesssim T^{s_{p,q}}L\mathfrak{L}, \quad \text{as long as } CT^{\frac{1}{p'}}L < 1 \text{ for some constant } C.$$
(3.72)

Finally, the bounds (3.69) and (3.72) above yield

$$\|\delta \widetilde{g}\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R}; W^1_q(\dot{\Omega}))\cap H^{\frac{1}{2}}_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\dot{\Omega}\times\mathbb{R})} \lesssim T^{\min\{\frac{1}{p'}+\sigma_{p,q}, s_{p,q}\}} L\mathfrak{L} \lesssim T^{s_{p,q}} L\mathfrak{L}.$$
(3.73)

Bound of $\delta \widetilde{R}$

Going along the proof of (3.43) and recalling $\tilde{\sigma}_{p,q} = \min\{1/p, 1/2 - N/(2q)\}$, we can bound $\delta \tilde{R}$ as follows,

$$\|\partial_t \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{R}}\|_{L_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R};L_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{\widetilde{\sigma}_{p,q}} L\mathfrak{L},$$
(3.74)

thanks to (3.64) and Condition (3.17).

Bound of $\delta \tilde{h}$

Now we write out $\delta \tilde{h}$ as below

$$\begin{split} \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{h}} &= \mu(\rho_0) \, \delta \widetilde{\mathbb{H}} \, \boldsymbol{n} + \mu(\rho_0) \, \delta \widetilde{\mathbb{H}} \, E_{(T)}(\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_{W_2} - \boldsymbol{n}) + \mu(\rho_0) \, \widetilde{\mathbb{H}}_{W_1} \, E_{(T)} \delta \overline{\boldsymbol{n}} \\ &- \mu(\rho_0) \, \mathbb{D}(E_{(T)} \delta \boldsymbol{w}) \, E_{(T)}(\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_{W_2} - \boldsymbol{n}) - \mu(\rho_0) \, \mathbb{D}(\widetilde{\boldsymbol{W}}_1) \, E_{(T)} \delta \overline{\boldsymbol{n}} \\ &- \delta \Pi \, E_{(T)}(\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_{W_2} - \boldsymbol{n}) + \Pi_1 \, E_{(T)} \delta \overline{\boldsymbol{n}}. \end{split}$$

and claim that

$$\|\delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{h}}\|_{H^{1,\frac{1}{2}}_{q,p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\dot{\Omega}\times\mathbb{R})} \lesssim \left(\|\mu\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})} T^{s_{p,q}}L + \|\nabla\mu(\rho_{0})\|_{L_{q}(\dot{\Omega})} T^{\frac{1}{p'}+2\sigma_{p,q}}L + T^{\min\{s_{p,q},\frac{1}{p'}\}}L\right)\mathfrak{L}.$$
(3.75)

In fact, based on our previous discussions and Lemma 3.9, it is not hard to show (3.75).

For instance, let us consider the bound of $\Pi_1 E_{(T)} \delta \overline{n}$ in $H_{p,0,\gamma_0}^{\frac{1}{2}}(\dot{\Omega} \times \mathbb{R})$. Thanks to Lemma 3.9, (3.71), (3.37) and (3.64), we have

$$\|\partial_t \delta \overline{\boldsymbol{n}}\|_{L_{p/\theta}(0,T;L_{\beta}(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim \mathfrak{L} + T^{\frac{1}{p'} + \sigma_{p,q}} L \mathfrak{L} \lesssim \mathfrak{L}.$$
(3.76)

Then combing the bound (3.76) with the arguments for (3.36) and (3.38) gives

$$\|\Pi_1 E_{(T)} \delta \overline{\boldsymbol{n}}\|_{H^{\frac{1}{2}}_{p,0,\gamma_0}(\mathbb{R};L_q(\dot{\Omega}))} \lesssim T^{s_{p,q}} L \mathfrak{L}.$$

Bound of $\delta \widetilde{k}$

Similarly, we may study the difference $\delta \widetilde{k}$ and show that

$$\|\delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{k}}\|_{H^{1,\frac{1}{2}}_{q,p,0,\gamma_{0}}(\dot{\Omega}_{+}\times\mathbb{R})} \lesssim \left(\|\mu\|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})} T^{s_{p,q}}L + \|\nabla\mu(\rho_{0})\|_{L_{q}(\dot{\Omega})} T^{\frac{1}{p'}+2\sigma_{p,q}}L + T^{\min\{s_{p,q},\frac{1}{p'}\}}L\right)\mathfrak{L}.$$
(3.77)

Finally, combining the estimates (3.68), (3.73), (3.74) (3.75) and (3.77) implies that

$$\begin{split} \| (\delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{f}}, \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{g}}, \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{R}}, \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{h}}, \delta \widetilde{\boldsymbol{k}}) \|_{\mathcal{Y}_{p,q,\gamma_0}} \lesssim c \mathfrak{L} + \| \mu \|_{L_{\infty}(\dot{\Omega})} T^{s_{p,q}} L \mathfrak{L} + \| \nabla \mu(\rho_0) \|_{L_q(\dot{\Omega})} T^{\frac{1}{p'} + 2\sigma_{p,q}} L \mathfrak{L} \\ &+ T^{\min\{\widetilde{\sigma}_{p,q}, s_{p,q}, \frac{1}{p'}\}} L \mathfrak{L}. \end{split}$$

Therefore taking c and T small enough yields (3.62).

3.5 Technical lemma

To display the Lagrangian coordinates approach, let us recall some technical results here. Assume that $\boldsymbol{u} \in W^{2,1}_{q,p}(G \times]0, T[)$ for some open (not necessary bounded) domain $G \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ and $T \in]0, \infty]$. Denote that

$$\mathbf{X}(\xi,t) := \xi + \int_0^t \mathbf{u}(\xi,\tau) \, d\tau \quad \text{for } \xi \in G.$$

If $\|\int_0^t \nabla_{\xi} \boldsymbol{u}(\xi, t') dt'\|_{L_{\infty}(G)}$ is strictly smaller than 1, then the following definition makes sense,

$$\mathscr{A} := (D_{\xi} \boldsymbol{X}^{-1})^{tr} = (\nabla_{\xi} \boldsymbol{X})^{-1} = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \left(-\int_{0}^{t} \nabla_{\xi} \boldsymbol{u}(\xi, t') \, dt' \right)^{k}.$$

In fact, we have the following Lemma concerning the estimates of \mathscr{A} and \mathscr{A}^{tr} .

Lemma 3.7. Assume that u is some smooth enough vector field satisfying

$$\|\nabla_{\boldsymbol{\xi}}\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_1(0,T;L_\infty(G))} \le \kappa < 1,$$

and \mathfrak{A} stands for \mathscr{A} or \mathscr{A}^{tr} as we defined above. Then following assertions hold true.

1. For some terms of \mathfrak{A} , there exists a constant $C_{N,\kappa}$ such that

$$\|\mathfrak{A}\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,T[)} \le C_{N,\kappa},$$

$$\|(\mathfrak{A}-\mathbb{I},\mathfrak{A}\mathfrak{A}-\mathbb{I},\mathfrak{A}\mathfrak{A}^{tr}-\mathbb{I})\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,T[)} \leq C_{N,\kappa}\|\nabla_{\xi}\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{1}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))},$$

2. For the first order derivative terms of \mathfrak{A} and $q \in]1, \infty[$, there exists a constant $C_{N,k}$ such that

$$\|\nabla_{\xi}(\mathfrak{A},\mathfrak{AA},\mathfrak{AA}^{tr})\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} \leq C_{N,\kappa} \|\nabla_{\xi}^{2}\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{1}(0,T;L_{q}(G))}$$

3. For the time derivative of \mathfrak{A} , we have for any suitable $(\widetilde{p}, \widetilde{q}) \in [1, \infty]^2$

$$\|\partial_t \mathfrak{A}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} \leq C_{N,\kappa} \|\nabla_{\xi} \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))},$$

$$\begin{aligned} \|\partial_t \nabla_{\xi} \mathfrak{A}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} &\leq C_{N,\kappa} \Big(\|\nabla_{\xi}^2 \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} \\ &+ \|\nabla_{\xi} \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))} \|\nabla_{\xi}^2 \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_1(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} \Big). \end{aligned}$$

Above all constants $C_{N,\kappa}$ go to ∞ as κ tends to 1.

Proof. For simplicity, we only concentrate to the proof concerning the terms \mathscr{A} , $\mathscr{A} - \mathbb{I}$ and $\mathscr{A}^{tr}\mathscr{A} - \mathbb{I}$. Recall the definition of \mathscr{A} , we have

$$\|\mathscr{A}\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,T[)} \leq \frac{C_N}{1 - \|\int_0^t \nabla_{\xi} \boldsymbol{u} \, dt'\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,T[)}} \leq \frac{C_N}{1 - \kappa}$$

Note that $\|\int_0^t \nabla_\xi \boldsymbol{u} \, dt'\|_{L_\infty(G\times]0,T[)} \le \|\nabla_\xi \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_1(0,T;L_\infty(G))} < 1$, then we have

$$\|\mathscr{A} - \mathbb{I}\|_{L_{\infty}(G \times]0,T[)} \leq \frac{\|\int_{0}^{t} \nabla_{\xi} \boldsymbol{u} \, dt'\|_{L_{\infty}(G \times]0,T[)}}{1 - \|\int_{0}^{t} \nabla_{\xi} \boldsymbol{u} \, dt'\|_{L_{\infty}(G \times]0,T[)}} \leq \frac{C_{N}}{1 - \kappa} \|\nabla_{\xi} \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{1}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))}.$$

Rewrite the term $\mathscr{A}^{tr}\mathscr{A} - \mathbb{I}$ by

$$\mathscr{A}^{tr}\mathscr{A} - \mathbb{I} = (\mathscr{A}^{tr} - \mathbb{I})(\mathscr{A} - \mathbb{I}) + (\mathscr{A}^{tr} - \mathbb{I}) + (\mathscr{A} - \mathbb{I}),$$
(3.78)

and combine the results of $\mathfrak{A} - \mathbb{I}$ yield the bounds for $\mathscr{A}^{tr} \mathscr{A} - \mathbb{I}$ with taking

$$C_{N,\kappa} = C_N \frac{1+\kappa}{1-\kappa} \max\{\frac{1}{(1-\kappa)}, 1\}.$$

Let us consider the first order derivative term $\nabla_{\xi} \mathscr{A}$, it is not hard to see from definition of \mathscr{A}

$$\|\nabla_{\xi}\mathscr{A}\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} \leq \frac{C_{N}}{(1-\kappa)^{2}} \|\nabla_{\xi}^{2}\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{1}(0,T;L_{q}(G))}.$$

Combine above estimate and (3.78), we have

$$\|\nabla_{\xi}(\mathscr{A}^{tr}\mathscr{A}-\mathbb{I})\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} \leq C_{N}\frac{1+\kappa}{(1-\kappa)^{2}}\|\nabla_{\xi}^{2}\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{1}(0,T;L_{q}(G))}.$$

Lastly, for the time derivative, we just take advantage the definition of \mathscr{A} ,

$$\|\partial_t \mathscr{A}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} \leq \frac{C_N}{(1-\kappa)^2} \|\nabla_{\xi} \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))}, \quad \text{for} \quad \widetilde{p}, \widetilde{q} \in [1,\infty].$$

$$\begin{aligned} \|\partial_t \nabla_{\xi} \mathscr{A}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} &\leq \frac{C_N}{(1-\kappa)^2} \|\nabla_{\xi}^2 \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} \\ &+ \frac{C_N}{(1-\kappa)^3} \|\nabla_{\xi} \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))} \|\nabla_{\xi}^2 \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_1(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))}. \end{aligned}$$

To study the stability problem, we need the following technical results similar to Lemma 3.7. Lemma 3.8. Assume that u_k with k = 1, 2 are some smooth enough vector field satisfying

$$\|(\nabla_{\boldsymbol{\xi}}\boldsymbol{u}_1,\nabla_{\boldsymbol{\xi}}\boldsymbol{u}_2)\|_{L_1(0,T;L_\infty(G))} \leq \kappa < 1.$$

Define the corresponding mapping $\mathbf{X}_k(\xi, t) := \xi + \int_0^t \mathbf{u}_k(\xi, \tau) d\tau$ associated to \mathbf{u}_k , and $\mathscr{A}_k := (\nabla_{\xi} \mathbf{X}_k)^{-1}$. For simplicity, \mathfrak{A}_k stands for \mathscr{A}_k or \mathscr{A}_k^{tr} , and the notations on difference are given by $(\delta \mathbf{u}, \delta \mathfrak{A}) := (\mathbf{u}_2 - \mathbf{u}_1, \mathfrak{A}_2 - \mathfrak{A}_1)$. Then following assertions hold true.

1. For some terms of \mathfrak{A} , there exists a constant $C_{N,\kappa}$ such that

$$\|(\delta\mathfrak{A},\mathfrak{A}_{2}\mathfrak{A}_{2}-\mathfrak{A}_{1}\mathfrak{A}_{1},\mathfrak{A}_{2}\mathfrak{A}_{2}^{tr}-\mathfrak{A}_{1}\mathfrak{A}_{1}^{tr})\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,T[)}\leq C_{N,\kappa}\|\nabla_{\xi}\delta\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{1}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))},$$

2. For the first order derivative terms of \mathfrak{A} and $q \in]1, \infty[$, there exists a constant $C_{N,k}$ such that

$$\begin{split} \|\nabla_{\boldsymbol{\xi}}(\delta\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{A}},\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{A}}_{2}\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{A}}_{2}-\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{A}}_{1}\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{A}}_{1},\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{A}}_{2}\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{A}}_{2}^{tr}-\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{A}}_{1}\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{A}}_{1}^{tr})\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} &\leq C_{N,\kappa}\Big(\|\nabla_{\boldsymbol{\xi}}^{2}\delta\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{1}(0,T;L_{q}(G))}\\ &+\|\nabla_{\boldsymbol{\xi}}^{2}(\boldsymbol{u}_{1},\boldsymbol{u}_{2})\|_{L_{1}(0,T;L_{q}(G))}\|\nabla_{\boldsymbol{\xi}}\delta\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{1}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))}\Big),\end{split}$$

3. For the time derivative of \mathfrak{A} , we have for any suitable $(\widetilde{p},\widetilde{q})\in [1,\infty]^2$

$$\begin{aligned} \|\partial_t \delta \mathfrak{A}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} &\leq C_{N,\kappa} \Big(\|\nabla_{\xi} \delta \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} \\ &+ \|\nabla_{\xi}(\boldsymbol{u}_1,\boldsymbol{u}_2)\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} \|\nabla_{\xi} \delta \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_1(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))} \Big), \end{aligned}$$

$$\begin{split} \|\partial_t \nabla_{\xi} \delta \mathscr{A}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} &\leq C_{N,\kappa} \Big(\|\nabla_{\xi}^2 \delta \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} \\ &+ \|\nabla_{\xi}^2(\boldsymbol{u}_1,\boldsymbol{u}_2)\|_{L_1(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} \|\nabla_{\xi} \delta \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))} \\ &+ \|\nabla_{\xi}(\boldsymbol{u}_1,\boldsymbol{u}_2)\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))} \|\nabla_{\xi}^2 \delta \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_1(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} \\ &+ \|\nabla_{\xi}^2(\boldsymbol{u}_1,\boldsymbol{u}_2)\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} \|\nabla_{\xi} \delta \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_1(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))} \\ &+ \|\nabla_{\xi}(\boldsymbol{u}_1,\boldsymbol{u}_2)\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))} \|\nabla_{\xi}^2(\boldsymbol{u}_1,\boldsymbol{u}_2)\|_{L_1(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} \|\nabla_{\xi} \delta \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_1(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))} \Big). \end{split}$$

Above all constants $C_{N,\kappa}$ go to ∞ as κ tends to 1.

Proof. For simplicity, we only concentrate on the case $\mathfrak{A}_k = \mathscr{A}_k$ for k = 1, 2. The proof is based on the following expression of $\delta \mathscr{A}$ (see [36, Appendix] for instance),

$$\delta\mathscr{A}(t) = \left(\int_0^t \nabla_{\xi} \delta \boldsymbol{u} \, d\tau\right) \sum_{\ell \ge 1} (-1)^{\ell} \sum_{j=0}^{\ell-1} C_1(t)^j C_2^{\ell-1-j}(t), \tag{3.79}$$

where $C_k(t) := \int_0^t \nabla_{\xi} u_k d\tau$ for k = 1, 2. Thus our assumption $\kappa < 1$ and (3.79) imply the bound

$$\|\delta\mathscr{A}\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,T[)} \leq \frac{C_N}{(1-\kappa)^2} \|\nabla_{\xi}\delta \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_1(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))}.$$
(3.80)

To complete the proof of the first part, without loss of generality, let us only consider the difference

$$\mathscr{A}_{2}\mathscr{A}_{2}^{tr} - \mathscr{A}_{1}\mathscr{A}_{1}^{tr} = \delta \mathscr{A} \mathscr{A}_{2}^{tr} + \mathscr{A}_{1} \delta \mathscr{A}^{tr}.$$
(3.81)

Then Lemma 3.7 (1) and (3.80) yield

$$\|\mathscr{A}_{2}\mathscr{A}_{2}^{tr} - \mathscr{A}_{1}\mathscr{A}_{1}^{tr}\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,T[)} \leq \frac{C_{N}}{(1-\kappa)^{3}} \|\nabla_{\xi}\delta \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{1}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))}$$

Now, the proof of Part (2) also relies on the formulas (3.79) and (3.81). For instance, we have

$$\|\nabla_{\xi}\delta\mathscr{A}(t)\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} \leq \frac{C_{N}}{(1-\kappa)^{2}} \|\nabla_{\xi}^{2}\delta\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{1}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} + \frac{C_{N}}{(1-\kappa)^{3}} \|\nabla_{\xi}^{2}(\boldsymbol{u}_{1},\boldsymbol{u}_{2})\|_{L_{1}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} \|\nabla_{\xi}\delta\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{1}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))}.$$
(3.82)

Then combining above inequalities (3.80), (3.82) and Lemma 3.7 yields

$$\begin{split} \|\nabla_{\xi}(\mathscr{A}_{2}\mathscr{A}_{2}^{tr} - \mathscr{A}_{1}\mathscr{A}_{1}^{tr})\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} &\leq \frac{C_{N}}{(1-\kappa)^{3}} \|\nabla_{\xi}^{2} \delta \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{1}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} \\ &+ \frac{C_{N}}{(1-\kappa)^{4}} \|\nabla_{\xi}^{2}(\boldsymbol{u}_{1},\boldsymbol{u}_{2})\|_{L_{1}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} \|\nabla_{\xi} \delta \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{1}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))} \end{split}$$

The proof for other terms in Part (2) are similar and hence it remains to study $\partial_t \mathscr{A}$ in Part (3). Finally, it is not hard to see that

$$\begin{aligned} \|\partial_t \delta \mathscr{A}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} &\leq \frac{C_N}{(1-\kappa)^2} \|\nabla_{\xi} \delta \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} \\ &+ \frac{C_N}{(1-\kappa)^3} \|\nabla_{\xi}(\boldsymbol{u}_1,\boldsymbol{u}_2)\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} \|\nabla_{\xi} \delta \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_1(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))}. \end{aligned}$$

Apply the operator $\partial_t \nabla_{\xi}$ to (3.79) and we have

$$\begin{split} \|\partial_t \nabla_{\xi} \delta \mathscr{A}\|_{L_{\tilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\tilde{q}}(G))} &\leq \frac{C_N}{(1-\kappa)^2} \|\nabla_{\xi}^2 \delta \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{\tilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\tilde{q}}(G))} \\ &+ \frac{C_N}{(1-\kappa)^3} \Big(\|\nabla_{\xi}^2 (\boldsymbol{u}_1, \boldsymbol{u}_2)\|_{L_1(0,T;L_{\tilde{q}}(G))} \|\nabla_{\xi} \delta \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{\tilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))} \\ &+ \|\nabla_{\xi} (\boldsymbol{u}_1, \boldsymbol{u}_2)\|_{L_{\tilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))} \|\nabla_{\xi}^2 \delta \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_1(0,T;L_{\tilde{q}}(G))} \\ &+ \|\nabla_{\xi}^2 (\boldsymbol{u}_1, \boldsymbol{u}_2)\|_{L_{\tilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\tilde{q}}(G))} \|\nabla_{\xi} \delta \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_1(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))} \Big) \\ &+ \frac{C_N}{(1-\kappa)^4} \|\nabla_{\xi} (\boldsymbol{u}_1, \boldsymbol{u}_2)\|_{L_{\tilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))} \|\nabla_{\xi}^2 (\boldsymbol{u}_1, \boldsymbol{u}_2)\|_{L_1(0,T;L_{\tilde{q}}(G))} \\ &\times \|\nabla_{\xi} \delta \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_1(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))}, \end{split}$$

which completes our proof of Lemma 3.8.

To handle the free boundary condition in Lagrangian coordinate, we need the following estimates.

Lemma 3.9. Assume that G is a uniform $W_q^{2-1/q}$ connected domain in \mathbb{R}^N and \mathbf{n} is the unit normal along some boundary $\Gamma \subset \partial G$. With the same conventions on $(q, \tilde{p}, \tilde{q}, \boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{u}_k, \boldsymbol{X}, \boldsymbol{X}_k, \mathscr{A}, \mathscr{A}_k)$ (k = 1, 2) as in Lemma 3.7 and Lemma 3.8, we define

$$(\overline{\boldsymbol{n}},\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}_k)(\xi,t):=\Big(\frac{\mathscr{A}\boldsymbol{n}}{|\mathscr{A}\boldsymbol{n}|},\frac{\mathscr{A}_k\boldsymbol{n}}{|\mathscr{A}_k\boldsymbol{n}|}\Big)(\xi,t)\quad\text{for any }(\xi,t)\in\Gamma\times]0,T[.$$

For simplicity, we use \overline{n} for any element in $\{\overline{n}, \overline{n}_1, \overline{n}_2\}$. Then the following assertions hold true as long as $0 < \kappa \ll 1$.

1. *n* and $\overline{\mathfrak{n}}$ can be extended into $W_q^1(G)^N$. Moreover, there is some constant $C_{N,\kappa}$ such that

$$\|\boldsymbol{n}\|_{L_{\infty}(G)\cap W^{1}_{q}(G)} + \|\overline{\mathfrak{n}}\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G)\cap W^{1}_{q}(G))} \le C_{N,\kappa}.$$
(3.83)

2. If we take \mathfrak{A} in $\{\mathscr{A}, \mathscr{A}_1, \mathscr{A}_2\}$ with respect to the corresponding $\overline{\mathfrak{n}}$ as above, then there exists a constant *C* such that

$$\begin{split} \|\overline{\mathfrak{n}} - \boldsymbol{n}\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,T[)} &\leq C_{N,\kappa} \|\mathfrak{A} - \mathbb{I}\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,T[)}, \\ \|\nabla_{\xi}(\overline{\mathfrak{n}} - \boldsymbol{n})\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} &\leq C_{N,\kappa} \big(\|\nabla_{\xi}\mathfrak{A}\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} + \|\mathfrak{A} - \mathbb{I}\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,T[)}\big), \\ \|\partial_{t}(\overline{\mathfrak{n}} - \boldsymbol{n})\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} &\leq C_{N,\kappa} \|\partial_{t}\mathfrak{A}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))}, \\ \|\partial_{t}\nabla_{\xi}(\overline{\mathfrak{n}} - \boldsymbol{n})\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} &\leq C_{N,\kappa} \big(\|\partial_{t}\nabla_{\xi}\mathfrak{A}\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} + \|\partial_{t}\mathfrak{A}\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))} \\ &\quad + \|\partial_{t}\mathfrak{A}\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))} \|\nabla_{\xi}\mathfrak{A}\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(G))}\big). \end{split}$$

3. Set $\delta \overline{n} := \overline{n}_2 - \overline{n}_1$ and recall $\delta \mathscr{A} := \mathscr{A}_2 - \mathscr{A}_1$. Then there exists a constant C such that

$$\begin{split} \|\delta\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,T[)} &\leq C_{N,\kappa} \|\delta\mathscr{A}\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,T[)},\\ \|\nabla_{\xi}\delta\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} &\leq C_{N,\kappa} \Big(\|\nabla_{\xi}\delta\mathscr{A}\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} + \|\delta\mathscr{A}\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,T[)}A_{\infty,q}(T)\Big),\\ \|\partial_{t}\delta\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} &\leq C_{N,\kappa} \Big(\|\partial_{t}\delta\mathscr{A}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} + \|\delta\mathscr{A}\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,T[)}B_{\widetilde{p},\widetilde{q}}(T)\Big),\\ \|\partial_{t}\nabla_{\xi}\delta\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} &\leq C_{N,\kappa} \Big(\|\partial_{t}\nabla_{\xi}\delta\mathscr{A}\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} + \|\partial_{t}\delta\mathscr{A}\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))}A_{\infty,q}(T) \\ &+ \|\nabla_{\xi}\delta\mathscr{A}\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(G))}B_{p,\infty}(T) + \|\delta\mathscr{A}\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,T[)}C_{p,q}(T)\Big), \end{split}$$

where constants $A_{p,q}(T)$, $B_{p,q}(T)$ and $C_{p,q}(T)$ are given by

$$\begin{aligned} A_{p,q}(T) &:= 1 + \|\nabla_{\xi}(\mathscr{A}_{1}, \mathscr{A}_{2})\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{q}(G))}, \\ B_{p,q}(T) &:= \|\partial_{t}(\mathscr{A}_{1}, \mathscr{A}_{2})\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{q}(G))}, \\ C_{p,q}(T) &:= \|\partial_{t}\nabla_{\xi}(\mathscr{A}_{1}, \mathscr{A}_{2})\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} + A_{\infty,q}(T) B_{p,\infty}(T) \end{aligned}$$

Proof. The proof of (3.83) is standard and let us verify the second part. Without loss of generality, we just treat the pair $(\overline{n}, \mathscr{A})$ here and set $\mathscr{B} := \mathscr{A} - \mathbb{I}$. Then the difference $\overline{n} - n$ is formulated as follows,

$$\overline{\boldsymbol{n}} - \boldsymbol{n} = \frac{\mathscr{B}\boldsymbol{n}}{|\mathscr{A}\boldsymbol{n}|} + \left(\frac{1}{|\mathscr{A}\boldsymbol{n}|} - 1\right)\boldsymbol{n} = \frac{\mathscr{B}\boldsymbol{n}}{|\mathscr{A}\boldsymbol{n}|} - \frac{2\mathscr{B}\boldsymbol{n} \cdot \boldsymbol{n} + |\mathscr{B}\boldsymbol{n}|^2}{|\mathscr{A}\boldsymbol{n}|(1 + |\mathscr{A}\boldsymbol{n}|)}\boldsymbol{n}$$
(3.84)

Firstly, we know from (3.83) that

$$\|\mathscr{B}\boldsymbol{n}\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,T[)} \le C_{N,\kappa}\|\mathscr{B}\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,T[)},\tag{3.85}$$

which also yields for κ small enough,

$$0 < c_{N,\kappa} \le |\boldsymbol{n}| - |\mathscr{B}\boldsymbol{n}| \le |\mathscr{A}\boldsymbol{n}| \le |\mathscr{A}\boldsymbol{n}|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,T[)} \le C_{N,\kappa}.$$
(3.86)

Hence, keeping (3.85) and (3.86) in mind, Lemma 3.7 yields our result for $\|\overline{n} - n\|_{L_{\infty}(G \times]0,T[)}$.

To bound $\nabla_{\xi}(\overline{n} - n)$, we first note by (3.83)

$$\|\nabla_{\xi}(\mathscr{B}\boldsymbol{n})\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} \leq C_{N,\kappa} \big(\|\nabla_{\xi}\mathscr{A}\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} + \|\mathscr{B}\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,T[)}\big).$$
(3.87)

Then (3.87) and (3.83), together with Lemma 3.7, imply that

$$\|\nabla_{\xi}(\mathscr{A}\boldsymbol{n})\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(G))} \leq C_{N,\kappa} \left(1 + \|\nabla_{\xi}\mathscr{A}\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;L_{q}(G))}\right).$$
(3.88)

Thus based on (3.87) and (3.88), direct computations yield the bound of $\nabla_{\xi}(\overline{n} - n)$.

Next, the bound of $\partial_t(\overline{\boldsymbol{n}}-\boldsymbol{n})$ is immediate from the following inequality,

$$\|\partial_t(\mathscr{A}\boldsymbol{n},\mathscr{B}\boldsymbol{n})\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))} \le C_{N,\kappa} \|\partial_t\mathscr{A}\|_{L_{\widetilde{p}}(0,T;L_{\widetilde{q}}(G))}.$$
(3.89)

Now, combining (3.83) and above inequality (3.89) implies

$$\|\partial_t \nabla_{\xi}(\mathscr{A}\boldsymbol{n},\mathscr{B}\boldsymbol{n})\|_{L_p(0,T;L_q(G))} \le C_{N,\kappa} \big(\|\partial_t \nabla_{\xi}\mathscr{A}\|_{L_p(0,T;L_q(G))} + \|\partial_t \mathscr{A}\|_{L_p(0,T;L_{\infty}(G))}\big).$$
(3.90)

Therefore we can conclude the bound of $\partial_t \nabla_{\xi}(\overline{\mathfrak{n}} - n)$ by putting (3.85) - (3.90) together.

In fact, the proof of last part is similar to the previous step and is based on the following expression,

$$egin{aligned} \delta \overline{m{n}} &= rac{\delta \mathscr{A} \,m{n}}{|\mathscr{A}_2 m{n}|} + \Big(rac{1}{|\mathscr{A}_2 m{n}|} - rac{1}{|\mathscr{A}_1 m{n}|}\Big) \mathscr{A}_1 m{n} \ &= rac{\delta \mathscr{A} \,m{n}}{|\mathscr{A}_2 m{n}|} - rac{(\delta \mathscr{A} \,m{n}) \cdot (\mathscr{A}_2 m{n}) + (\mathscr{A}_1 m{n}) \cdot (\delta \mathscr{A} m{n})}{|\mathscr{A}_1 m{n}||\mathscr{A}_2 m{n}|(|\mathscr{A}_1 m{n}| + |\mathscr{A}_2 m{n}|)} \mathscr{A}_1 m{n}. \end{aligned}$$

The details are left to the readers.

3.6 Interpolation property

Recall the definition of Stokes operator A_q with $1 < q < \infty$. We recall that the vector field u satisfies the two phase compatibility condition in $\dot{\Omega}$ if u enjoys

$$\llbracket \boldsymbol{u} \rrbracket|_{\Gamma} = \llbracket \mathcal{T}_{\boldsymbol{n}} \big(\mu \mathbb{D}(\boldsymbol{u}) \boldsymbol{n} \big) \rrbracket|_{\Gamma} = \boldsymbol{0}, \quad \mathcal{T}_{\boldsymbol{n}_{+}} \big(\mu \mathbb{D}(\boldsymbol{u}) \boldsymbol{n}_{+} \big)|_{\Gamma_{+}} = \boldsymbol{0} \quad \text{and} \quad \boldsymbol{u}|_{\Gamma_{-}} = 0, \quad (3.91)$$

where the projection operator

$$\mathcal{T}_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}\boldsymbol{h} := \boldsymbol{h} - (\boldsymbol{h} \cdot \boldsymbol{\nu})\boldsymbol{\nu},$$

for any vector $\boldsymbol{\nu}$ and \boldsymbol{h} defined along some surface S. Then the domain of $\mathcal{D}(\mathcal{A}_q)$ can be defined by

$$\mathcal{A}_{q}\boldsymbol{u} := \eta^{-1} \operatorname{Div} \mathbb{T} \big(\boldsymbol{u}, K(\boldsymbol{u}) \big), \quad \forall \ \boldsymbol{u} \in \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{A}_{q}) := \{ \boldsymbol{u} \in W_{q}^{2}(\dot{\Omega}) \cap J_{q}(\dot{\Omega}) : \boldsymbol{u} \text{ satisfies (3.91)} \}.$$

If we donote the (real) interpolation space $\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2(1-\frac{1}{p})}(\dot{\Omega}) := (J_q(\dot{\Omega}), \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{A}_q))_{1-1/p,p}$, then we have the following properties,

$$\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2(1-\frac{1}{p})}(\dot{\Omega}) := \begin{cases} \left\{ \boldsymbol{u} \in B_{q,p}^{2(1-\frac{1}{p})}(\dot{\Omega}) \cap J_{q}(\dot{\Omega}) : (3.91) \text{ holds} \right\} & \text{if } 2(1-\frac{1}{p}) > 1 + \frac{1}{q}, \\ \left\{ \boldsymbol{u} \in B_{q,p}^{2(1-\frac{1}{p})}(\dot{\Omega}) \cap J_{q}(\dot{\Omega}) : \boldsymbol{u}|_{\Gamma_{-}} = 0 \right\} & \text{if } \frac{1}{q} < 2(1-\frac{1}{p}) < 1 + \frac{1}{q}, \\ B_{q,p}^{2(1-\frac{1}{p})}(\dot{\Omega}) \cap J_{q}(\dot{\Omega}) & \text{if } 0 < 2(1-\frac{1}{p}) < \frac{1}{q}. \end{cases}$$

Motivated by above discussions, we assume that a general (Stokes) operator A_q is defined in some domain G equipped with general compatibility boundary conditions and $\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2(1-\frac{1}{p})}(G) := (J_q(G), \mathcal{D}(A_q))_{1-1/p,p}$ for some $1 < p, q < \infty$. Then the following general interpolation properties hold true.

Proposition 3.10. Let G be a uniform $W_r^{2-\frac{1}{r}}$ domain with $r \in]N, \infty[$ and assume (θ, β, q, p) satisfying the following conditions

$$(\theta,\beta,q,p)\in]0,1[\times]1,\infty]\times]1,\infty[\times[1,\infty[, \beta\geq q \text{ and } 1-\frac{2(1-\theta)}{p}=\frac{N}{q}-\frac{N}{\beta}.$$

Then the following inequality holds,

$$\|\nabla \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{\beta}(G)} \lesssim \|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2-\frac{2}{p}}(G)}^{1-\theta} \|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{\mathcal{D}(A_{q})}^{\theta}.$$
(3.92)

When we consider smooth enough time-depend function \boldsymbol{u} , take $L^{\frac{p}{\theta}}(0,t)$ on both side of (3.92), we know that

$$\|
abla oldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{rac{p}{ heta}}(0,T;L_{eta}(G))}\lesssim \|oldsymbol{u}\|^{1- heta}_{L_{\infty}\left(0,T;\mathcal{D}^{2-rac{2}{p}}_{q,p}(G)
ight)}\|
abla^{2}oldsymbol{u}\|^{ heta}_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{q}(G))}$$

which, for example, gives the decay of $\|\nabla u\|_{L_p(0,T;L_\beta(\Omega))}$ as in [31, Lemma 4.1]:

$$\|\nabla \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{\beta}(G))} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}(1-\frac{N}{q}+\frac{N}{\beta})} \|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{\infty}(0,T;\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2-\frac{2}{p}}(G))}^{1-\theta} \|\nabla^{2}\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{p}(0,T;L_{q}(G))}^{\theta}.$$
(3.93)

Proof of Proposition 3.10. Recall the definition of $\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2-\frac{2}{p}}(G)$, we have

$$\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2-\frac{2}{p}}(G) = \left(J_q(G), \mathcal{D}(A_q)\right)_{1-\frac{1}{p},p}, \quad \forall p \in]1, \infty[.$$

For any $(\theta, r) \in]0, 1[\times[1, \infty[$, we obtain from Reiteration Theorem (see [90]),

$$\left(\mathcal{D}_{q,p}^{2-\frac{2}{p}}(G), \mathcal{D}(A_q)\right)_{\theta,r} = \left(J_q(G), \mathcal{D}(A_q)\right)_{(1-\theta)(1-\frac{1}{p})+\theta,r} = \mathcal{D}_{q,r}^{2(1-\theta)(1-\frac{1}{p})+2\theta}(G),$$

where we note that $(1-\theta)(1-\frac{1}{p}) + \theta = 1 - \frac{1-\theta}{p} \in]0,1[$. Moreover, we have

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{\mathcal{D}^{2(1-\theta)(1-\frac{1}{p})+2\theta}_{q,r}(G)} \lesssim \|\boldsymbol{u}\|^{1-\theta}_{\mathcal{D}^{2-\frac{2}{p}}_{q,p}(G)} \|\boldsymbol{u}\|^{\theta}_{\mathcal{D}(A_q)}.$$

By definition of β , above inequality, we have

$$\|\nabla \boldsymbol{u}\|_{B^0_{\beta,r}(G)} \lesssim \|\nabla \boldsymbol{u}\|_{B^{1-\frac{2(1-\theta)}{p}}_{q,r}(G)} \lesssim \|\boldsymbol{u}\|^{1-\theta}_{\mathcal{D}^{2-\frac{2}{p}}_{q,p}(G)} \|\boldsymbol{u}\|^{\theta}_{\mathcal{D}(A_q)}.$$

Thus that taking r = 1 and the embedding $B^0_{\beta,1}(G) \hookrightarrow L^{\beta}(G)$ (e.g. see [124]) yield the desired result.

To study the fractional derivative with respect to time variable, we need following Lemma by Shibata and Shimizu in [108, Lemma 2.7]. Let us define for $(s, \sigma, p, q) \in \mathbb{R}^2_+ \times [1, \infty]^2$

$$H_{q,p}^{s,\sigma}(G \times \mathbb{R}) := H_p^{\sigma}(\mathbb{R}; L_q(G)) \cap L_p(\mathbb{R}; H_q^s(G))$$

Lemma 3.11. Let $(p,q,T) \in]1, \infty[\times]N, \infty[\times]0, 1]$. Assume g and f satisfy the following conditions,

$$(g, f) \in H_{q,p}^{\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}}(G \times \mathbb{R}) \times H_{q,\infty}^{1,1}(G \times \mathbb{R}),$$

$$f \equiv 0 \text{ for } t \notin]0, 2T[\text{ and } \partial_t f \in L_p(0, 2T; H_q^1(G))$$

Then there exists a constant $C_{p,q}$ such that

$$\begin{split} \|fg\|_{H^{\frac{1}{2},\frac{1}{2}}_{q,p}(G\times\mathbb{R})} &\leq C_{p,q} \|f\|^{\frac{1}{2}}_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,2T[)} \Big(\|\nabla f\|_{L_{\infty}(0,2T;L_{q}(G))} + \|f\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,2T[)} \\ &+ T^{\frac{q-N}{pq}} \|\partial_{t}f\|^{1-\frac{N}{2q}}_{L_{\infty}(0,2T;L_{q}(G))} \|\partial_{t}f\|^{\frac{N}{2q}}_{L_{p}(0,2T;H^{1}_{q}(G))} \Big)^{\frac{1}{2}} \|g\|_{H^{\frac{1}{2},\frac{1}{2}}_{q,p}(G\times\mathbb{R})}. \end{split}$$

Moreover, for the case $\frac{N}{q} + \frac{2}{p} > 1$, we have another result like Lemma 3.11 based on the interpolation property proved above.

Lemma 3.12. Let $(\theta_1, \theta_2, \alpha, \beta, q, p, T) \in]0, 1[^2 \times [q, \infty]^2 \times]N, \infty[\times [1, 2] \times]0, 1]$ satisfy the following conditions

$$\theta_1 + \theta_2 \in]0,1], \ \frac{1}{q} = \frac{1}{\alpha} + \frac{1}{\beta}, \ 1 - \frac{1 - \theta_1}{p} = \frac{N}{q} - \frac{N}{\alpha} \text{ and } 1 - \frac{2(1 - \theta_2)}{p} = \frac{N}{q} - \frac{N}{\beta}.$$
 (3.94)

Assume $g \in H^{rac{1}{2},rac{1}{2}}_{q,p}(G imes \mathbb{R})$ and $f \in L_{\infty}(\mathbb{R}; W^1_q(G))$ satisfies

$$f \equiv 0$$
 for $t \notin]0, 2T[$ and $\partial_t f \in L_{p/\theta_2}(0, 2T; L_\beta(G))$

Then there exists a constant $C_{p,q}$ such that

$$\begin{split} \|fg\|_{H^{\frac{1}{2},\frac{1}{2}}_{q,p}(G\times\mathbb{R})} &\leq C_{p,q} \|f\|^{\frac{1}{2}}_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,2T[)} \Big(\|\nabla f\|_{L_{\infty}(0,2T;L_{q}(G))} + \|f\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,2T[)} \\ &+ T^{\frac{3}{2}-\frac{1}{p}-\frac{N}{2q}-\frac{N}{2\beta}} \|\partial_{t}f\|_{L_{p/\theta_{2}}(0,2T;L_{\beta}(G))} \Big)^{\frac{1}{2}} \|g\|_{H^{\frac{1}{2},\frac{1}{2}}_{q,p}(G\times\mathbb{R})}. \end{split}$$

 $\textit{Proof.}\,$ Let g belong to $H^{1,1}_{q,p}(G\times \mathbb{R})$ and we first obtain

$$\|fg\|_{L_p(\mathbb{R};L_q(G))} \le C_N \|f\|_{L_\infty(G\times]0,2T[)} \|g\|_{L_p(\mathbb{R};L_q(G))},\tag{3.95}$$

Now, the definition of $H^{1,1}_{q,p}(G \times \mathbb{R})$ yields

$$\|fg\|_{H^{1,1}_{q,p}(G\times\mathbb{R})} \le C_N \Big(\|\nabla f\|_{L_{\infty}(0,2T;L_q(G))} + \|f\|_{L_{\infty}(G\times]0,2T[)} \Big) \|g\|_{H^{1,1}_{q,p}(G\times\mathbb{R})} + \|(\partial_t f) g\|_{L_p(0,2T;L_q)}.$$
 (3.96)

In the following, we will mainly study the last term on the right hand side of (3.96). To this end, recall the standard embedding $H_{q,p}^{1,1}(G \times \mathbb{R}) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{BUC}(\mathbb{R}_+; B_{q,p}^{1-1/p}(G))$. Then, thanks to Reiteration Theorem (see [90]), we obtain for any $(\theta, r) \in]0, 1[\times[1, \infty[,$

$$\left(B_{q,p}^{1-\frac{1}{p}}(G), W_{q}^{1}(G)\right)_{\theta,r} = \left(L_{q}(G), W_{q}^{1}\right)_{(1-\theta)(1-\frac{1}{p})+\theta,r} = B_{q,r}^{1-\frac{1-\theta}{p}}(G).$$

Assuming $\alpha \ge q$ and θ_1 satisfy $1 - (1 - \theta_1)/p = N/q - N/\alpha$, we have the following estimate

$$\|g\|_{L_{\alpha}(G)} \lesssim \|g\|_{B^{1-\frac{1-\theta_{1}}{p}}_{q,1}(G)} \lesssim \|g\|^{1-\theta_{1}}_{B^{1-\frac{1}{p}}_{q,p}(G)} \|g\|^{\theta_{1}}_{W^{1}_{q}(G)},$$

which yields

$$\|g\|_{L_{p/\theta_1}(\mathbb{R}_+;L_{\alpha}(G))} \lesssim \|g\|_{H^{1,1}_{q,p}(G \times \mathbb{R})}.$$

Therefore, we infer from above bound and Conditions (3.94)

$$\begin{aligned} \|(\partial_t f) g\|_{L_p(0,2T;L_q)} &\lesssim T^{\frac{1-\theta_1-\theta_2}{p}} \|\partial_t f\|_{L_{p/\theta_2}(0,2T;L_\beta)} \|g\|_{L_{p/\theta_1}(0,2T;L_\alpha)} \\ &\lesssim T^{\frac{3}{2}-\frac{1}{p}-\frac{N}{2q}-\frac{N}{2\beta}} \|\partial_t f\|_{L_{p/\theta_2}(0,2T;L_\beta(G))} \|g\|_{H^{1,1}_{q,p}(G\times\mathbb{R})}. \end{aligned}$$
(3.97)

Finally, combining the bounds (3.95), (3.96), (3.97) and interpolation property

$$H_{q,p}^{\frac{1}{2},\frac{1}{2}}(G \times \mathbb{R}) = \left(L_p(\mathbb{R}; L_q(G)), H_{q,p}^{1,1}(G \times \mathbb{R}) \right)_{[\frac{1}{2}]},$$

yield the desired result.

Appendix A

Vortex patch problem for ideal fluid

To address the *vortex patch problem*, let us recall the following Cauchy problem for Euler system over \mathbb{R}^2 ,

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t \boldsymbol{u} + \boldsymbol{u} \cdot \nabla \boldsymbol{u} + \nabla P = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{in } \mathbb{R}^2 \times]0, T[, \\ & \text{div } \boldsymbol{u} = 0 & \text{in } \mathbb{R}^2 \times]0, T[, \\ & \boldsymbol{u}|_{t=0} = \boldsymbol{u}_0 & \text{in } \mathbb{R}^2. \end{cases}$$
(E)

Above the unknowns u and P stand for the velocity field and the pressure respectively. Given initial divergence-free field u_0 , the key to solving this hyperbolic type system (E) in classical (or smooth) sense is to retain the Lipschtiz regularity of u^1 . Thus in this smooth situation, the vorticity $\omega \equiv \operatorname{rot} u := \partial_1 u^2 - \partial_2 u^1$ necessarily lies in $L_{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ for $t \geq 0$. In fact, for twodimensional case, ω is advected by u by the so-called *vorticity-stream formulation*,

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t \omega + \boldsymbol{u} \cdot \nabla \omega = 0 & \text{in } \mathbb{R}^2 \times]0, T[, \\ \boldsymbol{u} = -\nabla^{\perp} (-\Delta)^{-1} \omega & \text{in } \mathbb{R}^2 \times]0, T[, \\ \omega|_{t=0} = \omega_0 & \text{in } \mathbb{R}^2. \end{cases}$$
(V_E)

Here the equations $(V_{\scriptscriptstyle E})_2$ is called the *Biot-Savart Law* given by

$$\boldsymbol{u}(x,t) = -\nabla^{\perp}(-\Delta)^{-1}\omega(x,t) := \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \frac{(x-y)^{\perp}}{|x-y|^2} \omega(y,t) \, dy.$$

Based on this new formulation (V_E) , we can construct a class of weak solution of (V_E) with bounded vorticity. Here and subsequently, $D_t := \partial_t + \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla$ stands for the material derivative if there is no confusion on \mathbf{u} .

Definition A.1. Given $\omega_0 \in L_1(\mathbb{R}^2) \cap L_\infty(\mathbb{R}^2)$, (\boldsymbol{u}, ω) is a weak solution to (V_E) with $\omega_0 = \operatorname{rot} \boldsymbol{u}_0$, provided that

¹See the standard theory for linear transport equation in [6, Chapter 3].

- 1. $\omega = \operatorname{rot} \boldsymbol{u} \in L_{\infty}(0,T;L_1(\mathbb{R}^2) \cap L_{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2))$ and $\boldsymbol{u} = -\nabla^{\perp}(-\Delta)^{-1}\omega;$
- 2. For some T > 0 and all test function φ in $\mathcal{C}^1([0,T]; \mathcal{C}^1_c(\mathbb{R}^2))$, we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left((\varphi \omega)(x,T) - \varphi(0,x)\omega_0(x) \right) dx = \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left((D_t \varphi) \omega \right)(x,t) \, dx dt.$$

With assuming ω_0 bounded, V.I.Yudovich in [128] first investigated the motion of ideal fluid in some smooth bounded vessel and constructed unique global weak solution. Then A.J.Majda in [91] pointed out that the proof in [128] could be extended to the whole plane with ω_0 bounded and compactly supported. More generally, J.-Y. Chemin established the following result in [18]:

Theorem A.2 (Yudovich). Assume that the divergence-free vector u_0 satisfies ²

$$u_0 \in E_m$$
 and $\omega_0 = \operatorname{rot} u_0 \in L_p(\mathbb{R}^2) \cap L_\infty(\mathbb{R}^2)$ for some $(m, p) \in \mathbb{R} \times]1, \infty[$. (A.1)

Then there exists a unique global solution (u, P) of (E) such that

$$\boldsymbol{u} \in \mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}; E_m) \cap L_{\infty, \mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{R}; L_2(\mathbb{R}^2)^2) \text{ and } \omega := \mathrm{rot}\, \boldsymbol{u} \in L_{\infty}(\mathbb{R}; L_p(\mathbb{R}^2) \cap L_{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)).$$

Moreover, there is a unique (generalized) flow ψ_u associated to the solution u of (E) satisfying,

$$\boldsymbol{\psi}_u(x,t) := x + \int_0^t \boldsymbol{u} \big(\boldsymbol{\psi}_u(x,t'), t' \big) \, dt'. \tag{A.2}$$

In addition, the flow $\psi_u(\cdot, t)$ is only $\mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon(t)}$ regular with $\varepsilon(t) := \exp(-Ct \|\omega_0\|_{L_p(\mathbb{R}^2) \cap L_\infty(\mathbb{R}^2)})$ for some constant C.

Let us make some comments on Theorem A.2. Firstly, from the standard singular integral theory, the operator $\nabla \otimes \nabla^{\perp}(-\Delta)^{-1}$ is bounded from $L_{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ into BMO (\mathbb{R}^2), which yields ∇u is generally unbounded by the Biot-Savart Law. Hence the flow ψ_u (or ψ if no confusion) in Theorem A.2 is no longer \mathcal{C}^1 regular. Consequently, u is only Log-Lipschitz (LL for brevity). More precisely, we can prove for some constant C,

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{LL} := \sup_{0 < |x - x'| \le 1} \frac{|\boldsymbol{u}(x, t) - \boldsymbol{u}(x', t)|}{|x - x'|(1 - \log|x - x'|)} \le C \|\omega\|_{L_p(\mathbb{R}^2) \cap L_\infty(\mathbb{R}^2)} < \infty.$$
(A.3)

Now, one may ask whether this LL-type bound is optimal for (*E*). To get rid of this doubt, we can consider some special initial state. Suppose $\omega_0 := \operatorname{rot} \boldsymbol{u}_0 = \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0}$ for some bounded connected domain \mathcal{D}_0 in \mathbb{R}^2 . Thanks to Theorem A.2, we know that (*E*) admits a unique global weak solution (\boldsymbol{u}, P) and

²Here E_m is the space of *radial-energy decomposition*, i.e. some perturbation space with respect to $L_2(\mathbb{R}^2)^2$. For more details, see [20, Chapter 1] or [92, Chapter 3].

$$\omega(\cdot, t) = \operatorname{rot} \boldsymbol{u}(\cdot, t) = \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_t} \text{ with } \mathcal{D}_t := \boldsymbol{\psi}_u(\mathcal{D}_0, t).$$
(A.4)

In fact, H.Bahouri and J.-Y. Chemin in [5] showed that if $\omega_0 := \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0}$ with $\mathcal{D}_0 :=] - 1, 1[^2$, then the growth scale of $|\nabla u_0(x)|$ is at least $1 - \log |x|$ in some neighborhood of the origin. For more general (Banach valued) theory of non-Lipschitz vector field, the reader can find details in [23].

Furthermore, by this natural example (A.4), more intriguing *vortex patch* problem was raised in [91]: if given initially $\omega_0 := \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0}$ for some smooth bounded connected domain $\mathcal{D}_0 \subset \mathbb{R}^2$, one asks whether the smoothness $\partial \mathcal{D}_t$ will be conserved as the initial pattern? If so, this property holds locally or globally with respect to time?

In early numerical experiments, N.J.Zabusky et al. in [129] addressed the contour dynamics method for vortex patch problem. As ω in (A.4) is determined by the curve $\partial D_t = \psi(\partial D_0, t)$, we may parametrize the curve ∂D_t by $\gamma(t, \sigma)$ with $0 \le \sigma < 2\pi$ and $t \ge 0$. Then (A.4) is reduced to

$$\partial_t \boldsymbol{\gamma}(t,s) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_0^{2\pi} \log |\boldsymbol{\gamma}(t,s) - \boldsymbol{\gamma}(t,\sigma)| \partial_\sigma \boldsymbol{\gamma}(t,\sigma) \, d\sigma. \tag{A.5}$$

By this great simplification (A.5), the authors in [129] found the amplitude of deformation of ∂D_t was large and the self intersection of $\gamma(t, \sigma)$ was possible to appear by numerical simulations. Thus combining the fact (A.3), A.J. Majda conjectured in [91] the smoothness of D_t would break down in finite time and form cusps even if D_0 was smooth. However, J.-Y.Chemin made a breakthrough in [19] and proved that:

Theorem A.3. Suppose ε belongs to the interval]0, 1[and k is some positive integer. Assume that γ_0 in $\mathcal{C}^{k,\varepsilon}(\mathbb{S}^1; \mathbb{R}^2)$ is some one-to-one nondegenerate parametrization of Jordan curve $\partial \mathcal{D}_0$. Then there is a unique solution $\gamma(t, s)$ of (A.5) such that

$$\boldsymbol{\gamma}(t,s) \in L_{\infty,loc}\big(\mathbb{R}; \mathcal{C}^{k,\varepsilon}(\mathbb{S}^1; \mathbb{R}^2)\big) \cap \mathcal{C}^{\infty}\big(\mathbb{R}; \mathcal{C}^{k,\varepsilon'}(\mathbb{S}^1; \mathbb{R}^2)\big) \quad \text{for any } \varepsilon' < \varepsilon.$$

Shortly after [19], A.L.Bertozzi and P.Constantin [10] gave a shorter proof of Theorem A.3 by directly treating (A.5). Obviously, this contour dynamics formula (A.5) works well only for the 2-D problem. Although J.-Y. Chemin's approach is more abstract, it is more flexible for higher dimensional case (see [55]) and allows to propagate much more general geometric structures. Here we will only explain the strategy in [19] as it inspired our results in general dimensional setting.

For simplicity, assuming k = 1 in Theorem A.3 hereafter, there are two important points in J.-Y.Chemin's proof: some log-type interpolation and persistence of tangential regularity of the vorticity. To be more precise, let us introduce some notations.

Definition A.4. We say $\mathcal{X} := \{X_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$ is an admissible family of vector fields over \mathbb{R}^2 if

• ($\mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon}$ regular) For some ε in]0,1[and any $\lambda \in \Lambda$, X_{λ} belongs to $\mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon}(\mathbb{R}^2;\mathbb{R}^2)$ with div X_{λ}
bounded.

• (Nondegenerate) The quantity $I(\mathcal{X})$ is always strictly positive with $I(\mathcal{X})$ given by

$$I(\mathcal{X}) := \inf_{x \in \mathbb{R}^2} \sup_{\lambda \in \Lambda} |\mathbf{X}_{\lambda}(x)|.$$

For any admissible family \mathcal{X} , we can define a Banach space $\mathcal{C}^{\varepsilon}_{\mathcal{X}}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ as follows ³

$$\mathcal{C}^{\varepsilon}_{\mathcal{X}}(\mathbb{R}^2) := \Big\{ \omega \in L_{\infty} : \|\omega\|_{\mathcal{C}^{\varepsilon}_{\mathcal{X}}} := \sup_{\lambda \in \Lambda} \frac{\|\omega\|_{L_{\infty}} \|\boldsymbol{X}_{\lambda}\|_{\mathcal{C}^{0,\varepsilon}} + \|\operatorname{div}(\boldsymbol{X}_{\lambda}\omega)\|_{B^{\varepsilon-1}_{\infty,\infty}}}{I(\mathcal{X})} < \infty \Big\}.$$

More importantly, from $\omega := \operatorname{rot} u$, we can gain Lipschitz regularity of u by the following interpolation property

$$\|\nabla \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{\infty}} \lesssim \|\boldsymbol{\omega}\|_{L_{p}} + \|\boldsymbol{\omega}\|_{L_{\infty}} \log\left(e + \frac{\|\boldsymbol{\omega}\|_{\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{X}}^{e}}}{\|\boldsymbol{\omega}\|_{L_{\infty}}}\right) \quad \text{for some finite } p.$$
(A.6)

Now, if we start with some admissible family $\mathcal{X}_0 := \{\mathbf{X}_{\lambda,0}\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$ such that $\omega_0 := \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{D}_0} \in \mathcal{C}^{\varepsilon}_{\mathcal{X}_0}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ for some $\mathcal{C}^{1,\varepsilon}$ bounded connected domain \mathcal{D}_0 in \mathbb{R}^2 , then one can prove that the family of vector fields

$$\mathcal{X}_t := \{ \boldsymbol{X}_{t,\lambda}(x,t) := \left(\partial_{X_{0,\lambda}} \boldsymbol{\psi}_u(\cdot,t) \right) \circ \boldsymbol{\psi}_u^{-1}(x,t) \}_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$$

is still admissible and that $\omega(t, \cdot)$ belongs to $\mathcal{C}^{\varepsilon}_{\mathcal{X}_{t}}(\mathbb{R}^{2})$. Here for any \mathcal{C}^{1} function f and any vector \mathbf{Y} over \mathbb{R}^{N} , we adopt the standard summation convention and the notation for directional derivative

$$\partial_Y f := \mathbf{Y} \cdot \nabla f = Y^k \partial_k f.$$

Apart from the log-type interpolation (A.6), the fact that

$$D_t \boldsymbol{X} = \partial_X \boldsymbol{u} \quad \text{for any } \boldsymbol{X} \in \mathcal{X}_t,$$
 (A.7)

plays a vital role, which implies

$$D_t \operatorname{div}(\mathbf{X}\omega) = 0 \quad \text{for any } \mathbf{X} \in \mathcal{X}_t,$$
 (A.8)

as ω satisfies the free transport equation $(V_E)_1$. Combining (A.6),(A.7) and (A.8), the standard estimates of transport equations yield the desired results on the persistence of directional regularity of $\omega(\cdot, t)$ along \mathcal{X}_t . In fact, these more general results imply Theorem A.3 by choosing suitable initial family \mathcal{X}_0 . For more details, see [20, Chapter 5] and [6, Chapter 7].

Now, let us end up this subsection with a brief review of further development of striated problem

³In the whole text, we will follow the notations of (homogeneous or non-homogeneous) Besov and Sobolev spaces over \mathbb{R}^N in [6, Chapter 2].

after [19].

- (3-D vortex patch) As we already mentioned, P.Gamblin and X.Saint-Raymond first extended this framework to three dimensional vortex patch problem in [55] but only for short time essentially (also see [118, 130, 131] for related discussions);
- (Singular vortex patch) For the nonsmooth vortex pattern, R.Danchin investigated in [26, 29] where the author studied the stability of smooth region and cusp type singularity respectively;
- (Viscous vortex patch) For the viscous incompressible Navier-Stokes equation, we can still consider striated regularity as in [27, 68] but the vortex patch structure is not preserved any longer;
- (Inhomogeneous inviscid flow) F.Fanelli in [50] proved the persistence of conormal regularity for inhomogeneous incompressible Euler system.

Appendix **B**

Navier-Stokes equations in critical spaces

As this thesis is devoted to the mathematical study of viscous flow, it is suitable to recall the state-of-the-art for the following *homogeneous* (or classic) incompressible Navier-Stokes equations over some open subset $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$,

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t \boldsymbol{u} + \boldsymbol{u} \cdot \nabla \boldsymbol{u} - \nu \Delta \boldsymbol{u} + \nabla P = \boldsymbol{f} & \text{in } \Omega \times]0, T[, \\ \operatorname{div} \boldsymbol{u} = 0 & \operatorname{in } \Omega \times]0, T[, \\ \boldsymbol{u}|_{t=0} = \boldsymbol{u}_0 & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(NS_{\nu})

Compared with (*E*) for inviscid liquid in Appendix A, here we can take advantage of the smoothing effect of $-\nu\Delta$ for some viscosity constant $\nu > 0$. In this viscous situation, the roles of initial state u_0 and the external force f are, as a rule, different (for example see Chapter 3). Besides, different mathematical tools have to be applied according to different type of domain Ω . Roughly speaking, let us consider ¹

- (Ω_1) Ω is the whole space \mathbb{R}^N or the half space $\mathbb{R}^N_+ := \{x = (x_1, \dots, x_{N-1}, x_N) \in \mathbb{R}^N : x_N > 0\};$
- (Ω_2) Ω is some connected C^2 bounded, exterior domain in \mathbb{R}^N or some uniform C^2 general unbounded domain.

For simplicity, we only focus on the Dirichlet (or no-slip) boundary condition so long as $\partial \Omega \neq \emptyset$. In other words, we supplement (NS_{ν}) with the boundary condition

$$\boldsymbol{u}|_{\partial\Omega} = 0, \quad \text{on} \quad \partial\Omega \times]0, T[.$$
 (B.1)

¹see definition in Chapter 3 for more general regular domain

Whenever Ω is unbounded, we need to impose some decay property of the solution at infinity to avoid troubles on uniqueness issue, i.e.

$$\lim_{|x| \to \infty} \boldsymbol{u}(x,t) = 0. \tag{B.2}$$

The reason for clarifying the domain as above is due to whether one can employ *Fourier Analysis* directly. Furthermore, (Ω_1) are fundamental model problems for (Ω_2) . However, Fourier Analysis tells more precise information, which brings more freedom for the estimates over (Ω_1) than the abstract approach to the case (Ω_2) . In the following, we will recall some results when $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$ and go to (Ω_2) with brief review. For simplicity, we introduce the notation for some (hydrodynamic) Banach space. For any Banach space *E* defined in $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$, we set

$$E_{\sigma}(\Omega) := \{ \boldsymbol{u} \in E(\Omega)^N : \operatorname{div} \boldsymbol{u} = 0 \} \text{ and } \| \boldsymbol{u} \|_{E_{\sigma}(\Omega)} := \| \boldsymbol{u} \|_{E(\Omega)^N}$$

For instance, $L_{p,\sigma}(\Omega)$ stands for solenoidal vector fields in $L_p(\Omega)^N$ over Ω for some $1 \le p \le \infty$.

(NS_{ν}) in the whole space

Before the milestone [85] by J. Leray, we were not sure how to construct the global solution of (NS_{ν}) , and the works before [85] were mostly dedicated to seeking explicit solution formula for linear Stokes system. By the modern setting on distribution theory, let us define the weak solution of (NS_{ν}) originating from [85] as below ².

Definition B.1. (Weak solution) A time-dependent vector field u in $L_{2,loc}(\mathbb{R}^N \times]0, T[)^N$ is called a weak solution of (NS_{ν}) , if for any $\phi \in C^1([0,T[; C_{0,\sigma}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)])$, we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \boldsymbol{u}(x,t)\boldsymbol{\phi}(x,t)\,dx = \int_0^t \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \left(\boldsymbol{u}(\partial_{t'} + \nu\Delta)\boldsymbol{\phi} + (\boldsymbol{u}\otimes\boldsymbol{u})\cdot D\boldsymbol{\phi} + \boldsymbol{f}\boldsymbol{\phi}\right)(x,t')\,dxdt'$$

The work by J. Leray essentially implies that if taking $u_0 \in L_{2,\sigma}(\mathbb{R}^N)$, we can construct a global weak solution u such that

$$\boldsymbol{u} \in L_{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; L_{2,\sigma}(\mathbb{R}^N)) \cap L_2(\mathbb{R}_+; \dot{H}^1(\mathbb{R}^N)^N),$$

and the natural energy inequality holds true

$$\frac{1}{2} \|\boldsymbol{u}(t)\|_{L_2}^2 + \nu \int_0^t \|\nabla \boldsymbol{u}(t')\|_{L_2}^2 dt' \le \frac{1}{2} \|\boldsymbol{u}_0\|_{L_2} + \int_0^t \langle \boldsymbol{f}(t'), \boldsymbol{u}(t') \rangle_{L_2 \times L_2} dt'.$$

The reader may also see the proof of the above result via a functional analysis approach in [22, Chapter 2,3] for instance.

²Almost same time, the talented Soviet mathematician S.L. Sobolev introduced generalized solution in some hyperbolic problem (see [110]).

As the regularity in Definition B.1 is too weak to guarantee the uniqueness ($N \ge 3$), let us consider some more regular (mild) solution ³ as in [53, 76] by T.Kato and H.Fujita. By this new scheme beyond the weak solution framework in [85], we can fix the uniqueness issue for (NS_{ν}) in certain situations.

To save the cost in producing T.Kato's scheme, we formulate the mild solution in the whole space case without any external force f involved. For convenience, introduce the Leray projector ⁴

$$\mathcal{F}_{x \to \xi}(\mathbb{P}\boldsymbol{v})^j(\xi) := \sum_{k=1}^N (\delta_k^j - 1) \frac{\xi_j \xi_k}{|\xi|^2} (\mathcal{F}_{x \to \xi} v^k)(\xi), \quad \forall \ \boldsymbol{v} \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^N)^N.$$

Then (NS_{ν}) is at least formally reduced to ⁵

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t \boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{\nu} \Delta \boldsymbol{u} = -\mathbb{P} \operatorname{div} (\boldsymbol{u} \otimes \boldsymbol{u}) & \text{ in } \mathbb{R}^N \times]0, T[, \\ P = \mathcal{R}_j \mathcal{R}_k(\boldsymbol{u}^j \boldsymbol{u}^k) & \text{ in } \mathbb{R}^N \times]0, T[, \\ \boldsymbol{u}|_{t=0} = \boldsymbol{u}_0 & \text{ in } \mathbb{R}^N, \end{cases}$$
(NS⁰_{\nu})

where \mathcal{R}_j is standard *j* th Riesz transform. Assume that $\nu\Delta$ is the infinitesimal generator of some C_0 semigroup of bounded operators ($e^{\nu t\Delta}$) over some Banach space. For smooth enough u_0 , the following solution formula makes sense

$$oldsymbol{u} = e^{
u t \Delta} u_0 + \mathcal{B}(oldsymbol{u},oldsymbol{u}), \ \mathcal{B}(oldsymbol{u},oldsymbol{v}) := -\int_0^t e^{
u(t-t')\Delta} \mathbb{P} \operatorname{div} \left(oldsymbol{u} \otimes oldsymbol{v}
ight) dt'.$$

Thus the existence of solution (NS^0_{ν}) is reduced to seeking some fixed point for the above mapping. This is based on the following lemma.

Lemma B.2. Let X be a Banach space, $\mathcal{B}(\cdot, \cdot)$ a continuous bilinear map from $X \times X$ to X, and α a positive real number such that

$$\alpha < \frac{1}{4\|\mathcal{B}\|} \quad \text{with } \|\mathcal{B}\| := \sup_{\|u\|_X, \|v\|_X \le 1} \|\mathcal{B}(u, v)\|_X.$$

For any a in the ball $B(0, \alpha) \subset X$, there exists a unique x in $B(0, 2\alpha)$ such that

$$x = a + \mathcal{B}(x, x).$$

Now one may be wondering what type of functional space is suitable for this T.Kato's algorithm.

³T.Kato and H.Fujita called strong solution in [76] compared with the weak solution in [85], and they studied (NS_{ν}) over some bounded domain by adopting fractional power theory in Hilbert space.

⁴For case of domain with non-trivial boundary, Leray projector corresponds to the so-called *Helmholtz* decomposition in certain Banach space.

⁵This idea goes back to [79, 111].

Here we respect some scaling invariance structure of (NS_{ν}^{0}) . Note that if (u, P) is some solution of (NS_{ν}^{0}) , then

$$(\boldsymbol{u}_{\lambda}, P_{\lambda})(x, t) := \left(\lambda \boldsymbol{u}, \lambda^2 P\right) (\lambda x, \lambda^2 t) \quad \forall \ \lambda > 0,$$
(B.3)

is still a solution of (NS_{ν}^{0}) . We aim at finding some solution u of (NS_{ν}^{0}) lying in

$$X \subset \mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}_+; E)$$
 with $\|\boldsymbol{u}_{\lambda}\|_{X} \approx \|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{X}$,

for some *adaptable* Banach space E (in sense of [95, Section 8]). By taking t = 0 in (B.3), it is not hard to find that E can be taken as $L_N(\mathbb{R}^N)$, $\dot{H}^{\frac{N}{2}-1}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ or $\dot{B}_{p,r}^{\frac{N}{p}-1}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ for some (p,r) in $[1,\infty]^2$. Thus we call these functional spaces (or solutions) obeying this scaling property *critical* for (NS_{ν}) .

With some suitable functional space X in hand, the main steps in applying Lemma B.2 to (NS_{ν}^{0}) are the following two assertions:

- $e^{\nu t\Delta}$ is bounded from E into X;
- \mathcal{B} maps $X \times X$ continuously into X.

For example in dimension N = 3, Y. Meyer found the Lorentz space $X = \mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}_+; L_{3,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^3)^3)$ works well within T.Kato's strategy, which is also one cornerstone in our results for Boussinesq system in Chapter 1 of this thesis. However, in the case of Lebesgue space $E := L_p(\mathbb{R}^3)$ with $p \ge 3$ (inspired by [75]), it is not suitable to just take $X = \mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}_+; L_p(\mathbb{R}^3)^3)$. Instead, we have to restrict to the following subspace in $\mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}_+; L_p(\mathbb{R}^3)^3)$,

$$X := \Big\{ \boldsymbol{u} \in \mathcal{C}([0,T]; L_p(\mathbb{R}^3)^3) : \sup_{t \in [0,T]} (\nu t)^{\frac{1}{2}(1-\frac{3}{p})} \|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_p(\mathbb{R}^3)} < \infty \Big\}.$$

Additionally, with smallness on the norm $\|u_0\|_{\dot{B}^{\frac{3}{p},\infty}_{p,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^3)}$ for $p \in [1,\infty[$, one can construct a unique global solution of (NS^0_{ν}) by [15]. Moreover, H.Koch and D.Tataru in [77] found the most general space BMO $^{-1}$ to search the global solution by T. Kato's scheme. For more detailed presentations of similar results, one may refer to [6, 54, 84, 95].

(NS_{ν}) in smooth domains

In the last part of this thesis, we study the free boundary value problem of density-dependent Navier-Stokes equation, where the boundary condition is more complicated than (B.1). On one hand, as our result is based on some abstract approach (the \mathcal{R} -boundedness theory introduced in Appendix C), we in some sense benefit from previous works in the case of this no-slip condition (B.1). On the other hand, one may utilize the \mathcal{R} -boundedness theory to study Dirichlet problem, but the corresponding result seems not be better than the works before XXI century. Thus we

recall some earlier results here concerning the cases (Ω_2) , where other nice analysis tools are involved.

Motivated by Hilbert space settings in [85], the further extension to Sobolev (or Hölder) spaces was made by Russian school leaded by O.A.Ladyzhenskaya and V.A.Solonnikov (see ⁶ [82]). Their observations in early years were based on the direct but powerful potential theory and elliptic (or parabolic) estimates. For instance, V.A. Solonnikov in [112] studied the solvability of (NS_{ν}) over some smooth exterior domain in certain Sobolev spaces and Hölder spaces.

As we already mentioned, the works [53, 76] were based on the operator theory in Hilbert spaces. Later, Y. Giga et al. in [58–60] extended this Dirichlet problem over smooth ($C^{2,\varepsilon}$ regular) bounded domain into L_p -framework by combining the pseudo-differential operator theory and fractional power of operators theory in Banach spaces. Besides, in the famous survey [61], Y.Giga and H.Sohr successfully extended the technique in [48] and established the $L_p - L_q$ type maximal regularity for the Stokes equations over smooth exterior domain. For simplicity, let us consider the Stokes equations with null initial data and $\nu \equiv 1$,

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t \boldsymbol{u} - \Delta \boldsymbol{u} + \nabla P = \boldsymbol{f} & \text{in } \Omega \times]0, T[, \\ \operatorname{div} \boldsymbol{u} = 0 & \text{in } \Omega \times]0, T[, \\ \boldsymbol{u}|_{\partial\Omega} = 0, & \text{on } \partial\Omega \times]0, T[, \\ \boldsymbol{u}|_{t=0} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(Sext)

By means of decay estimates in [74], the authors in [61] proved that for some constant C (independent on time) and $p, q \in]1, \infty[\times]1, \frac{N}{2}[$, the following estimates hold true

$$\|(\partial_t \boldsymbol{u}, \Delta \boldsymbol{u}, \nabla P)\|_{L_p(0,T;L_q(\Omega))} \le C \|\boldsymbol{f}\|_{L_p(0,T;L_q(\Omega))}.$$
(B.4)

One key point to get (B.4) in [61] is to verify the so-called *Bounded Imaginary Power* (BIP) property of the Stokes operator in some Banach space (see [104]). However, one can avoid this abstract BIP approach as in [93] by more elementary hydrodynamic potential theory. Moreover, the authors pointed out in [93] that the condition $q < \frac{N}{2}$ in (B.4) cannot be relaxed.

Lastly, whenever Ω is some general unbounded domain in \mathbb{R}^3 , i.e. the boundary of Ω not necessarily compact, the authors in [51] found that the corresponding Stokes operator has maximal regularity in $L_q(0,T; \widetilde{L}_q(\Omega)^3)$. Here $\widetilde{L}_q(\Omega)$ is given by ⁷

$$\widetilde{L}_q(\Omega) := \begin{cases} (L_2 \cap L_q)(\Omega) & \text{for } 2 \le q < \infty; \\ (L_2 + L_q)(\Omega) & \text{for } 1 < q < 2. \end{cases}$$

⁶[82] might be the fist monograph on the boundary value problem of Navier-Stokes equations.

⁷For any suitable pair of Banach spaces E and F, we can define $E \cap F$ and E + F, which are standard in the interpolation theory (see [9]).

Appendix C

L_p Maximal regularity and \mathcal{R} -boundedness

The terminology L_p -maximal regularity comes from considering the following Cauchy problem in some Banach space X,

$$\partial_t \boldsymbol{u} + A \boldsymbol{u} = \boldsymbol{f}, \quad \text{and} \quad \boldsymbol{u}|_{t=0} = \boldsymbol{0},$$
 (C.1)

where -A is some closed densely defined (i.e. the domain D(A) dense in X) linear operator on X. We call the problem (C.1) has L_p -maximal regularity for some $p \in]1, \infty[$ if the following a priori estimate of the solution u is valid for any given f in $L_p(0, T; X)$,

$$\|\partial_t \boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_p(0,T;X)} + \|A\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_p(0,T;X)} \le C \|\boldsymbol{f}\|_{L_p(0,T;X)}.$$

For our purpose of use, we shall mainly focus on very concrete case where $X = (L_q(\Omega))^N$ for some domain $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ and $1 < q < \infty$. Hence we call such property the $L_p - L_q$ maximal regularity for the problem (C.1).

Next, denote $T(z) \equiv e^{-Az}$ the bounded analytic semigroup of continuous operators on X over some sector Σ_{ϑ} ($\vartheta > 0$), where we adopt the notation

$$\Sigma_{\varphi} := \{\lambda \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{\mathbf{0}\} : |\arg \lambda| < \varphi\} \text{ for any } \varphi \in]0, \pi].$$

As in the classical monographs on the theory of the semigroup of bounded linear operators (see [49, 67, 97] for instance), we reserve the symbol $R(\lambda, A)$ for the resolvent $(\lambda - A)^{-1}$ of operator A if λ is located in the resolvent set $\rho(A)$ of A. In addition, $\mathcal{L}(X; Y)$ stands for all the continuous linear operators from some Banach space X into another Banach space Y. Sometimes we write $\mathcal{L}(X)$ if X = Y. To pave a way for Weis Theorem later, let us recall here the classical results on the characterization of $T(z) = e^{-Az}$.

Proposition C.1. For a densely defined closed operator A on a Banach space X, the following assertions are equivalent:

- 1. (Sectorial) the set $\{\lambda(\lambda + A)^{-1} : \lambda \in \Sigma_{\theta}\}$ is uniformly bounded for some $\theta > \frac{\pi}{2}$;
- 2. (Analyticity) the set $\{e^{-Az} \text{ analytic} : z \in \Sigma_{\vartheta}\}$ is uniformly bounded for some $\vartheta > 0$;
- 3. e^{-At} is differentiable for $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$, and the set $\{tAe^{-At} : t \in \mathbb{R}_+\}$ is uniformly bounded.

In fact, the sectorial property in Proposition C.1 implies the following natural extension of the operator class.

Definition C.2. We call a linear operator A on a Banach space X is sectorial (or nonegative), written by $A \in Sect(X)$, if the following two conditions are satisfied:

- 1. the domain D(A) and the range R(A) are both dense in X, i.e. $\overline{D(A)} = \overline{R(A)} = X$;
- 2. the resolvent set $\rho(A)$ contains $] \infty, 0[$ and $\sup_{t>0} \|t(t+A)^{-1}\|_{\mathcal{L}(X)} < \infty$.

Remark C.3. Here we focus on the case of injective operator (since $\overline{R(A)} = X$) for the later application to Stokes operator, although this definition can be extended to multivalued mappings. Of course, the Condition $\overline{D(A)} = X$ is also necessary here if A is the infinitesimal generator of some C_0 semigroup.

From the definition of sectorial operator, we know there exists $\phi \in [0, \pi[$ such that $\Sigma_{\pi-\phi}$ is contained in the resolvent set $\rho(-A)$ of -A. Thus it is reasonable to define the *spectral angle* of $A \in Sect(X)$ by

$$\phi_A := \inf \left\{ \phi : \Sigma_{\pi - \phi} \subset \rho(-A), \sup_{\lambda \in \Sigma_{\pi - \phi}} \|\lambda(\lambda + A)^{-1}\|_{\mathcal{L}(X)} < \infty \right\}.$$

Whenever X is a Hilbert space, (C.1) has the L_p -maximal property $(1 in X as long as <math>e^{-Az} : \Sigma_{\delta} \to \mathcal{L}(X)$ is analytic for some $\delta > 0$. However, to gain the L_p -maximal regularity in general Banach space X, the assumption of analyticity of e^{-Az} is not sufficient.

In fact, in order to search more general L_p -maximal regularity, we have to restrict to some Banach space X admitting some additional structure, namely, the *unconditionality property for martingale* differences (UMD). Suppose $(\Omega, \mathscr{F}, \mathscr{P})$ is some probability space, $d := \{d_j\}_{j\geq 1}$ is a X-valued martingale difference sequence ¹ and $\varepsilon := \{\varepsilon_j\}_{k\geq 1} \in \{-1, 1\}^{\mathbb{N}}$. X is called UMD if for any fixed $N \in \mathbb{N}$, the following estimate is valid:

$$\|\sum_{j=1}^N \varepsilon_j d_j\|_{L_p(\Omega;X)} \le C_p \|\sum_{j=1}^N d_j\|_{L_p(\Omega;X)}, \quad \text{for some } p\in]1,\infty[.$$

¹See more detailed probability theory in [13, 99].

Above C_p only depends on p but not on the choice of N, d or ε . Except the characterization by means of martingale difference, there are other two approaches: the geometric aspect (ζ -convex) and the analytic property (L_p -boundedness of vector-valued Hilbert transform (HT)). Sometimes these new points of view are more convenient to study some Banach spaces. Thus let us recall the definitions of ζ -convex and HT.

A Banach space X is ζ -convex if there is a biconvex function $\zeta : X \times X \to \mathbb{R}$ such that $\zeta(0,0) > 0$ and

$$\zeta(x,y) \le ||x+y||_X, \quad \forall \; ||x||_X = ||y||_X = 1.$$

The biconvexity means $\zeta(x, \cdot)$ and $\zeta(\cdot, y)$ are convex on X for any fixed x and y respectively. Besides, we call a Banach space X is HT if the following (Banach or vector valued) Hilbert transform H

$$Hf(t):=\text{p.v.}\int_{\mathbb{R}}\frac{f(s)}{t-s}\,ds,\quad\forall\,f\in\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R};X),$$

can be extended to a bounded operator on $L_p(\mathbb{R}; X)$ for some (or equivalently for any) $p \in]1, \infty[$. Above $S(\mathbb{R}; X)$ denotes the X-valued Schwarz class. Hilbert transform is the most fundamental model for singular integral theory which originates from complex analysis, and Hf can be regarded as the *conjugate* part of f (for more details see [62, 105, 117]).

More importantly, all three additional structures above on Banach space are the same, i.e.

$$X \text{ is UMD} \iff X \text{ is } \zeta \text{-convex} \iff X \text{ is HT}.$$
 (C.2)

The first equivalence in (C.2) was found by D.L.Burkholder in [13] and "UMD \implies HT" is due to [14] by the same author. The remaining relation "HT \implies UMD" goes back to the work [12] by J.Bourgain. With (C.2), one can easily verify that Hilbert space is ζ -convex, and thus UMD.

Apart from the UMD structure on the Banach spaces, we also need a stronger sectorial assumption on the operator A in order to gain the L_p -maximal regularity. To this end, let us first recall the definition of \mathcal{R} -boundedness.

Definition C.4. Let X, Y be two Banach spaces and $\mathcal{L}(X, Y)$ be the collection of all bounded linear operators from X to Y. We say that some family of bounded operators $\tau \subset \mathcal{L}(X, Y)$ is \mathcal{R} -bounded if for any $N \in \mathbb{N}, T_j \in \tau, x_j \in X$ and any independent symmetric (or mean-free) $\{-1, 1\}$ -valued random variables ε_j on some probability space $(\Omega, \mathscr{F}, \mathscr{P})$ with $1 \leq j \leq N$, then the following inequality holds,

$$\left\|\sum_{j=1}^{N}\varepsilon_{j}T_{j}x_{j}\right\|_{L_{p}(\Omega;Y)} \leq C_{p}\left\|\sum_{j=1}^{N}\varepsilon_{j}x_{j}\right\|_{L_{p}(\Omega;X)}, \quad \text{for some } p \in [1.\infty[.$$
(C.3)

 C_p only depend on the choice of p but not N, T_j, x_j and ε_j . The optimal (or smallest) C_p in (C.3) is called \mathcal{R} -bound of τ , denoted by $R_p(\tau)$.

Remark C.5. Let us state some basic consequences of the above definition.

1. The first comment is that the definition of \mathcal{R} -boundedness is independent of p, i.e. one can replace "for some $p \in [1, \infty[$ " in (C.3) by "for any $q \in [1, \infty[$ ". Indeed, there exists a constant $C_{p,q,X,Y}$ such that

$$C_{p,q,X,Y}^{-1} R_q(\tau) \le R_p(\tau) \le C_{p,q,X,Y} R_q(\tau),$$

which is a direct consequence of Kahane's inequality (see [81, Theorem 2.4]). Thus we use $R(\tau)$ instead of $R_p(\tau)$ hereafter.

- 2. If $\tau \subset \mathcal{L}(X, Y)$ is \mathcal{R} -bounded then τ is uniformly bounded with respect to operator norm, which is an immediate result from (C.3). In other words, \mathcal{R} -boundedness is stronger than the uniform boundedness. However, for Hilbert space, \mathcal{R} -boundedness is nothing but uniform boundedness if one takes p = 2 in above definition.
- 3. Consider $X = Y = L_q(\Omega)$ with the open set $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ and $q \in [1, \infty[$. In this case $\tau \subset \mathcal{L}(X)$ is \mathcal{R} -bounded iff. there exists a constant C such that

$$\left\| \left(\sum_{j=1}^{N} |T_j f_j|^2 \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \right\|_{L_q(\Omega)} \le C \left\| \left(\sum_{j=1}^{N} |f_j|^2 \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \right\|_{L_q(\Omega)},$$

For any $N \in \mathbb{N}$, $f_j \in L_q(\Omega)$ and $T_j \in \tau$ (for instance see [45, Sect.3]).

Now let us make some other useful conventions. Motivated by Definition C.2 and C.4, we call the sectorial operator A (defined in X) \mathcal{R} -sectorial if

$$\mathcal{R}_A(0) := \mathcal{R}(\{t(t+A)^{-1} : t > 0\}) < \infty.$$

Setting $\mathcal{R}_A(\varphi) := \mathcal{R}(\{\lambda(\lambda + A)^{-1} : \lambda \in \Sigma_{\varphi}\})$, we denote the \mathcal{R} -angle for some \mathcal{R} -sectorial operator A by

$$\phi_A^R := \inf \left\{ \phi \in]0, \pi[: \mathcal{R}_A(\pi - \phi) < \infty \right\}.$$

As the assumption of \mathcal{R} -boundedness is stronger than the uniform boundedness (in norm topology), one easily see that $\phi_A \leq \phi_A^R$. With above preparations, the characterization of L_p -maximal regularity in UMD spaces by L.Weis in [126] reads

Theorem C.6 (Weis). Suppose the Banach space X is UMD, $p \in]1, \infty[$ and A is some sectorial operator in X with spectral angle $\varphi_A < \frac{\pi}{2}$. The Cauchy problem (C.1) has L_p -maximal regularity if and only if A is \mathcal{R} -sectorial with $\varphi_A^R < \frac{\pi}{2}$. More precisely, the Cauchy problem (C.1) has L_p -maximal regularity is equivalent to any of the following assertions:

- 1. (*R*-sectorial) the set $\{\lambda(\lambda + A)^{-1} : \lambda \in \Sigma_{\theta}\}$ is *R*-bounded for some $\theta > \frac{\pi}{2}$;
- 2. (*R*-analyticity) the set $\{e^{-Az} : z \in \Sigma_{\vartheta}\}$ is *R*-bounded for some $\vartheta > 0$;

- 3. the set $\{t^n(it + A)^{-n} : t \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}\}$ is \mathcal{R} -bounded for some $n \in \mathbb{N}$;
- 4. the set $\{e^{-At}, tAe^{-At} : t > 0\}$ is \mathcal{R} -bounded;
- 5. the set $\{\frac{1}{z}\int_0^z e^{-A\lambda}d\lambda : z \in \Sigma_{\vartheta}\}$ is \mathcal{R} -bounded.

The proof of Theorem C.6 can be regarded as a counterpart of characterization of the bounded analytic semigroup on the general Banach spaces. But one should be careful with the verification of \mathcal{R} -boundedness for vector valued integral. The essential trick is the application of Convexity Theorem (for instance, see [25, Lemma 3.2]). Of course, it is not suitable to give the lengthy demonstration of Theorem C.6, but we can see from some simple computations that these \mathcal{R} -bounded properties are related to maximal regularity.

It is not hard to find that the most profound assertion of Theorem C.6 is the equivalence between L_p -maximal regularity property and \mathcal{R} -sectorial infinitesimal generator. Let us explain formally the key observation by L.Weis in [126]. Assume f in (C.1) is smooth enough, e.g. $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; D(A))$, then the mild solution u(t), if it exists, can be represented via

$$\boldsymbol{u}(t) = \int_0^t e^{-(t-s)A} \boldsymbol{f}(s) \, ds$$

Thanks to $\partial_t e^{-At} = -Ae^{-At}$, we have

$$\partial_t \boldsymbol{u}(t) = \boldsymbol{f}(t) - \int_0^t A e^{-(t-s)A} \boldsymbol{f}(s) \, ds.$$

Thus for some $p \in]1, \infty[$, the L_p -maximal regularity is equivalent to the fact that the following convolution type operator

$$K\boldsymbol{f}(t) := \int_0^t A e^{-(t-s)A} \boldsymbol{f}(s) \, ds = \int_{-\infty}^\infty A e^{-A(t-s)} \mathbb{1}_{]0,\infty[}(t-s) \boldsymbol{f}^{(0)}(s) \, ds,$$

extends to a bounded operator from $L_p(\mathbb{R}; X)$ to itself. Above $f^{(0)}(t)$ is the zero extension of f, namely

$$\boldsymbol{f}^{(0)}(t) := \begin{cases} \boldsymbol{f}(t), & \text{if } t > 0; \\ \boldsymbol{0}, & \text{if } t < 0. \end{cases}$$

This motivates the following Mihlin-Weis Multiplier Theorem in UMD spaces.

Theorem C.7 (Mihlin-Weis). Suppose X and Y are two UMD spaces and $p \in]1, \infty[$. Let $m \in C^1(\mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}; \mathcal{L}(X, Y))$ satisfying the following conditions:

- 1. $\tau_1 := \{m(\xi) : \xi \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}\}$ is \mathcal{R} -bounded with \mathcal{R} -bound $R_p(\tau_1)$;
- 2. $\tau_2 := \{\xi m'(\xi) : \xi \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}\}$ is \mathcal{R} -bounded with \mathcal{R} -bound $R_p(\tau_2)$.

Then the operator

$$m(D)\boldsymbol{f}(t) := \mathcal{F}_{\boldsymbol{\xi} \to t}^{-1} \big(m(\boldsymbol{\xi}) \hat{\boldsymbol{f}}(\boldsymbol{\xi}) \big)(t), \quad \forall \boldsymbol{f} \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}; X),$$

extends to a bounded operator from $L_p(\mathbb{R};X)$ to $L_p(\mathbb{R};Y)$. Moreover, we have

$$\|m(D)\|_{\mathcal{L}\left(L_p(\mathbb{R};X),L_p(\mathbb{R};Y)\right)} \leq C_{p,X,Y} \max\left\{R_p(\tau_1),R_p(\tau_2)\right\}.$$

Thus to apply Theorem C.7, let us return to Kf(t) and take Fourier transform $\mathcal{F}_{t \to \xi}$,

$$\mathcal{F}_{t\to\xi}\big(K\boldsymbol{f}(\cdot)\big)(\xi) = \mathcal{F}_{t\to\xi}\big(AT(\cdot)\mathbb{1}_{]0,\infty[}(\cdot)\big)(\xi) \ \mathcal{F}_{t\to\xi}\big(\boldsymbol{f}^{(0)}(\cdot)\big)(\xi).$$

Recall the Laplace transform

$$(\lambda + A)^{-1} = \int_0^\infty e^{-\lambda t} e^{-tA} dt, \quad \Re \lambda > 0.$$

Thanks to the analyticity of $\exp(-Az)$ in the sector Σ_{ϑ} for some $\vartheta > 0$,

$$\mathcal{F}_{t \to \xi} \big(AT(\cdot) \mathbb{1}_{]0,\infty[}(\cdot) \big)(\xi) = \int_0^\infty e^{-it\xi} A e^{-tA} dt = A(i\xi + A)^{-1}.$$

Obviously $A(i\xi + A)^{-1} = I - i\xi(i\xi + A)^{-1}$ and the third assertion (with taking n = 1) in Theorem C.6 yields the validity of the first assumption in Theorem C.7. On the other hand,

$$\xi \frac{dA(i\xi + A)^{-1}}{d\xi} = -i\xi(i\xi + A)^{-1} - \left(\xi(i\xi + A)^{-1}\right)^2.$$

Thus applying Theorem C.6 again, we conclude that $K \in \mathcal{L}(L_p(\mathbb{R}; X))$.

Bibliography

- [1] H. Abidi. Equation de navier-stokes avec densite et viscosite variables dans l'espace critique. *Revista Matemática Iberoamericana*, 23(2):537–586, 2007.
- [2] H. Abidi and T. Hmidi. On the global well-posedness for Boussinesq system. Journal of Differential Equations, 233(1):199-220, 2007.
- [3] H. Abidi and M. Paicu. Existence globale pour un fluide inhomogéne. In *Annales de l'institut Fourier*, volume 57, pages 883–917, 2007.
- [4] S. N. Antontsev, A. V. Kazhikhov, and V. N. Monakhov. Boundary value problems in mechanics of nonhomogeneous fluids, volume 22 of Studies in Mathematics and its Applications. North-Holland Publishing Co., Amsterdam, 1990. Translated from the Russian.
- [5] H. Bahouri and J.-Y. Chemin. équations de transport relatives á des champs de vecteurs non-lipschitziens et mécanique des fluides. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal., 127(2):159–181, 1994.
- [6] H. Bahouri, J.-Y. Chemin, and R. Danchin. Fourier analysis and nonlinear partial differential equations, volume 343 of Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften [Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences]. Springer, Heidelberg, 2011.
- [7] J. T. Beale. The initial value problem for the Navier-Stokes equations with a free surface. *Comm. Pure Appl. Math.*, 34(3):359–392, 1981.
- [8] J. T. Beale. Large-time regularity of viscous surface waves. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal., 84(4):307–352, 1983/84.
- [9] J. Bergh and J. Löfström. *Interpolation spaces. An introduction*. Springer-Verlag, Berlin-New York, 1976. Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften, No. 223.
- [10] A. L. Bertozzi and P. Constantin. Global regularity for vortex patches. Comm. Math. Phys., 152(1):19–28, 1993.
- [11] J.-M. Bony. Calcul symbolique et propagation des singularités pour les équations aux dérivées partielles non linéaires. Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4), 14(2):209–246, 1981.

- [12] J. Bourgain. Some remarks on Banach spaces in which martingale difference sequences are unconditional. *Ark. Mat.*, 21(2):163–168, 1983.
- [13] D. L. Burkholder. A geometrical characterization of Banach spaces in which martingale difference sequences are unconditional. *Ann. Probab.*, 9(6):997–1011, 1981.
- [14] D. L. Burkholder. A geometric condition that implies the existence of certain singular integrals of Banach-space-valued functions. In *Conference on harmonic analysis in honor* of Antoni Zygmund, Vol. I, II (Chicago, Ill., 1981), Wadsworth Math. Ser., pages 270–286. Wadsworth, Belmont, CA, 1983.
- [15] M. Cannone, Y. Meyer, and F. Planchon. Solutions auto-similaires des équations de Navier-Stokes. In Séminaire sur les Équations aux Dérivées Partielles, 1993–1994, pages Exp. No. VIII, 12. École Polytech., Palaiseau, 1994.
- [16] D. Chae. Global regularity for the 2D Boussinesq equations with partial viscosity terms. Advances in Mathematics, 203(2):497–513, 2006.
- [17] J.-Y. Chemin. Calcul paradifférentiel précisé et applications à des équations aux dérivées partielles non semi-linéaires. *Duke Math. J*, 56(3):431–469, 1988.
- [18] J.-Y. Chemin. Sur le mouvement des particules d'un fluide parfait incompressible bidimensionnel. *Invent. Math.*, 103(3):599–629, 1991.
- [19] J.-Y. Chemin. Persistance de structures géométriques dans les fluides incompressibles bidimensionnels. Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4), 26(4):517–542, 1993.
- [20] J.-Y. Chemin. Perfect incompressible fluids, volume 14 of Oxford Lecture Series in Mathematics and its Applications. The Clarendon Press, Oxford University Press, New York, 1998.
- [21] J.-Y. Chemin. Théorèmes d'unicité pour le système de Navier-Stokes tridimensionnel. Journal d'analyse mathématique, 77(1):27–50, 1999.
- [22] J.-Y. Chemin, B. Desjardins, I. Gallagher, and E. Grenier. Mathematical geophysics, volume 32 of Oxford Lecture Series in Mathematics and its Applications. The Clarendon Press, Oxford University Press, Oxford, 2006. An introduction to rotating fluids and the Navier-Stokes equations.
- [23] J.-Y. Chemin and N. Lerner. Flot de champs de vecteurs non lipschitziens et équations de Navier-Stokes. *Journal of Differential Equations*, 121(2):314–328, 1995.
- [24] S. S. Chern, W. H. Chen, and K. S. Lam. Lectures on differential geometry, volume 1 of Series on University Mathematics. World Scientific Publishing Co., Inc., River Edge, NJ, 1999.

- [25] P. Clément, B. de Pagter, F. A. Sukochev, and H. Witvliet. Schauder decomposition and multiplier theorems. *Studia Math.*, 138(2):135–163, 2000.
- [26] R. Danchin. Évolution temporelle d'une poche de tourbillon singulière. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 22(5-6):685–721, 1997.
- [27] R. Danchin. Poches de tourbillon visqueuses. *Journal de Mathématiques pures et appliquées*, 76(7):609–647, 1997.
- [28] R. Danchin. Persistance de structures géométriques et limite non visqueuse pour les fluides incompressibles en dimension quelconque. Bulletin de la Société Mathématique de France, 127(2):179–228, 1999.
- [29] R. Danchin. Évolution d'une singularité de type cusp dans une poche de tourbillon. *Rev. Mat. Iberoamericana*, 16(2):281–329, 2000.
- [30] R. Danchin. Density-dependent incompressible viscous fluids in critical spaces. In Proceedings of the Royal Society of Edinburgh-A-Mathematics, volume 133, pages 1311–1334. Cambridge Univ Press, 2003.
- [31] R. Danchin. Density-dependent incompressible fluids in bounded domains. Journal of Mathematical Fluid Mechanics, 8(3):333–381, 2006.
- [32] R. Danchin. Uniform estimates for transport-diffusion equations. *Journal of Hyperbolic Differential Equations*, 4(01):1–17, 2007.
- [33] R. Danchin and P. B. Mucha. Incompressible flows with piecewise constant density. Archive for Rational Mechanics and Analysis, 207(3):991–1023, 2013.
- [34] R. Danchin and P. B. Mucha. Critical functional framework and maximal regularity in action on systems of incompressible flows. *Mém. Soc. Math. Fr. (N.S.)*, (143):vii+151, 2015.
- [35] R. Danchin and P. B. Mucha. The incompressible Navier-Stokes equations in vacuum. 2017. Preprint.
- [36] R. Danchin and P.B. Mucha. A Lagrangian approach for the incompressible Navier-Stokes equations with variable density. *Communications on Pure and Applied Mathematics*, 65(10):1458–1480, 2012.
- [37] R. Danchin and M. Paicu. Existence and uniqueness results for the Boussinesq system with data in Lorentz spaces. *Physica D: Nonlinear Phenomena*, 237(10):1444–1460, 2008.
- [38] R. Danchin and M. Paicu. Les théorèmes de Leray et de Fujita-Kato pour le système de Boussinesq partiellement visqueux. Bulletin de la Société mathématique de France, 136(2):261-309, 2008.

- [39] R. Danchin and P. Zhang. Inhomogeneous navier-stokes equations in the half-space, with only bounded density. *Journal of Functional Analysis*, 267(7):2371–2436, 2014.
- [40] R. Danchin and X. Zhang. Global persistence of geometrical structures for the Boussinesq equation with no diffusion. *Comm. Partial Differential Equations*, 42(1):68–99, 2017.
- [41] R. Danchin and X. Zhang. On the persistence of Hölder regular patches of density for the inhomogeneous Navier-Stokes equations. J. Éc. polytech. Math., 4:781–811, 2017.
- [42] I. V. Denisova. Global solvability of a problem on two fluid motion without surface tension. Zap. Nauchn. Sem. S.-Peterburg. Otdel. Mat. Inst. Steklov. (POMI), 348(Kraevye Zadachi Matematicheskoĭ Fiziki i Smezhnye Voprosy Teorii Funktsiĭ. 38):19–39, 303, 2007.
- [43] I. V. Denisova and V. A. Solonnikov. Classical solvability of the problem of the motion of two viscous incompressible fluids. *Algebra i Analiz*, 7(5):101–142, 1995.
- [44] I. V. Denisova and V. A. Solonnikov. Global solvability of the problem of the motion of two incompressible capillary fluids in a container. *Zap. Nauchn. Sem. S.-Peterburg. Otdel. Mat. Inst. Steklov. (POMI)*, 397(Kraevye Zadachi Matematicheskoĭ Fiziki i Smezhnye Voprosy Teorii Funktsiĭ. 42):20–52, 172, 2011.
- [45] R. Denk, M. Hieber, and J. Prüss. *R*-boundedness, Fourier multipliers and problems of elliptic and parabolic type. *Mem. Amer. Math. Soc.*, 166(788):viii+114, 2003.
- [46] R. J. DiPerna and P.-L. Lions. Ordinary differential equations, transport theory and Sobolev spaces. *Invent. Math.*, 98(3):511–547, 1989.
- [47] M.P. Do Carmo. Differential geometry of curves and surfaces, volume 2. Prentice-hall Englewood Cliffs, 1976.
- [48] G. Dore and A. Venni. On the closedness of the sum of two closed operators. Math. Z., 196(2):189–201, 1987.
- [49] K.-J. Engel and R. Nagel. One-parameter semigroups for linear evolution equations, volume 194 of Graduate Texts in Mathematics. Springer-Verlag, New York, 2000. With contributions by S. Brendle, M. Campiti, T. Hahn, G. Metafune, G. Nickel, D. Pallara, C. Perazzoli, A. Rhandi, S. Romanelli and R. Schnaubelt.
- [50] F. Fanelli. Conservation of geometric structures for non-homogeneous inviscid incompressible fluids. *Communications in Partial Differential Equations*, 37(9):1553–1595, 2012.
- [51] R. Farwig, H. Kozono, and H. Sohr. An L^q-approach to Stokes and Navier-Stokes equations in general domains. *Acta Math.*, 195:21–53, 2005.
- [52] E. Feireisl and A. Novotný. *Singular limits in thermodynamics of viscous fluids*. Advances in Mathematical Fluid Mechanics. Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 2009.

- [53] H. Fujita and T. Kato. On the Navier-Stokes initial value problem. I. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal., 16:269–315, 1964.
- [54] G. Furioli, P. G. Lemarié-Rieusset, and E. Terraneo. Unicité dans $L^3(\mathbb{R}^3)$ et d'autres espaces fonctionnels limites pour Navier-Stokes. *Rev. Mat. Iberoamericana*, 16(3):605–667, 2000.
- [55] P. Gamblin and X. Saint-Raymond. On three-dimensional vortex patches. Bulletin de la Société Mathématique de France, 123(3):375–424, 1995.
- [56] F. Gancedo and E. García-Juárez. Global regularity of 2d density patches for inhomogeneous Navier-Stokes. 2016. Preprint.
- [57] F. Gancedo and E. García-Juárez. Global Regularity for 2D Boussinesq Temperature Patches with No Diffusion. Ann. PDE, 3(2):3:14, 2017.
- [58] Y. Giga. Analyticity of the semigroup generated by the Stokes operator in L_r spaces. *Math.* Z_r , 178(3):297–329, 1981.
- [59] Y. Giga. Domains of fractional powers of the Stokes operator in L_r spaces. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal., 89(3):251–265, 1985.
- [60] Y. Giga and T. Miyakawa. Solutions in L_r of the Navier-Stokes initial value problem. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal., 89(3):267–281, 1985.
- [61] Y. Giga and H. Sohr. Abstract L^p estimates for the Cauchy problem with applications to the Navier-Stokes equations in exterior domains. J. Funct. Anal., 102(1):72–94, 1991.
- [62] L. Grafakos. *Classical Fourier analysis*, volume 249 of *Graduate Texts in Mathematics*. Springer, New York, second edition, 2008.
- [63] Y. Guo and I. Tice. Almost exponential decay of periodic viscous surface waves without surface tension. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal., 207(2):459–531, 2013.
- [64] Y. Guo and I. Tice. Decay of viscous surface waves without surface tension in horizontally infinite domains. *Anal. PDE*, 6(6):1429–1533, 2013.
- [65] Y. Guo and I. Tice. Local well-posedness of the viscous surface wave problem without surface tension. *Anal. PDE*, 6(2):287–369, 2013.
- [66] L. He. Smoothing estimates of 2d incompressible Navier-Stokes equations in bounded domains with applications. J. Funct. Anal., 262(7):3430–3464, 2012.
- [67] E. Hille and R. S. Phillips. Functional analysis and semi-groups. American Mathematical Society, Providence, R. I., 1974. Third printing of the revised edition of 1957, American Mathematical Society Colloquium Publications, Vol. XXXI.

- [68] T. Hmidi. Régularité höldérienne des poches de tourbillon visqueuses. J. Math. Pures Appl. (9), 84(11):1455–1495, 2005.
- [69] T. Hmidi and S. Keraani. On the global well-posedness of the two-dimensional Boussinesq system with a zero diffusivity. *Advances in Differential Equations*, 12(4):461–480, 2007.
- [70] T. Hmidi and S. Keraani. Incompressible viscous flows in borderline Besov spaces. Archive for Rational Mechanics and Analysis, 189(2):283–300, 2008.
- [71] T.Y. Hou and C. Li. Global well-posedness of the viscous Boussinesq equations. Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst, 12(1):1–12, 2005.
- [72] W. Hu, I. Kukavica, F. Wang, and M. Ziane. Boussinesq equations with zero viscosity or zero diffusivity: a review. In *Recent progress in the theory of the Euler and Navier-Stokes equations*, volume 430 of *London Math. Soc. Lecture Note Ser.*, pages 77–95. Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, 2016.
- [73] J. Huang, M. Paicu, and P. Zhang. Global well-posedness of incompressible inhomogeneous fluid systems with bounded density or non-lipschitz velocity. *Archive for Rational Mechanics and Analysis*, 209(2):631–682, 2013.
- [74] H. Iwashita. L_q - L_r estimates for solutions of the nonstationary Stokes equations in an exterior domain and the Navier-Stokes initial value problems in L_q spaces. *Math. Ann.*, 285(2):265–288, 1989.
- [75] T. Kato. Strong L^p-solutions of the Navier-Stokes equation in R^m, with applications to weak solutions. *Math. Z.*, 187(4):471–480, 1984.
- [76] T. Kato and H. Fujita. On the nonstationary Navier-Stokes system. Rend. Sem. Mat. Univ. Padova, 32:243–260, 1962.
- [77] H. Koch and D. Tataru. Well-posedness for the Navier-Stokes equations. Adv. Math., 157(1):22–35, 2001.
- [78] M. Köhne, J. Prüss, and M. Wilke. Qualitative behaviour of solutions for the two-phase Navier-Stokes equations with surface tension. *Math. Ann.*, 356(2):737–792, 2013.
- [79] S. G. Krein. Differential equations in a Banach space and their application in hydromechanics. *Uspehi Mat. Nauk (N.S.)*, 12(1(73)):208–211, 1957.
- [80] I. Kukavica, F. Wang, and M. Ziane. Persistence of regularity for solutions of the Boussinesq equations in Sobolev spaces. *Adv. Differential Equations*, 21(1-2):85–108, 2016.
- [81] P. C. Kunstmann and L. Weis. Maximal L_p -regularity for parabolic equations, Fourier multiplier theorems and H^{∞} -functional calculus. In *Functional analytic methods for evolution equations*, volume 1855 of *Lecture Notes in Math.*, pages 65–311. Springer, Berlin, 2004.

- [82] O. A. Ladyzhenskaya. The mathematical theory of viscous incompressible flow. Second English edition, revised and enlarged. Translated from the Russian by Richard A. Silverman and John Chu. Mathematics and its Applications, Vol. 2. Gordon and Breach, Science Publishers, New York-London-Paris, 1969.
- [83] L. D. Landau and E. M. Lifshitz. *Fluid mechanics*. Translated from the Russian by J. B. Sykes and W. H. Reid. Course of Theoretical Physics, Vol. 6. Pergamon Press, London-Paris-Frankfurt; Addison-Wesley Publishing Co., Inc., Reading, Mass., 1959.
- [84] P.-G. Lemarié-Rieusset. The Navier-Stokes problem in the 21st century. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, 2016.
- [85] J. Leray. Sur le mouvement d'un liquide visqueux emplissant l'espace. Acta Math., 63(1):193-248, 1934.
- [86] X. Liao and Y. Liu. On the global regularity of three dimensional density patch for inhomogeneous incompressible viscous flow. 2016. http://arxiv.org/abs/1606.05395.
- [87] X. Liao and P. Zhang. Global regularities of two-dimensional density patch for inhomogeneous incompressible viscous flow with general density. 2016. Preprint.
- [88] X. Liao and P. Zhang. On the global regularity of the two-dimensional density patch for inhomogeneous incompressible viscous flow. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal., 220(3):937–981, 2016.
- [89] P.-L. Lions. Mathematical topics in fluid mechanics. Vol. 1, volume 3 of Oxford Lecture Series in Mathematics and its Applications. The Clarendon Press, Oxford University Press, New York, 1996. Incompressible models, Oxford Science Publications.
- [90] A. Lunardi. Interpolation theory. Appunti. Scuola Normale Superiore di Pisa (Nuova Serie). [Lecture Notes. Scuola Normale Superiore di Pisa (New Series)]. Edizioni della Normale, Pisa, second edition, 2009.
- [91] A.J. Majda. Vorticity and the mathematical theory of incompressible fluid flow. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 39(S, suppl.):S187–S220, 1986. Frontiers of the mathematical sciences: 1985 (New York, 1985).
- [92] A.J. Majda and A.L. Bertozzi. *Vorticity and incompressible flow*, volume 27. Cambridge University Press, 2002.
- [93] P. Maremonti and V. A. Solonnikov. On nonstationary Stokes problem in exterior domains. Ann. Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa Cl. Sci. (4), 24(3):395–449, 1997.
- [94] S. Maryani and H. Saito. On the *R*-boundedness of solution operator families for twophase Stokes resolvent equations. *Differential Integral Equations*, 30(1-2):1–52, 2017.

- [95] Y. Meyer. Wavelets, paraproducts, and Navier-Stokes equations. In Current developments in mathematics, 1996 (Cambridge, MA), pages 105–212. Int. Press, Boston, MA, 1997.
- [96] M. Paicu, P Zhang, and Z. Zhang. Global unique solvability of inhomogeneous Navier-Stokes equations with bounded density. *Comm. Partial Differential Equations*, 38(7):1208– 1234, 2013.
- [97] A. Pazy. Semigroups of linear operators and applications to partial differential equations, volume 44 of Applied Mathematical Sciences. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1983.
- [98] J. Pedlosky. Geophysical Fluid Dynamics. Springer Verlag, 1987.
- [99] G. Pisier. Martingales in Banach spaces, volume 155 of Cambridge Studies in Advanced Mathematics. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2016.
- [100] J. Prüss and G. Simonett. Analysis of the boundary symbol for the two-phase Navier-Stokes equations with surface tension. In *Nonlocal and abstract parabolic equations and their applications*, volume 86 of *Banach Center Publ.*, pages 265–285. Polish Acad. Sci. Inst. Math., Warsaw, 2009.
- [101] J. Prüss and G. Simonett. On the Rayleigh-Taylor instability for the two-phase Navier-Stokes equations. *Indiana Univ. Math. J.*, 59(6):1853–1871, 2010.
- [102] J. Prüss and G. Simonett. On the two-phase Navier-Stokes equations with surface tension. Interfaces Free Bound., 12(3):311–345, 2010.
- [103] J. Prüss and G. Simonett. *Moving interfaces and quasilinear parabolic evolution equations*, volume 105 of *Monographs in Mathematics*. Birkhäuser/Springer, [Cham], 2016.
- [104] J. Prüss and H. Sohr. On operators with bounded imaginary powers in Banach spaces. Math. Z., 203(3):429–452, 1990.
- [105] W. Rudin. Real and complex analysis. McGraw-Hill Book Co., New York, third edition, 1987.
- [106] Y. Shibata. On some free boundary problem of the Navier-Stokes equations in the maximal L_p - L_q regularity class. J. Differential Equations, 258(12):4127–4155, 2015.
- [107] Y. Shibata and S. Shimizu. Maximal L_p - L_q regularity for the two-phase Stokes equations; model problems. *J. Differential Equations*, 251(2):373–419, 2011.
- [108] Yoshihiro Shibata and Senjo Shimizu. On a free boundary problem for the Navier-Stokes equations. *Differential Integral Equations*, 20(3):241–276, 2007.
- [109] J. Simon. Nonhomogeneous viscous incompressible fluids: existence of velocity, density, and pressure. SIAM J. Math. Anal., 21(5):1093–1117, 1990.

- [110] S. Soboleff. Méthode nouvelle à résoudre le problème de Cauchy pour les équations linéaires hyperboliques normales. *Rec. Math. Moscou, n. Ser.*, 1:39–72, 1936.
- [111] P. E. Sobolevskiĭ. Non-stationary equations of viscous fluid dynamics. Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR, 128:45–48, 1959.
- [112] V. A. Solonnikov. Estimates of the solutions of the nonstationary Navier-Stokes system. *Zap. Naučn. Sem. Leningrad. Otdel. Mat. Inst. Steklov. (LOMI)*, 38:153–231, 1973. Boundary value problems of mathematical physics and related questions in the theory of functions, 7.
- [113] V. A. Solonnikov. Solvability of the problem of the motion of a viscous incompressible fluid that is bounded by a free surface. *Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR Ser. Mat.*, 41(6):1388–1424, 1448, 1977.
- [114] V. A. Solonnikov. Unsteady flow of a finite mass of a fluid bounded by a free surface. Zap. Nauchn. Sem. Leningrad. Otdel. Mat. Inst. Steklov. (LOMI), 152(Kraev. Zadachi Mat. Fiz. i Smezhnye Vopr. Teor. Funktsiĭ18):137–157, 183–184, 1986.
- [115] V. A. Solonnikov. Unsteady motion of an isolated volume of a viscous incompressible fluid. *Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR Ser. Mat.*, 51(5):1065–1087, 1118, 1987.
- [116] V. A. Solonnikov. Unsteady motions of a finite isolated mass of a self-gravitating fluid. Algebra i Analiz, 1(1):207–249, 1989.
- [117] E.M. Stein and G. Weiss. Introduction to Fourier analysis on Euclidean spaces. Princeton University Press, Princeton, N.J., 1971. Princeton Mathematical Series, No. 32.
- [118] F. Sueur. Viscous profiles of vortex patches. J. Inst. Math. Jussieu, 14(1):1-68, 2015.
- [119] N. Tanaka. Global existence of two phase nonhomogeneous viscous incompressible fluid flow. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 18(1-2):41–81, 1993.
- [120] N. Tanaka. Two-phase free boundary problem for viscous incompressible thermocapillary convection. Japan. J. Math. (N.S.), 21(1):1–42, 1995.
- [121] A. Tani. Small-time existence for the three-dimensional Navier-Stokes equations for an incompressible fluid with a free surface. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal., 133(4):299–331, 1996.
- [122] A. Tani and N. Tanaka. Large-time existence of surface waves in incompressible viscous fluids with or without surface tension. *Arch. Rational Mech. Anal.*, 130(4):303–314, 1995.
- [123] H. Triebel. *Theory of function spaces. II*, volume 84 of *Monographs in Mathematics*. Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 1992.

- [124] H. Triebel. *Theory of function spaces. III*, volume 100 of *Monographs in Mathematics*. Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 2006.
- [125] M. Vishik. Hydrodynamics in Besov spaces. Archive for Rational Mechanics and Analysis, 145(3):197–214, 1998.
- [126] L. Weis. Operator-valued Fourier multiplier theorems and maximal L_p -regularity. *Math.* Ann., 319(4):735–758, 2001.
- [127] L. Xu and Z. Zhang. On the free boundary problem to the two viscous immiscible fluids.
 J. Differential Equations, 248(5):1044–1111, 2010.
- [128] V. I. Yudovich. Non-stationary flows of an ideal incompressible fluid. Ž. Vyčisl. Mat. i Mat. Fiz., 3:1032–1066, 1963.
- [129] N. J. Zabusky, M. H. Hughes, and K. V. Roberts. Contour dynamics for the Euler equations in two dimensions. *J. Comput. Phys.*, 30(1):96–106, 1979.
- [130] P. Zhang and Q. Qiu. Propagation of higher-order regularities of the boundaries of 3-D vortex patches. *Chinese Ann. Math. Ser. A*, 18(3):381–390, 1997.
- [131] P. Zhang and Q. Qiu. The three-dimensional revised vortex patch problem for the system of incompressible Euler equations. *Acta Math. Sinica (Chin. Ser.)*, 40(3):437–448, 1997.